AS ELLED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ON SEPTEMBER 29, 1997.

#### REGISTRATION NO. 333-

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM S-3

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY (EXACT NAME OF REGISTRANT AS SPECIFIED IN ITS CHARTER)

Ohio (STATE OR OTHER JURISDICTION 31-1223339

(I.R.S. EMPLOYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER)

INCORPORATION OR ORGANIZATION)

312 WALNUT STREET, CINCINNATI, OHIO 45202 (513) 977-3000

(ADDRESS, INCLUDING ZIP CODE, AND TELEPHONE NUMBER, INCLUDING AREA CODE, OF REGISTRANT'S PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICES)

M. Denise Kuprionis Secretary 312 Walnut Street Cincinnati, Ohio 45202 (513) 977-3835

(NAME, ADDRESS, INCLUDING ZIP CODE, AND TELEPHONE NUMBER, INCLUDING AREA CODE, OF AGENT FOR SERVICE FOR REGISTRANT)

PLEASE SEND COPIES OF ALL COMMUNICATIONS TO:

William Appleton, Esq. Baker & Hostetler LLP 312 Walnut Street, Suite 2650 Cincinnati, Ohio 45202 (513) 929-3400 John D. Lobrano, Esq. Simpson Thacher & Bartlett 425 Lexington Avenue New York, New York 10017

(212) 455-2000

APPROXIMATE DATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF PROPOSED SALE TO THE PUBLIC: From time to time after the effective date of the Registration Statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered  $% \left( 1\right) =\left( 1\right) \left( 1\right) +\left( 1\right) \left( 1\right) \left( 1\right) +\left( 1\right) \left( 1\right) \left$ pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box. [ ]

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities  $\mathsf{Act}$  of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box. [X]

Pursuant to Rule 429 under the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement relates to the Registration Statement filed by the Company with the Commission on November 15, 1991 (Reg. No. 33-4398), as amended by Amendment No. 1 thereto filed with the Commission on December 11, 1991.

## CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

\_\_\_\_\_\_

**PROPOSED** 

MAXIMUM OFFERING SECURITIES TO BE REGISTERED REGISTERED PRICE PER MAXIMUM AGGREGATE
UNIT(b) OFFERING PRICE(b)

Debt Securities of

The E.W. Scripps Company..... \$500,000,000(a) \$500,000,000 \$106,060.61 100%

PROPOSED

AMOUNT OF

REGISTRATION FEE(c)

- (a) In U.S. dollars or the equivalent thereof in foreign denominated currencies or composite currencies.
- (b) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee in accordance with Rule 457 under Securities Act of 1933.
- (c) Pursuant to Rule 429 under the Securities Act of 1933, \$150,000,000 of previously registered but unsold securities are being carried forward with respect to the registration fee hereon.

THE REGISTRANT HEREBY AMENDS THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT ON SUCH DATE OR DATES AS MAY BE NECESSARY TO DELAY ITS EFFECTIVE DATE UNTIL THE REGISTRANT SHALL FILE A FURTHER AMENDMENT WHICH SPECIFICALLY STATES THAT THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT SHALL THEREAFTER BECOME EFFECTIVE IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 8(a) OF THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933 OR UNTIL THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT SHALL BECOME EFFECTIVE ON SUCH DATE AS THE COMMISSION, ACTING PURSUANT TO SAID SECTION 8(a), MAY DETERMINE.

INFORMATION CONTAINED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO COMPLETION OR AMENDMENT. A REGISTRATION STATEMENT RELATING TO THESE SECURITIES HAS BEEN FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION. THESE SECURITIES MAY NOT BE SOLD NOR MAY OFFERS TO BUY BE ACCEPTED PRIOR TO THE TIME THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT BECOMES EFFECTIVE. THIS PROSPECTUS SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE AN OFFER TO SELL OR THE SOLICITATION OF AN OFFER TO BUY NOR SHALL THERE BE ANY SALE OF THESE SECURITIES IN ANY STATE IN WHICH SUCH OFFER, SOLICITATION OR SALE WOULD BE UNLAWFUL PRIOR TO REGISTRATION OR QUALIFICATION UNDER THE SECURITIES LAWS OF ANY SUCH STATE.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED SEPTEMBER 29, 1997

**PROSPECTUS** 

\$500,000,000

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY DEBT SECURITIES

The E.W. Scripps Company (the "Company") intends to sell from time to time, in one or more series, up to \$500,000,000 (or the equivalent thereof in foreign denominated currencies or composite currencies) aggregate principal amount of its debt securities ("Debt Securities"). The Debt Securities of each series will be offered on terms to be determined at the time of offering. The specific designation, aggregate principal amount, rate (or method of calculation) and time of payment of any interest, authorized denominations, maturity, offering price, any redemption terms or other specific terms of Debt Securities are to be set forth in Supplements to this Prospectus (each, a "Prospectus Supplement").

The Debt Securities may be offered for sale to or through one or more underwriters to be designated by the Company, directly to other purchasers or through agents, or through a combination of such methods. See "Plan of Distribution." The names of any underwriters, dealers or selling agents involved in the sale of the Debt Securities and the compensation of such persons will be set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

This Prospectus may not be used to consummate sales of Debt Securities unless accompanied by the Prospectus Supplement applicable to the Debt Securities being sold.

THESE SECURITIES HAVE NOT BEEN APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED BY THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION NOR HAS THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION PASSED UPON THE ACCURACY OR ADEQUACY OF THIS PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A

CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

THE DATE OF THIS PROSPECTUS IS SEPTEMBER , 1997

NO DEALER, SALESPERSON OR OTHER PERSON HAS BEEN AUTHORIZED TO GIVE ANY INFORMATION OR TO MAKE ANY REPRESENTATION NOT CONTAINED OR INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE IN THIS PROSPECTUS AND, IF GIVEN OR MADE, SUCH INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATION MUST NOT BE RELIED UPON AS HAVING BEEN AUTHORIZED BY THE COMPANY OR ANY UNDERWRITER. THIS PROSPECTUS DOES NOT CONSTITUTE AN OFFER TO SELL OR THE SOLICITATION OF AN OFFER TO BUY ANY OF THE SECURITIES OFFERED HEREBY IN ANY JURISDICTION TO ANY PERSON TO WHOM IT IS UNLAWFUL TO MAKE SUCH AN OFFER OR SOLICITATION IN SUCH JURISDICTION. NEITHER THE DELIVERY OF THIS PROSPECTUS NOR ANY SALE MADE HEREUNDER SHALL, UNDER ANY CIRCUMSTANCES, CREATE ANY IMPLICATION THAT THE INFORMATION HEREIN IS CORRECT AS OF ANY TIME SUBSEQUENT TO THE DATE HEREOF OR THAT THERE HAS BEEN NO CHANGE IN THE AFFAIRS OF THE COMPANY SINCE SUCH DATE.

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
Available Information	3
Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference	3
The Company	4
Use of Proceeds	5
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	5
Description of Debt Securities	5
Plan of Distribution	19
Experts	20
Legal Matters	20

-----

CERTAIN PERSONS PARTICIPATING IN THIS OFFERING MAY ENGAGE IN TRANSACTIONS THAT STABILIZE, MAINTAIN OR OTHERWISE AFFECT THE PRICE OF THE DEBT SECURITIES, INCLUDING OVER-ALLOTMENT, STABILIZING TRANSACTIONS, SYNDICATE SHORT COVERING TRANSACTIONS AND PENALTY BIDS. FOR A DESCRIPTION OF THESE ACTIVITIES, SEE "PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION."

#### AVAILABLE INFORMATION

The Company is subject to the informational requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and in accordance therewith files reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission). Reports, proxy statements and other information filed by the Company may be inspected and copied at the public reference facilities maintained by the Commission at Room 1024, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549, and at the Commission's Regional Offices located at Citicorp Center, 500 West Madison Street, Suite 1400, Chicago, Illinois 60661 and 7 World Trade Center, Suite 1300, New York, New York 10048. Copies of such materials can be obtained by mail from the Public Reference Section of the Commission at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549 at prescribed rates. The Commission maintains a World Wide Web site (http://www.sec.gov) that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants, such as the Company, that submit electronic filings to the Commission. Such material may also be inspected and copied at the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, on which the Class A Common Shares of the Company are listed, at 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10005.

The Company has filed with the Commission a registration statement on Form S-3 (herein, together with all amendments and exhibits thereto, referred to as the "Registration Statement") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), with respect to the Debt Securities offered hereby. This Prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the Registration Statement, certain parts of which are omitted in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Commission. For further information with respect to the Company and the Debt Securities offered by this Prospectus and the Prospectus Supplement, reference is made to the Registration Statement. Statements made in this Prospectus as to the contents of any contract, agreement or other document referred to are not necessarily complete; and with respect to each such contract, agreement or other document filed, or incorporated by reference, as an exhibit to the Registration Statement, reference is made to the exhibit for a more complete description of the matter involved and each such statement shall be deemed qualified in its entirety by such reference.

## INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The following documents filed by the Company with the Commission pursuant to the Exchange Act are incorporated herein by reference:

- 1. The Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1996.
  - 2. The Company's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 1997, and June 30, 1997.
- 3. The Company's Current Reports on Form 8-K dated May 16, 1997, and September 4. 1997.

All documents filed by the Company pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act subsequent to the date of this Prospectus and prior to the termination of the offering of the Debt Securities shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference into this Prospectus and to be a part hereof from the date of filing of such documents. Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of the Registration Statement or this Prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein or in any other subsequently filed document which also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein modifies or supersedes such statement. Any such statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of the Registration Statement or this Prospectus.

THE COMPANY WILL PROVIDE WITHOUT CHARGE TO EACH PERSON TO WHOM THIS PROSPECTUS IS DELIVERED, UPON WRITTEN OR ORAL REQUEST OF SUCH PERSON, A COPY OF ANY OR ALL DOCUMENTS WHICH HAVE BEEN INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE HEREIN, OTHER THAN EXHIBITS TO SUCH DOCUMENTS WHICH ARE NOT SPECIFICALLY INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE THEREIN. REQUESTS SHOULD BE DIRECTED TO VICE PRESIDENT-INVESTOR RELATIONS, THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY, 312 WALNUT STREET, 28TH FLOOR, CINCINNATI, OHIO 45202 (TELEPHONE: (513) 977-3000).

#### THE COMPANY

The Company is a diversified media company operating in three business segments: newspapers, broadcast television and entertainment. Founded by Edward W. Scripps, the Company began publishing its first newspaper in 1878 and operating its first television station in 1947. Three members of the Company's Board of Directors are direct descendants of the founder, and a trust established by the founder in 1922 owns a controlling interest in the Company. The Company emphasizes quality, editorial independence and integrity, and public service in managing its media businesses and believes that its continuing commitment to long-term goals has been an important factor in its success.

Newspapers. The Company is the tenth largest newspaper publisher in the United States, with daily newspapers reaching fifteen separate markets and total circulation of approximately 1.179 million daily and 1.307 million Sunday. From its Washington bureau the Company operates the Scripps Howard News Service, a supplemental wire service covering stories in the capital, other parts of the United States and abroad. The newspaper segment generated approximately 60% of the Company's total revenues in 1996.

Broadcast Television. The Company owns and operates nine network-affiliated broadcast television stations, eight of which are located in one of the top 50 largest television markets. Six stations are ABC affiliates and three are NBC affiliates. In addition to broadcasting network programming, the Company's television stations focus on producing quality local news programming. The Company's television operations generated approximately 29% of the Company's total revenues in 1996.

Entertainment. The Company operates Home & Garden Television, a twenty-four hour cable network ("HGTV") and creates, develops and produces programming for broadcast and cable television. Under the trade name United Media, the Company is a leading distributor of news columns, comics and other features for the newspaper industry, including "Peanuts" and "Dilbert," and licenses worldwide copyrights relating to "Peanuts", "Dilbert" and other characters. The entertainment division generated approximately 11% of the Company's total revenues in 1996.

On May 16, 1997, the Company agreed to acquire the newspaper and broadcast operations of Harte-Hanks Communications, Inc. ("Harte-Hanks") for \$775 million, plus working capital, in cash. The Harte-Hanks newspaper and broadcast operations include daily newspapers in Abilene, Corpus Christi, Plano, San Angelo and Wichita Falls, Texas, a daily newspaper in Anderson, South Carolina (collectively, the "HHC Newspaper Operations"), and a television and radio station in San Antonio, Texas (the "HHC Broadcast Operations"). The acquisition of the HHC Newspaper Operations will increase the Company's separate newspaper markets to 21 and its total circulation to approximately 1.5 million daily and 1.6 million Sunday. The Company expects to complete the acquisition in October 1997.

On September 4, 1997, the Company agreed to sell the HHC Broadcast Operations to certain subsidiaries of A.H. Belo Corporation ("Belo"). The Company will receive \$75 million in cash and Belo's approximate 58% controlling interest in The Television Food Network, G.P. ("TVFN," a 24-hour cable television network). The amount of cash the Company will receive will be adjusted based upon the positive or negative working capital of TVFN and the HHC Broadcast Operations at the closing date. Immediately after the Company closes the purchase of the HHC Newspaper and Broadcast Operations, Belo will pay the Company \$37.5 million and will transfer its interest in TVFN to the Company. Belo will operate the HHC Broadcast Operations under a Local Marketing Agreement until the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC") approves the transfer of the HHC Broadcast Operations' FCC licenses to Belo, at which time the sale of the HHC Broadcast Operations will be completed and Belo will pay the Company the balance of the purchase price. Based on information provided to the Company by Belo, TVFN had approximately 26.5 million subscribers as of June 30, 1997. The Company expects to complete the sale of the HHC Broadcast Operations by the end of 1997.

The acquisition of the HHC Newspaper and Broadcast Operations, the subsequent sale of the HHC Broadcast Operations to Belo, and the acquisition of Belo's controlling interest in TVFN are sometimes hereafter collectively referred to as the "Transactions".

The Company, an Ohio corporation, maintains its principal executive offices at 312 Walnut Street, 28th Floor, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202, and its telephone number is (513) 977-3000. The Company's outstanding Class A Common Shares are traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "SSP."

### USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise specified in the Prospectus Supplement, the net proceeds received from the sale of the Debt Securities will be used by the Company for general corporate purposes, which may include capital expenditures, working capital requirements, reduction of outstanding indebtedness and acquisitions. The precise amount and timing of the application of such proceeds will depend upon the funding requirements of the Company and the availability and cost of other funds. Pending such application, the net proceeds will be invested in short-term investment grade securities.

More detailed information concerning the use of the proceeds from any particular offering of the Debt Securities will be contained in the Prospectus Supplement relating to such offering.

## RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth the ratio of earnings to fixed charges of the Company for each of the five years in the period ending December 31, 1996, and the six-month periods ended June 30, 1996, and June 30, 1997:

	YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31,					MONTHS JUNE 30,	
	1992	1993	1994	1995	1996(1)	1996	1997(1)
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	4.76	7.88	9.82	12.04	16.90	16.34	17.60

(1) Giving effect to the Transactions and the anticipated related borrowings as though they had occurred January 1, 1997, and January 1, 1996, respectively, the pro forma ratio of earnings to fixed charges for the six months ended June 30, 1997, and for the year ended December 31, 1996, would have been 4.45 and 4.10, respectively.

Earnings used to compute this ratio are income before income taxes and before fixed charges, excluding interest capitalized and preferred stock dividends of majority-owned subsidiaries not eliminated in consolidation, and after deducting undistributed earnings of 20% to 50% owned affiliates. Fixed charges consist of interest, whether expensed or capitalized, amortization of debt discount and expense, one-third of all rent expense (considered representative of the interest factor) and preferred stock dividends of subsidiaries not eliminated in consolidation.

## DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

The Debt Securities are to be issued under an Indenture (the "Indenture"), dated as of October , 1997, between the Company and The Chase Manhattan Bank, as trustee (the "Trustee"), a copy of which is filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement of which this Prospectus is a part.

The following summaries of certain provisions of the Indenture describe general terms to which any Debt Securities issued under the Indenture may be subject. The particular terms and provisions of any series of Debt Securities offered by the Prospectus Supplement (the "Offered Debt Securities") and the extent to which such general terms and provisions described below may apply thereto will be described in the Prospectus Supplement relating to the Offered Debt Securities. Accordingly, for a description of the terms of a particular issue of Debt Securities in respect of which this Prospectus is being delivered, reference must be made both to the Prospectus Supplement relating thereto and the following description.

The following summaries of certain provisions of the Indenture do not purport to be complete and are subject to, and are qualified in their entirety by reference to, all provisions of the Indenture, including the

definitions therein of capitalized terms which are used but are not defined herein. All Section references used herein are to Sections in the Indenture.

#### GENERAL

The Debt Securities offered hereby will be limited to \$500,000,000 (or the equivalent thereof in foreign denominated currencies or composite currencies) aggregate principal amount, although the Indenture does not limit the amount of Debt Securities that may be issued thereunder and provides that Debt Securities may be issued thereunder from time to time in one or more series as from time to time authorized by the Company. (Section 301). The Indenture does not limit the amount of other indebtedness or securities which may be issued by the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, each series of Debt Securities will constitute unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of the Company and will rank on a parity with the Company's other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness.

Reference is made to the Prospectus Supplement for the terms of the Offered Debt Securities which include the following: (i) the title of the Offered Debt Securities or the particular series thereof; (ii) any limit on the aggregate principal amount of the Offered Debt Securities; (iii) whether the Offered Debt Securities are to be issuable as Registered Securities or Bearer Securities or both, whether any of the Offered Debt Securities are to be issuable initially in temporary global form and whether any of the Offered Debt Securities are to be issuable in permanent global form; (iv) the price or prices (generally expressed as a percentage of the aggregate principal amount thereof) at which the Offered Debt Securities will be issued; (v) the date or dates, or the manner of determining the same, on which the Offered Debt Securities will mature; (vi) the rate or rates per annum, or the formula by which such rate or rates shall be determined, at which the Offered Debt Securities will bear interest, if any, and the date or dates from which any such interest will accrue; (vii) the Interest Payment Dates, or the manner of determining the Interest Payment Dates, on which any such interest on the Offered Debt Securities will be payable, the Regular Record Date for any interest payable on any Offered Debt Securities that are Registered Securities on any Interest Payment Date and the extent to which, or the manner in which, any interest payable on a Global Security on an Interest Payment Date will be paid if other than in the manner described below under "Global Securities"; (viii) any mandatory or optional sinking fund or analogous provisions; (ix) each office or agency where, subject to the terms of the Indenture as described below under "Payments and Paying Agents," the principal of and any premium and interest on the Offered Debt Securities will be payable and each office or agency where, subject to the terms of the Indenture as described below under "Denominations, Registration and Transfer," the Offered Debt Securities may be presented for registration of transfer or exchange; (x) the date, if any, after which, and the price or prices at which, the Offered Debt Securities may, pursuant to any optional or mandatory redemption provisions, be redeemed, in whole or in part, and the other detailed terms and provisions of any such optional or mandatory redemption provisions; (xi) the terms and conditions, if any, upon which the Offered Debt Securities will be repayable prior to maturity at the option of the holder thereof (in which case the Company will comply with the requirements of Section 14(e) and Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act in connection therewith, if then applicable); (xii) the denominations in which any Offered Debt Securities which are Registered Securities will be issuable, if other than denominations of \$1,000 and any integral multiple thereof, and the denominations in which any Offered Debt Securities which are Bearer Securities will be issuable, if other than denominations of \$5,000; (xiii) if other than U.S. dollars, the currency, currencies or currency unit or units for which the Offered Debt Securities may be purchased and for which the principal of, and any premium and interest on, the Offered Debt Securities may be payable; (xiv) any index used to determine the amount of payments of principal of and any premium and interest on the Offered Debt Securities; (xv) any additional Events of Default and covenants applicable to the Offered Debt Securities; and (xvi) any other terms and provisions of the Offered Debt Securities not inconsistent with the terms and provisions of the Indenture. Any such Prospectus Supplement will also describe any special provisions for the payment of additional amounts with respect to the Offered Debt Securities. (Section 301).

If the purchase price of any of the Debt Securities is denominated in a foreign currency or currencies or foreign currency unit or units or if the principal of and any premium and interest on any series of Debt

Securities is payable in a foreign currency or currencies or foreign currency unit or units, the restrictions, elections, general tax considerations, specific terms and other information with respect to such issue of Debt Securities and such foreign currency or currencies or foreign currency unit or units will be set forth in the Prospectus Supplement.

Debt Securities may bear interest at a fixed rate or a floating rate. Debt Securities may also be issued as original issue discount securities (bearing no interest or interest at a rate which at the time of issuance is below market rates) to be sold at a substantial discount below their stated principal amount. Federal income tax considerations and other special considerations applicable to original issue discount securities will be set forth in the Prospectus Supplement.

### EFFECT OF CORPORATE STRUCTURE

The Debt Securities will be obligations of the Company. Since the operations of the Company are conducted primarily through subsidiaries, the Company's cash flow and consequently its ability to service debt, including the Debt Securities, is dependent, in large part, upon the earnings of its subsidiaries and the payment of funds by those subsidiaries to the Company in the form of loans, dividends or otherwise, which payment is subject to various business considerations. The subsidiaries of the Company are separate and distinct legal entities and have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay any amounts due pursuant to the Debt Securities or to make any funds available therefor.

Any right of the Company to receive assets of any of its subsidiaries upon their liquidation or reorganization (and the consequent right of the holders of Debt Securities to participate in those assets) will be effectively subordinated to the claims of that subsidiary's creditors (including trade creditors), except to the extent that the Company is itself recognized as a creditor of such subsidiary. In such case the claims of the Company may still be subordinate to the claims of creditors secured by the assets of such subsidiary and any claims of creditors of such subsidiary senior to those held by the Company.

At June 30, 1997, subsidiaries of the Company had less than \$100,000,000 of indebtedness to parties other than the Company or its subsidiaries (such \$100,000,000 does not include program rights obligations and amounts owed to trade creditors and employees). There are no restrictions in the Indenture on the creation of additional indebtedness, including indebtedness of the Company's subsidiaries, and the incurrence of significant amounts of additional indebtedness could have an adverse impact on the Company's ability to service its indebtedness, including the Debt Securities.

## DENOMINATIONS, REGISTRATION AND TRANSFER

The Debt Securities may be issuable as Registered Securities, Bearer Securities or both. Debt Securities of a series may be issuable in the form of one or more global Securities, as described below under "Global Securities." Unless otherwise provided in the Prospectus Supplement, Registered Securities denominated in U.S. dollars will be issued only in denominations of \$1,000 or any integral multiple thereof and Bearer Securities denominated in U.S. dollars will be issued only in the denomination of \$5,000. A global Security will be issued in a denomination equal to the aggregate amount of Outstanding Debt Securities represented by such global Security. The Prospectus Supplement relating to Debt Securities denominated in a foreign or composite currency will specify the authorized denominations thereof. (Sections 201, 203, 301 and 302).

In connection with its sale, during the "restricted period" as defined in Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(7) of the United States Treasury Regulations (generally, the first 40 days after the closing date and, with respect to any unsold allotments, until sold), no Bearer Security shall be mailed or otherwise delivered to any location in the United States (as defined below under "Limitations on Issuance of Bearer Securities") and any such Bearer Security (other than a temporary global Security in bearer form) may be delivered only if the person entitled to receive such Bearer Security furnishes written certification, in the form required by the Indenture, to the effect that such Bearer Security is not being acquired by or on behalf of a United States person (as defined below under "Limitations on Issuance of Bearer Securities"), or, if a beneficial interest in such Bearer Security is being acquired by or on behalf of a United States person, that such United States person is a person described in Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(6) of the United States Treasury Regulations, or is a financial

institution which has purchased such Bearer Security for resale during the restricted period and who certifies that it has not acquired such Bearer Security for purposes of resale directly or indirectly to a United States person or to a person within the United States. (Section 303). See "Payment and Paying Agents" and "Global Securities" below.

Registered Securities of any series will be exchangeable for other Registered Securities of the same series and of a like aggregate principal amount and tenor of different authorized denominations. In addition, if Debt Securities of any series are issuable as both Registered Securities and as Bearer Securities, at the option of the Holder upon request confirmed in writing, and subject to the terms of the Indenture, Bearer Securities (with all unmatured coupons, except as provided below, and all matured coupons in default, attached) of such series will be exchangeable for Registered Securities of the same series of any authorized denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount and tenor. Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, any Bearer Security surrendered in exchange for a Registered Security between a Regular Record Date or a Special Record Date and the relevant date for payment of interest shall be surrendered without the coupon relating to such date for payment of interest attached and interest will not be payable in respect of the Registered Security issued in exchange for such Bearer Security, but will be payable only to the Holder of such coupon when due in accordance with the terms of the Indenture. Bearer Securities will not be issued in exchange for Registered Securities. (Section 305).

Debt Securities may be presented for exchange as provided above, and Registered Securities (other than a global Security) may be presented for registration of transfer (with the form of transfer duly executed) at the office of the Security Registrar designated by the Company for such purpose with respect to any series of Debt Securities and referred to in the Prospectus Supplement, without service charge and upon payment of any taxes and other governmental charges as described in the Indenture. Such transfer or exchange will be effected upon the Company and the Security Registrar being satisfied with the endorsement or written and executed instrument of transfer. The Company has initially appointed the Trustee as the Security Registrar under the Indenture. (Section 305). If the Prospectus Supplement refers to any transfer agent (in addition to the Security Registrar) initially designated by the Company with respect to any series of Debt Securities, the Company may at any time rescind the designation of any such transfer agent or approve a change in the location through which any such transfer agent acts, except that, if Debt Securities of a series are issuable only as Registered Securities, the Company will be required to maintain a transfer agent in each Place of Payment for such series and, if Debt Securities of a series are issuable as Bearer Securities, the Company will be required to maintain (in addition to the Security Registrar) a transfer agent in a Place of Payment for such series located outside the United States. The Company may at any time designate additional transfer agents with respect to any series of Debt Securities. (Section 1002).

In the event of any redemption in part, the Company shall not be required to (i) issue, register the transfer of or exchange Debt Securities of any series during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before any selection of Debt Securities of that series to be redeemed and ending at the close of business on (a) if Debt Securities of the series are issuable as Registered Securities, the day of mailing of the relevant notice of redemption and (b) if Debt Securities of the series are issuable as Bearer Securities, the day of the first publication of the relevant notice of redemption or, if Debt Securities of that series are also issuable as Registered Securities and there is no publication, the mailing of the relevant notice of redemption; (ii) register the transfer of or exchange any Registered Security called for redemption, in whole or in part, except the unredeemed portion of any Registered Security being redeemed in part; or (iii) exchange any Bearer Security called for redemption, except to exchange such Bearer Security for a Registered Security of that same series and of a like principal amount and tenor which is immediately surrendered for redemption. (Section 305).

## PAYMENTS AND PAYING AGENTS

Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, payment of principal of and any premium and interest on Registered Securities (other than a global Security) will be made at the office of such Paying Agent or Paying Agents as the Company may designate from time to time, except that, at the option of the Company, payment of any interest may be made (i) by check mailed to the address of the payee entitled

thereto as such address shall appear in the Security Register or (ii) by wire transfer to an account maintained by such payee with a bank located inside the United States as specified in the Security Register. (Sections 307 and 1002). Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, payment of any installment of interest on Registered Securities will be made to the person in whose name such Registered Security is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such interest payment. (Section 307).

Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, payment of principal of and any premium and interest on Bearer Securities will be payable (subject to applicable laws and regulations) at the offices of such Paying Agent or Paying Agents outside the United States as the Company may designate from time to time, except that, at the option of the Company, payment of any interest may be made by check or by wire transfer to an account maintained by the payee outside the United States. (Sections 307 and 1002). Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, payment of interest on Bearer Securities on any Interest Payment Date will be made only against surrender of the coupon relating to such Interest Payment Date. (Sections 307 and 1001). No payment of interest on a Bearer Security will be made unless on the earlier of the date of the first such payment by the Company or the date of delivery by the Company of a definitive Bearer Security, including a permanent global Security, a written certificate in the form required by the Indenture, is provided to the Company stating that on such date the Bearer Security is not owned by or on behalf of a United States person (as defined under "Limitations on Issuance of Bearer Securities") or, if a beneficial interest in such Bearer Security is owned by or on behalf of a United States person, that such United States person is a person described in Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(6) of the United States Treasury Regulations or is a financial institution who has purchased such Bearer Security for resale during the restricted period and who certifies that is has not acquired such Bearer Security for purposes of resale to a United States person or to a person within the United States or its possessions. No payment with respect to any Bearer Security will be made at any office or agency of the Company in the United States or by check mailed to any address in the United States or by transfer to an account maintained in the United States and payments will not be made in respect of Bearer Securities or coupons appertaining thereto pursuant to presentation to the Company or its Paying Agents within the United States or any other demand for payment to the Company or its Paying Agents within the United States. Notwithstanding the foregoing, payment of principal of and any premium and interest on Bearer Securities denominated and payable in U.S. dollars will be made at the office of the Company's Paying Agent in the United States if, and only if, payment of the full amount thereof in U.S. dollars at all offices or agencies outside the United States is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions. (Section 1002).

Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, the principal office of the Trustee, 450 West 33rd Street, New York, New York, will be designated as the Company's Paying Agent office for payments with respect to Debt Securities which are issuable solely as Registered Securities. Any Paying Agent outside the United States and any other Paying Agent in the United States initially designated by the Company for the Debt Securities will be named in the Prospectus Supplement. The Company may at any time designate additional Paying Agents or rescind the designation of any Paying Agent or approve a change in the office through which any Paying Agent acts, except that, if Debt Securities of a series are issuable only as Registered Securities, the Company will be required to maintain a Paying Agent in each Place of Payment for such series and, if Debt Securities of a series are issuable as Bearer Securities, the Company will be required to maintain (i) a Paying Agent in a Place of Payment for such series in the United States for payments with respect to any Registered Securities of such series (and for payments with respect to Bearer Securities of such series in the circumstances described above, but not otherwise), (ii) a Paying Agent in a Place of Payment located outside the United States where (subject to applicable laws and regulations) Debt Securities of such series and any coupons appertaining thereto may be presented and surrendered for payment; provided that if the Debt Securities of such series are listed on the London Stock Exchange, the Luxembourg Stock Exchange or any other stock exchange located outside the United States and such stock exchange shall so require, the Company will maintain a Paying Agent in London or Luxembourg or any other required city located outside the United States, as the case may be, for the Debt Securities of such series, and (iii) a Paying Agent in a Place of Payment located outside the United States where (subject to applicable laws and regulations) Registered Securities of such series may be surrendered for registration of transfer or exchange and where notices and demands to or upon the Company may be served. (Section 1002).

All moneys paid by the Company to a Paying Agent for the payment of principal of and any premium and interest on any Debt Security that remains unclaimed at the end of two years after such principal, premium or interest shall have become due and payable will, unless otherwise required by mandatory provisions of applicable escheat or abandoned or unclaimed property law, be repaid to the Company and thereafter the holder of such Debt Security or any coupon appertaining thereto will look only to the Company for payment thereof. (Section 1003).

### **GLOBAL SECURITIES**

The Debt Securities of a series may be issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more global Securities that will be deposited with, or on behalf of, a depositary identified in the Prospectus Supplement (the "Depositary"). Global Securities may be issued in either registered or bearer form and in either temporary or permanent form. (Section 301). Unless and until it is exchanged for Debt Securities in definitive form, including a permanent global Security, a temporary global Security in registered form may not be transferred except as a whole by the Depositary for such global Security to a nominee of such Depositary or by a nominee of such Depositary to such Depositary or another nominee of such Depositary or by such Depositary or any such nominee to a successor of such Depositary or a nominee of such successor Depositary. (Section 305).

The specific terms of the depositary arrangement with respect to a series of Debt Securities or any part thereof will be described in the Prospectus Supplement. The Company anticipates that the following provisions will apply to all depositary arrangements relating to global Securities.

Upon the issuance of a global Security, the Depositary for such global Security or its nominee will credit the accounts of persons holding a beneficial interest in such global Security with the respective principal amount of the Debt Securities represented by such global Security. Such accounts shall be designated by the underwriters or agents with respect to such Debt Securities or by the Company if such Debt Securities are offered and sold directly by the Company. Ownership of beneficial interests in a global Security will be limited to persons that have accounts with the Depositary for such global Security or its nominee ("participants") or persons that may hold interests through participants. Ownership of beneficial interests in such global Security will be shown on, and the transfer of that ownership will be effected only through, records maintained by the Depositary or its nominee (with respect to interests of persons other than participants). The laws of some states require that certain purchasers of securities take physical delivery of such securities in definitive form. Such limitations and laws may impair the ability to transfer beneficial interests in a global Security.

So long as the Depositary for a global Security, or its nominee, is the registered owner or bearer, as the case may be, of such global Security, such Depositary or such nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the Debt Securities represented by such global Security for all purposes under the Indenture. (Section 308). Except as provided below, owners of beneficial interests in a global Security will not be entitled to have Debt Securities represented by such global Security registered in their names, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of such Debt Securities in definitive form and will not be considered the owners or holders thereof under the Indenture.

Payment of principal of, and any premium and interest on, Debt Securities registered in the name of a Depositary or its nominee will be made to the Depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered owner or bearer, as the case may be, of the global Security representing such Debt Securities. Neither the Company, the Trustee, any Paying Agent nor the Security Registrar for such Debt Securities will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests of the global Security for such Debt Securities or for maintaining, supervising or receiving any records relating to such beneficial ownership interests.

The Company expects that the Depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, upon receipt of any payment of principal, premium or interest, will credit immediately participants' accounts with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of the global Security for such Debt Securities as shown on the records of such Depositary or its nominee, subject to the furnishing of the certificate described above under "Payment and Paying Agents" in the case of a global Security in which

interests are exchangeable for Bearer Securities. The Company also expects that payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in such global Security held through such participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in "street name," and will be the responsibility of such participants. Receipt by owners of beneficial interests in a temporary global Security of payments in respect of such temporary global Security will be subject, in the case of a global Security in which interests are exchangeable for Bearer Securities, to the furnishing of the certificate described above under "Payment and Paying Agents."

If the Depositary is at any time unwilling or unable to continue as depositary or the Depositary is no longer eligible to so serve and a successor depositary is not appointed by the Company within 90 days, the Company will issue Debt Securities of such series in definitive form in exchange for the global Security representing such series of Debt Securities. In addition, the Company may at any time and in its sole discretion determine not to have the Registered Securities of a series represented by a global Security and, in such event, the Company will issue Registered Securities of such series in definitive form in exchange for the global Security representing such series of Registered Securities. Further, if the Company so specifies with respect to the Debt Securities of a series, an owner of a beneficial interest in a global Security representing Debt Securities of such series may, on terms acceptable to the Company and the Depositary, receive Debt Securities of such series in definitive form. In any such instance, an owner of a beneficial interest in a global Security will be entitled to physical delivery in definitive form of Debt Securities of the series represented by such global Security equal in principal amount to such beneficial interest and to have such Debt Securities registered in its name (if the Debt Securities of such series are issuable as Registered Securities). (Section 305). See, however, "Limitations on Issuance of Bearer Securities" below for a description of certain restrictions on the issuance of a Bearer Security in definitive form in exchange for an interest in a global Security.

### LIMITATIONS ON ISSUANCE OF BEARER SECURITIES

In compliance with United States federal tax laws and regulations, during the restricted period (as defined under "Denominations, Registration and Transfer") Bearer Securities may not be offered, sold, resold or delivered in connection with their sale in the United States or to United States persons (each as defined below) except to the extent permitted under Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D) of the United States Treasury Regulations (the "D Rules"), and any underwriters, agents and dealers participating in the offering of Bearer Securities must agree that they will not offer any Bearer Securities for sale or resale, or sell, in the United States or to United States persons except to the extent permitted by the D Rules, or deliver Bearer Securities within the United States.

Bearer Securities and any coupons appertaining thereto will bear a legend substantially to the following effect: "Any United States person who holds this obligation will be subject to limitations under the United States income tax laws, including the limitations provided in Sections 165(j) and 1287(a) of the Internal Revenue Code." Under Sections 165(j) and 1287(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), holders that are United States persons, with certain exceptions, will not be entitled to deduct any loss on Bearer Securities and must treat as ordinary income any gain realized on the sale or other disposition (including the receipt of principal) of Bearer

As used herein "United States person" means (i) a citizen or resident of the United States, (ii) a corporation or partnership or other entity created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof, (iii) an estate the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source or (iv) a trust which is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and under the control of a United States person as described in section 7701(a)(30) of the Code. "United States" means the United States of America (including the States and the District of Columbia) and its "possessions," which include Puerto Rico, the U.S. Virgin Islands, Guam, American Samoa, Wake Island and the Northern Mariana Islands.

Other restrictions and additional tax considerations may apply to the issuance and holding of Bearer Securities. A description of such restrictions and tax consequences will be set forth in the Prospectus Supplement.

### LIMITATIONS ON LIENS ON ASSETS AND SALE AND LEASEBACK TRANSACTIONS

Liens on Assets. So long as any Debt Security remains Outstanding, the Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, create or suffer to exist any Mortgage, or otherwise subject to any Mortgage the whole or any part of any property or assets now owned or hereafter acquired by any of them, without securing, or causing such Subsidiary to secure, the Outstanding Debt Securities, and any Indebtedness of the Company and such Subsidiary which may then be outstanding and entitled to the benefit of a covenant similar in effect to this covenant, equally and ratably with the Indebtedness secured by such Mortgage, for as long as any such Indebtedness is so secured. The foregoing covenant does not apply to the creation, extension, renewal or refunding of the following:

- (a) any Mortgage on any property of a corporation existing at the time such corporation is merged into or consolidated with, or at the time such corporation becomes a Subsidiary of, the Company or any Subsidiary or at the time of a sale, lease or other disposition of the assets of a corporation or other entity as an entirety or substantially as an entirety to the Company or such Subsidiary; provided, however, that such Mortgage does not spread (i) to other property at such time owned by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (ii) with respect to a merger or consolidation only, to other property thereafter acquired;
- (b) any Mortgage (i) on any property acquired or constructed by the Company or any Subsidiary to secure all or a portion of the price of such acquisition or construction or funds borrowed to pay all or a portion of the price of such acquisition or construction (including any Capitalized Lease Obligation) or (ii) to which any property or asset acquired by the Company or any Subsidiary is subject as of the date of its acquisition by the Company or such Subsidiary;
- (c) any Mortgage to secure public or statutory obligations or with any governmental agency at any time required by law in order to qualify the Company or any Subsidiary to conduct its business or any part thereof or in order to entitle it to maintain self-insurance or to obtain the benefits of any law relating to workers' compensation, unemployment insurance, old age pensions or other social security, or with any court, board, commission, or governmental agency as security incident to the proper conduct of any proceeding before it, including any Mortgage securing a letter of credit issued in the ordinary course of business in connection with any of the foregoing;
- (d) any Mortgage securing the performance of bids, tenders, leases, contracts (other than for the repayment of borrowed money), statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds and other obligations of like nature, incurred as an incident to and in the ordinary course of business;
- (e) any Mortgage imposed by law, such as carriers', warehousemen's, mechanic's, materialmen's supplier's, repairmen's and vendors' liens, incurred in good faith in the ordinary course of business with respect to obligations not delinquent or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves:
- (f) any Mortgage securing the payment of taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies, either (i) not delinquent or (ii) being contested in good faith by appropriate legal or administrative proceedings and as to which the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves;
- (g) any Mortgage created by or resulting from any litigation or proceeding which is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which (i) levy and execution have been stayed and continue to be stayed and (ii) the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves; or

(h) any Mortgage securing Indebtedness of a wholly owned Subsidiary to the Company or to another wholly owned Subsidiary for so long as such Indebtedness is held by the Company or such other wholly owned Subsidiary, in each case subject to no Mortgage held by a Person other than the Company or such other wholly owned Subsidiary.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company and any Subsidiary may at any time create or suffer to exist any Mortgage which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restrictions if the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness secured by such Mortgage, together with (i) the aggregate principal amount of all other Indebtedness secured by Mortgages of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries then outstanding which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restriction (not including Indebtedness secured by Mortgages permitted to be created or exist under paragraphs (a) through (h) above) and (ii) the aggregate in value of all Sale and Leaseback Transactions entered into by the Company and any of its Subsidiaries at such time which would be subject to the restrictions described under "Sale and Leaseback Transactions" below except for the last paragraph thereunder, does not at any time exceed 15% of Shareholders' Ownership. (Section 1008).

Sale and Leaseback Transactions. The Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, sell or transfer any property or assets owned by the Company or any Subsidiary with the intention of taking back a lease on such property or assets, except Sale and Leaseback Transactions in which:

- (a) the lease in such Sale and Leaseback Transaction is for a period not exceeding three years and the Company or the Subsidiary which is a party to such lease intends that its use of the property or asset which is the subject of the Sale and Leaseback Transaction will be discontinued on or before the expiration of such period;
- (b) the sale or transfer of any property or asset subject to such Sale and Leaseback Transaction is made prior to, at the time of, or within 180 days after the later of the date of the acquisition (including acquisition through merger or consolidation) of such property or asset or the completion of construction or material improvement thereof;
- (c) the Company or any Subsidiary shall apply an amount equal to the value of the property or asset so leased (as determined in any manner approved by the Board of Directors) to the retirement, within 180 days after the effective date of any such arrangement, of any Debt Securities or Indebtedness of the Company or its Subsidiaries that is not subordinate in right of payment to the Debt Securities; provided, however, that the amount to be so applied to the retirement of any Debt Securities or such Indebtedness may be reduced by (i) the principal amount of any Debt Securities delivered within 180 days before or after the effective date of any such arrangement to the Trustee for retirement and cancellation, and (ii) the principal amount of any such Indebtedness, other than Debt Securities, retired (other than at maturity) by the Company or a Subsidiary within 180 days before or after the effective date of any such arrangement;
- (d) the lease in such Sale and Leaseback Transaction secures or relates to obligations issued by the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia, or any department, agency or instrumentality or political subdivision of any of the foregoing, or by any other country or any department, agency or instrumentality or political subdivision thereof, or any agent or trustee acting on behalf of any of the foregoing or on behalf of the holders of obligations issued by any of the foregoing, to finance the acquisition or construction or material improvement of the property or asset so leased; or
- (e) the Sale and Leaseback Transaction is between or among the Company and one or more Subsidiaries, or between or among Subsidiaries.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company and any Subsidiary may at any time enter into a Sale and Leaseback Transaction which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restrictions if the aggregate in value of such Sale and Leaseback Transaction, together with (i) the aggregate in value of all other Sale and Leaseback Transactions entered into by the Company and any of its Subsidiaries at such time which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restriction (not including Sale and Leaseback Transactions permitted to be entered into under paragraphs (a) through (e) above) and (ii) the aggregate principal amount of all other Indebtedness secured by Mortgages of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries then outstanding which would

be subject to the restrictions described under "Liens on Assets" above except for the last paragraph thereunder, does not at any time exceed 15% of Shareholders' Ownership. (Section 1009).

#### RESTRICTIONS ON MERGERS AND SALES OF ASSETS

The Company may not consolidate with or merge into any other Person, or convey, transfer or lease its properties and assets substantially as an entirety to any Person unless (i) the Person formed by such consolidation or into which the Company is merged or the Person which acquires by conveyance or transfer, or which leases, the properties and assets of the Company substantially as an entirety shall be a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia and shall expressly assume by supplemental indenture the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, interest, if any, on and any sinking fund payment in respect of the Debt Securities and the related coupons and the performance of the other covenants of the Company under the Indenture, (ii) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Event of Default, or event which after notice or lapse of time or both would become an Event of Default, shall have occurred and be continuing; (iii) if, as a result of such transaction, properties or assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries would become subject to a Mortgage not permitted by Section 1008 of the Indenture without equally and ratably securing the Debt Securities as provided therein (see "Limitations on Liens on Assets and Sale and Leaseback Transactions" above), such successor corporation shall have taken such steps as shall be necessary to secure the Debt Securities equally and ratably with (or prior to) all indebtedness secured thereby pursuant to Section 1008 of the Indenture and (iv) the Company has delivered to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel stating that such transaction and such supplemental indenture comply with the Indenture and that all conditions precedent have been complied with. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company may merge with another Person or acquire by purchase or otherwise all or any part of the property or assets of any other corporation or Person in a transaction in which the surviving entity is the Company. (Section 801).

### MODIFICATION AND WAIVER

Certain modifications and amendments of the Indenture, including the rights of Holders of a series of Outstanding Debt Securities and any related coupons, may be made by the Company and the Trustee only with the consent of the Holders of 66- 2/3% in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of each series affected by the modification or amendment, provided that no such modification or amendment may, without the consent of the Holder of each Outstanding Debt Security affected thereby: (i) change the stated maturity date of the principal of, or any installment of principal or interest, if any, on, any such Outstanding Debt Security, (ii) reduce the principal amount of, premium, if any, or interest (or change the formula for determining the rate of interest thereon), if any, on any such outstanding Debt Security including in the case of an Original Issue Discount Security (the amount payable upon acceleration of the Maturity thereof); (iii) change the Place of Payment where, or the coin or currency in which, any principal of, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on any such Debt Security is payable; (iv) impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to any such Debt Security; (v) reduce the above-stated percentage of Outstanding Debt Securities of any series the consent of the Holders of which is necessary to amend the Indenture; (vi) modify the foregoing requirements or reduce the percentage of aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of any series necessary for waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the Indenture or for waiver of certain defaults; (vii) reduce certain requirements set forth in the Indenture relating to quorums or voting; or (viii) change any obligation of the Company to maintain a Place of Payment. (Section 902).

The Holders of 66- 2/3% in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of any series may, on behalf of the Holders of all Debt Securities of such series, waive, insofar as such series is concerned, compliance by the Company with certain restrictive provisions of the Indenture. (Section 1010). The Holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of any series may on behalf of the Holders of all Debt Securities of such series and any related coupons waive any past default under the Indenture with respect to such series and its consequences, except a default in the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on any Debt Security of such series or any related coupon or in respect of a

covenant or provision under which the Indenture cannot be modified or amended without consent of the Holder of each Outstanding Debt Security of such series affected. (Section 513).

### **EVENTS OF DEFAULT**

The Indenture defines an Event of Default with respect to any series of Debt Securities as being any one of the following events: (i) default for 30 days in the payment of any interest on such series; (ii) default in the payment of principal of, and premium, if any, on such series when due; (iii) default in the payment of any sinking fund installment with respect to such series when due; (iv) default for 30 days after appropriate notice by the Trustee or the Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities in performance of any other covenant or warranty in the Indenture (other than a covenant or warranty included in the Indenture solely for the benefit of a series of Debt Securities other than such series); (v) certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization with respect to either of the Company; or (vi) any other event established as an Event of Default with respect to such series as stated in the Prospectus Supplement. In case an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing with respect to any series of Debt Securities, the Trustee or the Holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of such series may declare the entire principal amount of such series (or, if the Debt Securities of such series are Original Issue Discount Securities, such portion of the principal amount as may be specified in the terms of such series) to be due and payable. (Sections 501 and 502).

A judgment for money damages by courts in the United States, including a money judgment based on an obligation expressed in a foreign currency, will ordinarily be rendered only in U.S. dollars. New York statutory law provides that a court shall render a judgment or decree in the foreign currency of the underlying obligation and that the judgment or decree shall be converted into U.S. dollars at the exchange rate prevailing on the date of entry of the judgment or decree.

If, for the purpose of obtaining a judgment in any court with respect to any obligation of the Company under any Debt Security or any related coupon, it becomes necessary to convert into any other currency or currency unit any amount in the currency or currency unit due under such Debt Security or coupon, the conversion will be made by the Currency Determination Agent appointed pursuant to the Indenture with respect to such Debt Security at the Market Exchange Rate in effect on the date of entry of the judgment (the "Judgment Date"). If, pursuant to any such judgment, conversion is made on a date (the "Substitute Date") other than the Judgment Date and a change has occurred between the Market Exchange Rate in effect on the Judgment Date and the Market Exchange Rate in effect on the Substitute Date, the Indenture requires the Company to pay such additional amounts (if any) as may be necessary to ensure that the amount paid is equal to the amount in such other currency or currency unit which, when converted at the Market Exchange Rate in effect on the Judgment Date, is the amount then due under the Indenture or in respect of such Debt Security or coupon. The Company will not, however, be required to pay more in the currency or currency unit due under the Indenture or such Debt Security or coupon at the Market Exchange Rate in effect on the Judgment Date than the amount of currency or currency unit stated to be due under the Indenture or such Debt Security or coupon, and the Company will be entitled to withhold (or be reimbursed for, as the case may be) any excess of the amount actually realized upon any such conversion on the Substitute Date over the amount due and payable on the Judgment Date. (Section 516).

The Company is required by law to furnish the Trustee, not less often than annually, with a certificate as to its respective compliance with the conditions and covenants under the Indenture.

Reference is made to the Prospectus Supplement relating to each series of Offered Debt Securities which are Original Issue Discount Securities for the particular provisions relating to acceleration of the maturity of a portion of the principal amount of such Original Issue Discount Securities upon the occurrence of an Event of Default and the continuation thereof.

The Indenture provides that the Trustee may withhold notice to the Holders of the Debt Securities of any default (except in payment of principal, of premium, if any, or interest, if any, or any sinking fund installment) if the board of directors, certain committees or Responsible Officers of the Trustee in good faith determine

that the withholding of such notice is in the interest of the Holders of the Debt Securities and related coupons. (Section 602).

Subject to the provisions of the Indenture relating to the duties of the Trustee in case an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Indenture provides that the Trustee shall be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the Indenture at the request or direction of the Holders of the Debt Securities unless such Holders shall have offered to the Trustee reasonable security or indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities which might be incurred by it in compliance with such request or direction. (Section 603). Subject to such provisions for indemnification and certain other rights of the Trustee, the Indenture provides that the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of any series affected shall have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee with respect to the Debt Securities of such series. (Sections 512 and 603).

No Holder of any Debt Security of any series or any related coupon will have any right to institute any proceeding with respect to the Indenture or for the appointment of a receiver or trustee or for any other remedy under the Indenture, unless (i) an Event of Default with respect to such series shall have occurred and be continuing and such Holder shall have previously given to the Trustee written notice of such continuing Event of Default with respect to Debt Securities of such series; (ii) the Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of such series shall have made written request to the Trustee, and offered reasonable indemnity to the Trustee against the costs, expenses and liability to be incurred in compliance with such request, to institute such proceedings as Trustee, and (iii) the Trustee shall not have received from the Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of such series a direction inconsistent with such request and shall have failed to institute such proceeding within 60 days after receipt of such notice, request and offer of indemnity. (Section 507). However, the Holder of any Debt Security or coupon will have an absolute and unconditional right to receive payment of the principal, of premium, if any, and interest, if any, on such Debt Security or payment of such coupon on or after the due dates expressed in such Debt Security or coupon and to institute suit for the enforcement of any such payment. (Section 508).

Directors, officers, employees and stockholders of the Company will not have any liability for any obligations of the Company under the Debt Securities, any related coupons or the Indenture or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of, such obligations or their creation. Each holder of Debt Securities or coupons, by accepting a Debt Security or coupon, waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and the release are part of the consideration for the issue of the Debt Securities (including any coupons). (Section 113).

## DEFEASANCE

Defeasance and Discharge. Except as may be otherwise set forth in the Prospectus Supplement, the Company may discharge all of its obligations (except those set forth below) to Holders of any series of Debt Securities issued under the Indenture which have not already been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation if, among other things (i) the Company irrevocably deposits with the Trustee cash or U.S. Government Obligations or a combination thereof, as trust funds in trust, in an amount certified to be sufficient to pay and discharge the principal of, any premium or interest on and any mandatory sinking fund payments or analogous payments applicable to the Outstanding Debt Securities of that series when due and such funds have been so deposited for 91 days; (ii) the Company pays all other sums payable with respect to the Outstanding Debt Securities of such series; (iii) such deposit will not result in a breach of, or constitute a default under, the Indenture or any other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which it is bound; (iv) no Event of Default or event which with the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default with respect to the Debt Securities of that series shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of deposit and no bankruptcy Event of Default or event which with the giving of notice or the lapse of time would become a bankruptcy Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on the 91st day after such date; (v) the Company delivers to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel or a ruling from or published by the United States Internal Revenue Service to the effect that Holders of Debt Securities of such series will not

recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit, defeasance and discharge and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such deposit, defeasance and discharge had not occurred (see "Limitation on Defeasance" below); and (vi) if the Debt Securities of that series are then listed on any domestic or foreign securities exchange, the Company delivers to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that such deposit, defeasance and discharge will not cause such Debt Securities to be delisted. Upon such discharge, the holders of the Debt Securities and any related coupons shall look for payment only to the funds or obligations deposited with the Trustee (subject to certain exceptions) and the holders of the Debt Securities shall no longer be entitled to the benefits of the Indenture, except for, among other things, (i) rights of registration of transfer and exchange of Debt Securities of such series; (ii) rights of substitution of mutilated, defaced, destroyed, lost or stolen certificates of Debt Securities of such series; (iii) the rights, obligations, duties and immunities of the Trustee; (iv) the rights of Holders of Debt Securities of such series as beneficiaries with respect to property deposited with the Trustee payable to all or any of them; and (v) the obligations of the Company to maintain an office or agency in respect of Debt Securities of such series. (Section 401).

Defeasance of Certain Covenants and Certain Events of Default. Except as may be otherwise set forth in the Prospectus Supplement, if the terms of the Debt Securities of any series so provide, the Company may omit to comply with certain restrictive covenants in Section 801(c) (Consolidation, Merger, Conveyance, Transfer or Lease), Sections 1007 (Purchase of Securities by Company or Subsidiary), 1008 (Liens on Assets) and 1009 (Limitation on Sale and Leaseback Transactions), and such failure to comply with Sections 801(c), 1007, 1008 and 1009 of the Indenture, as described in clause (iv) under "Events of Default" above, shall not be deemed to be Events of Default under the Indenture with respect to such series if, among other things, (i) the Company irrevocably deposits with the Trustee cash or U.S. Government Obligations or a combination thereof, as trust funds in trust, in an amount certified to be sufficient to pay and discharge the principal of, any premium or interest on and any mandatory sinking fund payments or analogous payments applicable to the Outstanding Debt Securities of that series when due and such funds have been so deposited for 91 days; (ii) the Company pays all other sums payable with respect to the Outstanding Debt Securities of such series; (iii) such deposit will not result in a breach of, or constitute a default under, the Indenture or any other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which it is bound; (iv) no Event of Default or event which with the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default with respect to the Debt Securities of that series shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of deposit and no bankruptcy Event of Default or event which with the giving of notice or the lapse of time would become a bankruptcy Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on the 91st day after such date; (v) the Company delivers to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel or a ruling from or published by the United States Internal Revenue Service to the effect that Holders of Debt Securities of such series will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit, defeasance and discharge and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such deposit, defeasance and discharge had not occurred (See "Limitation on Defeasance" below); and (vi) if the Debt Securities of that series are then listed on any domestic or foreign securities exchange, the Company delivers to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that such deposit, defeasance and discharge will not cause such Debt Securities to be delisted. The obligations of the Company under the Indenture with respect to the Debt Securities of such series, other than with respect to the covenants referred to in this paragraph, shall remain in full force and effect.

Limitation on Defeasance. Under United States federal income tax law as in effect on the date of this Prospectus, any defeasance will be treated as a taxable exchange of the related Debt Securities for an interest in the trust. As a consequence, while these laws are in effect, each Holder of such Debt Securities would recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the Holder's cost or other tax basis for the Debt Securities and the value of the Holder's interest in the trust, and thereafter will be required to include in income a share of the income, gain and loss of the trust. Prospective investors are urged to consult their own tax advisors as to the specific consequences of such defeasance and any change in law subsequent to the date of this Prospectus. To exercise either option referred to above under "Defeasance and Discharge" and

"Defeasance of Certain Covenants and Certain Events of Default," the Company is required to deliver to the Trustee an opinion of independent counsel (which opinion would be based on there having been, since the date of the Indenture, a change in the applicable United States federal income tax law, including a change in official interpretation thereof), or a ruling from or published by the Internal Revenue Service, to the effect that the exercise of such option will not cause the Holders of Debt Securities to recognize income, gain or loss for United States federal income tax purposes, and that such Holders of Debt Securities will be subject to United States federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same time as would have been the case if such option had not been exercised.

#### NOTICES

Except as may otherwise be set forth in the accompanying Prospectus Supplement, notice to the Holders of Bearer Securities will be given by publication in a daily newspaper in the English language of general circulation in the City of New York and in London, and so long as such Bearer Securities are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and the Luxembourg Stock Exchange shall so require, in a daily newspaper of general circulation in Luxembourg or, if not practical, elsewhere in Western Europe. Such publication is expected to be made in The Wall Street Journal, the Financial Times and the Luxemburger Wort. Notices to Holders of Registered Securities will be given by first-class mail to the addresses of such Holders as they appear in the Security Register. In the event that notices cannot be given as provided above by publication or mailing, as the case may be, then such notice as shall be made with the approval of the Trustee shall constitute sufficient notice for all purposes. (Section 106).

### TITLE

Title to any Bearer Securities and any coupons appertaining thereto will pass by delivery. The Company, the Trustee and any agent of the Company or the Trustee may treat the bearer of any Bearer Security, the bearer of any coupon and the registered owner of any Registered Security as the absolute owner thereof (whether or not such Debt Security or coupon shall be overdue and notwithstanding any notice to the contrary) for the purposes of making payment and for all other purposes (Section 308); provided, however, that the Company, the Trustee and any agent of the Company or the Trustee shall treat a person as the Holder of such principal amount of outstanding Debt Securities represented by a permanent global Security as shall be specified in a written statement of the Holder of such permanent global Security, or, in the case of a permanent global Security in bearer form, of Euro-clear, or CEDEL Bank, and produced to the Trustee by such person. (Section 203).

## REPLACEMENT OF SECURITIES AND COUPONS

Any mutilated Debt Security or a Debt Security with a mutilated coupon appertaining thereto will be replaced by the Company at the expense of the Holder upon surrender of such Debt Security to the Trustee. Debt Securities or coupons that become destroyed, stolen or lost will be replaced by the Company at the expense of the Holder upon delivery to the Company and the Trustee of evidence of any destruction, loss or theft thereof satisfactory to the Company and the Trustee (provided that the Company or the Trustee has not been notified that such Debt Security or coupon has been acquired by a bona fide purchaser); in the case of any coupon which becomes destroyed, stolen or lost, such coupon will be replaced by issuance of a new Debt Security in exchange for the Debt Security to which such coupon appertains. In the case of a destroyed, lost or stolen Debt Security or coupon, an indemnity satisfactory to the Trustee and the Company may be required at the expense of the Holder of such Debt Security or coupon before a replacement Debt Security will be issued. (Section 306).

## GOVERNING LAW

The Indenture, the Debt Securities and coupons are governed by, and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Ohio, provided however, that the immunities and standard of care of the Trustee in connection with the administration of its trust under the Indenture are governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York. (Section 114).

#### REGARDING THE TRUSTEE

The Company and certain of its affiliates maintain banking relationships in the ordinary course of business with the Trustee.

Under the Indenture, the Trustee will, to the extent required by the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, transmit annual reports to all Holders regarding its eligibility and qualifications as Trustee under the Indenture and certain related matters. (Section 703).

### PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

#### GENERAL

The Company may sell all or part of the Debt Securities from time to time on terms determined at the time such Debt Securities are offered for sale to or through underwriters or through selling agents, and also may sell such Debt Securities directly to purchasers. Such underwriters may include Credit Suisse First Boston Corporation, J.P. Morgan & Co. or a group of underwriters represented by such firms. The names of any such underwriters or selling agents in connection with the offer and sale of any series of Debt Securities and the compensation of such persons will be set forth in the Prospectus Supplement relating thereto.

The distribution of the Debt Securities may be effected from time to time in one or more transactions at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed, or at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices.

In connection with the sale of Debt Securities, underwriters may receive compensation from the Company or from purchasers of Debt Securities for whom they may act as agents, in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions. Underwriters may sell Debt Securities to or through dealers, and such dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the Underwriters or commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as agents. Underwriters, dealers and agents that participate in the distribution of Debt Securities may be deemed to be underwriters, and any discounts or commissions received by them from the Company and any profit on the resale of Debt Securities by them may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions, under the Securities Act. Any such compensation received from the Company will be described in the accompanying Prospectus Supplement.

Underwriters, dealers, selling agents and other persons may be entitled, under agreements which may be entered into with the Company, to indemnification by the Company against certain civil liabilities including liabilities under the Securities Act. Such underwriters, dealers and agents may be customers of, engage in transactions with, or perform services for, the Company in the ordinary course of business.

Nicholas B. Paumgarten, a Managing Director of J.P. Morgan & Co., is a director of the Company, owns 400 Class A Common Shares of the Company and is the sole trustee of certain trusts which own an aggregate of 2,000 Class A Common Shares of the Company. Mr. Paumgarten's wife owns 850 Class A Common Shares of the Company.

Each series of Debt Securities will be a new issue of securities with no established trading market. In the event that Debt Securities of a series offered hereunder are not listed on a national securities exchange, certain broker-dealers may make a market in the Debt Securities, but will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. No assurance can be given that any broker-dealer will make a market in the Debt Securities of any series or as to the liquidity of the trading market for the Debt Securities.

## DELAYED DELIVERY ARRANGEMENTS

If so indicated in the Prospectus Supplement, the Company may authorize underwriters or other persons acting as agents of the Company to solicit offers by certain institutions to purchase Debt Securities from the Company pursuant to contracts providing for payment and delivery on a future date. Institutions with which such contracts may be made include commercial and savings banks, insurance companies, pension funds,

investment companies, educational and charitable institutions, and others, but in all cases such institutions must be approved by the Company. The obligations of any purchaser under any such contract will not be subject to any conditions except that (a) the purchase of the Debt Securities shall not at the time of delivery be prohibited under the laws of the jurisdiction to which such purchaser is subject; and (b) if the Debt Securities are also being sold to underwriters, the Company shall have sold to such underwriters the Debt Securities not sold for delayed delivery. The underwriters and such other agents will not have any responsibility in respect of the validity or performance of such contracts.

## **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements and the related financial statement schedule incorporated in this prospectus by reference from the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent auditors, as stated in their report, which is incorporated herein by reference, and has been so incorporated in reliance upon the report given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

The financial statements of Harte-Hanks Newspapers and Harte-Hanks Television as of December 31, 1996, and for each of the three years then ended incorporated herein by reference from the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated September 4, 1997, have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of KPMG Peat Marwick LLP, independent public accountants, given on authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of TV Food Network, G.P. and Subsidiary as of December 31, 1996, and for each of the three years then ended incorporated herein by reference from the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated September 4, 1997, have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of KPMG Peat Marwick LLP, independent public accountants, given on authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

### LEGAL MATTERS

Baker & Hostetler LLP, Cincinnati, Ohio, will pass upon the legality of the Debt Securities offered hereby for the Company. Simpson Thacher & Bartlett, New York, New York, (a partnership which includes professional corporations) will pass upon certain legal matters for the underwriters, dealers or agents, if any, unless otherwise specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. John H. Burlingame, Chairman of Baker & Hostetler LLP, is a director and a member of the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company and a trustee of the Edward W. Scripps Trust. As a trustee, he has the power together with the other trustees of the Edward W. Scripps Trust to vote and dispose of the 32,610,000 Class A Common Shares and the 16,040,000 Common Voting Shares of the Company held by the Trust. Mr. Burlingame disclaims any beneficial interest in such shares held by the Trust.

#### PART II

### INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

ITEM 14. OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION.

Except for the Registration Fee, all expenses are estimated:

Registration Fee(1)	15,500
Accounting Fees and ExpensesLegal Fees and Expenses	50,000
Blue Sky Fees and Expenses Printing Expenses	15,000 75,000
Rating Agency Fees	255,000 25,000
Total Expenses	\$591,561
	=======

1 This Registration Statement relates to the Registration Statement filed by the Company with the Commission on November 15, 1991 (Reg. No. 33-43989), as amended by Amendment No. 1 thereto filed with the Commission on December 11, 1991. The amount of securities previously registered and not sold is \$150,000,000 and, pursuant to Rule 429 under the Securities Act of 1933, such registered but unsold securities are being carried forward with respect to the registration fee hereon.

ITEM 15. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS.

Section 1701.13 of the Ohio Revised Code grants corporations the power to indemnify their directors and officers in accordance with the provisions set forth therein.

The Articles of Incorporation of the Company provides for indemnification of directors and officers of the Company.

Reference is made to the Underwriting Agreement, filed as Exhibit 1 to this Registration Statement, for information concerning indemnification arrangements among the Company and the underwriters.

ITEM 16. EXHIBITS.

- 1 Underwriting Agreement (including form of Terms Agreement)
- 4.1 Form of Indenture
- 4.2 Forms of Debt Securities (included in Exhibit 4.1)
- 5 Opinion of Baker & Hostetler LLP, counsel for the Registrant
- 10.1 5-Year Competitive Advance and Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of September 26, 1997, among The E.W. Scripps Company, the Banks named therein, The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Agent, and J.P. Morgan & Co., as Documentation Agent
- 10.2 364-Day Competitive Advance and Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of September 26, 1997, among The E.W. Scripps Company, the Banks named therein, The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Agent, and J.P. Morgan & Co., as Documentation Agent
- 12 Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges
- 23.1 Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP
- 23.2 Consent of KPMG Peat Marwick LLP (as to Harte-Hanks Newspapers)
- 23.3 Consent of KPMG Peat Marwick LLP (as to Harte-Hanks Television)

- 23.4 Consent of KPMG Peat Marwick LLP (as to TV Food Network G.P. and Subsidiary)
- 23.5 Consent of Baker & Hostetler LLP (contained in Exhibit 5)
- 24 Powers of Attorney
- 25 Statement of Eligibility and Qualification on Form T-1 of The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Trustee under the Indenture

#### ITEM 17. UNDERTAKINGS.

The Company hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales of the registered securities are being made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement:
  - (i) to include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
  - (ii) to reflect in the Prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the Registration Statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the Registration Statement, provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in the volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high and of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and
  - (iii) to include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the Registration Statement or any material change to such information in the Registration Statement:

provided, however, that the undertakings set forth in paragraphs (1)(i) and (1)(ii) above do not apply if the registration statement is on Form S-3 or Form F-3 and the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed by the Company pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new Registration Statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

The Company hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the Company's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of any employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new Registration Statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers, and controlling persons of the Company pursuant to the provisions described under Item 15 above or otherwise, the Company has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is therefore unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Company of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Company in the

successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Company will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

The Company hereby undertakes that:

- (1) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of a registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b) (I) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

## **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, The E.W. Scripps Company certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Cincinnati, State of Ohio, on September 29, 1997.

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

By: /s/ DANIEL J. CASTELLINI

Daniel J. Castellini

Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant in the capacities indicated, on September 29, 1997.

*	Chairman of the Board
Lawrence A. Leser	
* William R. Burleigh	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)
/s/ DANIEL J. CASTELLINI Daniel J. Castellini	Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)
* Charles E. Scripps	Chairman of the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors
*	Director
John H. Burlingame *	Director
Daniel J. Meyer	
*	Director
Nicholas B. Paumgarten	
*	Director
Paul K. Scripps	
*	Director
Robert P. Scripps	
*	Director
Ronald W. Tysoe	
*	Director
Julie A. Wrigley	
* Daniel J. Castellini, by signing his name her	eto, does sign this Registration

Statement on behalf of the persons indicated above pursuant to powers of attorney duly executed by such persons and filed as Exhibits to this Registration Statement.

By: /s/ DANIEL J. CASTELLINI

Attorney-in-Fact

9/24/97

Exhibit 1

## THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

#### DEBT SECURITIES

# UNDERWRITING AGREEMENT

1. Introductory. The E.W. Scripps Company, a Delaware corporation ("Company"), proposes to issue and sell from time to time certain of its unsecured debt securities registered under the registration statement referred to in Section 2(a) ("Registered Securities"). The Registered Securities will be issued under an indenture, dated as of , 1997 ("Indenture"), between the Company and The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Trustee ("Trustee"), in one or more series, which series may vary as to interest rates, maturities, redemption provisions, selling prices and other terms, with all such terms for any particular series of the Registered Securities being determined at the time of sale. Particular series of the Registered Securities will be sold pursuant to a Terms Agreement referred to in Section 3, for resale in accordance with terms of offering determined at the time of sale.

The Registered Securities involved in any such offering are hereinafter referred to as the "Offered Securities". The firm or firms which agree to purchase the Offered Securities are hereinafter referred to as the "Underwriters" of such securities, and the representative or representatives of the Underwriters, if any, specified in a Terms Agreement referred to in Section 3 are hereinafter referred to as the "Representatives"; provided, however, that if the Terms Agreement does not specify any representative of the Underwriters, the term "Representatives", as used in this Agreement (other than in Sections 2(b), 5(c) and 6 and the second sentence of Section 3), shall mean the Underwriters.

- 2. Representations and Warranties of the Company. The Company, as of the date of each Terms Agreement referred to in Section 3, represents and warrants to, and agrees with, each Underwriter that:
  - (a) A registration statement (No. 333-), including a prospectus, relating to the Registered Securities has been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("Commission") and has become effective. Such registration statement, as amended at the time of any Terms Agreement referred to in Section 3, is hereinafter referred to as the "Registration Statement", and the prospectus included in such Registration Statement, as supplemented as contemplated by Section 3 to reflect the terms of the Offered Securities and the terms of offering thereof, as first filed with the Commission pursuant to and in accordance with Rule 424(b) ("Rule 424(b)") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended ("Act"), including all material incorporated by reference therein, is hereinafter referred to as the "Prospectus". No document has been or will be prepared or distributed in reliance on Rule 434 under the Act.
  - (b) On the effective date of the registration statement relating to the Registered Securities, such registration statement conformed in all respects to the requirements of the Act, the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended ("Trust Indenture Act") and, as to the documents incorporated therein, the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended ("Exchange Act"), and the rules and regulations of the Commission under the Act, the Trust Indenture Act and the Exchange Act ("Rules and Regulations") and did not include any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, and on the date of each Terms Agreement referred to in Section 3, the Registration Statement and the Prospectus will conform in all respects to the requirements of the Act, the Trust Indenture Act and, as to the documents incorporated therein, the Securities Exchange Act, and the Rules and Regulations, and neither of such documents will include any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, except that the foregoing does not apply to statements in or omissions from any of such documents based upon written information furnished to the Company by any Underwriter through the Representatives, if any, specifically for use therein. The documents incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, at the time such incorporated documents were filed with the Commission, complied in all material respects with the requirements of the Exchange Act, and did not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not

misleading. The Commission has not issued any order preventing or suspending the use of any preliminary prospectus or Prospectus.

- (c) The Company has been duly incorporated and is an existing corporation in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, with power and authority (corporate and other) to own its properties and conduct its business as described in the Prospectus; and the Company is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation in good standing in all other jurisdictions in which its ownership or lease of property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure, individually or in the aggregate, to be so qualified or licensed would not have a material adverse effect on the business, financial position or results of operations of the Company or the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole; and the Company has full power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement, any Delayed Delivery Contract (as hereinafter defined), and the Indenture; the Company has full power and authority to issue and sell the Offered Securities as contemplated in this Agreement.
- (d) Each subsidiary of the Company has been duly incorporated and is an existing corporation in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation, with power and authority (corporate and other) to own its properties and conduct its business as described in the Prospectus; and each subsidiary of the Company is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation in good standing in all other jurisdictions in which its ownership or lease of property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure, individually or in the aggregate, to be so qualified or licensed would not have a material adverse effect on the business, financial position or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole; all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of each subsidiary of the Company has been duly authorized and validly issued and is fully paid and nonassessable; and the capital stock of each subsidiary owned by the Company, directly or through subsidiaries, is owned free from liens, encumbrances and defects.
- (e) The Indenture has been duly authorized and has been duly qualified under the Trust Indenture Act; the Offered Securities have been duly authorized; and when the Offered Securities are delivered and paid for pursuant to the Terms Agreement on the Closing Date (as defined below) or pursuant to Delayed Delivery Contracts, the Indenture will have been duly executed and delivered, such Offered Securities will have been duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered and will conform to the description thereof contained in the Prospectus and the Indenture and such Offered Securities will constitute valid and legally binding obligations of the Company, enforceable in accordance with their terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general equity principles.
- (f) The Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) and any Delayed Delivery Contracts have been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Company.
- (g) The execution, delivery and performance of the Indenture, the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) and any Delayed Delivery Contracts and the issuance and sale of the Offered Securities and compliance with the terms and provisions thereof will not result in (i) a breach or violation of any of the terms and provisions of, or constitute a default under, any statute, any rule, regulation or order of any governmental agency or body or any court, domestic or foreign, having jurisdiction over the Company or any subsidiary of the Company or any of their properties, or (ii) any agreement or instrument to which the Company or any such subsidiary is a party or by which the Company or any such subsidiary is bound or to which any of the properties of the Company or any such subsidiary is subject, or (iii) the charter or by-laws of the Company or any such subsidiary except, in the case of clauses (i) and (ii), for such breaches, violations or defaults which would not have a material adverse effect on the business, financial position or results of operations of the Company or the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or on the offering contemplated by the Terms Agreement and the Company has full power and authority to authorize, issue and sell the Offered Securities as contemplated by the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement).

- (h) No consent, approval, authorization, or order of, or filing with, any governmental agency or body or any court is required for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) in connection with the issuance and sale of the Offered Securities by the Company, except such as have been obtained and made under the Act and the Trust Indenture Act and such as may be required under state securities laws.
- (i) The Company and each of its subsidiaries is in compliance in all material respects with the laws, orders, rules, regulations and directives issued or administered by such jurisdictions, except such breaches, violations or defaults which would not have a material adverse effect on the business, financial position or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole; and neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries is in breach or violation of, or in default under, any material agreement or contract to which it is a party or by which any of its properties is bound or its charter or by-laws.
- (j) Except as disclosed in the Prospectus, the Company and its subsidiaries have good and marketable title to all real properties and all other properties and assets owned by them, in each case free from liens, encumbrances and defects that would materially affect the value thereof or materially interfere with the use made or to be made thereof by them; and except as disclosed in the Prospectus, the Company and its subsidiaries hold any leased real or personal property under valid and enforceable leases with no exceptions that would materially interfere with the use made or to be made thereof by them.
- (k) The Company and its subsidiaries possess adequate and effective certificates, authorities, permits and licenses issued by appropriate governmental agencies, regulatory authorizations or bodies (including all licenses required by the Federal Communications Commission (the "FCC")) necessary to conduct the business now operated by them and have not received any notice of proceedings relating to the revocation or modification of any such certificate, authority, permit or license that, if determined adversely to the Company or any of its subsidiaries, would individually or in the aggregate have a material adverse effect on the business, financial position or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, and each of the Company and its subsidiaries are presently conducting their respective businesses in substantial compliance with all applicable rules and regulations of the FCC, and each of them has made all material filings required under any federal, state, local or other law, regulation or rule (including any material filings required by the FCC) and has obtained all material authorizations, consents and approvals from other persons, in order to conduct its respective business.
- (1) No labor dispute with the employees of the Company or any subsidiary exists or, to the knowledge of the Company, is imminent that might have a material adverse effect on the business, financial position or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole.
- (1) The Company and its subsidiaries own, possess or can acquire on reasonable terms, adequate trademarks, trade names and other rights to inventions, know-how, patents, copyrights, confidential information and other intellectual property (collectively, "intellectual property rights") necessary to conduct the business now operated by them, or presently employed by them, and have not received any notice of infringement of or conflict with asserted rights of others with respect to any intellectual property rights that, if determined adversely to the Company or any of its subsidiaries, would individually or in the aggregate have a material adverse effect on the business, financial position or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole.
- (m) Except as disclosed in the Prospectus, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries is in violation of any statute, any rule, regulation, decision or order of any governmental agency or body or any court, domestic or foreign, relating to the use, disposal or release of hazardous or toxic substances or relating to the protection or restoration of the environment or human exposure to hazardous or toxic substances (collectively, "environmental laws"), owns or operates any real property contaminated with any substance that is subject to any environmental laws, is liable for any off-site disposal or contamination pursuant to any environmental laws, or is subject to any claim relating to any environmental laws, which violation, contamination, liability or claim would individually or in the aggregate have a material adverse effect on

the business, financial position or results of operations the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole; and the Company is not aware of any pending investigation which might lead to such a claim.

- (n) Except as disclosed in the Prospectus, there are no pending actions, suits or proceedings against or affecting the Company, any of its subsidiaries or any of their respective properties that, if determined adversely to the Company or any of its subsidiaries, would individually or in the aggregate have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, or would materially and adversely affect the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under the Indenture, the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) or any Delayed Delivery Contract, or which are otherwise material in the context of the sale of the Offered Securities; and no such actions, suits or proceedings are threatened or, to the Company's knowledge, contemplated.
- (o) The financial statements included in the Registration Statement and Prospectus present fairly the financial position of the Company and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the dates shown and their results of operations and cash flows for the periods shown, and such financial statements have been prepared in conformity with the generally accepted accounting principles in the United States applied on a consistent basis; any schedules included in the Registration Statement present fairly the information required to be stated therein; and if pro forma financial statements are included in the Registration Statement and Prospectus: the assumptions used in preparing the pro forma financial statements included in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus provide a reasonable basis for presenting the significant effects directly attributable to the transactions or events described therein, the related pro forma adjustments give appropriate effect to those assumptions, and the pro forma columns therein reflect the proper application of those adjustments to the corresponding historical financial statement amounts.
- (p) Except as disclosed in the Prospectus, since the date of the latest audited financial statements included in the Prospectus there has been no material adverse change, nor any development or event involving a prospective material adverse change, in the condition (financial or other), business, properties or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, and, except as disclosed in or contemplated by the Prospectus, there has been no dividend or distribution of any kind declared, paid or made by the Company on any class of its capital stock.
- (q) The Company is not and, after giving effect to the offering and sale of the Offered Securities and the application of the proceeds thereof as described in the Prospectus, will not be an "investment company" as defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.
- (r) Neither the Company nor any of its affiliates does business with the government of Cuba or with any person or affiliate located in Cuba within the meaning of Section 517.075, Florida Statutes and the Company agrees to comply with such Section if prior to the completion of the distribution of the Offered Securities it commences doing such business.
- (s) Each of the Company's subsidiaries with revenues, assets or liabilities greater than \$30 million as of and for the 12 months ended the last day of its most recent full fiscal year is set forth in Exhibit A hereto or as an Exhibit to the Terms Agreement which modifies such Exhibit A.
- 3. Purchase and Offering of Offered Securities. The obligation of the Underwriters to purchase the Offered Securities will be evidenced by an agreement or exchange of other written communications ("Terms Agreement") at the time the Company determines to sell the Offered Securities. The Terms Agreement will incorporate by reference the provisions of this Agreement, except as otherwise provided therein, and will specify the firm or firms which will be Underwriters, the names of any Representatives, the principal amount to be purchased by each Underwriter, the purchase price to be paid by the Underwriters and the terms of the Offered Securities not already specified in the Indenture, including, but not limited to, interest rate, maturity, any redemption provisions and any sinking fund requirements and whether any of the Offered Securities may be sold to institutional investors pursuant to Delayed Delivery Contracts. The Terms Agreement will also specify the time and date of delivery and payment (such time and date, or such

other time not later than seven full business days thereafter as the Underwriter first named in the Terms Agreement (the "Lead Underwriter") and the Company agree as the time for payment and delivery, being herein and in the Terms Agreement referred to as the "Closing Date"), the place of delivery and payment and any details of the terms of offering that should be reflected in the prospectus supplement relating to the offering of the Offered Securities. For purposes of Rule 15c6-1 under the Exchange Act, the Closing Date (if later than the otherwise applicable settlement date) shall be the date for payment of funds and delivery of securities for all the Offered Securities sold pursuant to the offering, other than Contract Securities (as hereinafter defined) for which payment of funds and delivery of securities shall be as hereinafter provided. The obligations of the Underwriters to purchase the Offered Securities will be several and not joint. It is understood that the Underwriters propose to offer the Offered Securities for sale as set forth in the Prospectus.

If the Terms Agreement provides for sales of Offered Securities pursuant to delayed delivery contracts, the Company authorizes the Underwriters to solicit offers to purchase Offered Securities pursuant to delayed delivery contracts substantially in the form of Annex I attached hereto ("Delayed Delivery Contracts") with such changes therein as the Company may authorize or approve. Delayed Delivery Contracts are to be with institutional investors, including commercial and savings banks, insurance companies, pension funds, investment companies and educational and charitable institutions. On the Closing Date the Company will pay, as compensation, to the Representatives for the accounts of the Underwriters, the fee set forth in such Terms Agreement in respect of the principal amount of Offered Securities to be sold pursuant to Delayed Delivery Contracts ("Contract Securities"). The Underwriters will not have any responsibility in respect of the validity or the performance of Delayed Delivery Contracts. If the Company executes and delivers Delayed Delivery Contracts, the Contract Securities will be deducted from the Offered Securities to be purchased by the several Underwriters and the aggregate principal amount of Offered Securities to be purchased by each Underwriter will be reduced pro rata in proportion to the principal amount of Offered Securities set forth opposite each Underwriter's name in such Terms Agreement, except to the extent that the Lead Underwriter determines that such reduction shall be otherwise than pro rata and so advise the Company. The Company will advise the Lead Underwriter not later than the business day prior to the Closing Date of the principal amount of Contract Securities.

If the Terms Agreement specifies "Book-Entry Only" settlement or otherwise states that the provisions of this paragraph shall apply, the Company will deliver against payment of the purchase price the Offered Securities in the form of one or more permanent global securities in definitive form (the "Global Securities") deposited with the Trustee as custodian for The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC. Interests in any permanent global securities will be held only in book-entry form through DTC, except in the limited circumstances described in the Prospectus. Payment for the Offered Securities shall be made by the Underwriters (if the Terms Agreement specifies that the Offered Securities will not trade in DTC's Same Day Funds Settlement System) by certified or official bank check or checks in New York Clearing House (next day) funds or (if the Terms Agreement specifies that the Offered Securities will trade in DTC's Same Day Funds Settlement System) in Federal (same day) funds by official check or checks or wire transfer to an account in New York previously designated to the Lead Underwriter by the Company at a bank acceptable to the Lead Underwriter, in each case drawn to the order of at the place of payment specified in the Terms Agreement on the Closing Date, against delivery to the Trustee as custodian for DTC of the Global Securities representing all of the Offered Securities.

- 4. Certain Agreements of the Company. The Company agrees with the several Underwriters that it will furnish to counsel for the Underwriters, one signed copy of the registration statement relating to the Registered Securities, including all exhibits, in the form it became effective and of all amendments thereto and that, in connection with each offering of Offered Securities:
  - (a) The Company will file the Prospectus with the Commission pursuant to and in accordance with Rule 424(b)(2) (or, if applicable and if consented to by the Lead Underwriter, subparagraph (5)) not later than the second business day following the execution and delivery of the Terms Agreement.
  - (b) The Company will advise the Lead Underwriter promptly of any proposal to amend or supplement the Registration Statement or the Prospectus and will afford the Lead Underwriter a reasonable opportunity to comment on any such proposed amendment or supplement; and the Company will also advise the Lead Underwriter promptly of the filing of any such amendment or supplement and of the institution by the Commission of any

stop order proceedings in respect of the Registration Statement or of any part thereof and will use its best efforts to prevent the issuance of any such stop order and to obtain as soon as possible its lifting, if issued.

- (c) If, at any time when a prospectus relating to the Offered Securities is required to be delivered under the Act in connection with sales by any Underwriter or dealer, any event occurs as a result of which the Prospectus as then amended or supplemented would include an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, or if it is necessary at any time to amend the Prospectus to comply with the Act, the Company promptly will notify the Lead Underwriter of such event and will promptly prepare and file with the Commission, at its own expense, an amendment or supplement which will correct such statement or omission or an amendment which will effect such compliance. Neither the Lead Underwriter's consent to, nor the Underwriters' delivery of, any such amendment or supplement shall constitute a waiver of any of the conditions set forth in Section 5.
- (d) As soon as practicable, but not later than 16 months, after the date of each Terms Agreement, the Company will make generally available to its securityholders an earnings statement covering a period of at least 12 months beginning after the later of (i) the effective date of the registration statement relating to the Registered Securities, (ii) the effective date of the most recent post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement to become effective prior to the date of such Terms Agreement and (iii) the date of the Company's most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Commission prior to the date of such Terms Agreement, which will satisfy the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Act.
- (e) The Company will furnish to the Representatives copies of the Registration Statement, including all exhibits, any related preliminary prospectus, any related preliminary prospectus supplement, the Prospectus and all amendments and supplements to such documents, in each case as soon as available and in such quantities and at such locations as the Lead Underwriter reasonably requests. The Company will pay the expenses of printing and distributing to the Underwriters all such documents.
- (f) The Company will arrange for the qualification of the Offered Securities for sale and the determination of their eligibility for investment under the laws of such jurisdictions as the Lead Underwriter designates and will continue such qualifications in effect so long as required for the distribution, provided that the Company shall not be required to qualify as a foreign corporation or to consent to the service of process under the laws of any state (except service of process with respect to the offering and sale of the Offered Securities and will promptly advise the Representatives of the receipt by the Company of any notification with respect to the suspension of the qualification of the Offered Securities for sale in any jurisdiction or the initiation or threatening of any proceeding for such purpose.
- (g) During the period of five years after the date of any Terms Agreement, the Company will furnish to the Representatives and, upon request, to each of the other Underwriters, if any, as soon as practicable after the end of each fiscal year, a copy of its annual report to stockholders for such year; and the Company will furnish to the Representatives (i) as soon as available, a copy of each report and any definitive proxy statement of the Company filed with the Commission under the Exchange Act or mailed to stockholders, and (ii) from time to time, such other information concerning the Company as the Lead Underwriter may reasonably request.
- (h) The Company will pay all fees, expenses and taxes (other than any transfer taxes and fees and expenses of counsel for the Underwriters except as set forth below) incident to the performance of its obligations under the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement), including, without limitation, any filing fees or other expenses (including fees and disbursements of counsel) in connection with qualification of the Registered Securities for sale and determination of their eligibility for investment under the laws of such jurisdictions as the Lead Underwriter may designate and the printing of memoranda relating thereto, for any fees charged by investment rating agencies for the rating of the Offered Securities, any applicable filing fee incident to, and the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel for the Underwriters in

connection with, the review by the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. of the Registered Securities, for any travel expenses of the Company's officers and employees and any other expenses of the Company in connection with attending or hosting meetings with prospective purchasers of Registered Securities, any expenses incurred in connection with the preparation, printing and distribution of the Registration Statement, the Prospectus, any preliminary prospectuses, any preliminary prospectus supplements or any other amendments or supplements to the Registration Statement or the Prospectus to the Underwriters, all fees and expenses incurred in connection with the preparation, printing and distribution of this Agreement, the Terms Agreements, any Agreement Among Underwriters, any dealer agreements and Powers of Attorney and the Indenture, all fees and expenses of the Company's counsel and accountants and any of its other advisers, all fees and expenses of the Trustee and its counsel, all fees and expenses related to the assignment of a rating to the Offered Securities by any qualified rating agency, any listing or other fees incurred in connection with the listing of the Offered Securities on any securities exchange and the registration thereof under the Exchange Act.

- (i) The Company will not offer, sell, contract to sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of, directly or indirectly, or file with the Commission a registration statement under the Act relating to United States dollar-denominated debt securities issued or guaranteed by the Company and having a maturity of more than one year from the date of issue, or publicly disclose the intention to make any such offer, sale, pledge, disposition or filing, without the prior written consent of the Lead Underwriter for a period beginning at the time of execution of the Terms Agreement and ending the number of days after the Closing Date specified under "Blackout" in the Terms Agreement.
- (j) The Company will apply the net proceeds for the sale of the Offered Securities in the manner set forth under the caption "Use of Proceeds" in the related Prospectus.
- (k) Until the termination of the offering of the Offered Securities, the Company will timely file all documents, and any amendments to previously filed documents, required to be filed by the Company pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
- (1) If specified in the Terms Agreement, to use its best efforts to cause the Offered Securities to be listed on the securities exchange specified therein.
- 5. Conditions of the Obligations of the Underwriters. The obligations of the several Underwriters to purchase and pay for the Offered Securities will be subject to the accuracy of the representations and warranties on the part of the Company herein, to the accuracy of the statements of Company officers made pursuant to the provisions hereof, to the performance by the Company of its obligations hereunder and to the following additional conditions precedent:
  - (a) On or prior to the date of the Terms Agreement, the Representatives shall have received a letter, dated the date of delivery thereof, of Deloitte & Touche confirming that they are independent public accountants within the meaning of the Act and the applicable published Rules and Regulations thereunder and stating to the effect that:
    - (i) in their opinion the financial statements and any schedules and any summary of earnings examined by them and included in the Prospectus comply as to form in all material respects with the applicable accounting requirements of the Act and the related published Rules and Regulations;
    - (ii) they have performed the procedures specified by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants for a review of interim financial information as described in Statement of Auditing Standards No. 71, Interim Financial Information, on any unaudited financial statements included in the Registration Statement;
    - (iii) on the basis of the review referred to in clause (ii) above, a reading of the latest available interim financial statements of the Company, inquiries of officials of the Company who

have responsibility for financial and accounting matters and other specified procedures, nothing came to their attention that caused them to believe that:

- (A) the unaudited financial statements, if any, and any summary of earnings included in the Prospectus do not comply as to form in all material respects with the applicable accounting requirements of the Act and the related published Rules and Regulations or any material modifications should be made to such unaudited financial statements and summary of earnings for them to be in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles;
- (B) if any unaudited "capsule" information is contained in the Prospectus, the unaudited consolidated operating revenues, operating income and net income amounts or other amounts constituting such "capsule" information and described in such letter do not agree with the corresponding amounts set forth in the unaudited consolidated financial statements or were not determined on a basis substantially consistent with that of the corresponding amounts in the audited statements of income;
- (C) if any "pro forma" information is contained in the Prospectus, that the pro forma such information has been prepared on a basis consistent with the historical financial statements, the assumptions used in preparing the pro forma financial information provide a reasonable basis for presenting the significant effects directly attributable to the transactions or events described therein, the related pro forma adjustments give appropriate effect to those assumptions and the pro forma columns therein reflect the proper application of those adjustments to the corresponding historical financial statement amounts:
- (D) at the date of the latest available balance sheet read by such accountants, or at a subsequent specified date not more than three business days prior to the date of the Terms Agreement, there was any change in the capital stock or any increase in short-term indebtedness or long-term debt of the Company and its consolidated subsidiaries or, at the date of the latest available balance sheet read by such accountants, there was any decrease in consolidated current assets or net assets, as compared with amounts shown on the latest balance sheet included in the Prospectus; or
- (E) for the period from the closing date of the latest income statement included in the Prospectus to the closing date of the latest available income statement read by such accountants there were any decreases, as compared with the corresponding period of the previous year and with the period of corresponding length ended the date of the latest income statement included in the Prospectus, in consolidated operating revenues, operating income amounts of consolidated income before extraordinary items or net income or in the ratio of earnings to fixed charges;

except in all cases set forth in clauses (D) and (E) above for changes, increases or decreases which the Prospectus discloses have occurred or may occur or which are described in such letter; and

(iv) they have compared specified dollar amounts (or percentages derived from such dollar amounts) and other financial information contained in the Prospectus (in each case to the extent that such dollar amounts, percentages and other financial information are derived from the general accounting records of the Company and its subsidiaries subject to the internal controls of the Company's accounting system or are derived directly from such records by analysis or computation) with the results obtained from inquiries, a reading of such general accounting records and other procedures specified in such letter and have found such dollar amounts, percentages and other financial information to be in such letter.

All financial statements and schedules included in material incorporated by reference into the Prospectus shall be deemed included in the Prospectus for purposes of this subsection.

- (b) The Prospectus shall have been filed with the Commission in accordance with the Rules and Regulations and Section 4(a) of this Agreement. No stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement or of any part thereof shall have been issued and no proceedings for that purpose shall have been instituted or, to the knowledge of the Company or any Underwriter, shall be contemplated by the Commission or any state securities regulatory authority.
- (c) Subsequent to the execution of the Terms Agreement, there shall not have occurred (i) any change, or any development or event involving a prospective change, in the condition (financial or other), business, properties or results of operations of the Company or its subsidiaries which, in the judgment of a majority in interest of the Underwriters including any Representatives, is material and adverse and makes it impractical or inadvisable to proceed with completion of the public offering or the sale of and payment for the Offered Securities; (ii) any downgrading in the rating of any debt securities or preferred stock of the Company by any "nationally recognized statistical rating organization" (as defined for purposes of Rule 436(g) under the Act), or any public announcement that any such organization has under surveillance or review its rating of any debt securities or preferred stock of the Company (other than an announcement with positive implications of a possible upgrading, and no implication of a possible downgrading, of such rating); (iii) any suspension or limitation of trading in securities generally on the New York Stock Exchange, or any setting of minimum prices for trading on such exchange, or any suspension of trading of any securities of the Company on any exchange or in the over-the-counter market; (iv) any banking moratorium declared by U.S. Federal or New York authorities; or (v) any outbreak or escalation of major hostilities in which the United States is involved, escalation of major hostilities in which the united states is inverse, any declaration of war by Congress or any other substantial national or international calamity or emergency if, in the judgment of a majority in interest of the Underwriters including any Representatives, the effect of any such outbreak, escalation, declaration, calamity or emergency makes it impractical or inadvisable to proceed with completion of the public offering or the sale of and payment for the Offered Securities.
- (d) The Representatives shall have received an opinion, dated the Closing Date, of Baker & Hostetler, counsel for the Company, to the effect that:
  - (i) The Company has been duly incorporated and is an existing corporation in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, with corporate power and authority to own its properties and conduct its business as described in the Prospectus; and the Company is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation in good standing in all other jurisdictions in which its ownership or lease of property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification;
  - (ii) Each of the subsidiaries of the Company has been duly incorporated and is an existing corporation in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation, with corporate power and authority to own its properties and conduct its business as described in the Prospectus;
  - (iii) The Company has full power and authority to execute and deliver the Terms Agreement, this Agreement, any Delayed Delivery Contract and the Indenture; the Company has full power and authority to authorize, issue and sell the Offered Securities as contemplated by the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement);
  - (iv) The Terms Agreement (including this Agreement) and any Delayed Delivery Contract have been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Company and constitute valid and legally binding obligations of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with their respective terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability relating to

or affecting creditors' rights and to general equity principles, and except as rights to indemnity and contribution hereunder may be limited by federal or state securities laws.

- (v) The Indenture has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Company and, assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the Trustee, constitutes a valid and legally binding obligation of the Company enforce- able against the Company in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general equity principles; and the Indenture has been duly qualified under the Trust Indenture Act and conforms to the description thereof contained in the Prospectus;
- (vi) The Offered Securities have been duly authorized and the Offered Securities, other than any Contract Securities, have been duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered; the Offered Securities, other than any Contract Securities, constitute, and any Contract Securities, when executed, authenticated, issued and delivered in the manner provided in the Indenture and sold pursuant to Delayed Delivery Contracts, will constitute, valid and legally binding obligations of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms and are entitled to the benefits of the Indenture, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general equity principles; and the Offered Securities other than any Contract Securities conform, and any Contract Securities, when so issued and delivered and sold will conform, to the description thereof contained in the Prospectus;
- (vii) The Company has an authorized capital stock as set forth in the Prospectus; the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid, nonassessable and free of preemptive rights;
- (viii) No consent, approval, authorization or order of, or filing with, any governmental agency or body or any court is required for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) in connection with the issuance or sale of the Offered Securities by the Company, except such as have been obtained and made under the Act and the Trust Indenture Act and such as may be required under state securities laws:
- (x) The execution, delivery and performance of the Indenture, the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) and any Delayed Delivery Contracts and the issuance and sale of the Offered Securities and compliance with the terms and provisions thereof will not result in a breach or violation of any of the terms and provisions of, or constitute a default under, (1) any statute, any rule, regulation or order of any governmental agency or body of the State of Ohio or the United States, (2) the Delaware General Corporation Law, (3) any order of any governmental agency or body or any court having jurisdiction over the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any of their properties which order has been entered in any legal or governmental proceeding described in the Registration Statement, the Prospectus or any document incorporated by reference in the Prospectus, (4) any agreement, instrument or other document described in the Registration Statement, the Prospectus or any document incorporated by reference in the Prospectus or filed as an exhibit to the Registration Statement or to any document incorporated by reference in the Prospectus, or (5) the charter or by-laws of the Company or any such subsidiary;
- (xi) Each of the Company and its subsidiaries has obtained all material licenses required by the FCC for the conduct and operation of its respective businesses, and such licenses are in full force and effect. The Company and the subsidiaries are presently

conducting their respective businesses in substantial compliance with all applicable rules and regulations of the FCC:

(xii) The descriptions in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus of statutes, legal and governmental proceedings and contracts and other documents are accurate in all material respects and fairly present the information required to be shown. Such counsel confirms that there are no legal or governmental proceedings required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus which are not described as required or contracts or documents of a character required to be described in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus or to be filed as exhibits to the Registration Statement or to any document incorporated by reference in the Prospectus which are not described or filed as required (it being understood that such counsel need not express an opinion as to the financial statements and schedules or other financial or statistical data contained or incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement or the Prospectus);

(xiii) The documents incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, when they were filed (or, if an amendment with respect to any such document was filed when such amendment was filed), complied as to form in all material respects with the Exchange Act (except as to the financial statements and schedules and other financial and statistical data contained or incorporated by reference therein as to which the such counsel need not express an opinion);

(xiv) Such counsel has no reason to believe: (x) that either the Company or any of its subsidiaries is in breach or violation of any terms or provisions of, or in default under, any statute, rule, regulation or order of any governmental agency or body or any court having jurisdiction over the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any of their properties, or any agreement or instrument to which the Company or any such subsidiary is a party or by which the Company or any such subsidiary is bound or to which any of the properties of the Company or any such subsidiary is subject, or the charter or By-laws of the Company or any such subsidiary, (y) that either the execution, delivery and performance of the Terms Agreement (including this Agreement), the Indenture and any Delayed Delivery Contract and the issuance of the Offered Securities and consummation of the transactions herein and therein contemplated will result in a breach or violation of any terms and provisions of, or constitute a default under, any order or contract or other document that is not included in the opinion set forth in paragraph (x) above and that is, in the case of such an order, an order of a governmental agency or body or any court having jurisdiction over the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any of their properties, and, in the case of any such contract or other document, a contract or other document to which the Company or any such subsidiary is a party or by which the Company or any such subsidiary is bound or to which any of the properties of the Company or any such subsidiary is subject or (z) that either the Company or any of its subsidiaries has failed to obtain any material license, permit or other governmental or regulatory authorization required for the conduct and operation of its respective businesses or that any such license, permit or authorization is not in full force and effect;

(xv) The Registration Statement has become effective under the Act, the Prospectus was filed with the Commission pursuant to the subparagraph of Rule 424(b) specified in such opinion on the date specified therein, and, to the best of the knowledge of such counsel, no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement or any part thereof has been issued and no proceedings for that purpose have been instituted or are pending or contemplated under the Act; and

(xvi) The registration statement relating to the Registered Securities, as of its effective date, the Registration Statement and the Prospectus, as of the date of the Terms Agreement, and any amendment or supplement thereto, as of its date, (except as to the financial statements and schedules and other financial and statistical data contained or incorporated by reference therein and the Trustee's Statement of Eligibility and Qualification on Form T-1, as to which such counsel need not express an opinion) complied as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Act, the Trust Indenture Act and the Rules and Regulations; such counsel have no reason to believe that such registration statement, as of its effective date, the Registration Statement, as of the date of the Terms Agreement or as of the Closing Date, or any amendment thereto, as of its date or as of the Closing Date, contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading or that the Prospectus, as of the date of the Terms Agreement or as of such Closing Date, or any amendment or supplement thereto, as of its date or as of the Closing Date, contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading (it being understood that such counsel need not express an opinion as to the to the financial statements and schedules and other financial and statistical data contained or incorporated by reference therein);

- (e) The Representatives shall have received from Simpson Thacher & Bartlett, counsel for the Underwriters, such opinion or opinions, dated the Closing Date, with respect to the incorporation of the Company, the validity of the Indenture and the Offered Securities, the Registration Statement, the Prospectus and other related matters as the Representatives may require (certain which opinions may be rendered in reliance upon the opinion of Baker & Hosteller delivered pursuant to Section 5(d)), and the Company shall have furnished to such counsel such documents as they request for the purpose of enabling them to pass upon such matters.
- (f) The Representatives shall have received a certificate, dated the Closing Date, of the President or any Vice President and a principal financial or accounting officer of the Company in which such officers, to the best of their knowledge after reasonable investigation, shall state that the representations and warranties of the Company in the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) are true and correct as of the Closing Date, that the Company has complied with all agreements and satisfied all conditions on its part to be performed or satisfied hereunder at or prior to the Closing Date, that no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Registration Statement or of any part thereof has been issued and no proceedings for that purpose have been instituted or are contemplated by the Commission and that, subsequent to the date of the most recent financial statements in the Prospectus, there has been no material adverse change, nor any development or event involving a prospective material adverse change, in the condition (financial or other), business, properties or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole except as set forth in or contemplated by the Prospectus.
- (g) The Representatives shall have received a letter, dated the Closing Date, of Deloitte & Touche which meets the requirements of subsection (a) of this Section, except that the specified date referred to in such subsection will be a date not more than three business days prior to the Closing Date for the purposes of this subsection.
- (h) The Company shall perform such of its obligations under the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) as are to be performed by the terms hereof at or before the Closing Date.
- (i) If specified in the Terms Agreement, the Offered Securities shall have been approved for listing on the securities exchange specified therein, subject only to notice of issuance at or prior to the time of purchase.

The Company will furnish the Representatives with such copies of such other opinions, certificates, letters and documents as the Representatives reasonably request. The Lead Underwriter may in its sole discretion waive on behalf

of the Underwriters compliance with any conditions to the obligations of the Underwriters under this Agreement and the Terms Agreement.

- 6. Indemnification and Contribution. (a) The Company will indemnify and hold harmless each Underwriter against any losses, claims, damages or liabilities, joint or several, to which such Underwriter may become subject, under the Act or otherwise, insofar as such losses, claims, damages or liabilities (or actions in respect thereof) arise out of or are based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of any material fact contained in the Registration Statement, the Prospectus, or any amendment or supplement thereto, or any related preliminary prospectus or preliminary prospectus supplement, or arise out of or are based upon the omission or alleged omission to state therein a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, and will reimburse each Underwriter for any legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by such Underwriter in connection with investigating or defending any such loss, claim, damage, liability or action as such expenses are incurred; provided, however, that the Company will not be liable in any such case to the extent that any such loss, claim, damage or liability arises out of or is based upon an untrue statement or alleged untrue statement in or omission or alleged omission from any of such documents in reliance upon and in conformity with written information furnished to the Company by any Underwriter through the Representatives, if any, specifically for use therein, it being understood and agreed that the only such information furnished by any Underwriter consists of the information described as such in the Terms Agreement.
- (b) Each Underwriter will severally and not jointly indemnify and hold harmless the Company against any losses, claims, damages or liabilities to which the Company may become subject, under the Act or otherwise, insofar as such losses, claims, damages or liabilities (or actions in respect thereof) arise out of or are based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of any material fact contained in the Registration Statement, the Prospectus, or any amendment or supplement thereto, or any related preliminary prospectus or preliminary prospectus supplement, or arise out of or are based upon the omission or the alleged omission to state therein a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, in each case to the extent, but only to the extent, that such untrue statement or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission was made in reliance upon and in conformity with written information furnished to the Company by such Underwriter through the Representatives, if any, specifically for use therein, and will reimburse any legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by the Company in connection with investigating or defending any such loss, claim, damage, liability or action as such expenses are incurred, it being understood and agreed that the only such information furnished by any Underwriter consists of the information described as such in the Terms Agreement.
- (c) Promptly after receipt by an indemnified party under this Section of notice of the commencement of any action, such indemnified party will, if a claim in respect thereof is to be made against the indemnifying party under subsection (a) or (b) above, notify the indemnifying party of the commencement thereof; but the omission so to notify the indemnifying party will not relieve it from any liability which it may have to any indemnified party otherwise than under subsection (a) or (b) above. In case any such action is brought against any indemnified party and it notifies the indemnifying party of the commencement thereof, the indemnifying party will be entitled to participate therein and, to the extent that it may wish, jointly with any other indemnifying party similarly notified, to assume the defense thereof, with counsel satisfactory to such indemnified party (who shall not, except with the consent of the indemnified party, be counsel to the indemnifying party), and after notice from the indemnifying party to such indemnified party of its election so to assume the defense thereof, the indemnifying party will not be liable to such indemnified party under this Section for any legal or other expenses subsequently incurred by such indemnified party in connection with the defense thereof other than reasonable costs of investigation; provided that if such indemnified party shall have reasonably concluded that there may be defenses available to it which are different from or additional to those available to the Company (in which case the Company shall not have the right to direct the defense of such action on behalf of the indemnified party), then the Company shall be liable to such indemnified party for the legal and other expenses subsequently incurred by such indemnified party in connection with its investigation and defense of such action or claim which shall be paid as incurred (it being understood, however, that the Company shall not be liable for the expenses of more than one separate counsel in any one action or series of related actions in the same jurisdiction). No indemnifying party shall, without the prior written consent of the indemnified party, effect any settlement of any pending or threatened action in respect of which any indemnified party is or could have been a party and indemnity could

have been sought hereunder by such indemnified party unless such settlement includes an unconditional release of such indemnified party from all liability on any claims that are the subject matter of such action.

- (d) If the indemnification provided for in this Section is unavailable or insufficient to hold harmless an indemnified party under subsection (a) or (b) above, then each indemnifying party shall contribute to the amount paid or payable by such indemnified party as a result of the losses, claims, damages or liabilities referred to in subsection (a) or (b) above (i) in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect the relative benefits received by the Company on the one hand and the Underwriters on the other from the offering of the Offered Securities or (ii) if the allocation provided by clause (i) above is not permitted by applicable law, in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect not only the relative benefits referred to in clause (i) above but also the relative fault of the Company on the one hand and the Underwriters on the other in connection with the statements or omissions which resulted in such losses. claims, damages or liabilities as well as any other relevant equitable considerations. The relative benefits received by the Company on the one hand and the Underwriters on the other shall be deemed to be in the same proportion as the total net proceeds from the offering (before deducting expenses) received by the Company bear to the total underwriting discounts and commissions received by the Underwriters. The relative fault shall be determined by reference to, among other things, whether the untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact or the omission or alleged omission to state a material fact relates to information supplied by the Company or the Underwriters and the parties' relative intent, knowledge, access to information and opportunity to correct or prevent such untrue statement or omission. The amount paid by an indemnified party as a result of the losses, claims, damages or liabilities referred to in the first sentence of this subsection (d) shall be deemed to include any legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by such indemnified party in connection with investigating or defending any action or claim which is the subject of this subsection (d). Notwithstanding the provisions of this subsection (d), no Underwriter shall be required to contribute any amount in excess of the amount by which the total price at which the Offered Securities underwritten by it and distributed to the public were offered to the public exceeds the amount of any damages which such Underwriter has otherwise been required to pay by reason of such untrue or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission. No person guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within the meaning of Section 11(f) of the Act) shall be entitled to contribution from any person who was not quilty of such fraudulent misrepresentation. The Underwriters' obligations in this subsection (d) to contribute are several in proportion to their respective underwriting obligations and not joint.
- (e) The obligations of the Company under this Section shall be in addition to any liability which the Company may otherwise have and shall extend, upon the same terms and conditions, to each person, if any, who controls any Underwriter within the meaning of the Act; and the obligations of the Underwriters under this Section shall be in addition to any liability which the respective Underwriters may otherwise have and shall extend, upon the same terms and conditions, to each director of the Company, to each officer of the Company who has signed the Registration Statement and to each person, if any, who controls the Company within the meaning of the Act.
- 7. Default of Underwriters. If any Underwriter or Underwriters default in their obligations to purchase Offered Securities under the Terms Agreement and the aggregate principal amount of Offered Securities that such defaulting Underwriter or Underwriters agreed but failed to purchase does not exceed 10% of the total principal amount of Offered Securities, the Lead Underwriter may make arrangements satisfactory to the Company for the purchase of such Offered Securities by other persons, including any of the Underwriters, but if no such arrangements are made by the Closing Date, the non-defaulting Underwriters shall be obligated severally, in proportion to their respective commitments under the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement), to purchase the Offered Securities that such defaulting Underwriters agreed but failed to purchase. If any Underwriter or Underwriters so default and the aggregate principal amount of Offered Securities with respect to which such default or defaults occur exceeds 10% of the total principal amount of Offered Securities and arrangements satisfactory to the Lead Underwriter and the Company for the purchase of such Offered Securities by other persons are not made within 36 hours after such default, the Terms Agreement will terminate without liability on the part of any non-defaulting Underwriter or the Company, except as provided in Section 8. As used in this Agreement, the term "Underwriter" includes any person substituted for an Underwriter under this Section. Nothing herein will relieve a defaulting Underwriter from liability for its default. The respective commitments of the several Underwriters for the purposes of this Section shall be determined without regard to reduction in the respective Underwriters obligations to purchase the principal amounts of the Offered Securities set forth opposite their names in the Terms Agreement as a result of Delayed Delivery Contracts entered into by the Company.

- 8. Survival of Certain Representations and Obligations. The respective indemnities, agreements, representations, warranties and other statements of the Company or its officers and of the several Underwriters set forth in or made pursuant to the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) will remain in full force and effect, regardless of any investigation, or statement as to the results thereof, made by or on behalf of any Underwriter, the Company or any of their respective representatives, officers or directors or any controlling person, and will survive delivery of and payment for the Offered Securities. If the Terms Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 7 or if for any reason the purchase of the Offered Securities by the Underwriters is not consummated, the Company shall remain responsible for the expenses to be paid or reimbursed by it pursuant to Section 4 and the respective obligations of the Company and the Underwriters pursuant to Section 6 shall remain in effect. If the purchase of the Offered Securities by the Underwriters is not consummated for any reason other than solely because of the termination of the Terms Agreement pursuant to Section 7 or the occurrence of any event specified in clause (iii), (iv) or (v) of Section 5(c), the Company will reimburse the Underwriters for all out-of-pocket expenses (including fees and disbursements of counsel) reasonably incurred by them in connection with the offering of the Offered Securities.
- 9. Notices. All communications hereunder will be in writing and, if sent to the Underwriters, will be mailed, delivered or telegraphed and confirmed to them at their address furnished to the Company in writing for the purpose of communications hereunder or, if sent to the Company, will be mailed, delivered or telegraphed and confirmed to it at the offices of the Company at 312 Walnut Street, 28th Floor, P.O. Box 5380, Cincinnati, Ohio 45201-5380, Attention: Daniel J. Castellini.
- 10. Successors. The Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) will inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the Company and such Underwriters as are identified in the Terms Agreement and their respective successors and the officers and directors and controlling persons referred to in Section 6, and no other person will have any right or obligation hereunder.
- 11. Representation of Underwriters. Any Representatives will act for the several Underwriters in connection with the financing described in the Terms Agreement, and any action under such Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) taken by the Representatives jointly or by the Lead Underwriter will be binding upon all the Underwriters.
- 12. Counterparts. The Terms Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all such counterparts shall together constitute one and the same Agreement.
- 13. APPLICABLE LAW. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE TERMS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK, WITHOUT REGARD TO PRINCIPLES OF CONFLICTS OF LAWS.

The Company hereby submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Federal and state courts in the Borough of Manhattan in The City of New York in any suit or proceeding arising out of or relating to the Terms Agreement (including the provisions of this Agreement) or the transactions contemplated thereby.

ANNEX I

(Three copies of this Delayed Delivery Contract should be signed and returned to the address shown below so as to arrive not later than 9:00 A.M., New York time, on ....., [19..][20..](1))

DELAYED DELIVERY CONTRACT

[Insert date of initial public offering]

DDTNCTDAL AMOUNT

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY c/o [NAME OF LEAD UNDERWRITER OR REPRESENTATIVE] [address] Attention:

Gentlemen:

Each

The undersigned hereby agrees to purchase from The E.W. Scripps Company, a Delaware corporation ("Company"), and the Company agrees to sell to the undersigned, [If one delayed closing, insert--as of the date hereof, for delivery on , [19 ][20 ]("Delivery Date"),]

[\$][payment currency if not \$].....

Supplement dated , [19][20] and a Prospectus Supplement dated , [19][20] relating thereto, receipt of copies of which is hereby acknowledged, at % of the principal amount thereof plus accrued interest, if any, and on the further terms and conditions set forth in this Delayed Delivery Contract ("Contract"). principal amount of the Company's [INSERT TITLE OF SECURITIES] ("Securities"),

[If two or more delayed closings, insert the following:

The undersigned will purchase from the Company as of the date hereof, for delivery on the dates set forth below, Securities in the principal amounts set forth below:

						,	PRINCIPAL AMOUNT		
		DELIVE	RY DATE						
of	such	deliver	y dates	is	hereinafter	referred	to as a	Delivery	Date.]

(1) Insert date which is third full business day prior to Closing Date under the Terms Agreement.

Payment for the Securities that the undersigned has agreed to purchase for delivery on [the][each] Delivery Date shall be made to the Company or its order by wire transfer or official bank check at the office of at .M. on [the] [such] Delivery Date upon delivery to the undersigned of the Securities to be purchased by the undersigned [for delivery on such Delivery Date] in definitive fully registered form and in such denominations and registered in such names as the undersigned may designate by written or telegraphic communication addressed to the Company not less than three full business days prior to [the][such] Delivery Date.

It is expressly agreed that the provisions for delayed delivery and payment are for the sole convenience of the undersigned; that the purchase hereunder of Securities is to be regarded in all respects as a purchase as of the date of this Contract; that the obligation of the Company to make delivery of and accept payment for, and the obligation of the undersigned to take delivery of and make payment for, Securities on [the][each] Delivery Date shall be subject only to the conditions that (1) investment in the Securities shall not at [the][each] Delivery Date be prohibited under the laws of any jurisdiction in the United States to which the undersigned is subject and (2) the Company shall have sold to the Underwriters the principal amount of the Securities less the principal amount thereof covered by this and other similar Contracts. The undersigned represents that its investment in the Securities is not, as of the date hereof, prohibited under the laws of any jurisdiction to which the undersigned is subject and which governs such investment.

Promptly after completion of the sale to the Underwriters the Company will mail or deliver to the undersigned at its address set forth below notice to such effect, accompanied by [a copy][copies] of the opinion of counsel for the Company delivered to the Underwriters in connection therewith.

This Contract will inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties hereto and their respective successors, but will not be assignable by either party hereto without the written consent of the other.

18

It is understood that the acceptance of any such Contract is in the Company's sole discretion and, without limiting the foregoing, need not be on a first-come, first-served basis. If this Contract is acceptable to the Company, it is requested that the Company sign the form of acceptance below and mail or deliver one of the counterparts hereof to the undersigned at its address set forth below. This will become a binding contract between the Company and the undersigned when such counterpart is so mailed or delivered.

Yours very truly,
(Name of Purchaser)
Ву
(Title of Signatory)
(Address of Purchaser)

Accepted, as of the above date.

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

[Insert Title]

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY ("COMPANY")

DEBT SECURITIES

TERMS AGREEMENT

, [19 ][20 ]

19

To: The [Representative[s] of the] Underwriters identified herein

Dear Sirs:

The undersigned agrees to sell to the several Underwriters named [in Schedule A hereto] [below] for their respective accounts, on and subject to the terms and conditions of the Underwriting Agreement filed as an exhibit to the Company's registration statement on Form S-3 (No. 333- ) ("Underwriting Agreement"), the following securities ("Offered Securities") on the following terms:

 $\label{total condition} \mbox{TITLE: [ \%] [Floating Rate]--Notes--Debentures--Bonds--Due}$ 

PRINCIPAL AMOUNT: [\$][PAYMENT CURRENCY IF NOT \$]

INTEREST: [ %per annum, from semiannually on and , commencing [19][20], to holders of record on the preceding or , as the case may be.] [Zero coupon.]

MATURITY: [19 ][20 ].

OPTIONAL REDEMPTION:

SINKING FUND:

OTHER TERMS:

LISTING: [None.] [ New York Stock Exchange.] [London Stock Exchange.] [Luxembourg Stock Exchange.][other.]

DELAYED DELTYEDY CONTRACTO: [None ] [Delivery Detain]

DELAYED DELIVERY CONTRACTS: [None.] [Delivery Date[s] shall be [19 ][20 ]. Underwriters' fee is % of the principal amount of the Contract Securities.]

PURCHASE PRICE: % of principal amount, plus accrued interest [, if any,] from , [19 ][20 ].

EXPECTED REOFFERING PRICE: % of principal amount, subject to change by the [Representative[s] [Underwriters].

CLOSING: A.M. on , [19 ][20 ], at in Federal (same day) funds.

SETTLEMENT AND TRADING: [Physical certificated form.] [Book-Entry Only via DTC.][other]

BLACKOUT: Until days after the Closing Date.

[NAME[S] AND ADDRESS[ES] OF [REPRESENTATIVE[S]] [UNDERWRITER[S]]:]

The respective principal amounts of the Offered Securities to be purchased by each of the Underwriters are set forth opposite their names in Schedule A hereto.

The provisions of the Underwriting Agreement are incorporated herein by reference.

The Offered Securities will be made available for checking and packaging at the office of at least 24 hours prior to the Closing Date.

For purposes of Section 6 of the Underwriting Agreement, the only information furnished to the Company by any Underwriter for use in the Prospectus consists of the following information in the Prospectus furnished on behalf of each Underwriter: [(i)] the last paragraph at the bottom of the prospectus supplement cover page concerning the terms of the offering by the Underwriters, the legend concerning over-allotments and stabilizing on the inside front cover page of the prospectus supplement [and], the concession and reallowance figures appearing in the paragraph under the caption "Underwriting" in the prospectus supplement [If applicable, insert--; and (ii) the following information in the prospectus supplement furnished on behalf of [insert name of Underwriter]: [insert description of information, such as material relationship disclosure under the caption "Underwriting" in the prospectus supplement].(1)

If the Offered Securities are denominated in a currency other than United States dollars, make appropriate modifications to provisions of the Terms Agreement (e.g., type of funds specified under "Closing") and consider including in the Terms Agreement such changes and additions to the Underwriting Agreement as may be appropriate in the circumstances, e.g., expanding the blackout provision in Section 4 to cover debt securities denominated in the currency in which the Offered Securities are denominated, expanding Section 5(c)(iv) to cover a banking moratorium declared by authorities in the country of such currency, expanding Section 5(c)(v) to cover a change or prospective change in, or governmental action affecting, exchange controls applicable to such currency, and modifying Section 5(d) to permit a statement to the effect that enforcement of the Indenture and the Offered Securities is subject to provisions of law which may require that a judgment for money damages rendered by a court in the United States be expressed only in United States dollars and appropriate exceptions as to any provisions requiring payment of additional amounts. Provision should also be made for an opinion of counsel for the Company confirming information as to United States tax matters in the Prospectus and an opinion of foreign counsel for the Company regarding such matters as foreign consents, approvals, authorizations, licenses, waivers, withholding taxes, transfer or stamp taxes and any information as to foreign laws in the Prospectus.

(1) Special care should be taken to ensure that the description of the information, including caption references and any references to particular paragraphs or sentences, matches the final Prospectus.

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding of our	agreement,
kindly sign and return to the Company one of the counterparts hereof,	whereupon
it will become a binding agreement between the Company and the several	
Underwriters in accordance with its terms	

Very truly yours,

and return to	the company one	or the counte	rparts hereor, whe
it will become a binding	agreement betwee	n the Company	and the several
Inderwriters in accordance	e with its terms		

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

[Insert title]

The foregoing Terms Agreement is hereby confirmed and accepted as of the date first above written.

[NAME OF UNDERWRITER OR REPRESENTATIVE]

[Insert title]

[Acting on behalf of itself and as the Representative of the several Underwriters.]

[NAMES OF UNDERWRITERS OR REPRESENTATIVES]

 $% \left[ Acting on behalf of themselves and as the Representatives of the several Underwriters.]$ 

By [NAME OF LEAD UNDERWRITER]

[Insert title]

# SCHEDULE A

UNDERWRITER	PRINCIPAL AMOUNT
[Name[s] of underwriter[s]]	\$
Total	\$

	STB DRAFT 9/24/97
	Exhibit 4.1
THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY Issuer	
and	
THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK Trustee	
INDENTURE	
Dated as of, 1997	

\_\_\_\_\_\_

INDENTURE, dated as of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 1997, between THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY, an Ohio corporation having its principal office at 312 Walnut Street, Cincinnati, Ohio 45201-5380 (the "Company"), and THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK, a New York banking corporation, as Trustee (the "Trustee").

WHEREAS, the Company has duly authorized the execution and delivery of this Indenture to provide for the issuance from time to time of its unsecured debentures, notes or other evidences of indebtedness (the "Securities") to be issued in one or more series as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, THIS INDENTURE WITNESSETH that, for and in consideration of the premises and the purchase of the Securities by the Holders (hereinafter defined) thereof, it is mutually agreed, for the equal and proportionate benefit of all Holders of the Securities or series thereof, as follows:

#### ARTICLE ONE

#### DEFINITIONS AND OTHER PROVISIONS OF GENERAL APPLICATION

SECTION 101. DEFINITIONS.

For all purposes of this Indenture and all Securities issued hereunder, except as otherwise expressly provided or unless the context otherwise requires:

- (a) the terms defined in this Article have the meanings assigned to them in this Article and include the plural as well as the singular;
- (b) all other terms used herein which are defined in the Trust Indenture Act, either directly or by reference therein, have the meanings assigned to them therein;
- (c) all accounting terms not otherwise defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States and the term "generally accepted accounting principles" with respect to any computation required or permitted hereunder shall mean such accounting principles as are generally accepted in the United States at the date of such computation; and
- (d) the words "herein," "hereof" and "hereunder" and other words of similar import refer to this Indenture as a whole and not to any particular Article, Section or other subdivision hereof.

Certain terms, used principally in Article Three and Article Six, are defined in those Articles.

"Act," when used with respect to any Holder of a Security, has the meaning specified in Section 104.

"Affiliate" of any specified Person means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For the purposes of this definition, "control," when used with respect to any specified Person, means the power to direct the

management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise, and the terms "controlling" and "controlled" have meanings correlative to the foregoing.

"Authenticating Agent" means any Person authorized by the Trustee pursuant to Section 614 to act on behalf of the Trustee to authenticate Securities of one or more series.

"Authorized Newspaper" means a newspaper, in the English language or in an official language of the country of publication, customarily published on each Business Day, whether or not published on Saturdays, Sundays or holidays, and of general circulation in the place in connection with which the term is used or in the financial community of such place. Where successive publications are required to be made in Authorized Newspapers, the successive publications may be made in the same or in different newspapers in the same city meeting the foregoing requirements and in each case on any Business Day.

"Bearer Security" means any Security established pursuant to Section 201 which is payable to bearer.

"Board of Directors" means the board of directors of the Company or any committee thereof duly authorized to take the relevant action, as the case may be and the context herein requires.

"Board Resolution" means a copy of a resolution of the Board of Directors, certified by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Company to have been duly adopted by the Board of Directors and to be in full force and effect on the date of such certification and delivered to the Trustee.

"Business Day" when used with respect to any Place of Payment or any other particular location referred to in this Indenture or in the Securities, means each Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday which is not a day on which banking institutions and trust companies in that Place of Payment or other location are authorized or obligated by law or executive order to close.

"Capital Stock" means, as to shares of a corporation, outstanding shares of stock of any class whether now or hereafter authorized, irrespective of whether such class shall be limited to a fixed sum or percentage in respect of the rights of the holders thereof to participate in dividends and in the distribution of assets upon the voluntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of such corporation.

"Capitalized Lease Obligation" means, as applied to any Person, any lease of any property (whether real, personal or mixed) by that Person as lessee which, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles, is required to be accounted for as a capital lease on the balance sheet of that Person, and the amount of such obligation shall be the capitalized amount thereof determined in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.

"CEDEL Bank" means Cedel Bank, S.A.

"Commission" means the Securities and Exchange Commission, as from time to time constituted, created under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or, if at any time after the execution of this instrument such Commission is not existing and performing the duties now assigned to it under the Trust Indenture Act, then the body performing such duties at such time.

"Common Depositary" has the meaning specified in Section 304.

"Company" means the Person named as the "Company" in the first paragraph of this instrument until a successor Person shall have become such pursuant to the applicable provisions of this Indenture, and thereafter "Company" shall mean such successor Person.

"Company Request" or "Company Order" means a written request or order signed in the name of the Company by its Chairman of the Board, its President or one of its Vice Presidents, and by its Treasurer, its Secretary or one of its Assistant Secretaries, and delivered to the Trustee.

"Corporate Trust Office" means the office of the Trustee at which at any particular time its corporate trust business shall be principally administered, which office as of the date hereof is at 450 West 33rd Street, New York, NY 10001.

"corporation" means a corporation, association, company, joint-stock company or business trust.

"coupon" means any interest coupon appertaining to a Bearer Security.

"Currency Determination Agent," with respect to Securities of any series, means a New York Clearinghouse bank designated pursuant to Section 301 or Section 311.

"Defaulted Interest" has the meaning specified in Section 307.

"Depositary" means a U.S. Depositary or a Common Depositary.

"Dollar" or "\$" means a dollar or other equivalent unit in such coin or currency of the United States as at the time shall be legal tender for the payment of public and private debts.

"Euro-clear" means Morgan Guaranty Trust Company of New York, Brussels Office, or its successors, as operator of the Euro-clear System.

"Event of Default" has the meaning specified in Section 501.

"Exchange Date" has the meaning specified in Section 304.

"Holder," when used with respect to any Security, means in the case of a Registered Security the Person in whose name a Security is registered in the Security Register and in the case of a Bearer Security (or any temporary global Security) the bearer thereof and, when used with respect to any coupon, means the bearer thereof.

"Indebtedness" of any Person means, without duplication, any indebtedness of such Person in respect of borrowed money, or evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments or letters of credit or representing the balance deferred and unpaid of the purchase price of any property, if and to the extent any of the foregoing indebtedness would appear as a liability upon a balance sheet of such Person, and shall also include, to the extent not otherwise included, any Capitalized Lease Obligations and Indebtedness secured by a Mortgage to which the property or assets owned or held by such Person is subject, whether or not the obligations secured thereby shall have been assumed; provided, however, that Indebtedness shall not include trade payables and accrued expenses relating to employees.

"Indenture" means this instrument as it may from time to time be supplemented or amended by one or more indentures supplemental hereto entered into pursuant to the applicable provisions hereof and shall include the terms of particular series of Securities established as contemplated by Section 301.

"interest," when used with respect to an Original Issue Discount Security which by its terms bears interest only after Maturity, means interest payable after Maturity.

"Interest Payment Date," when used with respect to any Security, means the Stated Maturity Date of an installment of interest on such Security.

"Market Exchange Rate" means (i) for any conversion involving a currency unit on the one hand and Dollars or any foreign currency on the other, the exchange rate between the relevant currency unit and Dollars or such foreign currency calculated by the method specified pursuant to Section 301 for the Securities of the relevant series, (ii) for any conversion of Dollars into any foreign currency, the noon (New York City time) buying rate for such foreign currency for cable transfers quoted in New York City as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York and (iii) for any conversion of one foreign currency into Dollars or another foreign currency, the spot rate at noon local time in the relevant

market at which, in accordance with the normal banking procedures, the Dollars or foreign currency into which conversion is being made could be purchased with the foreign currency from which conversion is being made from major banks located in either New York City, London, England or any other principal market for Dollars or such purchased foreign currency, in each case determined by the Currency Determination Agent. In the event of the unavailability of any of the exchange rates provided for in the foregoing clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) the Currency Determination Agent shall use, in its sole discretion and without liability on its part, such quotation of the Federal Reserve Bank of New York as of the most recent available date, or quotations from one or more major banks in New York City, London, England or other principal market for such currency or currency unit in question, or such other quotations as the Currency Determination Agent shall deem appropriate. Unless otherwise specified by the Currency Determination Agent, if there is more than one market for dealing in any currency or currency unit by reason of foreign exchange regulations or otherwise, the market to be used in respect of such currency or currency unit shall be that upon which a nonresident issuer of securities denominated in such currency or currency unit would purchase such currency or currency unit in order to make payments in respect of such securities. For purposes of this definition, a "nonresident issuer" shall mean an issuer that is not a resident of the country or countries that issue such currency or whose currencies are included in such currency unit.

"Maturity," when used with respect to any Security, means the date on which the principal of such Security or an installment of principal becomes due and payable as therein or herein provided, whether at the Stated Maturity Date or by declaration of acceleration, call for redemption or otherwise.

"Mortgage" means and includes any mortgage, pledge, lien, security interest, conditional sale or other title retention agreement or other similar encumbrance.

"Officers' Certificate" means a certificate signed by the Chairman of the Board, the President or a Vice President, and by the Treasurer, an Assistant Treasurer, the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Company and delivered to the Trustee.

"Opinion of Counsel" means a written opinion of counsel, who may be an employee of, or counsel to, the Company, or other counsel who shall be acceptable to the Trustee, in the case of opinions delivered pursuant to Sections 401 and 1011 and, in all other cases, to the Company and the Trustee.

"Original Issue Discount Security" means any Security which provides for an amount less than the principal amount thereof to be due and payable upon a declaration of acceleration of the Maturity thereof pursuant to Section 502.

"Outstanding," when used with respect to Securities, means, as of the date of determination, all Securities theretofore authenticated and delivered under this Indenture, except:

- (a) Securities theretofore canceled by the Trustee or delivered to the Trustee for cancellation;  $\,$
- (b) Securities or portions thereof for whose payment or redemption money in the necessary amount and the required currency has been theretofore deposited with the Trustee or any Paying Agent (other than the Company or any other obligor upon the Securities) in trust or set aside and segregated in trust by the Company or any other obligor upon the Securities (if the Company or such other obligor shall act as its own Paying Agent) for the Holders of such Securities and any coupons thereto appertaining; provided, that if such Securities are to be redeemed, notice of such redemption has been duly given pursuant to this Indenture or provision therefor satisfactory to the Trustee has been made; and
- (c) Securities which have been paid pursuant to Section 306 or in exchange for or in lieu of which other Securities have been authenticated and delivered pursuant to this Indenture, other than any such Securities in respect of which there shall have been presented to the Trustee proof satisfactory to it that such Securities are held by a bona fide purchaser in whose hands such Securities are valid obligations of the Company;

provided, however, that in determining whether the holders of the requisite principal amount of the Outstanding Securities have given any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver hereunder or whether a quorum is present at a meeting of holders of Securities, (x) the principal amount of an Original Issue Discount Security that shall be deemed to be Outstanding shall be the amount of the principal thereof that would be due and payable as of the date of such determination upon a declaration of acceleration of the Maturity thereof pursuant to Section 502, (y) the principal amount of a Security denominated in a foreign currency or currencies or currency unit shall be the U.S. dollar equivalent, determined as of the date of original issuance of such Security, of the principal amount (or, in the case of an Original Issue Discount Security, the U.S. dollar equivalent on the date of original issuance of such Security of the amount determined as provided in (x) above) of such Security and (z) Securities owned by the Company or any other obligor upon the Securities or any Affiliate of the Company or of such other obligor shall be disregarded and deemed not to be Outstanding, except that, in determining whether the Trustee shall be protected in relying upon any such request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver, or upon any such determination as to the presence of a quorum, only Securities which the Trustee knows to be so owned shall be so disregarded. Securities so owned which have been pledged in good faith may be regarded as Outstanding if the pledgee establishes to the satisfaction of the Trustee the pledgee's right to act with respect to such Securities and that the pledgee is not the Company or any other obligor upon the Securities or any Affiliate of the Company or of such other obligor.

"Paying Agent" means any Person authorized by the Company to pay the principal of (and premium, if any) or any interest on any Securities on behalf of the Company.

"Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, unincorporated organization or government or any agency or political subdivision thereof.

"Place of Payment," when used with respect to the Securities of any series, means the place or places where, subject to the provisions of Section 1002, the principal of (and premium, if any) and any interest on the Securities of that series are payable as contemplated by Section 301.

"Predecessor Security" of any particular Security means every previous Security evidencing all or a portion of the same debt as that evidenced by such particular Security, and, for the purposes of this definition, any Security authenticated and delivered under Section 306 in exchange for or in lieu of a mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security or a Security to which a mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen coupon appertains shall be deemed to evidence the same debt as the mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security or the Security to which the mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen coupon appertains, as the case may be.

"Redemption Date," when used with respect to any Security to be redeemed, means the date fixed for such redemption by or pursuant to this Indenture.

"Redemption Price," when used with respect to any Security to be redeemed, means the price at which it is to be redeemed pursuant to this Indenture.

"Registered Security" means any Security in the form set forth in either Exhibit A or Exhibit B to this Indenture or established pursuant to Section 201 which is registered in the Security Register.

"Regular Record Date" for the interest payable on any Interest Payment Date on the Registered Securities of any series means the date specified for that purpose as contemplated by Section 301.

"Responsible Officer," when used with respect to the Trustee, means any officer of the Trustee assigned by it to administer its corporate trust matters.

"Sale and Leaseback Transaction" means the sale or transfer of any property or asset owned by the Company or any Subsidiary with the intention of taking back a lease on such property or asset. "Securities" has the meaning stated in the first recital of this Indenture and more particularly means any Securities authenticated and delivered under this Indenture.

"Security Register" and "Security Registrar" have the respective meanings specified in Section 305.

A "series" of Securities means all Securities denoted as part of the same series authorized by or pursuant to a particular Board Resolution.

"Shareholders' Ownership" means as of any particular time the consolidated capital and surplus (including retained earnings) of the Company and its Subsidiaries, determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, as shown in the most recent monthly consolidated financial statements of the Company and its Subsidiaries.

"Special Record Date" for the payment of any Defaulted Interest on the Registered Securities of any series means a date fixed by the Trustee pursuant to Section 307.

"Stated Maturity Date," when used with respect to any Security or any installment of principal thereof or interest thereon, means the date specified in such Security or a coupon representing such installment of interest as the fixed date on which the principal of such Security or such installment of principal or interest is due and payable.

"Subsidiary" means a corporation more than 50% of the outstanding Voting Stock of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company or by one or more of its Subsidiaries.

"Trustee" means the Person named as the "Trustee" in the first paragraph of this instrument until a successor Trustee shall have become such pursuant to the applicable provisions of this Indenture, and thereafter "Trustee" shall mean or include each Person who is then a Trustee hereunder, and if at any time there is more than one such Person, "Trustee" as used with respect to the Securities of any series shall mean the Trustee with respect to Securities of that series.

"Trust Indenture Act" means the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended and in force at the date as of which this instrument was executed, except as provided in Section 905.

"United States" means the United States of America (including the states and the District of Columbia) and its "possessions" which include Puerto Rico, the U.S. Virgin Islands, Guam, American Samoa, Wake Island and the Northern Mariana Islands.

"United States Alien" means any Person who, for United States federal income tax purposes, is a foreign corporation, a non-resident alien individual, a non-resident alien fiduciary of a foreign estate or trust, or a foreign partnership one or more of the members of which is, for United States federal income tax purposes, a foreign corporation, a non-resident alien individual or a non-resident alien fiduciary of a foreign estate or trust.

"U.S. Depositary" means, with respect to the Securities of any series issuable or issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more permanent global Securities, the Person designated as U.S. Depositary by the Company pursuant to Section 301, which must be a clearing agency registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, until a successor U.S. Depositary shall have become such pursuant to the applicable provisions of this Indenture, and thereafter "U.S. Depositary" shall mean or include each Person who is then a U.S. Depositary hereunder, and if at any time there is more than one such Person, "U.S. Depositary" shall mean the U.S. Depositary with respect to the Securities of that series.

"U.S. Government Obligations" means direct obligations of the United States for the payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged, or obligations of a Person controlled or supervised by and acting as an agency or instrumentality of the United States and the payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a

full faith and credit obligation by the United States which, in either case, are not callable or redeemable at the option of the issuer thereof, and shall also include a depository receipt issued by a bank (as defined in Section 3(a)(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended) as custodian with respect to any such U.S. Government Obligations or a specific payment of principal or interest on any such U.S. Government Obligations held by such custodian for the account of the holder of such depository receipt, provided that (except as required by law) such custodian is not authorized to make any deduction from the amount payable to the holder of such depository receipt from any amount received by the custodian in respect of the U.S. Government Obligations or the specific payment of principal of or interest on the U.S. Government Obligations evidenced by such depository receipt.

"Vice President," when used with respect to the Company, means any vice president, whether or not designated by a number or a word or words added before or after the title "vice president."

"Voting Stock" means stock which ordinarily has voting power for the election of directors, whether at all times or only so long as no senior class of stock has such voting power by reason of any contingency.

## SECTION 102. COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATES AND OPINIONS.

Except as otherwise expressly provided by this Indenture, upon any application or request by the Company to the Trustee to take any action under any provision of this Indenture, the Company shall furnish to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate stating that all conditions precedent, if any, provided for in this Indenture relating to the proposed action have been complied with and an Opinion of Counsel stating that in the opinion of such counsel all such conditions precedent, if any, have been complied with, except that in the case of any such application or request as to which the furnishing of such documents is specifically required by any provision of this Indenture relating to such particular application or request, no additional certificate or opinion need be furnished.

Every certificate or opinion (other than certificates provided pursuant to Section 1005) with respect to compliance with a condition or covenant provided for in this Indenture shall include:

- (a) a statement that each Person signing such certificate or opinion has read such covenant or condition and the definitions herein relating thereto;
- (b) a brief statement as to the nature and scope of the examination or investigation upon which the statements or opinions contained in such certificate or opinion are based;
- (c) a statement that, in the opinion of each such Person, such Person has made such examination or investigation as is necessary to enable such Person to express an informed opinion as to whether or not such covenant or condition has been complied with; and
- (d) a statement as to whether, in the opinion of each such Person, such condition or covenant has been complied with.

## SECTION 103. FORM OF DOCUMENTS DELIVERED TO TRUSTEE.

In any case where several matters are required to be certified by, or covered by an opinion of, any specified Person, it is not necessary that all such matters be certified by, or covered by the opinion of, only one such Person, or that they be so certified or covered by only one document, but one such Person may certify or give an opinion with respect to some matters and one or more other such Persons as to other matters, and any such Person may certify or give an opinion as to such matters in one or several documents.

Any certificate or opinion of an officer of the Company may be based, insofar as it relates to legal matters, upon a certificate or opinion of, or representations by, counsel, unless such officer knows, or in the exercise of reasonable care should know, that the certificate, opinion or representations with respect to the matters upon which his certificate or opinion is based is or are erroneous. Any such certificate or Opinion of Counsel may be based, insofar as it relates to factual matters, upon a certificate or opinion of, or representations by, an officer or officers of the Company stating that the information with respect to such factual matters is in the possession of the Company, unless such counsel knows, or in the exercise of reasonable care should know, that the certificate, opinion or representations with respect to such matters is or are erroneous.

Where any Person is required to make, give or execute two or more applications, requests, consents, certificates, statements, opinions or other instruments under this Indenture, they may, but need not, be consolidated and form one instrument.

## SECTION 104. ACTS OF HOLDERS.

(a) Any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action provided by this Indenture to be given or taken by Holders of any series may be embodied in and evidenced by one or more instruments of substantially similar tenor signed by such Holders in person or by an agent duly appointed in writing. Any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action provided by this Indenture to be given or taken by Holders of such series may, alternatively, be embodied in and evidenced by the record of Holders of Securities of such series voting in favor thereof, either in person or by proxies duly appointed in writing, at any meeting of holders of Securities of such series duly called and held in accordance with the provisions of Article Thirteen, or a combination of such instruments and any such record. Except as herein otherwise expressly provided, such action shall become effective when such instrument or instruments or record or both are delivered to the Trustee and, where it is hereby expressly required, to the Company. Such instrument or instruments and any such record (and the action embodied therein and evidenced thereby) are herein sometimes referred to as the "Act" of the Holders signing such instrument or instruments and so voting at any such meeting. Proof of execution of any such instrument or of a writing appointing any such agent, or of the holding by any Person of a Security, shabe sufficient for any purpose of this Indenture and (subject to Section 601) conclusive in favor of the Trustee and the Company and any agent of the Trustee or the Company, if made in the manner provided in this Section. The record of any meeting of Holders of Securities shall be proved in the manner provided in Section 1306.

Without limiting the generality of this Section 104, unless otherwise established in or pursuant to a Board Resolution or one or more indentures supplemental hereto pursuant to Section 301, a Holder, including a U.S. Depositary that is a Holder of a permanent global Security, may make, give or take, by a proxy or proxies duly appointed in writing, any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action provided in this Indenture to be made, given or taken by Holders, and a U.S. Depositary that is a Holder of a permanent global Security may provide its proxy or proxies to the beneficial owners of interests in any such permanent global Security through such U.S. Depositary's standing instructions and customary practices.

The Trustee shall fix a record date for the purpose of determining the Persons who are beneficial owners of interests in any permanent global Security held by a U.S. Depositary entitled under the procedures of such U.S. Depositary to make, give or take, by a proxy or proxies duly appointed in writing, any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action provided in this Indenture to be made, given or taken by Holders. If such a record date is fixed, the Holders on such record date or their duly appointed proxy or proxies, and only such Persons, shall be entitled to make, give or take such request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action, whether or not such Holders remain Holders after such record date. No such request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent,

waiver or other action shall be valid or effective if made, given or taken more than  $90\ days$  after such record date.

- (b) The fact and date of the execution by any Person of any such instrument or writing may be proved in any manner which the Trustee deems sufficient.
- (c) The principal amount and serial numbers of Registered Securities held by any Person, and the date of holding the same, shall be proved by the Security Register.
- (d) The principal amount and serial numbers of Bearer Securities held by any Person, and the date of holding the same, may be proved by the production of such Bearer Securities or by a certificate executed, as depositary, by any trust company, bank, banker or other depositary, wherever situated, if such certificate shall be deemed by the Trustee to be satisfactory, showing that at the date therein mentioned such Person had on deposit with such depositary, or exhibited to it, the Bearer Securities therein described; or such facts may be proved by the certificate or affidavit of the Person holding such Bearer Securities, if such certificate or affidavit is deemed by the Trustee to be satisfactory. The Trustee and the Company may assume that such ownership of any Bearer Security continues until (i) another certificate or affidavit bearing a later date issued in respect of the same Bearer Security is produced, (ii) such Bearer Security is surrendered in exchange for a Registered Security or (iv) such Bearer Security is no longer Outstanding. The principal amounts and serial numbers of Bearer Securities held by any Person, and the date of holding the same, may also be proved in any other manner which the Trustee deems sufficient.
- (e) Any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other Act of the Holder of any Security shall bind every future Holder of the same Security and the Holder of every Security issued upon the registration of transfer thereof or in exchange therefor or in lieu thereof in respect of anything done, omitted or suffered to be done by the Trustee or the Company in reliance thereon, whether or not notation of such action is made upon such Security.

SECTION 105. NOTICES, ETC., TO TRUSTEE AND COMPANY.

Any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or Act of Holders or other document provided or permitted by this Indenture to be made upon, given or furnished to, or filed with,

- (a) the Trustee by any Holder or by the Company shall be sufficient for every purpose hereunder if made, given, furnished or filed in writing to or with the Trustee at its Corporate Trust Office, Attention: Corporate Trustee Administration Department, or
- (b) the Company by the Trustee or by any Holder shall be sufficient for every purpose hereunder (except as provided in Section 501(d)) if in writing and mailed, first-class postage prepaid, to the Company addressed to it at the address of its principal office specified in the first paragraph of this instrument, to the attention of its Treasurer, or at any other address previously furnished in writing to the Trustee by the Company.

SECTION 106. NOTICE TO HOLDERS OF SECURITIES; WAIVER.

Except as otherwise expressly provided herein or as contemplated by Section 301, where this Indenture provides for notice to Holders of Securities of any event,

- (a) such notice shall be sufficiently given to Holders of Registered Securities if in writing and mailed, first-class postage prepaid, to each Holder of a Registered Security affected by such event, at his address as it appears in the Security Register, not later than the latest date, and not earlier than the earliest date, prescribed for the giving of such notice; and
- (b) such notice shall be sufficiently given to Holders of Bearer Securities if published in an Authorized Newspaper in The City of New York and in such other city or cities as may be specified in such Securities on a Business Day at least twice, the first such publication to be not earlier than the earliest date, and the second such publication to be not later than the latest date, prescribed for the giving of such notice, provided that both notices shall not be published on the same Business Day.

In case by reason of the suspension of regular mail service or by reason of any other cause it shall be impracticable to give such notice to holders of Registered Securities by mail, then such notification as shall be made with the approval of the Trustee shall constitute a sufficient notification for every purpose hereunder. In any case where notice to Holders of Registered Securities is given by mail, neither the failure to mail such notice, nor any defect in any notice so mailed, to any particular Holder of a Registered Security shall affect the sufficiency of such notice with respect to other Holders of Registered Securities or the sufficiency of any notice to Holders of Bearer Securities given as provided herein. Any notice mailed in the manner prescribed by this Indenture shall be deemed to have been given whether or not received by any particular Holder.

In case by reason of the suspension of publication of any Authorized Newspaper or Authorized Newspapers or by reason of any other cause it shall be impracticable to publish any notice to Holders of Bearer Securities as provided above, then such notification to Holders of Bearer Securities as shall be given with the approval of the Trustee shall constitute sufficient notice to such Holders for every purpose hereunder. Neither the failure to give notice by publication to Holders of Bearer Securities as provided above, nor any defect in any notice so published, shall affect the sufficiency of any notice to Holders of Registered Securities given as provided herein.

Where this Indenture provides for notice in any manner, such notice may be waived in writing by the Person entitled to receive such notice, either before or after the event, and such waiver shall be the equivalent of such notice. Waivers of notice by Holders of Securities shall be filed with the Trustee, but such filing shall not be a condition precedent to the validity of any action taken in reliance upon such waiver.

## SECTION 107. LANGUAGE OF NOTICES, ETC.

Any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver required or permitted under this Indenture shall be in the English language, except that any published notice may be in an official language of the country of publication.

## SECTION 108. CONFLICT WITH TRUST INDENTURE ACT.

If any provision hereof limits, qualifies or conflicts with any provision of the Trust Indenture Act which is automatically deemed to be included in this Indenture by any of the provisions of the Trust Indenture Act, such provision of the Trust Indenture Act shall control. If any provision of this Indenture modifies or excludes any provision of the Trust Indenture Act which may be so modified or excluded, the former provision shall be deemed to apply to this Indenture as so modified or excluded.

#### SECTION 109. EFFECT OF HEADINGS AND TABLE OF CONTENTS.

The Article and Section headings herein and the Table of Contents are for convenience only and shall not affect the construction hereof.

## SECTION 110. SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS.

All covenants and agreements in this Indenture by the Company shall bind the Company's successors and assigns, whether so expressed or not.

#### SECTION 111. SEPARABILITY CLAUSE.

In case any provision in this Indenture or the Securities or coupons shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

#### SECTION 112. BENEFITS OF INDENTURE.

Nothing in this Indenture or the Securities or coupons, express or implied, shall give to any Person, other than the Company, the Trustee, their successors hereunder, any Paying Agent, any Securities Registrar and their successors hereunder and the Holders of Securities or coupons, any benefit or any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under this Indenture.

#### SECTION 113. EXEMPTION FROM INDIVIDUAL LIABILITY.

No recourse under or upon any obligation, covenant or agreement of this Indenture, or of any Security or coupon, or for any claim based herein or thereon or otherwise in respect hereof or thereof, shall be had against any incorporator, stockholder, employee, agent, officer or director, as such, past, present or future, of the Company or any successor corporation thereof, whether by virtue of any constitution, statute or rule of law, or by the enforcement of any assessment or penalty or otherwise; it being expressly understood that this Indenture and the obligations issued hereunder are solely the corporate obligations of the Company and that no personal liability whatever shall attach to, or is or shall be incurred by, any incorporator, stockholder, employee, agent, officer or director, as such, past, present or future, of the Company or any successor corporation thereof, either directly or indirectly through the Company or any successor corporation thereof because of the creation of the indebtedness hereby authorized, or under or by reason of the obligations, covenants or agreements contained in this Indenture or in any of the Securities or coupons or implied herefrom or therefrom; and that any and all such personal liability, either at common law or in equity or by constitution or statute, of, and any and all such rights and claims against, every such incorporator, stockholder, employee, agent, officer or director, as such, because of the creation of the indebtedness hereby authorized, or under or by reason of the obligations, covenants or agreements contained in this Indenture or in any of the Securities or coupons or implied herefrom or therefrom, are hereby expressly waived and released as a condition of, and as a consideration for, the execution of this Indenture and the issue of such Securities and coupons.

#### SECTION 114. GOVERNING LAW.

The Indenture, the Securities and the coupons shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws (as opposed to conflicts of laws provisions) of the State of Ohio, provided, however, that the immunities and standard of care of the Trustee in connection with the administration of its trust hereunder shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

#### SECTION 115. LEGAL HOLIDAYS.

In any case where any Interest Payment Date, Redemption Date or Stated Maturity Date of any Security shall not be a Business Day at any Place of Payment, then (notwithstanding any other provision of this Indenture or of the Securities or coupons other than a provision in the Securities of any series which specifically states that such provision shall apply in lieu of this Section) payment of any interest or principal (and premium, if any) need not be made at such Place of Payment on such date, but may be made on the next succeeding Business Day at such Place of Payment with the same force and effect as if made on the Interest Payment Date or Redemption Date, or at the Stated Maturity Date, provided that no interest shall accrue on the amount so payable for the period from and after such Interest Payment Date, Redemption Date or Stated Maturity Date, as the case may be.

#### ARTICLE TWO

#### SECURITY FORMS

## SECTION 201. FORMS GENERALLY.

The Registered Securities, if any, of each series and the Bearer Securities, if any, of each series shall be in substantially the forms set forth in Exhibits A or B to this Indenture (in the case of Registered Securities), or in such form (in the case of Bearer Securities) or such other form (in the case of Registered Securities)(including permanent global form) as shall be established by or pursuant to a Board Resolution or in one or more indentures supplemental hereto, in each case with such appropriate insertions, omissions, substitutions and other variations as are required or permitted by this Indenture, and may have such letters, numbers or other marks of identification and such legends or endorsements placed thereon as may be required to comply with the rules of any securities exchange or to conform to usage, as may, consistently herewith, be determined by the officers executing such Securities or coupons, as evidenced by their execution of such Securities or coupons. If temporary Securities of any series are issued in global form as permitted by Section 304, the form thereof shall be established as provided in the preceding sentence. Unless otherwise contemplated by Section 301, Bearer Securities shall have interest coupons attached which coupons shall be in substantially the form set forth in Exhibit D to this Indenture, or in such other form as shall be established by or pursuant to a Board Resolution or in one or more indentures supplemental hereto.

Prior to the delivery of a Security of any series in any form to the Trustee for authentication, the Company shall deliver to the Trustee the following:

- (1) a copy of the Board Resolution by or pursuant to which such form of Security has been approved;
- (2) a copy of the indenture supplemental hereto, if any, by or pursuant to which the Security is to be issued; and
- (3) an Officers' Certificate dated the date such Certificate is delivered to such Trustee stating that all conditions precedent provided for in this Indenture relating to the authentication and delivery of Securities in such form have been complied with.

The definitive Securities and coupons, if any, shall be printed, lithographed or engraved on steel engraved borders or may be produced in any other manner, all as determined by the officers executing such Securities, as evidenced by their execution of such Securities or coupons.

SECTION 202. FORM OF TRUSTEE'S CERTIFICATES OF AUTHENTICATION.

The Trustee's certificates of authentication shall be in substantially the following form:

This is one of the Securities of the series designated herein and referred to in the within-mentioned Indenture.

THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK, AS TRUSTEE

By
------Authorized Officer

SECTION 203. SECURITIES IN GLOBAL FORM.

If Securities of a series are issuable in global form as contemplated by Section 301, then, notwithstanding Section 301(k) and the provisions of Section 302, any such Security shall represent such of the Outstanding Securities of such series having the same terms as shall be specified therein and may provide that it shall represent the aggregate amount of Outstanding Securities from time to time endorsed thereon and that the aggregate amount of Outstanding Securities represented thereby may from time to time be reduced to reflect exchanges. Any endorsement of a Security in global form to reflect the amount, or any increase or decrease in the amount, of Outstanding Securities represented thereby shall be made by the Trustee in such manner and upon instructions given by such Person or Persons as shall be specified therein or in the Company Order to be delivered to the Trustee pursuant to Section 303 or 304. Subject to the provisions of Section 303 and, if applicable, Section 304, the Trustee shall deliver and redeliver any Security in permanent global form in the manner and upon instructions given by the Person or Persons specified therein or in the applicable Company Order. If a Company Order pursuant to Section 303 or 304 has been, or simultaneously is, delivered, any instructions by the Company with respect to endorsement or delivery or redelivery of a Security in global form shall be in writing but need not comply with Section 102 and need not be accompanied by an Opinion of Counsel.

Global Securities may be issued in either registered or bearer form and in either temporary or permanent form.

The provisions of the next to last sentence of Section 303 shall apply to any Security represented by a Security in global form if such Security was never issued and sold by the Company and the Company delivers to the Trustee the Security in global form together with written instructions (which need not comply

with Section 102 and need not be accompanied by an Opinion of Counsel) with regard to the reduction in the principal amount of Securities represented thereby, together with the written statement contemplated by the next to last sentence of Section 303.

Notwithstanding the provisions of Sections 201 and 307, unless specified as contemplated by Section 301, payment of principal of and any premium and interest on any Security in permanent global form shall be made to the Person or Persons specified therein.

Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 308 and except as provided in the preceding paragraph, the Company, the Trustee and any agent of the Company and the Trustee shall treat a Person as the Holder of such principal amount of Outstanding Securities represented by a permanent global Security as shall be specified in a written statement of the Holder of such permanent global Security or, in the case of a permanent global Security in bearer form, of Euro-clear or CEDEL Bank and produced to the Trustee by such Person.

#### ARTICLE THREE

#### THE SECURITIES

SECTION 301. AMOUNT UNLIMITED; ISSUABLE IN SERIES.

The aggregate principal amount of Securities which may be authenticated and delivered and Outstanding under this Indenture is unlimited.

The Securities may be issued hereunder from time to time in one or more series each of which shall be issued pursuant to a Board Resolution or one or more indentures supplemental hereto. With respect to any particular series of Securities, the Board Resolution or indenture supplemental hereto relating thereto shall specify:

- (a) the title of the Securities of the series which shall distinguish the Securities of the series from all other series of Securities;
- (b) any limit upon the aggregate principal amount of the Securities of the series which may be authenticated and delivered under this Indenture (except for Securities authenticated and delivered upon registration of transfer of, or in exchange for, or in lieu of, other Securities of the series pursuant to Section 304, 305, 306, 906 or 1107 and except for any Securities which, pursuant to Section 303, are deemed never to have been authenticated and delivered hereunder);
- (c) whether Securities of the series are to be issuable as Registered Securities, Bearer Securities or both, whether any Securities of the series are to be issuable initially in temporary global form and whether any Securities of the series are to be issuable in permanent global form, with or without coupons and, if so, (i) whether beneficial owners of interests in any such permanent global Security or temporary global Securities may exchange such interest for Securities of such series and of like tenor of any authorized form and denomination and the circumstances under which any such exchanges may occur, if other than in the manner provided in Section 305, and (ii) the name of the Common Depositary or the U.S. Depositary, as the case may be, with respect to any global Security or Securities;

- (d) the Person to whom any interest on any Registered Security of the series shall be payable, if other than the Person in whose name that Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such interest, the manner in which, or the Person to whom, any interest on any Bearer Security of the series shall be payable, if otherwise than upon presentation and surrender of the coupons appertaining thereto as they severally mature, and the extent to which, or the manner in which, any interest payable on a temporary global Security on an Interest Payment Date will be paid if other than in the manner provided in Section 304;
- (e) the date or dates (or the manner of determining the same) on which the principal of the Securities of the series is payable (which, if so provided in such Board Resolution or indenture supplemental hereto, may be determined by the Company from time to time and set forth in the Security of the series issued from time to time) and whether such date or dates may be extended at the option of the Company;
- (f) the rate or rates (or formula for determining such rate or rates) at which the Securities of the series shall bear interest, if any, whether and under what circumstances additional amounts with respect to such Securities as set forth in Section 1004 shall be payable, the date or dates from which any such interest shall accrue (which, in either case or both, if so provided in such Board Resolution or indenture supplemental hereto, may be determined by the Company from time to time and set forth in the Securities of the series issued from time to time), the Interest Payment Dates on which any such interest shall be payable (or the manner of determining the same), and the Regular Record Date for any interest payable on any Registered Securities on any Interest Payment Date and the extent to which, or the manner in which, any interest payable on a temporary global security on an Interest Payment Date will be paid if other than in the manner provided in Section 304;
- (g) whether the interest rate or interest rate formula, as the case may be, for Securities of the series may be reset at the option of the Company and, if so, the date or dates on which such interest rate or interest rate formula, as the case may be, may be used;
- (h) the place or places where, subject to the provisions of Section 1002, the principal of and any premium and interest on and any additional amounts with respect to Securities of the series as set forth in Section 1004 shall be payable, any Registered Securities of the series may be surrendered for registration of transfer, any Securities of the series may be surrendered for exchange and notices and demands to or upon the Company in respect of the Securities of the series and this Indenture may be served;
- (i) the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which, the currency or currency unit in which, and the terms and conditions upon which Securities of the series may be redeemed, in whole or in part, at the option of the Company or repaid at the option of the Holders;
- (j) the obligation, if any, of the Company to redeem or purchase Securities of the series pursuant to any sinking fund or analogous provisions or at the option of a Holder thereof (in which case the Company will comply with the requirements of Section 14(e) and Rule 14e-1 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, in connection therewith, if then applicable) and the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which, the currency or currency unit in which, and the terms and conditions upon which Securities of the series shall be redeemed or purchased, in whole or in part, pursuant to such obligation;
- (k) the denominations in which any Registered Securities of the series shall be issuable, if other than denominations of \$1,000 and any integral multiple thereof, and the denomination or denominations in which any Bearer Securities of the series shall be issuable, if other than the denomination of \$5,000;

- (1) the currency or currencies, including composite currencies or currency units, in which payment of the principal of and any premium and interest on and any additional amounts with respect to the Securities of the series as set forth in Section 1004 shall be payable if other than Dollars and, if other than as set forth in Section 101, the method of calculating the Market Exchange Rate;
- (m) if the amount of payments of principal of and any premium or interest on the Securities of the series may be determined with reference to an index, the manner in which such amounts shall be determined;
- (n) if other than the principal amount thereof, the portion of the principal amount of any Securities of the series which shall be payable upon declaration of acceleration of the Maturity thereof pursuant to Section 502:
- (o) any additional Events of Default or covenants with respect to Securities of the series, whether or not such Events of Default or covenants are consistent with the Events of Default or covenants set forth herein and the applicability of Section 1010 to such covenants;
- (p) if a Person other than The Chase Manhattan Bank is to act as Trustee for the Securities of the series, the name and location of the Corporate Trust Office of such Trustee;
- (q) the extent and manner, if any, to which payment on or in respect of Securities of the series will be senior or will be subordinated to the prior payment of other liabilities and obligations of the Company;
- (r) if other than as set forth in Section 401, provisions for the satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture with respect to the Securities of the series;
- (s) if so provided, the inapplicability of Section 1008 or 1009 to the Securities of the series;
- (t) the date as of which any Bearer Securities of that series and any global Security representing Outstanding Securities of that series shall be dated if other than the date of original issuance of the first Security of the series to be issued;
- (u) if so provided, the inapplicability, of Section 1011 to the Securities of the series; and  $\,$
- (v) any other terms of the series (which terms shall not be inconsistent with the provisions of this Indenture).

All Securities of any one series and the coupons appertaining to any Bearer Securities of such series shall be substantially identical except, in the case of Registered Securities, as to denomination and except as may otherwise be provided in or pursuant to the Board Resolution referred to above or in any such indenture supplemental hereto. The terms of such Securities, as set forth above, may be determined by the Company from time to time if so provided in or established pursuant to the authority granted in a Board Resolution or in any such indenture supplemental hereto. All Securities of any one series need not be issued at the same time, and unless otherwise provided, a series may be reopened for issuance of additional Securities of such series.

If any of the terms of the series are established by action taken pursuant to a Board Resolution, a copy of an appropriate record of such action shall be certified by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Company and delivered to the Trustee at or prior to the deliveries contemplated by Section 201.

#### SECTION 302. DENOMINATIONS.

Unless otherwise provided as contemplated by Section 301 with respect to any series of Securities, any Registered Securities of a series shall be issuable in denominations of \$1,000 and any integral multiple thereof and any Bearer Securities of a series shall be issuable in the denomination of \$5,000, and Registered and Bearer Securities shall be payable in Dollars.

#### SECTION 303. EXECUTION, AUTHENTICATION, DELIVERY AND DATING.

The Securities shall be executed on behalf of the Company by any of its Chairman of the Board, its President, one of its Vice Presidents, its Treasurer or one of its Assistant Treasurers, under its corporate seal reproduced thereon and attested to by its Secretary or any one of its Assistant or Deputy Secretaries. The signature of any of these officers on the Securities may be manual or facsimile. Coupons shall bear the facsimile signature of any such officer of the Company.

Securities and coupons bearing the manual or facsimile signatures of individuals who were at any time the proper officers of the Company shall bind the Company, notwithstanding that such individuals or any of them have ceased to hold such offices prior to the authentication and delivery of such Securities or did not hold such offices at the date of such Securities.

At any time and from time to time after the execution and delivery of this Indenture, the Company may deliver Securities of any series, together with any coupons appertaining thereto, executed by the Company to the Trustee for authentication, together with a Company Order for the authentication and delivery of such Securities, and the Trustee in accordance with the Company Order shall authenticate and deliver such Securities; provided, however, that, in connection with its sale, during the "restricted period" (as defined in Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(7) of the United States Treasury Regulations), no Bearer Security shall be mailed or otherwise delivered to any location in the United States; and provided, further, that such Bearer Security (other than a temporary global Security in bearer form) may be delivered outside the United States in connection with its sale only if the Person entitled to receive such Bearer Security shall have furnished to Euro-clear or CEDEL Bank a certificate substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit C.1 to this Indenture. If any Security shall be represented by a permanent global Bearer Security, then, for purposes of this Section and Section 304, the notation of a beneficial owner's interest therein upon original issuance of such Security or upon exchange of a portion of a temporary global Security shall be deemed to constitute, for the purposes of the preceding sentence, delivery of a Bearer Security. Each Bearer Security and any coupons appertaining thereto will bear a legend substantially to the following effect: "Any United States person who holds this obligation will be subject to limitations under the United States income tax laws, including the limitations provided in Sections 165(j) and 1287(a) of the Internal Revenue Code." Except as permitted by Section 304 or 306, the Trustee shall not authenticate and deliver any Bearer Security unless all appurtenant coupons for interest then matured have been detached and canceled. If all the Securities of any one series are not to be issued at one time and if a Board Resolution relating to such Securities shall so permit, such Company Order may set forth procedures acceptable to the Trustee for the issuance of such Securities, including, without limitation, procedures with respect to establishing the interest rate, Stated Maturity Date, date of issuance and date from which interest, if any, shall accrue.

If the forms or terms of the Securities of the series and any related coupons have been established in or pursuant to one or more Board Resolutions as permitted by Sections 201 and 301, in authenticating such Securities, and accepting the additional responsibilities under this Indenture in relation to such Securities, the Trustee shall be entitled to receive, and (subject to Section 601) shall be fully protected in relying upon, an Opinion of Counsel stating:

- (a) if the forms of such Securities and any coupons have been established by or pursuant to a Board Resolution as permitted by Section 201, that such forms have been established in conformity with the provision of this Indenture;
- (b) if the terms of such Securities and any coupons (or the manner of determining such terms) have been established by or pursuant to a Board Resolution as permitted by Section 301, that such terms (or the manner of determining such terms) have been established in conformity with the provisions of this Indenture;
- (c) that Securities, together with any coupons appertaining thereto, when (x) completed by appropriate insertions and executed and delivered by the Company to the Trustee for authentication in accordance with this Indenture, (y) authenticated and delivered by the Trustee in accordance with this Indenture within the authorization as to aggregate principal amount established from time to time by the Board of Directors and (z) sold by the Company in the manner specified in such Opinion of Counsel, will constitute the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable in accordance with their terms, subject, as to enforcement, to applicable bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, moratorium and other laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally, to general equitable principles, to an implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing and to such other qualifications as such counsel shall conclude do not materially affect the rights and Holders of such Securities, or, such Opinion of Counsel, at the option of the opinion giver, may state that it is governed by, and shall be interpreted in accordance with, the Legal Opinion Accord of the ABA Section of Business Law then in effect; and
  - (d) such other matters as the Trustee may reasonably request.

If such form or terms have been so established, the Trustee shall not be required to authenticate such Securities if the issue of such Securities pursuant to this Indenture will affect the Trustee's own rights, duties or immunities under the Securities and this Indenture or otherwise in a manner which is not reasonably acceptable to the Trustee.

Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 301 and of the preceding paragraphs, if all Securities of a series are not to be originally issued at one time, it shall not be necessary to deliver the Board Resolution otherwise required pursuant to Section 301 or the Company Order, the Officers' Certificate and Opinion of Counsel otherwise required pursuant to such preceding paragraphs or Sections 102 and 201 at or prior to the authentication of each Security of such series if such documents are delivered at or prior to the authentication upon original issuance of the first Security of such series to be issued.

Each Registered Security shall be dated the date of its authentication, and, unless otherwise contemplated by Section 301, each Bearer Security and any temporary or permanent Bearer Security in global form shall be dated as of the date of original issuance of the first Security of such series to be issued.

No Security or coupon shall be entitled to any benefit under this Indenture or be valid or obligatory for any purpose unless there appears on such Security a certificate of authentication substantially in the form provided for herein executed by the Trustee by manual signature of an authorized officer, and such certificate upon any Security shall be conclusive evidence, and the only evidence, that such Security shall have been duly authenticated and delivered hereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any Security shall have been duly authenticated and delivered hereunder but never issued and sold by the Company, and the Company shall deliver such Security to the Trustee for cancellation as provided in Section 309 together with a written statement (which need not comply with Section 102 and need not be accompanied by an Opinion of Counsel) stating that such Security has never been issued and sold by the Company, for all purposes of this Indenture such Security shall be deemed never to have been authenticated and delivered hereunder and shall never be entitled to the benefits of this Indenture.

Each U.S. Depositary designated pursuant to Section 301 for a global Security in registered form must,

at the time of its designation and at all times while it serves as U.S. Depositary, be a clearing agency registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and any other applicable statute or regulation.

#### SECTION 304. TEMPORARY SECURITIES.

Pending the preparation of definitive Securities of any series, the Company may execute, and upon Company Order the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, in the manner specified in Section 303, temporary Securities which are printed, lithographed, typewritten, photocopied or otherwise produced, in any authorized denomination, substantially of the tenor of the definitive Securities in lieu of which they are issued in registered form or, if authorized, in bearer form with one or more coupons or without coupons, and with such appropriate insertions, omissions, substitutions and other variations as the officers executing such Securities and coupons may determine, as evidenced by their execution of such Securities. In the case of any series issuable as Bearer Securities, such temporary Securities may be in global form.

Except in the case of temporary Securities in global form (which shall be exchanged only in accordance with the provisions of the following paragraphs), if temporary Securities of any series are issued, the Company will cause definitive Securities of that series to be prepared without unreasonable delay. After the preparation of definitive Securities of such series, the temporary Securities of such series shall be exchangeable for definitive Securities of such series upon surrender of the temporary Securities of such series at the office or agency of the Company maintained pursuant to Section 1002 in a Place of Payment for such series for the purpose of exchanges of Securities of such series, without charge to the Holder. Upon surrender for cancellation of any one or more temporary Securities of any series (accompanied by any unmatured coupons and matured coupons in default, if any, appertaining thereto) the Company shall execute and (in accordance with a Company Order delivered at or prior to the authentication of the first definitive Security of such series) the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver in exchange therefor a like aggregate principal amount of definitive Securities of the same series and of like tenor of authorized denominations; provided, however, that no definitive Bearer Securities shall be delivered in exchange for temporary Registered Securities; and provided, further, that a definitive Bearer Security shall be delivered in exchange for a temporary Bearer Security only in compliance with the conditions set forth in Section 303. Until exchanged as hereinabove provided, the temporary Securities of any series shall in all respects be entitled to the same benefits under this Indenture as definitive Securities of the same series and with like terms and conditions, except as to payment of interest, if any, authenticated and delivered hereunder.

If temporary Securities of any series are issued in global form, any such temporary global Security shall, unless otherwise provided therein, be delivered to the London office of a depositary or common depositary (the "Common Depositary"), for the benefit of Euro-clear and CEDEL Bank, for credit to the respective accounts of the beneficial owners of such Securities (or to such other accounts as they may direct).

Without unnecessary delay but in any event not later than the date specified in, or determined pursuant to the terms of, any such temporary global Security which (subject to any applicable laws and regulations) shall be after the conclusion of the restricted period, as defined in Section 303, or within a reasonable period of time thereafter (the "Exchange Date"), the Company shall deliver to the Trustee definitive Securities, in aggregate principal amount equal to the principal amount of such temporary global Security, or, if so specified as contemplated by Section 301, a permanent global Security, in either case, executed by the Company. On or after the Exchange Date such temporary global Security shall be surrendered by the Common Depositary to the Trustee, as the Company's agent for such purpose, to be exchanged, in whole or from time to time in part, for definitive Securities without charge and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, in exchange for each portion of such temporary global Security, an equal aggregate principal amount of definitive Securities of the same series of authorized denominations and of like tenor as the

portion of such temporary global Security to be exchanged. The definitive Securities to be delivered in exchange for any such temporary global Security shall be in definitive bearer form, definitive registered form, permanent global bearer form, permanent global registered form or any combination thereof, as specified as contemplated by Section 301, and, if any combination thereof is so specified, as requested by the beneficial owner thereof; provided, however, that, upon such presentation by the Common Depositary, such temporary global Security is accompanied by a certificate dated the Exchange Date or a subsequent date and signed by Euro-clear as to the portion of such temporary global Security held for its account then to be exchanged for a Bearer Security and a certificate dated the Exchange Date or a subsequent date and signed by CEDEL Bank as to the portion of such temporary global Security held for its account then to be exchanged for a Bearer Security, each substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit C.2 to this Indenture; provided, further, that definitive Bearer Securities shall be delivered in exchange for a portion of a temporary global Security only in compliance with the requirements of Section 303; and provided, further, that no definitive Bearer Securities shall be delivered in exchange for temporary Registered Securities.

Unless otherwise specified in such temporary global Security, the interest of a beneficial owner of Securities of a series in a temporary global Security shall be exchanged for definitive Securities of the same series and of like tenor following the Exchange Date when the account holder instructs Euro-clear or CEDEL Bank, as the case may be, to request such exchange on his behalf and delivers to Euro-clear or CEDEL Bank, as the case may be, a certificate substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit C.1 to this Indenture, dated no earlier than 15 days prior to the Exchange Date, copies of which certificate shall be available from the offices of Euro-clear and CEDEL Bank, the Trustee, any Authenticating Agent appointed for such series of Securities and each Paying Agent. Unless otherwise specified in such temporary global Security, exchange shall be made free of charge to the beneficial owner of such temporary global Security, except that a Person receiving definitive Securities must bear the cost of insurance, postage, transportation and the like in the event that such Person does not take delivery of such definitive Securities in person at the offices of Euro-clear or CEDEL Bank. Definitive Securities in bearer form to be delivered in exchange for any portion of a temporary global Security shall be delivered only outside the United States.

Until exchanged in full as hereinabove provided, the temporary Securities of any series shall in all respects be entitled to the same benefits under this Indenture as definitive Securities of the same series and of like tenor authenticated and delivered hereunder, except that, unless otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, interest payable on a temporary global Security on an Interest Payment Date for Securities of such series occurring prior to the applicable Exchange Date shall be payable to Euro-clear and CEDEL Bank on such Interest Payment Date upon delivery by Euro-clear and CEDEL Bank to the Trustee of a certificate or certificates substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit C.2 to this Indenture, for credit without further interest on or after such Interest Payment Date to the respective accounts of the Persons who are the beneficial owners of such temporary global Security on such Interest Payment Date and who have each delivered to Euro-clear or CEDEL Bank, as the case may be, a certificate substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit C.1 to this Indenture. Any interest so received by Euro-clear and CEDEL Bank and not paid as herein provided shall be returned to the Trustee immediately prior to the expiration of two years after such Interest Payment Date in order to be repaid to the Company in accordance with Section 1003.

## SECTION 305. REGISTRATION, REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER AND EXCHANGE.

With respect to the Securities of each series, the Company shall cause to be kept at an office or agency to be maintained by the Company in accordance with Section 1002 a register (the "Security Register") in which, subject to such reasonable regulations as it may prescribe, the Company shall provide for the registration of Registered Securities and the registration of transfers of Registered Securities. The Trustee is hereby appointed "Security Registrar" for the purpose of registering Registered Securities and transfers of Registered Securities as herein provided.

Upon surrender for registration of transfer of any Registered Security of any series at the office or agency of the Company maintained pursuant to Section 1002 for such purpose in a Place of Payment for such series, the Company shall execute, and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, in the name of the designated transferee or transferees, one or more new Registered Securities of the same series of any authorized denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount and tenor.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section or Section 304, unless and until it is exchanged in whole or in part for Registered Securities in definitive form, a global Security representing all or a portion of the Registered Securities of a series may not be transferred except as a whole by the Depositary for such series to a nominee of such Depositary or by a nominee of such Depositary to such Depositary or another nominee of such Depositary or by such Depositary or any such nominee to a successor Depositary for such series or a nominee of such successor Depositary.

At the option of the Holder, Registered Securities of any series may be exchanged for other Registered Securities of the same series of any authorized denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount and tenor, upon surrender of the Securities to be exchanged at any such office or agency. Whenever any Securities are so surrendered for exchange, the Company shall execute, and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, the Securities which the Holder making the exchange is entitled to receive. Bearer Securities may not be issued in exchange for Registered Securities.

At the option of the Holder upon request confirmed in writing, Bearer Securities of any series may be exchanged for Registered Securities of the same series of any authorized denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount and tenor, upon surrender of the Bearer Securities to be exchanged at any such office or agency, with all unmatured coupons and all matured coupons in default thereto appertaining. If the Holder of a Bearer Security is unable to produce any such unmatured coupon or coupons or matured coupon or coupons in default, such exchange may be effected if the Bearer Securities are accompanied by payment in funds acceptable to the Company (or to the Trustee in case of matured coupons in default) in an amount equal to the face amount of such missing coupon or coupons, or the surrender of such missing coupon or coupons may be waived by the Company and the Trustee if there is furnished to them such security or indemnity as they may require to save each of them and any Paying Agent harmless. If thereafter the Holder of such Security shall surrender to any Paying Agent any such missing coupon in respect of which such a payment shall have been made, such Holder shall be entitled to receive the amount of such payment; provided, however, that, except as otherwise provided in Section 1002, interest represented by coupons shall be payable only upon presentation and surrender of those coupons at any such office or agency located outside the United States. Notwithstanding the foregoing, unless otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, in case a Bearer Security of any series is surrendered at any such office or agency in exchange for a Registered Security of the same series and like tenor after the close of business at such office or agency on (a) any Regular Record Date and before the opening of business at such office or agency on the relevant Interest Payment Date, or (b) any Special Record Date and before the opening of business at such office or agency on the related proposed date for payment of Defaulted Interest, such Bearer Security shall be surrendered without the coupon relating to such Interest Payment Date or proposed date for payment, as the case may be (or, if such coupon is so surrendered with such Bearer Security, such coupon shall be returned to the Person so surrendering the Bearer Security), and interest or Defaulted Interest, as the case may be, will not be payable on such Interest Payment Date or proposed date for payment, as the case may be, in respect of the Registered Security issued in exchange for such Bearer Security, but will be payable only to the Holder of such coupon when due in accordance with the provisions of this Indenture.

Whenever any Securities are so surrendered for exchange, the Company shall execute, and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, the Securities which the Holder making the exchange is entitled to receive.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, except as otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, any permanent global Security shall be exchangeable only as provided in this paragraph. If the beneficial owners of interests in a permanent global Security are entitled to exchange such interests for Securities of such

series and of like tenor and principal amount of another authorized form and denomination, as contemplated by Section 301, then without unnecessary delay but in any event not later than the earliest date on which such interests may be so exchanged, the Company shall deliver to the Trustee definitive Securities of that series in aggregate principal amount equal to the principal amount of such permanent global Security, executed by the Company. On or after the earliest date on which such interests may be so exchanged, such permanent global Securities shall be surrendered from time to time by the Common Depositary or the U.S. Depositary, as the case may be, to be exchanged, in whole or in part, for definitive Securities of the same series. Such surrender shall be in accordance with instructions given to the Trustee and the Common Depositary or the U.S. Depositary, as the case may be (which instructions shall be in writing but need not comply with Section 102 or be accompanied by an Opinion of Counsel), as shall be specified in the Company Order with respect thereto to the Trustee, as the Company's agent for such purpose. The Trustee shall authenticate and make available for delivery, in exchange for each portion of such surrendered permanent global Security, a like aggregate principal amount of definitive Securities of the same series of authorized denominations and of like tenor as the portion of such permanent global Security to be exchanged which (unless the Securities of the series are not issuable both as Bearer Securities and as Registered Securities, in which case the definitive Securities exchanged for the permanent global Security shall be issuable only in the form in which the Securities are issuable, as contemplated by Section 301) shall be in the form of Bearer Securities or Registered Securities, or any combination thereof, as shall be specified by the beneficial owner thereof; provided, however, that no such exchanges may occur during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before any selection of Securities of that series to be redeemed and ending on the relevant Redemption Date; and provided, further, that no Bearer Security delivered in exchange for a portion of a permanent global Security shall be mailed or otherwise delivered to any location in the United States. Promptly following any such exchange in part, such permanent global Security shall be returned by the Trustee to the Common Depositary or the U.S. Depositary, as the case may be, or such other depositary or Common Depositary or U.S. Depositary referred to above in accordance with the instructions of the Company referred to above. If a Registered Security is issued in exchange for any portion of a permanent global Security after the close of business at the office or agency where such exchange occurs on (a) any Regular Record Date and before the opening of business at such office or agency on the relevant Interest Payment Date, or (b) any Special Record Date and before the opening of business at such office or agency on the related proposed date for payment of interest or Defaulted Interest, as the case may be, such interest or Defaulted Interest will not be payable on such Interest Payment Date or proposed date for payment, as the case may be, in respect of such Registered Security, but will be payable on such Interest Payment Date or proposed date for payment, as the case may be, only to the Person to whom interest in respect of such portion of such permanent global Security is payable in accordance with the provisions of this Indenture.

If at any time the Depositary for Securities in registered form notifies the Company that it is unwilling or unable to continue as Depositary for such Securities or if at any time the Depositary for such Securities shall no longer be eligible under Section 303, the Company shall appoint a successor Depositary with respect to such Securities. If a successor Depositary for such Securities is not appointed by the Company within 90 days after the Company receives such notice or becomes aware of such ineligibility, the Company's election pursuant to Section 301 shall no longer be effective with respect to the Securities for such series and the Company will execute, and the Trustee, upon receipt of a Company Order for the authentication and delivery of definitive Securities of such series, will authenticate and deliver Securities of such series in definitive form in an aggregate principal amount equal to the principal amount of the global Security or Securities representing such series in exchange for such global Security or Securities.

The Company may at any time and in its sole discretion determine that the Registered Securities of any series issued in the form of one or more global Securities shall no longer be represented by such global Security or Securities. In such event the Company will execute, and the Trustee, upon receipt of a Company Order for the authentication and delivery of definitive Registered Securities of such series, will authenticate and deliver Registered Securities of such series in definitive form and in an aggregate principal amount equal to the principal amount of the global Security or Securities representing such series in exchange for

such global Security or Securities.

If specified by the Company pursuant to Section 301 with respect to a series of Securities in registered form, the Depositary for such series of Securities may surrender a global Security for such series of Securities in exchange in whole or in part for Securities of such series of like tenor and terms and in definitive form on such terms as are acceptable to the Company and such Depositary. Thereupon the Company shall execute, and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, without service charge, (i) to each Person specified by such Depositary a new Security or Securities of the same series, of like tenor and terms and of any authorized denomination as requested by such Depositary in aggregate principal amount equal to and in exchange for such Person's beneficial interest in the global Security; and (ii) to such Depositary a new global Security of like tenor and terms and in a denomination equal to the difference, if any, between the principal amount of the surrendered global Security and the aggregate principal amount of Securities delivered to Holders thereof.

Upon the exchange of a global Security for Securities in definitive form, such global Security shall be canceled by the Trustee. Registered Securities issued in exchange for a global Security pursuant to this Section shall be registered in such names and in such authorized denominations as the Depositary for such global Security, pursuant to instructions from its direct or indirect participants or otherwise, shall instruct the Trustee in writing. The Trustee shall deliver such Registered Security to the persons in whose names such Securities are so requested.

All Securities issued upon any registration of transfer or exchange of Securities shall be the valid obligations of the Company evidencing the same debt and entitled to the same benefits under this Indenture as the Securities surrendered upon such registration of transfer or exchange.

Every Registered Security presented or surrendered for registration of transfer or for exchange shall (if so required by the Company or the Trustee or any transfer agent) be duly endorsed, or be accompanied by a written and duly executed instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to the Company and the Security Registrar or any transfer agent, by the Holder thereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing.

No service charge shall be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of Securities, but the Company may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any registration of transfer or exchange of Securities, other than exchanges pursuant to Section 304, 906 or 1107 not involving any transfer.

The Company shall not be required (a) to issue, register the transfer of or exchange Securities of any series during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before any selection of Securities of that series to be redeemed and ending at the close of business on (i) if Securities of the series are issuable only as Registered Securities, the day of the mailing of the relevant notice of redemption and (ii) if Securities of the series are issuable as Bearer Securities, the day of the first publication of the relevant notice of redemption or, if Securities of the series are also issuable as Registered Securities and there is no publication, the mailing of the relevant notice of redemption, or (b) to register the transfer of or exchange any Registered Security so selected for redemption, in whole or in part, except the unredeemed portion of any Security being redeemed in part, or (c) to exchange any Bearer Security so selected for redemption except that such a Bearer Security may be exchanged for a Registered Security of that same series of a like principal amount and tenor, provided that such Registered Security shall be simultaneously surrendered for redemption.

SECTION 306. MUTILATED, DESTROYED, LOST AND STOLEN SECURITY AND COUPONS.

If any mutilated Security or a Security with a mutilated coupon appertaining to it is surrendered to the Trustee, the Company shall execute and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, in exchange for such mutilated Security or in exchange for the Security to which a mutilated coupon appertains, a new Security of the same series and of like tenor and principal amount and bearing a number not contemporaneously outstanding, with coupons corresponding to the coupons, if any, appertaining to such mutilated Security or to the Security to which such mutilated coupon appertains.

If there shall be delivered to the Company and the Trustee (i) evidence to their satisfaction of the destruction, loss or theft of any Security or coupon and (ii) such security or indemnity as may be required by them to save each of them and any agent of any of them harmless, then, in the absence of notice to the Company or the Trustee that such Security or coupon has been acquired by a bona fide purchaser, the Company shall execute and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, in lieu of any such destroyed, lost or stolen Security or in exchange for the Security to which a destroyed, lost or stolen coupon appertains (with all appurtenant coupons not destroyed, lost or stolen), a new Security of the same series and of like tenor and principal amount and bearing a number not contemporaneously outstanding, with coupons corresponding to the coupons, if any, appertaining to such destroyed, lost or stolen Security or to the Security to which such destroyed, lost or stolen security or to

In case any such mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security or coupon has become or is about to become due and payable, the Company in its discretion may, instead of issuing a new Security, pay such Security or coupon (without surrender thereof except in the case of a mutilated Security or coupon) if the applicant for such payment shall furnish to the Company and the Trustee such security or indemnity as may be required by them to save each of them and any agent of any of them harmless, and in the case of destruction, loss or theft, evidence satisfactory to the Company and the Trustee and any agent of them of the destruction, loss or theft of such Security and the ownership thereof; provided, however, that the principal of (and premium, if any) and any interest on Bearer Securities shall, except as otherwise provided in Section 1002, be payable only at an office or agency located outside the United States.

Upon the issuance of any new Security under this Section, the Company may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation thereto and any other expenses (including the fees and expenses of the Trustee) connected therewith.

Every new Security of any series, with its coupons, if any, issued pursuant to this Section in lieu of any destroyed, lost or stolen Security or in exchange for any mutilated Security, or in exchange for a Security to which a mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen coupon appertains, shall constitute an original additional contractual obligation of the Company, whether or not the mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security and its coupons, if any, or the mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen coupon shall be at any time enforceable by anyone, and any such new Security and coupons, if any, shall be entitled to all the benefits of this Indenture equally and proportionately with any and all other Securities of that series and their coupons, if any, duly issued hereunder.

The provisions of this Section are exclusive and shall preclude (to the extent lawful) any other rights and remedies with respect to the replacement or payment of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Securities or coupons.

SECTION 307. PAYMENT OF INTEREST; INTEREST RIGHTS PRESERVED.

Unless otherwise provided as contemplated by Section 301 with respect to any series of Securities, interest on any Registered Security which is payable, and is punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the Person in whose name that Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such interest, provided, however that, except as otherwise provided as contemplated by Section 301, interest payable at Maturity will be payable to the Person to whom principal shall be payable.

Unless otherwise provided with respect to the Securities of any series, payment of interest may be made at the option of the Company (i) in the case of Registered Securities, by check mailed or delivered to the address of the Person entitled thereto as such address shall appear in the Security Register or by wire transfer to an account maintained by the payee with a bank located inside the United States as specified in the Security Register, (ii) in the case of Bearer Securities, except as otherwise provided in Section 1002, upon presentation and surrender of the appropriate coupon appertaining thereto at an office or agency of the Company in a Place of Payment located outside the United States or by wire transfer to an account maintained by the payee with a bank located outside the United States.

Unless otherwise provided or contemplated by Section 301, every permanent global Security held by a Common Depositary will provide that interest, if any, payable on any Interest Payment Date will be paid to each of Euro-clear and CEDEL Bank with respect to that portion of such permanent global Security held for its account by the Common Depositary. Each of Euro-clear and CEDEL Bank will in such circumstances credit the interest received by it in respect of such permanent global Security to the accounts of the beneficial owners thereof.

Any interest on any Registered Security of any series which is payable, but is not punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date (herein called "Defaulted Interest") shall forthwith cease to be payable to the Holder on the relevant Regular Record Date by virtue of having been such Holder, and such Defaulted Interest may be paid by the Company, at its election, as provided in clause (a) or (b) below:

(a) The Company may elect to make payment of any Defaulted Interest to the Persons in whose names the Registered Securities of such series (or their respective Predecessor Securities) are registered at the close of business on a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest, which shall be fixed in the following manner: The Company shall notify the Trustee in writing of the amount of Defaulted Interest proposed to be paid on each Registered Security of such series and the date of the proposed payment, and at the same time the Company shall deposit with the Trustee an amount of money equal to the aggregate amount proposed to be paid in respect of such Defaulted Interest or shall make arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for such deposit prior to the date of the proposed payment, such money when deposited to be held in trust for the benefit of the Persons entitled to such Defaulted Interest as in this clause provided. Thereupon the Trustee shall fix a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest which shall be not more than 15 days and not less than 10 days prior to the date of the proposed payment and not less than 10 days after the receipt by the Trustee of the notice of the proposed payment. The Trustee shall promptly notify the Company of such Special Record Date and, in the name and at the expense of the Company, shall cause notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor to be mailed, first-class postage prepaid, to each Holder of Registered Securities of such series at the address of such Holder as it appears in the Security Register, not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date. Notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor having been so mailed, such Defaulted Interest shall be paid to the Persons in whose names the Registered Securities of such series (or their respective Predecessor Securities) are registered at the close of business on such Special Record Date and shall

no longer be payable pursuant to the following clause (b).

(b) The Company may make payment of any Defaulted Interest on the Registered Securities of any series in any other lawful manner not inconsistent with the requirements of any securities exchange on which such Securities may be listed, and upon such notice as may be required by such exchange, if, after notice given by the Company, to the Trustee of the proposed payment pursuant to this clause, such manner of payment shall be deemed practicable by the Trustee.

Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Section and Section 305, each Security delivered under this Indenture upon registration of transfer of or in exchange for or in lieu of any other Security shall carry the rights to interest accrued and unpaid, and to accrue, which were carried by such other Security.

### SECTION 308. PERSONS DEEMED OWNERS.

Except as otherwise provided in Section 203, prior to due presentment of a Registered Security for registration of transfer, the Company, the Trustee and any agent of the Company or the Trustee may treat the Person in whose name such Registered Security is registered as the owner of such Registered Security for the purpose of receiving payment of principal of (and premium, if any) and (subject to Sections 305 and 307) any interest on such Security and for all other purposes whatsoever, whether or not such Security be overdue, and neither the Company, the Trustee nor any agent of the Company or the Trustee shall be affected by notice to the contrary.

Title to any Bearer Security and any coupons appertaining thereto shall pass by delivery. Except as otherwise provided in Section 203, the Company, the Trustee and any agent of the Company or the Trustee may treat the bearer of any Bearer Security and the bearer of any coupon as the absolute owner of such Security or coupon for the purpose of receiving payment thereof or on account thereof and for all other purposes whatsoever, whether or not such Security or coupon be overdue, and neither the Company, the Trustee nor any agent of the Company or the Trustee shall be affected by notice to the contrary.

### SECTION 309. CANCELLATION.

All Securities and coupons surrendered for payment, redemption, registration of transfer or exchange or for credit against any sinking fund payment shall, if surrendered to any Person other than the Trustee, be delivered to the Trustee. All Securities and coupons so delivered shall be promptly canceled by the Trustee. All Securities and coupons held by the Trustee pending such cancellation shall be deemed to be delivered for cancellation for all purposes of this Indenture and the Securities. The Company may at any time deliver to the Trustee for cancellation any Securities previously authenticated and delivered hereunder which the Company may have acquired in any manner whatsoever, and may deliver to the Trustee (or to any other Person for delivery to the Trustee) for cancellation any Securities previously authenticated hereunder which the Company has not issued and sold, and all Securities so delivered shall be promptly canceled by the Trustee. No securities shall be authenticated in lieu of or in exchange for any Securities canceled as provided in this Section, except as expressly permitted by this Indenture. All canceled Securities and coupons held by the Trustee shall be disposed of by the Trustee in accordance with its standard procedures and the Trustee shall furnish a certificate of such disposition to the Company.

### SECTION 310. COMPUTATION OF INTEREST.

Except as otherwise contemplated by Section 301 for Securities of any series, interest on the Securities of each series shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

# SECTION 311. APPOINTMENT AND RESIGNATION OF SUCCESSOR CURRENCY DETERMINATION

- (a) If and so long as the Securities of any series (i) are denominated in a currency unit or a currency other than Dollars or (ii) may be payable in a currency unit or a currency other than Dollars, or so long as it is required under any other provision of this Indenture, then the Company will maintain with respect to each such series of Securities, or as so required, a Currency Determination Agent. The Company will cause the Currency Determination Agent to make the necessary foreign exchange determinations at the time and in the manner specified pursuant to Section 301 for the purpose of determining the applicable rate of exchange and for the purpose of converting the issued currency or currency unit into the applicable payment currency or currency unit for the payment of principal (and premium, if any) and interest, if any.
- (b) No resignation or removal of the Currency Determination Agent and no appointment of a successor Currency Determination Agent pursuant to this Section shall become effective until the acceptance of appointment by the successor Currency Determination Agent as evidenced by a written instrument delivered to the Company and the Trustee executed by the successor Currency Determination Agent.
- (c) If the Currency Determination Agent shall resign, be removed or become incapable of acting, or if a vacancy shall occur in the office of the Currency Determination Agent for any cause, with respect to the Securities of one or more series, the Company, by a Board Resolution, shall promptly appoint a successor Currency Determination Agent or Currency Determination Agents with respect to the Securities of that or those series (it being understood that any such successor Currency Determination Agent may be appointed with respect to the Securities of one or more of all of such series and that at any time there shall only be one Currency Determination Agent with respect to the Securities of any particular series).

## SECTION 312. CUSIP NUMBERS.

The Company in issuing the Securities may use "CUSIP" numbers (if then generally in use), and, if so, the Trustee shall use "CUSIP" numbers in notices of redemption as a convenience to Holders; provided that any such notice may state that no representation is made as to the correctness of such numbers either as printed on the Securities or as contained in any notice of a redemption and that reliance may be placed only on the other identification numbers printed on the Securities, and any such redemption shall not be affected by any defect in or omission of such numbers.

### ARTICLE FOUR

#### SATISFACTION AND DISCHARGE

SECTION 401. SATISFACTION, DISCHARGE AND DEFEASANCE OF SECURITIES OF ANY SERIES PRIOR TO THE STATED MATURITY DATE OTHER THAN UPON REDEMPTION.

With respect to any satisfaction, discharge or defeasance of Securities of a series prior to the Stated Maturity Date or other than upon redemption as contemplated by Section 405, unless otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, on the 91st day after the deposit and payment referred to in (i) and (ii) below and satisfaction of the other conditions set forth below: (a) the Company shall be deemed to have paid and discharged the entire indebtedness on all the Outstanding Securities of any such series; (b) the provisions of this Indenture as it related to such Outstanding Securities shall no longer be in effect (except (A) as to the rights of Holders of Securities to receive, from the trust fund described in subparagraph (i) below, payment of (x) the principal of (and premium, if any) and any installment of principal of (and premium, if any) or interest, if any, on such Securities on the Stated Maturity Date of such principal (and premium, if any) or installment of principal (and premium, if any) or installment of principal (and premium, if any) or interest, if any, or (y) any mandatory sinking fund payments or analogous payments applicable to the Securities of that series on that day on which such payments are due and payable in accordance with the terms of this Indenture and of such Securities or any optional redemption payments on any Redemption Date irrevocably provided for in the trust agreement referred to below, (B) the Company's obligations with respect to such Securities as provided in the last sentence of this Section and (C) the rights, powers, trusts, duties and immunities of the Trustee hereunder, including those under Section 607 hereof); and (c) the Trustee hereunder, including those under Section 607 such indebtedness.

The conditions to the foregoing are as follows:

#### (i) either

- (A) all Securities theretofore authenticated and delivered and all coupons, if any, appertaining thereto (other than (w) coupons appertaining to Bearer Securities surrendered for exchange for Registered Securities and maturing after such exchange, whose surrender is not required or has been waived as provided in Section 305, (x) Securities and coupons which have been destroyed, lost or stolen and which have been replaced or paid as provided in Section 306, (y) coupons appertaining to Securities called for redemption and maturing after the relevant Redemption Date, whose surrender has been waived as provided in Section 1106, and (z) Securities and coupons for whose payment money has theretofore been deposited in trust or segregated and held in trust by the Company and thereafter repaid to the Company or discharged from such trust, as provided in Section 1003) have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or
- (B) with respect to all Outstanding Securities of such series, with reference to this Section 401, the Company has deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee irrevocably (but subject to the provisions of Section 402 and the last paragraph of Section 1003), as trust funds in trust, specifically pledged as security for, and dedicated solely to, the benefit of the Holders of the Securities of that series, (1) lawful money of the United States (or, if the Securities of such series are payable in a

currency other than Dollars, lawful money of the payment currency) in an amount, or (2) U.S. Government Obligations which through the payment of interest and principal in respect thereof in accordance with their terms will provide not later than the opening of business on the due dates of any payment referred to in clause (x) or (y) of this subparagraph (i)(B) lawful money of the United States in an amount, or (3) a combination thereof, sufficient, in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants expressed in a written certification thereof delivered to the Trustee, to pay and discharge (x) the principal of (and premium, if any) and each installment of principal (and premium, if any) and interest on the Outstanding Securities of that series on the Stated Maturity Date of such principal or installment of principal or interest and (y) any mandatory sinking fund payments or analogous payments applicable to Securities of such series on the day on which such payments are due and payable in accordance with the terms of this Indenture and of such Securities; or any optional redemption payments on any Redemption Date irrevocably provided for in the escrow trust agreement referred to below: or

- (C) the Company has properly fulfilled such other means of satisfaction and discharge as is specified, as contemplated by Section 301, to be applicable to the Securities of such series;
- (ii) the Company has paid or caused to be paid all other sums payable with respect to the Outstanding Securities of such Series;
- (iii) such deposit will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under this Indenture or any other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which it is bound;
- (iv) no Event of Default or event which with the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default with respect to the Securities of that series shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit and no Event of Default under Section 501(e) or Section 501(f) or event which with the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default under Section 501(e) or Section 501(f) shall have occurred and be continuing on the 91st day after such deposit;
- (v) the Company has delivered to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel or a ruling from or published by the United States Internal Revenue Service, to the effect that Holders of Securities of such series will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit, defeasance and discharge and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such deposit, defeasance and discharge had not occurred;
- (vi) if the Securities of that series are then listed on any domestic or foreign securities exchange, the Company shall have delivered to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that such deposit, defeasance and discharge will not cause such Securities to be delisted; and
- (vii) the Company has delivered to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent herein provided for relating to the satisfaction and discharge of the entire indebtedness on all Outstanding Securities of any such series have been complied with and an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that either (A) as a result of such deposit and the related exercise of the Company's option under this Section 401, registration is not required under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, by the Company, the trust funds representing such deposit or the Trustee or (B) all necessary registrations under said Act have been effected.

Any deposits with the Trustee referred to in Section 401(i)(B) above shall be irrevocable and shall be made under the terms of an escrow trust agreement in form satisfactory to the Trustee. If any Outstanding Securities of such series are to be redeemed prior to their Stated Maturity Date, whether pursuant to any optional redemption provisions or in accordance with any mandatory sinking fund requirement, the

applicable escrow trust agreement shall provide therefor and the Company shall make such irrevocable arrangements as are satisfactory to the Trustee for the giving of notice of redemption by the Trustee in the name, and at the expense, of the Company.

Upon the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in this Section 401 with respect to all the Outstanding Securities of any series, the terms and conditions of such series, including the terms and conditions with respect thereto set forth in this Indenture, shall no longer be binding upon, or applicable to, the Company and the Holders of the Securities of such series and any related coupons shall look for payment only to the funds or obligations deposited with the Trustee pursuant to this Section 401; provided, however, that in no event shall the Company be discharged from (i) any payment obligations in respect of Securities of such series which are deemed not to be Outstanding under clause (c) of the definition thereof if such obligations continue to be valid obligations of the Company under applicable law, (ii) any obligations to the Trustee under Sections 402(b), 607, 610, 611, 1004, 1011 and the last paragraph of Section 1003 and (iii) from any obligations under Sections 304, 305 and 306 (except such Securities issued upon registration of transfer or exchange or in lieu of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Securities and any related coupons shall not be obligations of the Company) and Sections 516, 701, 1002, 1003 and 1004.

## SECTION 402. APPLICATION OF TRUST MONEY.

- (a) Subject to the provisions of the last paragraph of Section 1003, all money deposited with the Trustee pursuant to Section 401 or 1011 shall be held irrevocably in trust and shall be made under the terms of an escrow trust agreement in form satisfactory to the Trustee and applied by it, in accordance with the provisions of the Securities, the coupons and this Indenture and such escrow trust agreement, to the payment, either directly or through any Paying Agent (including the Company acting as its own Paying Agent) as the Trustee may determine, to the Persons entitled thereto, of the principal (and premium, if any) and any interest for whose payment such money has been deposited with the Trustee.
- (b) The Company shall pay and shall indemnify the Trustee for any series of Securities against any tax, fee or other charge imposed on or assessed against U.S. Government Obligations deposited pursuant to Section 401 or Section 1011 or the interest and principal received in respect of such U.S. Government Obligations other than any such tax, fee or other charge which by law is payable by or on behalf of Holders. The obligation of the Company under this Section 402(b) shall be deemed to be an obligation of the Company under Section 607(b).

# SECTION 403. SATISFACTION AND DISCHARGE OF INDENTURE.

Upon compliance by the Company with the provisions of Section 401 or Section 405 as to the satisfaction and discharge of each series of Securities issued hereunder, and if the Company has paid or caused to be paid all other sums payable under this Indenture and if the Company shall have determined not to issue any additional series of Securities hereunder and shall have given notice of such determination to the Trustees for all series of Securities, this Indenture shall cease to be of any further effect (except as otherwise provided herein). Upon Company Request and receipt of an Opinion of Counsel and an Officers' Certificate complying with the provisions of Section 102, the Trustees for all series of Securities (at the expense of the Company) shall execute proper instruments acknowledging satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture.

### SECTION 404. REINSTATEMENT.

If the Trustee is unable to apply any money or U.S. Government Obligations in accordance with Section 401 by reason of any order or judgment of any court or governmental authority enjoining, restraining or otherwise prohibiting such application, the Company's obligations under this Indenture, the Securities and the coupons, if any, appertaining thereto shall be revived and reinstated as though no deposit had occurred pursuant to Section 401 until such time as the Trustee is permitted to apply all such money or U.S. Government Obligations in accordance with Section 401; provided, however, that if the Company has made any payment of principal of or any premium or interest on any Securities or coupons because of the reinstatement of its obligations, the Company shall be subrogated to the rights of the Holders of such Securities or coupons to receive such payment from the money or U.S. Government Obligations held by the Trustee.

SECTION 405. SATISFACTION AND DISCHARGE OF SECURITIES OF A SERIES AT THE STATED MATURITY DATE OR UPON REDEMPTION.

If at any time (a) the Company shall have delivered or caused to be delivered to the Trustee for cancellation all Securities of a series theretofore authenticated (other than any Securities of such series which shall have been destroyed, lost or stolen and which shall have been replaced or paid as provided in Section 306), and not theretofore cancelled, or (b) all Securities of such series not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation shall have become due and payable (either upon the Stated Maturity Date or upon redemption), and the Company shall deposit with the Trustee as trust funds the entire amount sufficient to pay at the Stated Maturity Date or upon redemption all Securities of such series (other than any Securities of such series which shall have been mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen and which shall have been replaced or paid as provided in Section 306) not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation, including principal and premium, if any and interest, if any, due to such Stated Maturity Date or Redemption Date, as the case may be, such funds to be immediately due and payable to the Holders of the Securities of such series, and if in either case the Company shall also pay or cause to be paid all other sums payable hereunder by the Company, and shall deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate stating that all conditions precedent to the satisfaction and discharge of the entire indebtedness on all Outstanding Securities of such series have been complied with, and an Opinion of Counsel to the same effect, then this Indenture with respect to such series shall cease to be of further effect, and the Trustee, at the expense of the Company, shall, upon Company Request, execute proper instruments acknowledging satisfaction of and discharge of such indebtedness.

### ARTICLE FIVE

#### REMEDIES

SECTION 501. EVENTS OF DEFAULT.

"Event of Default," wherever used herein with respect to Securities of any series, means any one of the following events (whatever the reason for such Event of Default and whether it shall be voluntary or involuntary or be effected by operation of law or pursuant to any judgment, decree or order of any court or any order, rule or regulation of any administrative or governmental body):

- (a) default in the payment of any interest upon any Security of that series when it becomes due and payable, and continuance of such default for a period of 30 days; or
- (b) default in the payment of the principal of (or premium, if any, on) any Security of that series at its Maturity; or
- (c) default in the deposit of any sinking fund payment, when and as due by the terms of a Security of that series; or
- (d) default in the performance, or breach, of any covenant or warranty of the Company in this Indenture (other than a covenant or warranty a default in whose performance or whose breach is elsewhere in this Section specifically dealt with or which has expressly been included in this Indenture solely for the benefit of series of Securities other than that series), and continuance of such default or breach for a period of 30 days after there has been given, by registered or certified mail, to the Company by the Trustee or to the Company and the Trustee by the Holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of that series a written notice specifying such default or breach and requiring it to be remedied and stating that such notice is a "Notice of Default" hereunder; or
- (e) the entry by a court having jurisdiction in the premises of (i) a decree or order for relief in respect of the Company in an involuntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar law or (ii) a decree or order adjudging the Company a bankrupt or insolvent, or approving as properly filed a petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition of or in respect of the Company under any applicable bankruptcy law, or appointing a custodian, receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator or other similar official of the Company or of any substantial part of its property, or ordering the winding up or liquidation of its affairs, and the continuance of any such decree or order for relief or any such other decree or order unstayed and in effect for a period of 90 consecutive days; or
- (f) the commencement by the Company of a voluntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar law or of any other case or proceeding to be adjudicated a bankrupt or insolvent, or the consent by it to the entry of a decree or order for relief in respect of the Company in an involuntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other similar law or to the commencement of any bankruptcy or insolvency case or proceeding against it, or the filing by it of a petition or answer or consent seeking reorganization or relief under any applicable bankruptcy law, or the consent by it to the filing of such

petition or to the appointment of or taking possession by a custodian, receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator or similar official of the Company or of any substantial part of its property or the making by it of an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or the admission by it in writing of its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or the taking of corporate action by the Company in furtherance of any such action; or

(g) any other Event of Default provided with respect to the Securities of such series as contemplated by Section 301.

### SECTION 502. ACCELERATION OF MATURITY: RESCISSION AND ANNULMENT.

If an Event of Default with respect to Securities of any series occurs and is continuing then in every such case either the Trustee or the Holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of that series may declare the entire principal amount (or, if any of the Securities of that series are Original Issue Discount Securities, such portion of the principal amount of such Securities as may be specified in the terms thereof) of all of the Securities of that series to be due and payable immediately, by a notice in writing to the Company (and to the Trustee if given by the Holders), and upon any such declaration such principal amount (or specified amount), together with any accrued interest and all other amounts owing thereunder or hereunder, shall become immediately due and payable without presentment, demand, protest or further notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived.

At any time after such a declaration of acceleration with respect to Securities of any series has been made and before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained by the Trustee as hereinafter in this Article provided, the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of that series, by written notice to the Company and the Trustee, may rescind and annul such declaration and its consequences if all Events of Default with respect to Securities of that series, other than non-payment of the principal of Securities of that series which have become due solely by such declaration of acceleration, have been cured or waived as provided in Section 513 and all amounts owing under Section 607 have been paid.

No such rescission shall affect any subsequent default or impair any right consequent thereof.

SECTION 503. COLLECTION OF INDEBTEDNESS AND SUITS FOR ENFORCEMENT BY TRUSTEE.

The Company covenants that if

- (a) default is made in the payment of any interest on any Security when such interest becomes due and payable and such default continues for a period of 30 days, or

the Company will, upon demand of the Trustee, pay to it, for the benefit of the Holders of such Securities and coupons, the whole amount then due and payable on such Securities and coupons for principal (and premium, if any) and any interest and, to the extent that payment of such interest shall be legally enforceable, interest on any overdue principal (and premium, if any) and on any overdue interest, at the rate or rates prescribed therefor in such Securities and, in addition thereto, such further amount as shall be sufficient to cover the costs and expenses of collection, including the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agents and counsel and all other amounts due to the Trustee under Section 607.

Until such demand is made by the Trustee, the Company may pay the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest, if any, on the Securities to the Persons entitled thereto, whether or not the principal (and premium, if any) and interest, if any, on the Securities are overdue.

If the Company fails to pay such amounts forthwith upon such demand, the Trustee, in its own name and as trustee of an express trust, may institute a judicial proceeding for the collection of the sums so due and unpaid, may prosecute such proceedings to judgment or final decree and may enforce the same against the Company or any other obligor upon such Securities and collect the moneys adjudged or decreed to be payable in the manner provided by law out of the property of the Company or any other obligor upon such Securities, wherever situated.

If an Event of Default with respect to Securities of any series occurs and is continuing, the Trustee may in its discretion proceed to protect and enforce its rights and the rights of the Holders of Securities of such series and any related coupons by such appropriate judicial proceedings as the Trustee shall deem most effectual to protect and enforce any such rights, whether for the specific enforcement of any covenant or agreement in this Indenture or in aid of the exercise of any power granted herein, or to enforce any other proper remedy.

SECTION 504. TRUSTEE MAY FILE PROOFS OF CLAIM.

In case of the pendency of any receivership, insolvency, liquidation, bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, composition or other judicial proceeding relative to the Company or any other obligor upon the Securities, or to the property of the Company or such other obligor, or to their creditors, the Trustee (irrespective of whether the principal of the Securities shall then be due and payable as therein expressed or by declaration or otherwise and irrespective of whether the Trustee shall have made any demand on the Company for the payment of overdue principal or interest) shall be entitled and empowered, by intervention in such proceeding or otherwise,

- (a) to file and prove a claim for the whole amount of principal (and premium, if any) and any interest owing and unpaid in respect of the Securities and to file such other papers as may be necessary or advisable in order to have the claims of the Trustee (including any claim for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agents and counsel and all other amounts due to the Trustee under Section 607) and of the Holders of Securities and coupons allowed in such judicial proceedings;
- (b) to collect and receive any moneys or other property payable or deliverable on any such claims and to distribute the same; and
- (c) unless prohibited by law or applicable regulation, to vote on behalf of the Holders of the Securities in any election of a trustee in bankruptcy or other person performing similar functions;

and any custodian, receiver, assignee, trustee, liquidator, sequestrator or other similar official in any such judicial proceeding is hereby authorized by each Holder of Securities and coupons to make such payments to the Trustee and, in the event that the Trustee shall consent to the making of such payments directly to the Holders of Securities and coupons, to pay to the Trustee any amounts due to it for reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agents and counsel and any other amounts due to the Trustee under Section 607.

Nothing herein contained shall be deemed to authorize the Trustee for the Securities to authorize or consent to or accept or adopt on behalf of any Holder of a Security or coupon any plan of reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition affecting the Securities or coupons or the rights of any Holder thereof or to authorize the Trustee to vote in respect of the claim of any Holder of a Security or coupon in

any such proceeding, except, as aforesaid, for the election of a trustee in bankruptcy or other person performing similar functions.

SECTION 505. TRUSTEE MAY ENFORCE CLAIMS WITHOUT POSSESSION OF SECURITIES OR

All rights of action and claims under this Indenture or the Securities or the coupons may be prosecuted and enforced by the Trustee without the possession of any of the Securities or coupons or the production thereof in any proceeding relating thereto, and any such proceeding instituted by the Trustee shall be brought in its own name as trustee of an express trust, and any recovery of judgment shall, after provision for the payment of the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agents and counsel and all other amounts due the Trustee under Section 607, be for the ratable benefit of the Holders of the Securities and coupons in respect of which such judgment has been recovered.

## SECTION 506. APPLICATION OF MONEY COLLECTED.

Any money collected by the Trustee pursuant to this Article shall be applied in the following order, at the date or dates fixed by the Trustee and, in case of the distribution of such money on account of principal (or premium, if any) or interest, upon presentation of the Securities or coupons, or both, as the case may be, and the notation thereon of the payment if only partially paid and upon surrender thereof if fully paid:

FIRST: to the payment of the amounts due the Trustee under Section 607;

SECOND: to the payment of the amounts then due and unpaid for principal of (and premium, if any) and any interest on the Securities and coupons in respect of which or for the benefit of which such money has been collected, ratably, without preference or priority of any kind, according to the amounts due and payable on such Securities and coupons for principal (and premium, if any) and any interest, respectively; and

THIRD: the balance, if any, to the Person or Persons entitled thereto.

### SECTION 507. LIMITATIONS ON SUITS.

No Holder of any Security of any series or any related coupons shall have any right to institute any proceeding, judicial or otherwise, with respect to this Indenture, or for the appointment of a receiver or trustee, or for any other remedy hereunder, unless:

- (a) an Event of Default with respect to such series shall have occurred and be continuing and such Holder shall have previously given written notice to the Trustee of such continuing Event of Default with respect to the Securities of that series:
- (b) the Holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of such series shall have made written request to the Trustee to institute proceedings in respect of such Event of Default in its own name as Trustee hereunder;
- (c) such Holder or Holders have offered to the Trustee reasonable indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred in compliance with such request:
- (d) the Trustee for 60 days after its receipt of such notice, request and offer of indemnity has failed to institute any such proceeding; and

(e) no direction inconsistent with such written request has been given to the Trustee during such 60-day period by the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of that series;

it being understood and intended that no one or more of such Holders shall have any right in any manner whatever by virtue of, or by availing of, any provision of this Indenture to affect, disturb or prejudice the rights of any other of such Holders, or to obtain or to seek to obtain priority or preference over any other of such Holders or to enforce any right under this Indenture, except in the manner herein provided and for the equal and ratable benefit of all of such Holders.

SECTION 508. UNCONDITIONAL RIGHT OF HOLDERS TO RECEIVE PRINCIPAL, PREMIUM AND INTEREST.

Notwithstanding any other provision in this Indenture, the Holder of any Security or coupon shall have the right, which is absolute and unconditional, to receive payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) and (subject to Section 307) any interest on such Security or payment of such coupon on the Stated Maturity Date or Maturities expressed in such Security or coupon (or, in the case of redemption, on the Redemption Date) and to institute suit for the enforcement of any such payment, and such rights shall not be impaired without the consent of such Holder.

SECTION 509. RESTORATION OF RIGHTS AND REMEDIES.

If the Trustee or any Holder of a Security or coupon has instituted any proceeding to enforce any right or remedy under this Indenture and such proceeding has been discontinued or abandoned for any reason, or has been determined adversely to the Trustee or to such Holder, then and in every such case, subject to any determination in such proceeding, the Company, the Trustee and the Holders of Securities and coupons shall be restored severally and respectively to their former positions hereunder and thereafter all rights and remedies of the Trustee and the Holders shall continue as though no such proceeding has been instituted.

### SECTION 510. RIGHTS AND REMEDIES CUMULATIVE.

Except as otherwise provided with respect to the replacement or payment of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Securities or coupons in the last paragraph of Section 306, no right or remedy herein conferred upon or reserved to the Trustee or to the Holders of Securities or coupons is intended to be exclusive of any other right or remedy, and every right and remedy shall, to the extent permitted by law, be cumulative and in addition to every other right and remedy given hereunder or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or otherwise. The assertion or employment of any right or remedy hereunder, or otherwise, shall not prevent the concurrent assertion or employment of any other appropriate right or remedy.

## SECTION 511. DELAY OR OMISSION NOT WAIVER.

No delay or omission of the Trustee or of any Holder of any Security or coupon to exercise any right or remedy accruing upon any Event of Default shall impair any such right or remedy or constitute a waiver of any such Event of Default or an acquiescence therein. Every right and remedy given by this Article or by law to the Trustee or to the Holders of Securities or coupons may be exercised from time to time, and as often as may be deemed expedient, by the Trustee or by the Holders of Securities or coupons, as the case may be.

SECTION 512. CONTROL BY HOLDERS OF SECURITIES.

The Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of any series shall have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee, with respect to the Securities of such series, provided that

- (a) such direction shall not be in conflict with any rule of law or with this Indenture or expose the Trustee to personal liability or be unduly prejudicial to Holders not joining therein, and
- (b) the Trustee may take any other action deemed proper by the Trustee which is not inconsistent with such direction.

## SECTION 513. WAIVER OF PAST DEFAULTS.

The Holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of any series may on behalf of the Holders of all of the Securities of such series and any related coupons waive any past default hereunder with respect to the Securities of such series and its consequences, except a default

- (a) in the payment of the principal of (or premium, if any) or any interest on any Security of such series or any related coupon, or
- (b) in respect of a covenant or provision hereof which under Article Nine cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the Holder of each Outstanding Securities of such series affected.

Upon any such waiver, such default shall cease to exist, and any Event of Default arising therefrom shall be deemed to have been cured, for every purpose of this Indenture; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other default or impair any right consequent thereon.

## SECTION 514. UNDERTAKING FOR COSTS.

All parties to this Indenture agree, and each Holder of any Security or coupon by his acceptance thereof shall be deemed to have agreed, that any court may in its discretion require, in any suit for the enforcement of any right or remedy under this Indenture, or in any suit against the Trustee for any action taken, suffered or omitted by it as Trustee, the filing by any party litigant in such suit (other than the Trustee) of an undertaking to pay the costs of such suit, and that such court may in its discretion assess reasonable costs, including reasonable attorneys' fees, against any party litigant in such suit, having due regard to the merits and good faith of the claims or defenses made by such party litigant; but the provisions of this Section shall (subject to applicable laws) not apply to any suit instituted by the Company, to any suit instituted by the Trustee, to any suit instituted by any Holder, or group of Holders, holding in the aggregate more than 10% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of any series, or to any suit instituted by any Holder of any Security or coupon for the enforcement of the payment of the principal (or premium, if any) or any interest on any Security or the payment of any coupon on or after the Stated Maturity Date or Maturities expressed in such Security or coupon (or, in the case of redemption, on or after the Redemption Date).

SECTION 515. WAIVER OF STAY OR EXTENSION LAWS.

The Company covenants (to the extent that it may lawfully do so) that it will not at any time insist upon, or plead, or in any manner whatsoever claim or take the benefit or advantage of, any stay or extension law wherever enacted, now or at any time hereafter in force, which may affect the covenants or the performance of this Indenture; and the Company (to the extent that it may lawfully do so) hereby expressly waives all benefit or advantage of any such law and covenants that it will not hinder, delay or impede the execution of any power herein granted to the Trustee, but will suffer and permit the execution of every such power as though no such law has been enacted.

### SECTION 516. JUDGMENT CURRENCY

If, for the purpose of obtaining a judgment in any court with respect to any obligation of the Company hereunder or under any Security or any related coupon, it shall become necessary to convert into any other currency or currency unit any amount in the currency or currency unit due hereunder or under such Determination Agent at the Market Exchange Rate as in effect on the date of entry of the judgment (the "Judgment Date"). If pursuant to any such judgment, conversion shall be made on a date (the "Substitute Date") other than the Judgment Date and there shall occur a change between the Market Exchange Rate as in effect on the Judgment Date and the Market Exchange Rate as in effect on the Substitute Date, the Company agrees to pay such additional amounts (if any) as may be necessary to ensure that the amount paid is equal to the amount in such other currency or currency unit which, when converted at the Market Exchange Rate as in effect on the Judgment Date, is the amount due hereunder or under such Security or coupon. Any amount due from the Company under this Section 516 shall be due as a separate debt and is not to be affected by or merged into any judgment being obtained for any other sums due hereunder or in respect of any Security or coupon. In no event, however, shall the Company be required to pay more in the currency or currency unit due hereunder or under such Security or coupon at the Market Exchange Rate as in effect on the Judgment Date than the amount of currency or currency unit stated to be due hereunder or under such Security or coupon so that in any event the Company's obligations hereunder or under such Security or coupon will be effectively maintained as obligations in such currency or currency unit, and the Company shall be entitled to withhold (or be reimbursed for, as the case may be) any excess of the amount actually realized upon any such conversion on the Substitute Date over the amount due and payable on the Judgment Date.

ARTICLE SIX

THE TRUSTEE

SECTION 601. CERTAIN DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES.

- (a) Except during the continuance of an Event of Default with respect to a series of Securities:
  - (i) the Trustee undertakes to perform such duties and only such duties as are specifically set forth in this Indenture with respect to such series, and no implied covenants or obligations with respect to such series shall be read into this Indenture against the Trustee; and
  - (ii) in the absence of bad faith on its part, the Trustee may conclusively rely, as to the truth of the statements and the correctness of the opinions expressed therein, upon certificates or opinions furnished to the Trustee and conforming to the requirements of this Indenture; but in the case of any such certificates or opinions which by any provision hereof are specifically required to be furnished to the Trustee, the Trustee shall be under a duty to examine the same to determine whether or not they conform to the requirements of this Indenture.
- (b) In case an Event of Default with respect to a series of Securities has occurred and is continuing, the Trustee shall exercise such of the rights and powers vested in it by this Indenture with respect to such series, and use the same degree of care and skill in their exercise, as a prudent man would exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of his own affairs.
- (c) No provision of this Indenture shall be construed to relieve the Trustee from liability for its own negligent action, its own negligent failure to act, or its own willful misconduct, except that
  - (i) this Subsection shall not be construed to limit the effect of Subsection (a) of this Section;
  - (ii) the Trustee shall not be liable for any error of judgment made in good faith by a Responsible Officer, unless it shall be proved that the Trustee was negligent in ascertaining the pertinent facts;
  - (iii) the Trustee shall not be liable with respect to any action taken, suffered or omitted to be taken by it in good faith in accordance with the direction of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of any series, determined as provided in Section 512, relating to the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred upon the Trustee, under this Indenture with respect to the Securities of such series; and
  - (iv) no provision of this Indenture shall require the Trustee to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur any financial liability in the performance of any of its duties hereunder, or in the exercise of any of its rights or powers, if it shall have reasonable grounds for believing that repayment of such funds or adequate indemnity against such risk or liability is not reasonably assured to it.
- (d) Whether or not therein expressly so provided, every provision of this Indenture relating to the conduct or affecting the liability of or affording protection to the Trustee shall be subject to the provisions of this Section.

### SECTION 602. NOTICE OF DEFAULTS.

Within 90 days after the occurrence of any default hereunder with respect to the Securities of any series, the Trustee shall transmit to the Holders of Securities of such series in the manner and to the extent provided in Section 703(c), notice of such default hereunder known to the Trustee, unless such default shall have been cured or waived; provided, however, that, except in the case of a default in the payment of the principal of or any premium or interest on any Security of such series or in the payment of any sinking fund installment with respect to Securities of such series, the Trustee shall be protected in withholding such notice if and so as the board of directors, the executive committee or a trust committee of directors or Responsible Officers of the Trustee in good faith determines that the withholding of such notice is in the interest of the Holders of Securities of such series and related coupons; and provided, further, that in the case of any default of the character specified in Section 501(d) with respect to Securities of such series, no such notice to Holders shall be given until at least 30 days after the occurrence thereof. For the purpose of this Section, the term 'default' means any event which is, or after notice or lapse of time or both would become, an Event of Default with respect to Securities of such series.

## SECTION 603. CERTAIN RIGHTS OF TRUSTEE.

#### Subject to the provisions of Section 601:

- (a) the Trustee may rely and shall be protected in acting or refraining from acting upon any resolution, certificate, statement, instrument, opinion, report, notice, request, direction, consent, order, bond, debenture, note, coupon, other evidence of indebtedness or other paper or document believed by it to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by the proper party or parties;
- (b) any request or direction of the Company mentioned herein shall be sufficiently evidenced by a Company Request or Company Order or as otherwise expressly provided herein and any resolution of the Board of Directors may be sufficiently evidenced by a Board Resolution;
- (c) whenever in the administration of this Indenture the Trustee shall deem it desirable that a matter be proved or established prior to taking, suffering or omitting any action hereunder, the Trustee (unless other evidence be herein specifically prescribed) may, in the absence of bad faith on its part, rely upon an Officers' Certificate;
- (d) the Trustee may consult with counsel and the written advice of such counsel or any Opinion of Counsel shall be full and complete authorization and protection in respect of any action taken, suffered or omitted by it hereunder in good faith and in reliance thereon;
- (e) the Trustee shall be under no obligation to exercise any of the rights or powers vested in it by this Indenture at the request or direction of any of the Holders of Securities of any series or any related coupons pursuant to this Indenture, unless such Holders shall have offered to the Trustee reasonable security or indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities which might be incurred by it in compliance with such request or direction;
- (f) the Trustee shall not be bound to make any investigation into the facts or matters stated in any resolution, certificate, statement, instrument, opinion, report, notice, request, direction, consent, order, bond, debenture, note, coupon, other evidence of indebtedness or other paper or document, but the Trustee, in its discretion, may make such further inquiry or investigation into such facts or matters as it may see fit, and, if the Trustee shall determine to make such further inquiry or investigation, it shall be entitled to examine the books, records and premises of the Company, personally or by agent or

## attorney;

- (g) the Trustee may execute any of the trusts or powers hereunder or perform any duties hereunder either directly or by or through agents or attorneys and the Trustee shall not be responsible for any misconduct or negligence on the part of any agent or attorney appointed with due care by it hereunder; and
- (h) the Trustee shall not be deemed to have knowledge of a default or an Event of Default unless a Responsible Officer of the Trustee has received notice thereof or has actual knowledge thereof.

### SECTION 604. NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR RECITALS OR ISSUANCE OF SECURITIES.

The recitals contained herein (except the description of the Trustee) and in the Securities (except the Trustee's certificates of authentication) and in any coupons shall be taken as the statements of the Company, and neither the Trustee nor any Authenticating Agent assumes any responsibility for their correctness. The Trustee makes no representations as to the validity or sufficiency of this Indenture or of the Securities or coupons. Neither the Trustee nor any Authenticating Agent shall be accountable for the use or application by the Company of Securities or the proceeds thereof.

## SECTION 605. MAY HOLD SECURITIES.

The Trustee, any Authenticating Agent, any Paying Agent, any Security Registrar or any other agent of the Company, in its individual or any other capacity, may become the owner or pledgee of Securities and coupons and, subject to Sections 608 and 613, may otherwise deal with the Company with the same rights it would have if it were not the Trustee, Authenticating Agent, Paying Agent, Security Registrar or such other agent.

## SECTION 606. MONEY HELD IN TRUST.

Money held by the Trustee in trust hereunder need not be segregated from other funds except to the extent required by law. The Trustee shall be under no liability for interest on any money received by it hereunder except as otherwise agreed with the Company.

## SECTION 607. COMPENSATION AND REIMBURSEMENT.

# The Company agrees

- (a) to pay to the Trustee from time to time reasonable compensation for all services rendered by it hereunder (which compensation shall not be limited by any provision of law in regard to the compensation of a trustee of an express trust);
- (b) except as otherwise expressly provided herein, to reimburse the Trustee upon its request for all reasonable expenses, disbursements and advances incurred or made by the Trustee in accordance with any provision of this Indenture (including the reasonable compensation and the expense and disbursements of its agents and counsel), except any such expense, disbursement or advance as may be attributable to its negligence or bad faith; and

(c) to indemnify the Trustee and its agents, including any Authenticating Agent, for, and to hold them harmless against, any loss, liability or expense incurred without negligence or bad faith on their part, arising out of or in connection with the acceptance or administration of the trust or trusts hereunder or the performance of their duties hereunder, including the reasonable costs and expenses of defending themselves against any claim or liability in connection with the exercise or performance of any of their powers or duties hereunder.

As security for the performance of the obligations of the Company under this Section, the Trustee shall have a lien prior to the Securities upon all property and funds held or collected by the Trustee as such, except funds held in trust for the payment of principal of (or premium, if any) or interest on particular Securities.

SECTION 608. DISQUALIFICATION; CONFLICTING INTERESTS.

The Trustee for the Securities shall be subject to the provisions of Section 310(b) of the Trust Indenture Act during the period of time required thereby. Nothing herein shall prevent the Trustee from filing with the Commission the application referred to in the penultimate paragraph of Section 310(b) of the Trust Indenture Act. In determining whether the Trustee has a conflicting interest as defined in Section 310(b) of the Trust Indenture Act with respect to the Securities of any series, there shall be excluded Securities of any particular series of Securities other than that series and the Indenture dated as of November 15, 1991, among Scripps Howard, Inc, as Issuer, The E.W. Scripps Company, as Guarantor, and The Chase Manhattan Bank (formerly known as Chemical Bank), as Trustee.

SECTION 609. CORPORATE TRUSTEE REQUIRED; ELIGIBILITY.

There shall at all times be a Trustee hereunder which shall be a corporation organized and doing business under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia, authorized under such laws to exercise corporate trust powers, having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$50,000,000, subject to supervision or examination by federal or state authority and, if there be such a corporation qualified and willing to act upon customary and reasonable terms, having its Corporate Trust Office in Cincinnati, Ohio or The City of New York. If such corporation publishes reports of condition at least annually, pursuant to law or to the requirements of said supervising or examining authority, then for the purposes of this Section, the combined capital and surplus of such corporation shall be deemed to be its combined capital and surplus as set forth in its most recent report of condition so published. Neither the Company nor any Affiliate of the Company shall serve as Trustee for the Securities. A different Trustee may be appointed by the Company for any series of Securities prior to the issuance of such Securities. If at any time the Trustee shall cease to be eligible in accordance with the provisions of this Section, it shall resign immediately in the manner and with the effect hereinafter specified in this Article.

SECTION 610. RESIGNATION AND REMOVAL; APPOINTMENT OF SUCCESSOR.

- (a) No resignation or removal of the Trustee and no appointment of a successor Trustee pursuant to this Article shall become effective until the acceptance of appointment by the successor Trustee in accordance with the applicable requirements of Section 611.
- (b) The Trustee may resign at any time with respect to the Securities of one or more series by giving written notice thereof to the Company. If the instrument of acceptance by a successor Trustee required by Section 611 shall not have been delivered to the Trustee within 30 days after the giving of such notice of

resignation, the resigning Trustee may petition any court of competent jurisdiction for the appointment of a successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of such series.

- (c) The Trustee may be removed at any time with respect to the Securities of any series by Act of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of such series delivered to the Trustee and the Company.
  - (d) If at any time:
    - (i) the Trustee shall fail to comply with Section 310(b) of the Trust Indenture Act pursuant to Section 608 hereof after written request therefor by the Company or any Holder of a Security who has been a bona fide Holder of a Security for at least six months, unless the Trustee's duty to resign is stayed in accordance with the provisions of Section 310(b) of the Trust Indenture Act, or
    - (ii) the Trustee shall cease to be eligible under Section 609 and shall fail to resign after written request therefor by the Company or any such Holder, or
    - (iii) the Trustee shall become incapable of acting or shall be adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent or a receiver of the Trustee or of its property shall be appointed or any public officer shall take charge or control of the Trustee or of its property or affairs for the purpose of rehabilitation, conservation or liquidation;

then, in any such case, (A) the Company by a Board Resolution may remove the Trustee with respect to all Securities, or (B) subject to Section 514, any Holder of a Security who has been a bona fide Holder of a Security for at least six months may, on behalf of himself and all others similarly situated, petition any court of competent jurisdiction for the removal of the Trustee with respect to all Securities and the appointment of a successor Trustee or Trustees.

- (e) If the Trustee shall resign, be removed or become incapable of acting, or if a vacancy shall occur in the office of Trustee for any cause, with respect to the Securities of one or more series, the Company, by Board Resolution, shall promptly appoint a successor Trustee or Trustees with respect to the Securities of that or those series (it being understood that any such successor Trustee may be appointed with respect to the Securities of one of more or all of such series and that at any time there shall be only one Trustee with respect to the Securities of any particular series) and shall comply with the applicable requirements of Section 611. If, within sixty (60) days after such resignation, removal or incapability, or the occurrence of such vacancy, a successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of any series shall be appointed by Act of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of such series delivered to the Company and the retiring Trustee, the successor Trustee so appointed shall, forthwith upon its acceptance of such appointment in accordance with the applicable requirements of Section 611, become the successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of such series and to that extent supersede the successor Trustee appointed by the Company. If no successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of any series shall have been so appointed by the Company or the Holders of Securities and accepted appointment in the manner required by Section 611, and if the Trustee is still incapable of acting, the Trustee or any Holder of a Security who has been a bona fide Holder of a Security of such series for at least six months may, on behalf of himself and all others similarly situated, petition any court of competent jurisdiction for the appointment of a successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of such series.
- (f) The Company shall give notice of each resignation and each removal of the Trustee with respect to the Securities of any series and each appointment of a successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of any series in the manner provided in Section 106. Each notice shall include the name of the successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of such series and the address of its Corporate Trust Office.

SECTION 611. ACCEPTANCE OF APPOINTMENT BY SUCCESSOR.

- (a) In case of the appointment hereunder of a successor Trustee with respect to all Securities, every such successor Trustee so appointed shall execute, acknowledge and deliver to the Company and the retiring Trustee an instrument accepting such appointment, and thereupon the resignation or removal of the retiring Trustee shall become effective and such successor Trustee, without any further act, deed or conveyance, shall become vested with all the rights, powers, trusts and duties of the retiring Trustee; but, on the request of the Company or the successor Trustee, such retiring Trustee shall, upon payment of its charges, execute and deliver an instrument transferring to such successor Trustee all the rights, powers and trusts of the retiring Trustee and shall duly assign, transfer and deliver to such successor Trustee all property and money held by such retiring Trustee hereunder, subject, nevertheless, to its lien, if any, provided for in Section 607.
- (b) In case of the appointment hereunder of a successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of one of more (but not all) series, the Company, the retiring Trustee and each successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of one or more series shall execute and deliver an indenture supplemental hereto wherein each successor Trustee shall accept such appointment and which (i) shall contain such provisions as shall be necessary or desirable to transfer and confirm to, and to vest in, each successor Trustee all the rights, powers, trusts and duties of the retiring Trustee with respect to the Securities of that or those series to which the appointment of such successor Trustee relates, (ii) if the retiring Trustee is not retiring with respect to all Securities, shall contain such provisions as shall be deemed necessary or desirable to confirm that all the rights, powers, trusts and duties of the retiring Trustee with respect to the Securities of that or those series as to which the retiring Trustee is not retiring shall continue to be vested in the retiring Trustee, and (iii) shall add to or change any of the provisions of this Indenture as shall be necessary to provide for or facilitate the administration of the trusts hereunder by more than one Trustee, it being understood that nothing herein or in such supplemental indenture shall constitute such Trustees as co-trustees of the same trust and that each such Trustee shall be trustee of a trust or trusts hereunder separate and apart from any trust or trusts hereunder administered by any other such Trustee. Upon the execution and delivery of such supplemental indenture, the resignation or removal of the retiring Trustee shall become effective to the extent provided therein and each successor Trustee, without any further act, deed or conveyance, shall become vested with all the rights, powers, trusts and duties of the retiring Trustee with respect to the Securities of that or those series to which the appointment of such successor Trustee relates; but, on request of the Company or any successor Trustee, such retiring Trustee shall duly assign, transfer and deliver to such successor Trustee all property and money held by such retiring Trustee hereunder with respect to the Securities of that or those series to which the appointment of such successor Trustee relates, subject nevertheless to its lien, if any, provided for in Section 607.
- (c) Upon request of any such successor Trustee, the Company shall execute any and all instruments for more fully and certainly vesting in and confirming to such successor Trustee all such rights, powers and trusts referred to in paragraph (a) or (b) of this Section, as the case may be.
- (d) No successor Trustee shall accept its appointment unless at the time of such acceptance such successor Trustee shall be qualified and eligible under this Article.

SECTION 612. MERGER, CONVERSION, CONSOLIDATION OR SUCCESSION TO BUSINESS.

Any corporation into which the Trustee may be merged or converted or with which it may be consolidated, or any corporation resulting from any merger, conversion or consolidation to which the Trustee shall be a party, or any corporation succeeding to all or substantially all the corporate trust business of the Trustee, shall be the successor of the Trustee thereunder, provided such corporation shall be otherwise qualified and eligible under this Article, without the execution or filing of any paper or any further act on the part of any of the parties hereto. In case any Securities shall have been authenticated, but not delivered, by the Trustee or the Authenticating Agent then in office, any successor by merger, conversion or consolidation to such authenticating Trustee, or successor Authenticating Agent, (if eligible under Section 614), as the case may be, may adopt such authentication and deliver the Securities so authenticated with the same effect as if such successor Trustee or successor Authenticating Agent had itself authenticated such Securities.

### SECTION 613. PREFERENTIAL COLLECTION OF CLAIMS AGAINST COMPANY.

- (a) Subject to Subsection (b) of this Section, if the Trustee shall be or shall become a creditor, directly or indirectly, secured or unsecured, of the Company within three months prior to a default, as defined in Subsection (c) of this Section, or subsequent to such a default, then, unless and until such default shall be cured, the Trustee shall set apart and hold in a special account for the benefit of the Trustee individually, the Holders of the Securities and coupons and the holders of other indenture securities, as defined in Subsection (c) of this Section:
  - (i) an amount equal to any and all reductions in the amount due and owing upon any claim as such creditor in respect of principal or interest, effected after the beginning of such three months' period and valid as against the Company and other creditors of the Company, except any such reduction resulting from the receipt or disposition of any property described in paragraph (ii) of this Subsection, or from the exercise of any right of set-off which the Trustee could have exercised if a petition in bankruptcy had been filed by or against the Company upon the date of such default; and
  - (ii) all property received by the Trustee in respect of any claim as such creditor, either as security therefor, or in satisfaction or composition thereof, or otherwise, after the beginning of such three months' period, or an amount equal to the proceeds of any such property, if disposed of, subject, however, to the rights, if any, of the Company and other creditors of the Company in such property or such proceeds.

Nothing herein contained, however, shall affect the right of the Trustee:

- (A) to retain for its own account (1) payments made on account of any such claim by any Person (other than the Company) who is liable thereon, and (2) the proceeds of the bona fide sale of any such claim by the Trustee to a third Person, and (3) distributions made in cash, securities or other property in respect of claims filed against the Company in bankruptcy or receivership or in proceedings for reorganization pursuant to any applicable bankruptcy law;
- (B) to realize, for its own account, upon any property held by it as security for any such claim, if such property was so held prior to the beginning of such three months' period;
- (C) to realize, for its own account, but only to the extent of the claim hereinafter mentioned, upon any property held by it as security for any such claim, if such claim was created after the beginning of such three months' period and such property was received as security therefor simultaneously with the creation thereof, and if the Trustee shall sustain the burden of proving that at the time such

property was so received the Trustee had no reasonable cause to believe that a default, as defined in Subsection (c) of this Section, would occur within three months; or

(D) to receive payment on any claim referred to in paragraph (B) or (C), against the release of any property held as security for such claim as provided in paragraph (B) or (C), as the case may be, to the extent of the fair value of such property.

For the purposes of paragraphs (B), (C) and (D), property substituted after the beginning of such three months' period for property held as security at the time of such substitution shall, to the extent of the fair value of the property released, have the same status as the property released, and, to the extent that any claim referred to in any of such paragraphs is created in renewal of or in substitution for or for the purpose of repaying or refunding any pre-existing claim of the Trustee as such creditor, such claim shall have the same status as such pre-existing claim.

If the Trustee shall be required to account, the funds and property held in such special account and the proceeds thereof shall be apportioned among the Trustee, the Holders of Securities and the holders of other indenture securities in such manner that the Trustee, the Holders of Securities and the holders of other indenture securities realize, as a result of payments from such special account and payments of dividends on claims filed against the Company in bankruptcy or receivership or in proceedings for reorganization pursuant to any applicable bankruptcy law, the same percentage of their respective claims, figured before crediting to the claim of the Trustee anything on account of the receipt by it from the Company of the funds and property in such special account and before crediting to the respective claims of the Trustee and the Holders of Securities and the holders of other indenture securities dividends on claims filed against the Company in bankruptcy or receivership or in proceedings for reorganization pursuant to any applicable bankruptcy law, but after crediting thereon receipts on account of the indebtedness represented by their respective claims from all sources other than from such dividends and from the funds and property so held in such special account. As used in this paragraph, with respect to any claim, the term "dividends" shall include any distribution with respect to such claim, in bankruptcy or receivership or proceedings for reorganization pursuant to any applicable bankruptcy law, whether such distribution is made in cash, securities or other property, but shall not include any such distribution with respect to the secured portion, if any, of such claim. The court in which such bankruptcy, receivership or proceedings for reorganization is pending shall have jurisdiction (x) to apportion among the trustee, the Holders of Securities and the holders of other indenture securities, in accordance with the provisions of this paragraph, the funds and property held in such special account and proceeds thereof, or (y) in lieu of such apportionment, in whole or in part, to give to the provisions of this paragraph due consideration in determining the fairness of the distributions to be made to the Trustee and the Holders of Securities and the holders of other indenture securities with respect to their respective claims, in which event it shall not be necessary to liquidate or to appraise the value of any securities or other property held in such special account or as security for any such claim, or to make a specific allocation of such distributions as between the secured and unsecured portions of such claims, or otherwise to apply the provisions of this paragraph as a mathematical formula.

Any Trustee which has resigned or been removed after the beginning of such three months' period shall be subject to the provisions of this Subsection as though such resignation or removal had not occurred. If any Trustee has resigned or been removed prior to the beginning of such three months' period, it shall be subject to the provisions of this Subsection if and only if the following conditions exist:

- (i) the receipt of property or reduction of claim, which would have given rise to the obligation to account, if such Trustee had continued as Trustee, occurred after the beginning of such three months' period; and
- (ii) such receipt of property or reduction of claim occurred within three months after such resignation or removal.

- (b) There shall be excluded from the operation of Subsection (a) of this Section a creditor relationship arising from:
  - (i) the ownership or acquisition of securities issued under any indenture, or any security or securities having a maturity of one year or more at the time of acquisition by the Trustee;
  - (ii) advances authorized by a receivership or bankruptcy court of competent jurisdiction or by this Indenture, for the purpose of preserving any property which shall at any time be subject to the lien of this Indenture or of discharging tax liens or other prior liens or encumbrances thereon, if notice of such advances and of the circumstances surrounding the making thereof is given to the Holders of Securities at the time and in the manner provided in this Indenture;
  - (iii) disbursements made in the ordinary course of business in the capacity of trustee under an indenture, transfer agent, registrar, custodian, paying agent, fiscal agent or depositary, or other similar capacity;
  - (iv) an indebtedness created as a result of services rendered or premises rented, or an indebtedness created as a result of goods or securities sold in cash transaction, as defined in Subsection (c) of this Section:
  - (v) the ownership of stock or of other securities of a corporation organized under the provisions of Section 25(a) of the Federal Reserve Act, as amended, which is directly or indirectly a creditor of the Company; and
  - (vi) the acquisition, ownership, acceptance or negotiation of any drafts, bills of exchange, acceptances or obligations which fall within the classification of self-liquidating paper, as defined in Subsection (c) of this Section.
  - (c) For the purposes of this Section only:
  - (i) the term "default" means any failure to make payment in full of the principal of (or premium, if any) or interest on any of the Securities or upon the other indenture securities when and as such principal, premium or interest becomes due and payable;
  - (ii) the term "other indenture securities" means securities upon which the Company is an obligor outstanding under any other indenture or under this Indenture with respect to the Securities of any other series (A) under which the Trustee is also trustee, (B) which contains provisions substantially similar to the provisions of this Section, and (C) under which a default exists at the time of the apportionment of the funds and property held in such special account;
  - (iii) the term "cash transaction" means any transaction in which full payment for goods or securities sold is made within seven days after delivery of the goods or securities in currency or in checks or other orders drawn upon banks or bankers and payable upon demand;
  - (iv) the term "self-liquidating paper" means any draft, bill of exchange, acceptance or obligation which is made, drawn, negotiated or incurred by the Company for the purpose of financing the purchase, processing, manufacturing, shipment, storage or sale of goods, wares or merchandise and which is secured by documents evidencing title to, possession of, or a lien upon, the goods, wares or merchandise or the receivables or proceeds arising from the sale of the goods, wares or merchandise previously constituting the security, provided the security is received by the Trustee simultaneously with the creation of the creditor relationship with the Company arising from the making, drawing, negotiating or incurring of the draft, bill of exchange, acceptance or obligation; and
    - (v) the term "Company" means any obligor upon the Securities.

SECTION 614. APPOINTMENT OF AUTHENTICATING AGENT.

The Trustee may appoint an Authenticating Agent or Agents with respect to one or more series of Securities which shall be authorized to act on behalf of the Trustee to authenticate Securities of such series issued upon exchange, registration of transfer or partial redemption thereof or pursuant to Section 306, and Securities so authenticated shall be entitled to the benefits of this Indenture and shall be valid and obligatory for all purposes as if authenticated by the Trustee hereunder. Wherever reference is made in this Indenture to the authentication and delivery of Securities by the Trustee or the Trustee's certificate of authentication, such reference shall be deemed to include authentication and delivery on behalf of the Trustee by an Authenticating Agent and a certificate of authentication executed on behalf of the Trustee by an Authenticating Agent. Each Authenticating Agent shall be acceptable to the Company and shall at all times be a corporation organized and doing business under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia, authorized under such laws to act as Authenticating Agent, having a combined capital and surplus of not less than \$50,000,000 and subject to supervision or examination by federal or state authority. If such Authenticating Agent publishes reports of condition at least annually, pursuant to law or to the requirements of said supervising or examining authority, then, for the purposes of this Section, the combined capital and surplus of such Authenticating Agent shall be deemed to be its combined capital and surplus as set forth in its most recent report of condition so published. If at any time an Authenticating Agent shall cease to be eligible in accordance with the provisions of this Section, such Authenticating Agent shall resign immediately in the manner and with the effect specified in this Section.

Any corporation into which an Authenticating Agent may be merged or converted or with which it may be consolidated, or any corporation resulting from any merger, conversion or consolidation to which such Authenticating Agent shall be a party, or any corporation succeeding to the corporate agency or corporate trust business of such Authenticating Agent, shall be the successor of the Authenticating Agent hereunder, provided such corporation shall be otherwise eligible under this Section, without the execution or filing of any paper or any further act on the part of the Trustee or such Authenticating Agent.

An Authenticating Agent may resign at any time by giving written notice thereof to the Trustee and to the Company. The Trustee may at any time terminate the agency of an Authenticating Agent by giving written notice thereof to such Authenticating Agent and to the Company in the manner set forth in Section 105. Upon receiving such a notice of resignation or upon such a termination, or in case at any time such Authenticating Agent shall cease to be eligible in accordance with the provisions of this Section, the Trustee may appoint a successor Authenticating Agent which shall be acceptable to the Company and shall provide notice of such appointment to all Holders of Securities in the manner set forth in Section 106. Any successor Authenticating Agent upon acceptance of its appointment hereunder shall become vested with all the rights, powers and duties of its predecessor hereunder, with like effect as if originally named as an Authenticating Agent. No successor Authenticating Agent shall be appointed unless eligible under the provisions of this Section.

The Trustee agrees to pay to each Authenticating Agent from time to time reasonable compensation for its services under this Section, and the Trustee shall be entitled to be reimbursed for such payments, subject to the provisions of Section 607.

If an appointment with respect to one or more series is made pursuant to this Section, the Securities of such series may have endorsed thereon, in addition to the Trustee's certificate of authentication, an alternative certificate of authentication in the following form:

This is one of the Securities of the series designated herein and referred to in the within-mentioned Indenture.

THE	CHASE	MANHATTAN	BANK,	AS	TRUSTEE
-----	-------	-----------	-------	----	---------

ву	
	As Authenticating Agent
Ву	
	Authorized Officer

### ARTICLE SEVEN

### HOLDERS' LISTS AND REPORTS BY TRUSTEE AND COMPANY

SECTION 701. COMPANY TO FURNISH TRUSTEE NAMES AND ADDRESSES OF HOLDERS.

- (a) semi-annually, not more than 15 days after each January 15 and July 15, a list, in such form as the Trustee may reasonably require, containing all the information in the possession or control of the Company or any of its Paying Agents other than the Trustee, as to the names and addresses of the Holders of Securities as of such dates, and
- (b) at such other times as the Trustee may request in writing, within 30 days after the receipt by the Company of any such request, a list of similar form and content as of a date not more than 15 days prior to the time such list is furnished;

provided that no such lists shall be required to be furnished so long as the Trustee is acting as Security Registrar.

SECTION 702. PRESERVATION OF INFORMATION; COMMUNICATION TO HOLDERS.

- (a) The Trustee shall preserve, in as current a form as is reasonably practicable, the names and addresses of Holders of Securities of each Series (i) contained in the most recent lists furnished to the Trustee as provided in Section 701, (ii) received by the Trustee in its capacity as Security Registrar, if so acting, and (iii) filed with it within the two preceding years pursuant to Section 703(c)(ii). The Trustee may (i) destroy any list furnished to it as provided in Section 701 upon receipt of a new list so furnished, (ii) destroy any information received by it as Paying Agent, if so acting, upon delivering to itself as Trustee, not earlier than January 15 or July 15, a list containing the names and addresses of the Holders of Securities obtained from such information since the delivery of the next previous list, if any, (iii) destroy any list delivered to itself as Trustee which was compiled from information received by it as Paying Agent, if so acting, upon the receipt of a new list so delivered, and (iv) destroy not earlier than two years after filing any information filed with it pursuant to Section 703(c)(ii).
- (b) If three or more Holders of Securities of a series (herein referred to as "applicants") apply in

writing to the Trustee, and furnish to the Trustee reasonable proof that each such applicant has owned a Security of such series for a period of at least six months preceding the date of such application, and such application states that the applicants desire to communicate with other Holders of Securities of such series with respect to their rights under this Indenture or under the Securities of such series and is accompanied by a copy of the form of proxy or other communication which such applicants propose to transmit, then the Trustee shall, within five Business Days after the receipt of such application, at its election, either

- (i) afford such applicants access to the information preserved at the time by the Trustee in accordance with Section 702(a), or
- (ii) inform such applicants as to the approximate number of Holders of Securities of such series whose names and addresses appear in the information preserved at the time by the Trustee in accordance with Section 702(a), and as to the approximate cost of mailing to such Holders the form of proxy or other communication, if any, specified in such application.

If the Trustee shall elect not to afford such applicants access to such information, the Trustee shall, upon the written request of such applicants, mail to each Holder of Securities of such series whose name and address appear in the information preserved at the time by the Trustee in accordance with Section 702(a) a copy of the form of proxy or other communication which is specified in such request, with reasonable promptness after a tender to the Trustee of the material to be mailed and of payment, or provision for the payment, of the reasonable expenses of mailing, unless within five days after tender the Trustee shall mail to such applicants and file with the Commission, together with a copy of the material to be mailed, a written statement to the effect that, in the opinion of the Trustee, such mailing would be contrary to the best interest of the Holders of Securities of such series or would be in violation of applicable law. Such written statement shall specify the basis of such opinion. If the Commission, after opportunity for a hearing upon the objections specified in the written statement so filed, shall enter an order refusing to sustain any of such objections or if, after the entry of an order sustaining one or more of such objections, the Commission shall find, after notice and opportunity for hearing, that all the objections so sustained have been met and shall enter an order so declaring, the Trustee shall mail copies of such material to all such Holders of Securities of such series with reasonable promptness after the entry of such order and the renewal of such tender; otherwise the Trustee shall be relieved of any obligation or duty to such applicants respecting their application.

(c) Every Holder of Securities or coupons, by receiving and holding the same, agrees with the Company and the Trustee that neither the Company nor the Trustee nor any agent of any of them shall be held accountable by reason of the disclosure of any such information as to the names and addresses of the Holders of Securities in accordance with Section 702(b), regardless of the source from which such information was derived, and that the Trustee shall not be held accountable by reason of mailing any material pursuant to a request made under Section 702(b).

## SECTION 703. REPORTS OF TRUSTEE.

- (a) Within 60 days after November 15 of each year commencing November 15, 1998, the Trustee shall, to the extent required by the Trust Indenture Act, transmit by mail to the Holders of Securities, as provided in Subsection (c) of this Section, a brief report dated as of such date with respect to any of the following events which may have occurred within the prior 12 months (but if no such event has occurred within such period no report need be transmitted):
  - (i) any change in its eligibility under Section 609 and its qualifications under Section 608;
  - (ii) the creation of or any material change to a relationship specified in Sections 310(b) through 310(b)(10) of the Trust Indenture Act;

- (iii) the character and amount of any advances (and if the Trustee elects so to state, the circumstances surrounding the making thereof) made by the Trustee (as such) which remain unpaid on the date of such report, and for the reimbursement of which it claims or may claim a lien or charge, prior to that of the Securities, on any property or funds held or collected by it as Trustee, except that the Trustee shall not be required (but may elect) to report such advances so remaining unpaid that aggregate not more than 1/2 of 1% of the principal amount of the Securities Outstanding on the date of such report;
- (iv) any change to the amount, interest rate and maturity date of all other indebtedness owing by the Company (or by any other obligor on the Securities) to the Trustee in its individual capacity, on the date of such report, with a brief description of any property held as collateral security therefor, except an indebtedness based upon a creditor relationship arising in any manner described in Section 613(b)(ii), (iii), (iv) or (vi);
- (vi) any additional issue of Securities which the Trustee has not previously reported; and  $% \left( 1\right) =\left\{ 1\right\} =\left\{ 1\right\}$
- (vii) any action taken by the Trustee in the performance of its duties hereunder which it has not previously reported and which in its opinion materially affects the Securities, except action in respect of a default, notice of which has been or is to be withheld by the Trustee in accordance with Section 602.
- (b) The Trustee shall transmit to the Holders of Securities, as provided in Subsection (c) of this Section, a brief report with respect to the character and amount of any advances (and if the Trustee elects so to state, the circumstances surrounding the making thereof) made by the Trustee (as such) since the date of the last report transmitted pursuant to Subsection (a) of this Section (or if no such report has yet been so transmitted, since the date of execution of this instrument) for the reimbursement of which it claims or may claim a lien or charge, prior to that of the Securities, on property or funds held or collected by it as Trustee and which it has not previously reported pursuant to this Subsection, except that the Trustee shall not be required (but may elect) to report such advances if such advances remaining unpaid at any time aggregate 10% or less of the principal amount of the Securities Outstanding at such time, such report to be transmitted within 90 days after such time.
  - (c) Reports pursuant to this Section shall be transmitted by mail:
  - (i) to all Holders of Registered Securities, as the names and addresses of such Holders appear in the Security Register;
  - (ii) to such Holders of Bearer Securities as have, within the two years preceding such transmission, filed their names and addresses with the Trustee for that purpose; and
  - (iii) except in the case of reports pursuant to Subsection (b) of this Section, to each Holder of a Security whose name and address is preserved at the time by the Trustee, as provided in Section 702(a).
- (d) A copy of each such report shall, at the time of such transmission to Holders of Securities, be filed by the Trustee with each securities exchange upon which any Securities are listed, with the Commission and with the Company. The Company will notify the Trustee when any Securities are listed on any securities exchange.

SECTION 704. REPORTS BY COMPANY.

The Company shall:

- (a) file with the Trustee, within 15 days after the Company is required to file the same with the Commission, copies of the annual reports and of the information, documents and other reports (or copies of such portions of any of the foregoing as the Commission may from time to time by rules and regulations prescribe) which the Company may be required to file with the Commission pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; or, if the Company is not required to file information, documents or reports pursuant to either of said Sections, then one or both of them shall file with the Trustee and the Commission, in accordance with rules and regulations prescribed from time to time by the Commission, such of the supplementary and periodic information, documents and reports which may be required pursuant to Section 13 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, in respect of a security listed and registered on a national securities exchange as may be prescribed from time to time in such rules and regulations;
- (b) file with the Trustee and the Commission, in accordance with rules and regulations prescribed from time to time by the Commission, such additional information, documents and reports with respect to compliance by the Company with the conditions and covenants of this Indenture as may be required from time to time by such rules and regulations; and
- (c) transmit, within 30 days after the filing thereof with the Trustee, to the Holders of Securities, in the manner and to the extent provided in Section 703(c) with respect to reports pursuant to Section 703(a) such summaries of any information, documents and reports required to be filed by the Company pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Section as may be required by rules and regulations prescribed from time to time by the Commission.

### ARTICLE EIGHT

CONSOLIDATION, MERGER, CONVEYANCE, TRANSFER OR LEASE

SECTION 801. COMPANY MAY CONSOLIDATE, ETC.; ONLY ON CERTAIN TERMS.

The Company shall not consolidate with or merge into any other Person or convey, transfer or lease its properties and assets substantially as an entirety to any Person unless:

- (a) the Person formed by such consolidation or into which the Company is merged or the Person which acquires by conveyance or transfer, or which leases, the properties and assets of the Company substantially as an entirety shall be a corporation organized and validly existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia and shall expressly assume, by an indenture supplemental hereto, executed and delivered to the Trustee, in form reasonably satisfactory to the Trustee, the due and punctual payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest, if any, (including all additional amounts, if any, payable pursuant to Section 1004) on, and any sinking fund payment in respect of, all the Securities and the related coupons and the performance of every covenant of this Indenture on the part of the Company to be performed or observed;
- (b) immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no Event of Default, and no event which, after notice or lapse of time or both, would become an Event of Default, shall have occurred and be continuing;
- (c) if, as a result of any such consolidation or merger or such conveyance, transfer or lease,

properties or assets of the Company or any Subsidiary would become subject to a Mortgage which would not be permitted by Section 1008 without equally and ratably securing the Securities as provided therein, such successor corporation shall have taken such steps as shall be necessary effectively to secure the Securities equally and ratably with (or prior to) all Indebtedness secured thereby pursuant to Section 1008; and

(d) the Company has delivered to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel each stating that such transaction and such supplemental indenture comply with this Article and that all conditions precedent herein provided for relating to such transaction have been complied with.

Nothing contained in this Section 801 shall prevent the Company from merging any other corporation (whether or not affiliated with the Company) into the Company in a transaction in which the surviving entity is the Company or acquiring by purchase or otherwise all or any part of the property or assets of any other corporation or Person (whether or not affiliated with the Company).

SECTION 802. SUCCESSOR SUBSTITUTED.

Upon any consolidation of the Company with, or merger of the Company into, any other Person or any conveyance, transfer or lease of the properties and assets of the Company substantially as an entirety in accordance with Section 801, the successor Person formed by such consolidation or into which the Company is merged or to which such conveyance, transfer or lease is made shall succeed to, and be substituted for, and may exercise every right and power of, the Company under this Indenture with the same effect as if such successor Person had been named as the Company herein, and thereafter, except in the case of a lease, the predecessor Person shall be relieved of all obligations and covenants under this Indenture and the Securities and coupons.

### ARTICLE NINE

## SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURES

SECTION 901. SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURES WITHOUT CONSENT OF HOLDERS.

Without the consent of any Holders of Securities or coupons, the Company, when authorized by a Board Resolution, and the Trustee, at any time and from time to time, may enter into one or more indentures supplemental hereto, in form satisfactory to the Trustee, for any of the following purposes:

- (a) to evidence the succession of another Person to the Company and the assumption by any such successor of the covenants of the Company herein and in the Securities; or
- (b) to add to the covenants of the Company for the benefit of the Holders of all or any series of Securities (and if such covenants are to be for the benefit of less than all series of Securities, stating that such covenants are expressly being included solely for the benefit of such series) or to surrender any right or power herein conferred upon the Company; or
- (c) to add any additional Events of Default with respect to any or all series of Securities (and if

such Event of Default applies to less than all series of Securities, stating each series to which such Event of Default applies); or

- (d) to add to or change any of the provisions of this Indenture to provide that Bearer Securities may be registrable as to principal, to change or eliminate any restrictions on the payment of principal of or any premium or interest on Bearer Securities, to permit Bearer Securities to be issued in exchange for Registered Securities, to permit Bearer Securities to be issued in exchange for Bearer Securities of other authorized denominations or to permit the issuance of Securities in uncertificated form, provided that any such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the Holders of Securities of any series or any related coupons in any material respect; or
- (e) to change or eliminate any of the provisions of this Indenture, provided that any such change or elimination shall become effective only when there is no Security Outstanding of any series created prior to the execution of such supplemental indenture which is entitled to the benefit of such provision; or
  - (f) to secure the Securities; or
- (g) to establish the form or terms of Securities of any series and any related coupons as permitted by Sections 201 and 301; or
- (h) to evidence and provide for the acceptance of appointment hereunder by a successor Trustee with respect to the Securities of one or more series and to add to or change any of the provisions of this Indenture as shall be necessary to provide for or facilitate the administration of the trusts hereunder by more than one Trustee, pursuant to the requirements of Section 611(b); or
- (i) to add to the conditions, limitations and restrictions on the authorized amount, form, terms or purposes of issue, authentication and delivery of Securities, as herein set forth, other conditions, limitations and restrictions thereafter to be observed; or
- (j) to supplement any provisions of the Indenture to such extent as shall be necessary to permit or facilitate the defeasance and discharge of any series of Securities pursuant to Section 401, provided that any such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the Holders of Securities of any series or any related coupons in any material respect; or
- (k) to add to or change or eliminate any provision of this Indenture as shall be necessary or desirable in accordance with the Trust Indenture  $\mathsf{Act}$ : or
- (1) to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision herein which may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision herein, or to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under this Indenture or any Security issued hereunder, provided that any such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the Holders of Securities of any series or any related coupons in any material respect.

SECTION 902. SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURE WITH CONSENT OF HOLDERS.

With the consent of the Holders of not less than 66-2/3% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of each series affected by such supplemental indenture, by Act of said Holders delivered to the Company and the Trustee, the Company, when authorized by a Board Resolution, and the Trustee may enter into an indenture or indentures supplemental hereto for the purpose of adding any provisions to or changing in any manner or eliminating any of the provisions of this Indenture or of modifying in any manner the rights of the Holders of Securities of such series and any related coupons under this Indenture; provided, however, that no such supplemental indenture shall, except as otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, without the consent of the Holder of each Outstanding Security affected thereby,

- (a) change the Stated Maturity Date of the principal of, or any installment of principal of or interest on, any Security, or reduce the principal amount thereof or the rate of any interest thereon (or change the formula for determining the rate of interest thereon) or any premium payable upon the redemption thereof, or change any obligation of the Company to pay additional amounts pursuant to Section 1004, or reduce the amount of the principal of an Original Issue Discount Security that would be due and payable upon a declaration of acceleration of the Maturity thereof pursuant to Section 502 or change the Place of Payment where, or change the coin or currency in which, any principal or any premium or any interest on any Security is payable, or impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any such payment on or after the Stated Maturity Date thereof (or, in the case of redemption, or on or after the Redemption Date), or
- (b) reduce the percentage in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of any series, the consent of whose Holders is required for any such supplemental indenture, or the consent of whose Holders is required for any waiver (of compliance with certain provisions of this Indenture or certain defaults hereunder and their consequences) provided for in this Indenture, or reduce the requirements of Section 1304 for quorum or voting, or
- (c) change any obligation of the Company to maintain an office or agency in the places and for the purposes specified in Section 1002, or
- (d) modify any of the provisions of this Section, Section 513 or Section 1010, except to increase any such percentage or to provide that certain other provisions of this Indenture cannot be modified or waived without the consent of the Holder of each Outstanding Security affected thereby; provided, however, that this clause shall not be deemed to require the consent of any Holder of a Security or coupon with respect to changes in the references to "the Trustee" and concomitant changes in this Section and Section 1010, or the deletion of this proviso, in accordance with the requirements of Sections 611(b) and 901(h).

A supplemental indenture which changes or eliminates any covenant or other provision of this Indenture which has expressly been included solely for the benefit of one or more particular series of Securities, or which modifies the rights of the Holders of Securities of such series with respect to such covenant or other provision, shall be deemed not to affect the rights under this Indenture of the Holders of Securities of any other series.

It shall not be necessary for any Act of Holders of Securities under this Section to approve the particular form of any proposed supplemental indenture, but it shall be sufficient if such Act shall approve the substance thereof.

### SECTION 903. EXECUTION OF SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURES.

In executing, or accepting the additional trusts created by, any supplemental indenture permitted by this Article or the modifications thereby of the trusts created by this Indenture, the Trustee shall be entitled to receive, and (subject to Section 601) shall be fully protected in relying upon, an Opinion of Counsel stating that the execution of such supplemental indenture is authorized or permitted by this Indenture. The Trustee may, but shall not (except to the extent required in the case of a supplemental indenture entered into under Section 901(h)) be obligated to, enter into any such supplemental indenture which affects the Trustee's own rights, duties or immunities under this Indenture or otherwise.

### SECTION 904. EFFECT OF SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURES.

Upon the execution of any supplemental indenture under this Article, this Indenture shall be modified in accordance therewith, and such supplemental indenture shall form a part of this Indenture for all purposes, and every Holder of Securities theretofore and thereafter authenticated and delivered hereunder and of any coupons appertaining thereto shall be bound thereby.

## SECTION 905. CONFORMITY WITH TRUST INDENTURE ACT.

Every supplemental indenture executed pursuant to this Article shall conform to the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act as then in effect.

## SECTION 906. REFERENCE IN SECURITIES TO SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURES.

Securities of any series authenticated and delivered after the execution of any supplemental indenture pursuant to this Article may, and shall if required by the Trustee, bear a notation in form approved by the Trustee as to any matter provided for in such supplemental indenture. If the Company shall so determine, new Securities of any series so modified as to conform, in the opinion of the Trustee and the Company, to any such supplemental indenture may be prepared and executed by the Company and authenticated and delivered by the Trustee in exchange for Outstanding Securities of such series.

### ARTICLE TEN

#### COVENANTS

SECTION 1001. PAYMENT OF PRINCIPAL, PREMIUM AND INTEREST.

The Company covenants and agrees for the benefit of each series of Securities that it will duly and punctually pay the principal of and any premium and interest on the Securities of that series in accordance with the terms of the Securities, any coupons appertaining thereto and this Indenture. Unless otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301 with respect to any series of Securities and except as provided in the following sentence, any interest due on Bearer Securities on or before Maturity shall be payable only upon presentation and surrender of the several coupons for such interest installments as are evidenced thereby as they severally mature. The interest, if any, due in respect of a temporary or permanent global Security, together with any additional amounts payable in respect thereof, as provided in the terms and conditions of such Security, shall be payable, subject to the conditions set forth in Section 1004, only upon presentation of such Security to the Trustee thereof for notation thereon of the payment of such interest; provided, however, that, in the case of Bearer Securities, such presentation shall be made to the Trustee only outside the United States unless payment in Dollars of the full amount of such interest or any additional amounts payable in respect thereof at all offices or agencies outside the United States maintained for that purpose by the Company in accordance with this Indenture is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions.

SECTION 1002. MAINTENANCE OF OFFICE OR AGENCY.

If Securities of a series are issuable only as Registered Securities, the Company will maintain in each Place of Payment for such series an office or agency where Securities of that series may be presented or surrendered for payment, where Securities of that series may be surrendered for registration of transfer or exchange and where notices and demands to or upon the Company in respect of the Securities of that series and this Indenture may be served. Except as otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, if Securities of a series are issuable as Bearer Securities, the Company will maintain (a) in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, or Cincinnati, Ohio, an office or agency where any Registered Securities of that series may be presented or surrendered for payment, where any Registered Securities of that series may be surrendered for registration of transfer, where Securities of that series may be surrendered for exchange, where notices and demands to or upon the Company in respect of the Securities of that series and this Indenture may be served and where Bearer Securities of that series and related coupons may be presented or surrendered for payment in the circumstances described in the following paragraph (and not otherwise), (b) subject to any laws or regulations applicable thereto, in a Place of Payment for that series which is located outside the United States, an office or agency where Securities of that series and related coupons may be presented and surrendered for payment (including payment of any additional amounts payable on Securities of that series pursuant to Section 1004); provided, however, that if the Securities of that series are listed on the London Stock Exchange, the Luxembourg Stock Exchange or any other stock exchange located outside the United States and such stock exchange shall so require, the Company will maintain a Paying Agent for the Securities of that series in London, Luxembourg or any other required city located outside the United States, as the case may be, so long as the Securities of that series are listed on such exchange, and (c) subject to any laws or regulations applicable thereto, in a Place of Payment for that series located outside the United States an office or agency where any Registered Securities of that series may be surrendered for registration of transfer, where Securities of that series may be surrendered for exchange and where notices and demands to or upon the Company in respect of the Securities of that series and this Indenture may be served. The Company will give prompt written notice to the Trustee and the Holders of the location, and any change in the location, of any such office or agency. If at any time the Company shall fail to maintain any such required office or agency in respect of any series of Securities or shall fail to furnish the Trustee with the address thereof, such presentations and surrenders of Securities of that series may be made and notices and demands may be made or served at the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee, except that Bearer Securities of that series and the related coupons may be presented and surrendered for payment (including payment of any additional amounts payable on Bearer Securities of that series pursuant to Section 1004) at the offices outside the United States specified in the Security, and the Company hereby appoints the same as its agent to receive such respective presentations, surrenders, notices and demands.

Except as otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, no payment of principal of and any premium or interest on Bearer Securities shall be made at any office or agency of the Company in the United States or by check mailed to any address in the United States or by wire transfer to an account maintained with a bank located in the United States, provided, however, that, if the Securities of a series are denominated and payable in Dollars, payment of principal of and any premium and interest on any Bearer Security (including any additional amounts payable on Securities of such series pursuant to Section 1004) shall be made at the office of the Company's Paying Agent in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, or Cincinnati, Ohio, if (but only if) payment in Dollars of the full amount of such principal of and any premium, interest or additional amounts, as the case may be, at all offices or agencies outside the United States maintained for that purpose by the Company in accordance with this Indenture is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions.

The Company may also from time to time designate one or more other offices or agencies where the  $\,$ 

Securities of one or more series may be presented or surrendered for any or all such purposes and may from time to time rescind such designations or approve a change in location of any such other office or agency; provided, however, that no such designation or rescission shall in any manner relieve the Company of its obligation to maintain an office or agency in accordance with the requirements set forth above for Securities of any series for such purposes. The Company will give prompt written notice to the Trustee and the Holders of any such designation or rescission and of any change in the location of any such other office or agency.

Except as otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, the Company hereby appoints the Trustee as the initial Paying Agent and designates the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee as its office for the purposes of and pursuant to this Section 1002.

SECTION 1003. MONEY FOR SECURITIES PAYMENTS TO BE HELD IN TRUST.

If the Company shall at any time act as its own Paying Agent with respect to any series of Securities, it will, on or before each due date of the principal of and any premium or interest on any of the Securities of that series, segregate and hold in trust for the benefit of the Persons entitled thereto a sum sufficient to pay the principal and any premium or interest so becoming due until such sums shall be paid to such Persons or otherwise disposed of as herein provided and will promptly notify the Trustee of its action or failure so to act.

Whenever the Company shall have one or more Paying Agents for any series of Securities, it will, prior to each due date of the principal of and any premium or interest on any Securities of that series, deposit with a Paying Agent a sum sufficient to pay the principal and any premium or interest so becoming due, such sum to be held in trust for the benefit of the Persons entitled to such principal, premium or interest, and (unless such Paying Agent is the Trustee) the Company will promptly notify the Trustee of its action or failure so to act.

The Company will cause each Paying Agent for any series of Securities other than the Trustee to execute and deliver to the Trustee an instrument in which such Paying Agent shall agree with the Trustee, subject to the provisions of this Section, that such Paying Agent will:

- (a) hold all sums held by it for the payment of the principal of and any premium or interest on Securities of that series in trust for the benefit of the Persons entitled thereto until such sums shall be paid to such Persons or otherwise disposed of as herein provided;
- (b) give the Trustee notice of any default by the Company (or any other obligor upon the Securities of that series) in the making of any payment of principal of and any premium or interest on the Securities of that series; and
- (c) at any time during the continuance of any such default, upon the written request of the Trustee, forthwith pay to the Trustee all sums so held in trust by such Paying Agent.

The Company may at any time, for the purpose of obtaining the satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture or for any other purpose, pay, or by Company Order direct any Paying Agent to pay, to the Trustee all sums held in trust by the Company or such Paying Agent, such sums to be held by the Trustee upon the same trusts as those upon which such sums were held by the Company or such Paying Agent; and, upon such payment by any Paying Agent to the Trustee, such Paying Agent shall be released from all further liability with respect to such money.

Any money deposited with the Trustee or any Paying Agent, or then held by the Company, in trust for the payment of the principal of and any premium or interest on any Security of any series and remaining unclaimed for two years after such principal and any premium or interest has become due and payable shall, unless otherwise required by mandatory provisions of applicable escheat or abandoned or unclaimed

property law, be paid to the Company on Company Request, or (if then held by the Company) shall be discharged from such trust; and the Holder of such Security or any coupon appertaining thereto shall, thereafter, as an unsecured general creditor, look only to the Company for payment thereof, and all liability of the Trustee or such Paying Agent with respect to such trust money, and all liability of the Company as trustee thereof, shall thereupon cease; provided, however, that the Trustee or such Paying Agent, before being required to make any such repayment, may at the expense of the Company cause to be given in the manner and to the extent provided by Section 106 notice that such money remains unclaimed and that, after a date specified therein which shall not be less than 30 days from the date of such notification, any unclaimed balance of such money then remaining will, unless otherwise required by mandatory provisions of applicable escheat or abandoned or unclaimed property law, be repaid to the Company.

## SECTION 1004. ADDITIONAL AMOUNTS.

If the Securities of a series provide for the payment of additional amounts, the Company will pay to the Holder of any Security of such series or any coupon appertaining thereto additional amounts as provided therein. Whenever in this Indenture there is mentioned, in any context, the payment of the principal of or any premium or interest on, or in respect of, any Security of any series or payment of any related coupon or the net proceeds received on the sale or exchange of any Security of any series, such mention shall be deemed to include mention of the payment of additional amounts provided for in this Section to the extent that, in such context, additional amounts are, were or would be payable in respect thereof pursuant to the provisions of this Section and express mention of the payment of additional amounts (if applicable) in any provisions hereof shall not be construed as excluding additional amounts in those provisions hereof where such express mention is not made.

If the Securities of a series provide for the payment of additional amounts, at least 10 days prior to the first Interest Payment Date with respect to that series of Securities (or if the Securities of that series will not bear interest prior to Maturity, the first day on which a payment of principal and any premium is made), and at least 10 days prior to each date of payment of principal and any premium or interest if there has been any change with respect to the matters set forth in the below-mentioned Officers' Certificate, the Company will furnish the Trustee and the Company's principal Paying Agent or Paying Agents, if other than the Trustee, with an Officers' Certificate instructing the Trustee and such Paying Agent or Paying Agents whether such payment of principal of and any premium or interest on the Securities of that series shall be made to Holders of Securities of that series or any related coupons who are United States Aliens without withholding for or on account of any tax, assessment or other governmental charge described in the Securities of that series. If any such withholding shall be required, then such Officers Certificate shall specify by country the amount, if any, required to be withheld on such payments to such Holders of Securities or coupons and the Company will pay to the Trustee or such Paying Agent the additional amounts required by this Section. The Company covenants to indemnify the Trustee and any Paying Agent for, and to hold them harmless against, any loss, liability or expense reasonably incurred without negligence or bad faith on their part arising out of or in connection with actions taken or omitted by any of them in reliance on any Officers' Certificate furnished pursuant to this Section.

## SECTION 1005. STATEMENTS AS TO COMPLIANCE.

The Company will deliver to the Trustee, within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year, a written statement signed by the principal executive officer, principal financial officer or principal accounting officer of the Company stating that:

(1) a review of the activities of the Company during such year and of performance under this

Indenture has been made under his supervision; and

(2) to the best of his knowledge, based on such review, the Company is (or is not) in compliance with all conditions and covenants under this Indenture, and if the signer has obtained knowledge of any default by the Company in the performance, observance or fulfillment of any such condition or covenant, specifying each such default and the nature and status thereof.

For purposes of this Section, such compliance shall be determined without regard to any period of grace or requirement of notice provided under this Indenture.

#### SECTION 1006. CORPORATE EXISTENCE.

Subject to Article Eight, the Company will do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect its corporate existence.

#### SECTION 1007. PURCHASE OF SECURITIES BY COMPANY OR SUBSIDIARY.

If and so long as the Securities of a series are listed on the London Stock Exchange and such stock exchange shall so require, the Company will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, purchase any Securities of that series by private treaty at a price (exclusive of expenses and accrued interest) which exceeds 120% of the mean of the nominal quotations of the Securities of that series as shown in The Stock Exchange Daily Official List for the last trading day preceding the date of purchase.

## SECTION 1008. LIENS ON ASSETS.

Except as hereinafter provided in this Section 1008, so long as any Security shall remain Outstanding, the Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, create or suffer to exist any Mortgage, or otherwise subject to any Mortgage the whole or any part of any property or assets now owned or hereafter acquired by any of them, without securing, or causing such Subsidiary to secure, the Outstanding Securities, and any Indebtedness of the Company and such Subsidiary which may then be outstanding and entitled to the benefit of a covenant similar in effect to this covenant, equally and ratably with the Indebtedness secured by such Mortgage, for as long as any such Indebtedness is so secured.

The foregoing covenant does not apply to the creation, extension, renewal or refunding of the following:

- (a) any Mortgage on any property of a corporation existing at the time such corporation is merged into or consolidated with, or at the time such corporation becomes a Subsidiary of, the Company or any Subsidiary or at the time of a sale, lease or other disposition of the assets of a corporation or other entity as an entirety or substantially as an entirety to the Company or such Subsidiary; provided, however, that such Mortgage does not spread (i) to other property at such time owned by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (ii) with respect to a merger or consolidation only, to other property thereafter acquired;
- (b) any Mortgage (i) on any property acquired or constructed by the Company or any Subsidiary to secure all or a portion of the price of such acquisition or construction or funds borrowed to pay all or a portion of the price of such acquisition or construction (including any Capitalized Lease Obligation) or (ii) to which any property or asset acquired by the Company or any Subsidiary is subject as of the date of its acquisition by the Company or such Subsidiary;

- (c) any Mortgage to secure public or statutory obligations or with any governmental agency at any time required by law in order to qualify the Company or any Subsidiary to conduct its business or any part thereof or in order to entitle it to maintain self-insurance or to obtain the benefits of any law relating to workers' compensation, unemployment insurance, old age pensions or other social security, or with any court, board, commission, or governmental agency as security incident to the proper conduct of any proceeding before it, including any Mortgage securing a letter of credit issued in the ordinary course of business in connection with any of the foregoing;
- (d) any Mortgage securing the performance of bids, tenders, leases, contracts (other than for the repayment of borrowed money), statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds and other obligations of like nature, incurred as an incident to and in the ordinary course of business:
- (e) any Mortgage imposed by law, such as carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's suppliers', repairmen's and vendors' liens, incurred in good faith in the ordinary course of business with respect to obligations not delinquent or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves;
- (f) any Mortgage securing the payment of taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies, either (i) not delinquent or (ii) being contested in good faith by appropriate legal or administrative proceedings and as to which the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves:
- (g) any Mortgage created by or resulting from any litigation or proceeding which is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which (i) levy and execution have been stayed and continue to be stayed and (ii) the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves; and
- (h) any Mortgage securing Indebtedness of a wholly owned Subsidiary to the Company or to another wholly owned Subsidiary for so long as such Indebtedness is held by the Company or such other wholly owned Subsidiary, in each case subject to no Mortgage held by a Person other than the Company or such other wholly owned Subsidiary.

Notwithstanding the foregoing restrictions of this Section 1008, the Company and any Subsidiary may at any time create or suffer to exist any Mortgage which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restrictions if the aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness secured by such Mortgage, together with (i) the aggregate principal amount of all other Indebtedness secured by Mortgages of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries then outstanding which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restriction (not including Indebtedness secured by Mortgages permitted to be created or exist under paragraphs (a) through (h) above) and (ii) the aggregate in value of all Sale and Leaseback Transactions entered into by the Company and any of its Subsidiaries at such time which would be subject to the restrictions of Section 1009 except for the last sentence of such Section, does not at any time exceed 15% of Shareholders' Ownership.

# SECTION 1009. LIMITATION ON SALE AND LEASEBACK TRANSACTIONS.

The Company will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, enter into any Sale and Leaseback Transaction. This covenant shall not apply to any Sale and Leaseback Transaction if:

- (a) the lease in such Sale and Leaseback Transaction is a for a period not exceeding three years and the Company or the Subsidiary which is a party to such lease intends that its use of the property or asset which is the subject of such Sale and Leaseback Transaction will be discontinued on or before the expiration of such period;
- (b) the sale or transfer of any property or asset subject to such Sale and Leaseback Transaction is  $% \left\{ 1\right\} =\left\{ 1\right\}$

made prior to, at the time of, or within 180 days after the later of the date of the acquisition (including acquisition through merger or consolidation) of such property or asset or the completion of construction or material improvement thereof;

- (c) the Company or any Subsidiary shall apply an amount equal to the value of the property or asset so leased (as determined in any manner approved by the Board of Directors) to the retirement, within 180 days after the effective date of any such arrangement, of any Securities or Indebtedness of the Company or its Subsidiaries that is not subordinate in right of payment to the Securities; provided, however, that the amount to be so applied to the retirement of any Securities or such Indebtedness may be reduced by (i) the principal amount of any Securities delivered within 180 days before or after the effective date of any such arrangement to the Trustee for retirement and cancellation, and (ii) the principal amount of any such Indebtedness, other than Securities, retired (other than at maturity) by the Company or a Subsidiary within 180 days before or after the effective date of any such arrangement;
- (d) the lease in such Sale and Leaseback Transaction secures or relates to obligations issued by the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia, or any department, agency or instrumentality or political subdivision of any of the foregoing, or by any other country or any department, agency or instrumentality or political subdivision thereof, or any agent or trustee acting on behalf of any of the foregoing or on behalf of the holders of obligations issued by any of the foregoing, to finance the acquisition or construction or material improvement of the property or asset so leased; or
- (e) the Sale and Leaseback Transaction is between or among the Company and one or more Subsidiaries, or between or among Subsidiaries.

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 1009, the Company and any Subsidiary may at any time enter into a Sale and Leaseback Transaction which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restrictions if the aggregate in value of such Sale and Leaseback Transaction, together with (i) the aggregate in value of all other Sale and Leaseback Transactions entered into by the Company and any of its Subsidiaries at such time which would otherwise be subject to the foregoing restriction (not including Sale and Leaseback Transactions permitted to be entered into under paragraphs (a) through (e) above) and (ii) the aggregate principal amount of all other Indebtedness secured by Mortgages of the Company and any of its Subsidiaries then outstanding which would be subject to the restrictions of Section 1008 except for the last sentence of such Section, does not at any time exceed 15% of Shareholders' Ownership.

## SECTION 1010. WAIVER OF CERTAIN COVENANTS.

The Company may with respect to the Securities of a series omit in any particular instance to comply with any term, provision or condition set forth in Sections 801(c) and 1006 to 1009, inclusive, and any other covenant not set forth herein and specified pursuant to Section 301 to be applicable to the Securities of any series if before the time for such compliance the Holders of at least 66-2/3% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of such series shall, by Act of such Holders, either waive such compliance in such instance or generally waive compliance with such term, provision or condition, but no such waiver shall extend to or affect such term, provision or condition except to the extent expressly so waived, and, until such waiver shall become effective, the obligations of the Company and the duties of the Trustee in respect of any such term, provision or condition shall remain in full force and effect.

SECTION 1011. DEFEASANCE OF CERTAIN OBLIGATIONS.

Unless this Section is specified, as contemplated by Section 301, to be inapplicable to Securities of any series, the Company may omit to comply with any term, provision or condition set forth in Sections 801(c), 1007, 1008 and 1009, and such omission with respect to Sections 801(c), 1007, 1008 and 1009, shall not be an Event of Default, in each case with respect to Securities of that series, provided that the following conditions have been satisfied:

- (a) with reference to this Section, the Company has deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee irrevocably (but subject to the provisions of Section 402 and the last paragraph of Section 1003), as trust funds in trust, specifically pledged as security for, and dedicated solely to, the benefit of the Holders of the Securities of that series, (i) lawful money of the United States (or, if the Securities of such series are payable in a currency other than Dollars, lawful money of the payment currency) in an amount, or (ii) U.S. Government Obligations which through the payment of interest and principal in respect thereof in accordance with their terms will provide not later than the opening of business on the due dates of any payments referred to in clause (A) or (B) of this subparagraph (a) lawful money of the United States in an amount, or (iii) a combination thereof, sufficient in the opinion of a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants expressed in a written certification thereof delivered to the Trustee, to pay and discharge (A) the principal of (and premium, if any) and each installment of principal (and premium, if any) and any interest on the Outstanding Securities of that series on the Stated Maturity Date of such principal or installment of principal or interest and (B) any mandatory sinking fund payments or analogous payments applicable to Securities of such series on the day on which such payments are due and payable in accordance with the terms of this Indenture and of such Securities and such funds have been deposited for 91 days:
- (b) the Company has paid or caused to be paid all other sums payable with respect to the Outstanding Securities of such series;
- (c) such deposit shall not in the Opinion of Counsel cause the Trustee with respect to the Securities of that series to have a conflicting interest as defined in Section 608 and for purposes of the Trust Indenture Act with respect to the Securities of any series;
- (d) such deposit will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, this Indenture or any other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which it is bound;
- (e) no Event of Default or event which with the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default with respect to the Securities of that series shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit and no Event of Default under Section 501(e) or Section 501(f) or event which with the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default under Section 501(e) or Section 501(f) shall have occurred and be continuing on the 91st day after such date;
- (f) the Company has delivered to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel or a ruling from or published by the United States Internal Revenue Service, to the effect that Holders of the Securities of such series will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit and defeasance of certain obligations and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such deposit and defeasance had not occurred;
- (g) if the Securities of that series are then listed on any foreign or domestic securities exchange, the Company has delivered to the Trustee an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that such deposit and

defeasance will not cause such Securities to be delisted; and

(h) the Company has delivered to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent herein provided for relating to the defeasance contemplated in this Section have been complied with and an Opinion of Counsel to the effect that either (i) as a result of such deposit and the related exercise of the Company's option under this Section, registration is not required under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, by the Company, the trust funds representing such deposit or the Trustee or (ii) all necessary registrations under said Act have been effected.

#### ARTICLE ELEVEN

## REDEMPTION OF SECURITIES

SECTION 1101. APPLICABILITY OF ARTICLE.

Securities of any series which are redeemable before their Stated Maturity Date shall be redeemable in accordance with their terms and (except as specified as contemplated by Section 301 for Securities of any series) in accordance with this Article.

SECTION 1102. ELECTION TO REDEEM; NOTICE TO TRUSTEE.

The election of the Company to redeem any Securities shall be evidenced by a Board Resolution. In the case of any redemption at the election of the Company of less than all the Securities of any series, the Company shall, at least 60 days prior to the Redemption Date fixed by the Company (unless a shorter notice shall be satisfactory to the Trustee), notify the Trustee of such Redemption Date and of the principal amount of Securities of such series to be redeemed and shall deliver to the Trustee such documentation and records as shall enable the Trustee to select the Securities to be redeemed pursuant to Section 1103. In the case of any redemption of Securities (a) prior to the expiration of any restriction on such redemption provided in the terms of such Securities or elsewhere in this Indenture, or (b) pursuant to an election of the Company which is subject to a condition specified in the terms of such Securities, the Company shall furnish the Trustee with an Officers' Certificate evidencing compliance with such restriction or condition.

SECTION 1103. SELECTION BY TRUSTEE OF SECURITIES TO BE REDEEMED.

If less than all the Securities of any series having the same terms are to be redeemed, the particular Securities to be redeemed shall be selected not more than 60 days prior to the Redemption Date by the Trustee, from the Outstanding Securities of such series not previously called for redemption, by such method as the Trustee shall deem fair and appropriate and which may provide for the selection for redemption of portions (equal to the minimum authorized denomination for Securities of that series or any integral multiple thereof) of the principal amount of Registered Securities of such series of a denomination larger than the minimum authorized denomination for Securities of that series. If so specified in the Securities of a series, partial redemptions must be in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 principal amount of Securities.

The Trustee shall promptly notify the Company in writing of the Securities selected for redemption and, in the case of any Securities selected for partial redemption, the principal amount thereof to be redeemed.

For all purposes of this Indenture, unless the context otherwise requires, all provisions relating to the redemption of Securities shall relate, in the case of any Securities redeemed or to be redeemed only in part, to the portion of the principal amount of such Securities which has been or is to be redeemed.

#### SECTION 1104. NOTICE OF REDEMPTION.

Notice of redemption shall be given in the manner provided in Section 106 to the Holders of Securities to be redeemed not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior to the Redemption Date.

All notices of redemption shall state:

- (a) the Redemption Date,
- (b) the Redemption Price,
- (c) if less than all the Outstanding Securities of any series having the same terms are to be redeemed, the identification (and, in the case of partial redemption, the principal amounts) of the particular Securities to be redeemed,
- (d) that on the Redemption Date the Redemption Price will become due and payable upon each such Security or portion thereof to be redeemed and, if applicable, the interest thereon will cease to accrue on and after said date,
- (e) the place or places where such Securities, together in the case of Bearer Securities with all coupons appertaining thereto, if any, maturing after the Redemption Date, are to be surrendered for payment of the Redemption Price.
  - (f) that the redemption is for a sinking fund, if such is the case,
- (g) that, unless otherwise specified in such notice, Bearer Securities of any series, if any, surrendered for redemption must be accompanied by all coupons maturing subsequent to the date fixed for redemption or the amount of any such missing coupon or coupons will be deducted from the Redemption Price, unless security or indemnity satisfactory to the Company, the Trustee and any Paying Agent is furnished, and
- (h) if Bearer Securities of any series are to be redeemed and any Registered Securities of such series

are not to be redeemed, and if such Bearer Securities may be exchanged for Registered Securities not subject to redemption on this Redemption Date pursuant to Section 305 or otherwise, the last date, as determined by the Company, on which such exchanges may be made.

A notice of redemption published as contemplated by Section 106 need not identify particular Registered Securities to be redeemed.

Notice of redemption of Securities to be redeemed at the election of the Company shall be given by the Company or, at the Company's request, by the Trustee in the name and at the expense of the Company.

### SECTION 1105. DEPOSIT OF REDEMPTION PRICE.

Prior to any Redemption Date, the Company shall deposit with the Trustee or with a Paying Agent (or, if the Company is acting as its own Paying Agent, segregate and hold in trust as provided in Section 1003) an amount of money sufficient to pay the Redemption Price of, and (except if the Redemption Date shall be an Interest Payment Date unless otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301) any accrued interest on, all the Securities which are to be redeemed on that date.

## SECTION 1106. SECURITIES PAYABLE ON REDEMPTION DATE.

Notice of redemption having been given as aforesaid, the Securities so to be redeemed shall, on the Redemption Date, become due and payable at the Redemption Price therein specified, and from and after such date (unless the Company shall default in the payment of the Redemption Price and any accrued interest) such Securities shall cease to bear interest and the coupons for such interest appertaining to any Bearer Securities so to be redeemed, except to the extent provided below, shall be void. Upon surrender of any such Security for redemption in accordance with said notice, together with all coupons, if any, appertaining thereto maturing after the Redemption Date, such Security or specified portions thereof shall be paid by the Company at the Redemption Price, together with any accrued interest to the Redemption Date; provided, however, that installments of interest on Bearer Securities whose Stated Maturity Date is on or prior to the Redemption Date shall be payable only at an office or agency located outside the United States (except as otherwise provided in Section 1002) and, unless otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, only upon presentation and surrender of coupons for such interest; and provided, further, that, unless otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, installments of interest on Registered Securities whose Stated Maturity Date is on or prior to the Redemption Date shall be payable to the Holders of such Securities, or one or more Predecessor Securities, registered as such at the close of business on the relevant Record Dates according to their terms and the provisions of Sections 305 and 307.

If any Bearer Security surrendered for redemption shall not be accompanied by all appurtenant coupons maturing after the Redemption Date, such Security may be paid after deducting from the Redemption Price an amount equal to the face amount of all such missing coupons, or the surrender of such missing coupon or coupons may be waived by the Company and the Trustee, if there be furnished to them such security or indemnity as they may require to save each of them and any Paying Agent harmless. If thereafter the Holder of such Security shall surrender to the Trustee or any Paying Agent any such missing coupon in respect of which a deduction shall have been made from the Redemption Price, such Holder shall be entitled to receive the amount so deducted; provided, however, that interest represented by coupons shall be payable only at an office or agency located outside the United States (except as otherwise provided in Section 1002) and, unless otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301, only upon presentation and surrender of those coupons.

If any Security called for redemption shall not be so paid upon surrender thereof for redemption, the principal and any premium shall, until paid, bear interest from the Redemption Date at the rate prescribed

therefor in the Security.

SECTION 1107. SECURITIES REDEEMED IN PART.

Any Registered Security which is to be redeemed only in part shall be surrendered at a Place of Payment therefor (with, if the Company or the Trustee so requires, due endorsement by, or a written instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to the Company and the Security Registrar duly executed by, the Holder thereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing), and the Company shall execute, and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver to the Holder of such Security without service charge, a new Registered Security or Securities of the same series and of like tenor, of any authorized denomination as requested by such Holder, in aggregate principal amount equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of the principal of the Security so surrendered. If a Security in permanent global form is so surrendered, the Company shall execute, and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver to the U.S. Depositary or Common Depositary for such Security in permanent global form, without service charge, a new Security in permanent global form in a denomination equal to and in exchange for the unredeemed portion of the principal of the Security in permanent global form so surrendered.

## ARTICLE TWELVE

#### SINKING FUNDS

SECTION 1201. APPLICABILITY OF ARTICLE.

The provisions of this Article shall be applicable to any sinking fund for the retirement of Securities of a series except as otherwise specified as contemplated by Section 301 for Securities of such series.

The minimum amount of any sinking fund payment provided for by the terms of Securities of any series is herein referred to as a "mandatory sinking fund payment," and any payment in excess of such minimum amount provided for by the terms of Securities of any series is herein referred to as an "optional sinking fund payment" If provided for by the terms of Securities of any series, the cash amount of any sinking fund payment may be subject to reduction as provided in Section 1202. Each sinking fund payment shall be applied to the redemption of Securities of any series as provided for by the terms of Securities of such series.

#### SECTION 1202. SATISFACTION OF SINKING FUND PAYMENTS WITH SECURITIES.

The Company (a) may deliver Outstanding Securities of a series (other than any previously called for redemption), together in the case of any Bearer Securities of such series with all unmatured coupons appertaining thereto, and (b) may apply as a credit Securities of a series which have been redeemed either at the election of the Company pursuant to the terms of such Securities or through the application of permitted optional sinking fund payments pursuant to the terms of such Securities, in each case in satisfaction of all or any part of any sinking fund payment with respect to the Securities of such series required to be made pursuant to the terms of such Securities as provided for by the terms of such series; provided, that such Securities have not been previously so credited. Such Securities shall be received and credited for such purpose by the Trustee at the Redemption Price specified in such Securities for redemption through operation of the sinking fund and the amount of such sinking fund payment shall be reduced accordingly.

## SECTION 1203. REDEMPTION OF SECURITIES FOR SINKING FUND.

Not less than 60 days prior to each sinking fund payment date for any series of Securities, the Company will deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate specifying the amount of the next ensuing sinking fund payment for that series pursuant to the terms of that series, the portion thereof, if any, which is to be satisfied by payment of cash and the portion thereof, if any, which is to be satisfied by delivering and crediting Securities of that series pursuant to Section 1202 and shall state the basis for such credit and that such Securities have not previously been so credited and will also deliver to the Trustee any Securities to be so delivered (if not previously delivered). Not less than 30 days before each such sinking fund payment date the Trustee shall select the Securities to be redeemed upon such sinking fund payment date in the manner specified in Section 1103 and cause notice of the redemption thereof to be given in the name of and at the expense of the Company in the manner provided in Section 1104. Such notice having been duly given, the redemption of such Securities shall be made upon the terms and in the manner stated in Sections 1105, 1106 and 1107.

## ARTICLE THIRTEEN

## MEETINGS OF HOLDERS OF SECURITIES

## SECTION 1301. PURPOSES FOR WHICH MEETINGS MAY BE CALLED.

A meeting of Holders of Securities of any series may be called at any time and from time to time pursuant to this Article to make, give or take any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action provided by this Indenture to be made, given or taken by Holders of Securities of such series.

SECTION 1302, CALL, NOTICE AND PLACE OF MEETINGS.

- (a) The Trustee may at any time call a meeting of Holders of Securities of any Securities for any purpose specified in Section 1301, to be held at such time and at such place in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, Cincinnati, Ohio or London, England as the Trustee shall determine. Notice of every meeting of Holders of Securities of any series, setting forth the time and the place of such meeting and in general terms the action proposed to be taken at such meeting, shall be given, in the manner provided in Section 106, not less than 20 nor more than 180 days prior to the date fixed for the meeting.
- (b) In case at any time the Company, pursuant to a Board Resolution, or the Holders of at least 10% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of any such series shall have requested the Trustee to call a meeting of the Holders of Securities of such series for any purpose specified in Section 1301, by written request setting forth in reasonable detail the action proposed to be taken at the meeting, and the Trustee shall not have mailed notice of or made the first publication of the notice of such meeting within 30 days after receipt of such request or shall not thereafter proceed to cause the meeting to be held as provided herein, the Company or the Holders of Securities of such series in the amount above specified, as the case may be, may determine the time and the place in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, Cincinnati, Ohio or London for such meeting and may call such meeting for such purposes by giving notice thereof as provided in subsection (a) of this Section.

SECTION 1303. PERSONS ENTITLED TO VOTE AT MEETINGS.

To be entitled to vote at any meeting of Holders of Securities of any series, a Person shall be (a) a Holder of one or more Outstanding Securities of such series, or (b) a Person appointed by an instrument in writing as proxy for a Holder or Holders of one or more Outstanding Securities of such series by such Holder or Holders. The only Persons who shall be entitled to be present or to speak at any meeting of Holders of Securities of any series shall be the Persons entitled to vote at such meeting and their counsel, any representatives of the Trustee and its counsel and any representatives of the Company and its counsel.

SECTION 1304. QUORUM; ACTION.

The Persons entitled to vote a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of a series shall constitute a quorum for a meeting of Holders of Securities of such series; provided, however, that if any action is to be taken at such meeting with respect to a consent or waiver which this Indenture expressly provides may be given by the Holders of not less than 66-2/3% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of a series, the Persons entitled to vote 66-2/3% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of such series shall constitute a quorum. In the absence of quorum within 30 minutes of the time appointed for any such meeting, the meeting shall, if convened at the request of Holders of Securities of such series, be dissolved. In any other case the meeting may be adjourned for a period of not less than 10 days as determined by the chairman of the meeting prior to the adjournment of such meeting. In the absence of a quorum at any adjourned meeting, such adjourned meeting may be further adjourned for a period of not less than 10 days as determined by the chairman of the meeting prior to the adjournment of such adjourned meeting. Notice of the reconvening of any adjourned meeting shall be given as provided in Section 1302(a), except that such notice need be given only once not less than five days prior to the date on which the meeting is scheduled to be reconvened. Notice of the reconvening of an adjourned meeting shall state expressly the percentage, as provided above, of the principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of such series which shall constitute a quorum.

Except as limited by the proviso to Section 902, any resolution presented to a meeting or adjourned meeting duly reconvened at which a quorum is present as aforesaid may be adopted by the affirmative vote of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of that series; provided, however, that, except as limited by the proviso to Section 902, any resolution with respect to any consent or waiver which this Indenture expressly provides may be given by the Holders of not less than 66-2/3% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of a series may be adopted at a meeting or an adjourned meeting duly convened and at which a quorum is present as aforesaid only by the affirmative vote of the Holders of 66-2/3% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of that series; and provided, further, that, except as limited by the proviso to Section 902, any resolution with respect to any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action which this Indenture expressly provides may be made, given or taken by the Holders of a specified percentage, which is less than a majority, in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of a series may be adopted at a meeting or an adjourned meeting duly reconvened and at which a quorum is present as aforesaid by the affirmative vote of the Holders of such specified percentage in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of that series.

Except as limited by the proviso to Section 902, any resolution passed or decision taken at any meeting of Holders of Securities of any series duly held in accordance with this Section shall be binding on all the Holders of Securities of such series and the related coupons, whether or not present or represented at the meeting.

SECTION 1305. DETERMINATION OF VOTING RIGHTS; CONDUCT AND ADJOURNMENT OF

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Indenture, the Trustee may make such reasonable regulations as it may deem advisable for any meeting of Holders of Securities of a series in regard to proof of the holding of Securities of such series and of the appointment of proxies and in regard to the appointment and duties of inspectors of votes, the submission and examination of proxies, certificates and other evidence of the right to vote and such other matters concerning the conduct of the meeting as it shall deem appropriate. Except as otherwise permitted or required by any such regulation, the holding of Securities shall be proved in the manner specified in Section 104 and the appointment of any proxy shall be proved in the manner specified in Section 104 or by having the signature of the person executing the proxy witnessed or guaranteed by any trust company, bank or banker authorized by Section 104 to certify to the holding of Bearer Securities. Such regulations may provide that written instruments appointing proxies, regular on their face, may be presumed valid and genuine without proof specified in Section 104 or other proof.
- (b) The Trustee shall, by an instrument in writing, appoint a temporary chairman of the meeting, unless the meeting shall have been called by the Company or by Holders of Securities as provided in Section 1302(b), in which case the Company or the Holders of Securities of the series calling the meeting, as the case may be, shall in like manner appoint a temporary chairman. A permanent chairman and a permanent secretary of the meeting shall be elected by vote of the Persons entitled to vote a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of such series represented at the meeting.
- (c) At any meeting each Holder of a Security of such series or proxy shall be entitled to one vote for each \$1,000 (or equivalent thereof in a foreign currency or currency unit) principal amount of Outstanding Securities of such series held or represented by him; provided, however, that no vote shall be cast or counted at any meeting in respect of any Security challenged as not Outstanding and ruled by the chairman of the meeting to be not Outstanding. The chairman of the meeting shall have no right to vote, except as a Holder of a Security of such series or proxy.
- (d) Any meeting of Holders of Securities of any series duly called pursuant to Section 1302 at which a quorum is present may be adjourned from time to time by Persons entitled to vote a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of such series represented at the meeting; and the meeting may be held

as so adjourned without further notice.

SECTION 1306. COUNTING VOTES AND RECORDING ACTION OF MEETINGS.

The vote upon any resolution submitted to any meeting of Holders of Securities of any series shall be by written ballots on which shall be subscribed the signatures of the Holders of Securities of such series or of their representatives by proxy and the principal amounts and serial numbers of the Outstanding Securities of such Series held or represented by them. The permanent chairman of the meeting shall appoint two inspectors of votes who shall count all votes cast at the meeting for or against any resolution and who shall make and file with the secretary of the meeting. A record, at least in duplicate, of the proceedings of each meeting of Holders of Securities of any series shall be prepared by the secretary of the meeting and there shall be attached to said record the original reports of the inspectors of votes on any vote by ballot taken thereat and affidavits by one or more persons having knowledge of the facts setting forth a copy of the notice of the meeting and showing that said notice was given as provided in Section 1302 and, if applicable, Section 1304. Each copy shall be signed and verified by the affidavits of the permanent chairman and secretary of the meeting and one such copy shall be delivered to the Company, and another to the Trustee to be preserved by the Trustee, the latter to have attached thereto the ballots voted at the meeting. Any record so signed and verified shall be conclusive evidence of the matters therein stated.

\* \* \*

This instrument may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which so executed shall be deemed to be an original, but all such counterparts shall together constitute but one and the same instrument.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Indenture to be duly executed, and their respective corporate seals to be hereunto affixed and attested, all as of the day and year first above written.

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

Attest:

By: Title:

THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK

Attest:

By: Title:

72

STATE OF	:	
COUNTY OF	: SS: :	
to me is of The and which executed	day of, 1997, before me p known, who, being by me duly sworn, on E.W. Scripps Company, one of the cou d the foregoing instrument, and that he ne Board of Directors of said corporate	did depose and say that he rporations described in ne signed his name thereto
(Seal)		
	Notary	y Public

STATE OF NEW YORK	: : ss:
COUNTY OF NEW YORK	:
On the the day of	1007 hefers we removed by some
,	, 1997, before me personally came known, who, being by me duly sworn, did depose and
say that he is	of The Chase Manhattan Bank, a New York banking porations described in and which executed the
foregoing instrument, and t Board of Directors of said	hat she signed her name thereto by authority of the corporation.
(Seal)	

Notary Public

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ARTICLE ONE	
DEFINITIONS AND OTHER PROVISIONS OF GENERAL APPLICATION	. 1
Section 101. Definitions	. 1
Act	. 1
Affiliate	. 1
Authenticating Agent	. 1
Authorized Newspaper	. 1
Bearer Security	. 2
Board of Directors	. 2
Board Resolution	. 2
Book-Entry Security	. 2
Business Day	. 2
Capital Stock	
Capitalized Lease Obligation	. 2
CEDEL Bank	. 2
Commission	. 2
Common Depositary	. 2
Company	
"Company Request" or "Company Order"	. 2
Corporate Trust Office	. 2
corporation	. 2
coupon	
Currency Determination Agent	. 3

·	Page
Defaulted Interest	. 3
Depositary	. 3
Dollar" or "\$"	. 3
Euro-clear	. 3
Event of Default	. 3
Exchange Date	. 3
Holder	. 3
Indebtedness	. 3
Indenture	. 3
interest	. 3
Interest Payment Date	. 3
Market Exchange Rate	. 3
Maturity	. 4
Mortgage	. 4
Officers' Certificate	. 4
Opinion of Counsel	. 4
Original Issue Discount Security	. 4
Outstanding	. 4
Paying Agent	. 5
Person	. 5
Place of Payment	. 5
Predecessor Security	. 5
Redemption Date	. 5
Redemption Price	. 5

Registered Security	5
Regular Record Date	5
Responsible Officer	5
Sale and Leaseback Transaction	5
Securities	5
Security Register	5
Security Registrar	5
Shareholders' Ownership	6
Special Record Date	6
Stated Maturity Date	6
Subsidiary	6
Trustee	6
Trust Indenture Act	6
United States	6
United States Alien	6
U.S. Depositary	6
U.S. Government Obligations	6
Vice President	7
Voting Stock	7
Section 102. Compliance Certificates and Opinions	7
Section 103. Form of Documents Delivered to Trustee	7
Section 104. Acts of Holders	8
Section 105. Notices, Etc., to Trustee and Company	9
Section 106 Notice to Holders of Securities, Waiver	a

Р	а	a	6

Section	107.	Language of Notices, Etc	10
Section	108.	Conflict with Trust Indenture Act	10
Section	109.	Effect of Headings and Table of Contents	10
Section	110.	Successors and Assigns	10
Section	111.	Separability Clause	11
Section	112.	Benefits of Indenture	11
Section	113.	Exemption from Individual Liability	11
Section	114.	Governing Law	11
Section		Legal Holidays IICLE TWO	11
SECURITY	forms		12
Section	201.	Forms Generally	12
Section	202.	Form of Trustee's Certificates of Authentication	12
Section		Securities in Global Form	13
THE SECU	JRITIES		13
Section	301.	Amount Unlimited; Issuable in Series	13
Section	302.	Denominations	16
Section	303.	Execution, Authentication, Delivery and Dating	16
Section	304.	Temporary Securities	18
Section	305.	Registration, Registration of Transfer and Exchange	20
Section	306.	Mutilated, Destroyed, Lost and Stolen Security and Coupons	23
Section	307.	Payment of Interest; Interest Rights Preserved	24
Section	308.	Persons Deemed Owners	25
Section	300	Cancellation	25

Section 310.	Computation of Interest	26
Section 311.	Appointment and Resignation of Successor Currency Determination Agent	26
Section 312.	CUSIP Numbers	26
SATISFACTION AND	DISCHARGE	26
Section 401.	Satisfaction, Discharge and Defeasance of Securities of any Series Prior to the Stated Maturity Date other than Upon Redemption	26
Section 402.	Application of Trust Money	29
Section 403.	Satisfaction and Discharge of Indenture	29
Section 404.	Reinstatement	29
Section 405.	Satisfaction and Discharge of Securities of a Series at the Stated Maturity Date or Upon Redemption	29
REMEDIES		30
Section 501.	Events of Default	30
Section 502.	Acceleration of Maturity; Rescission and Annulment	31
Section 503.	Collection of Indebtedness and Suits for Enforcement by Trustee	31
Section 504.	Trustee May File Proofs of Claim	32
Section 505.	Trustee May Enforce Claims Without Possession of Securities or Coupons	33
Section 506.	Application of Money Collected	33
Section 507.	Limitations on Suits	33
Section 508.	Unconditional Right of Holders to Receive Principal, Premium and Interest	34
Section 509.	Restoration of Rights and Remedies	34
Section 510.	Rights and Remedies Cumulative	34
Section 511.	Delay or Omission Not Waiver	34
Section 512.	Control by Holders of Securities	35

Section 513.	Waiver of Past Defaults35
Section 514.	Undertaking for Costs
Section 515.	Waiver of Stay or Extension Laws
Section 516.	Judgment Currency
THE TRUSTEE	
Section 601.	Certain Duties and Responsibilities
Section 602.	Notice of Defaults
Section 603.	Certain Rights of Trustee
Section 604.	Not Responsible for Recitals or Issuance of Securities
Section 605.	May Hold Securities
Section 606.	Money Held in Trust
Section 607.	Compensation and Reimbursement
Section 608.	Disqualification; Conflicting Interests
Section 609.	Corporate Trustee Required; Eligibility
Section 610.	Resignation and Removal; Appointment of Successor
Section 611.	Acceptance of Appointment by Successor
Section 612.	Merger, Conversion, Consolidation or Succession to Business
Section 613.	Preferential Collection of Claims Against Company
Section 614.	Appointment of Authenticating Agent
HOLDERS' LIST	S AND REPORTS BY TRUSTEE AND COMPANY
Section 701.	Company to Furnish Trustee Names and Addresses of Holders
Section 702.	Preservation of Information; Communication to Holders
Section 703.	Reports of Trustee

Section	704.	Reports by CompanyARTICLE EIGHT	49
CONSOLI	DATION	, MERGER, CONVEYANCE, TRANSFER OR LEASE	49
Section	801.	Company May Consolidate, Etc.; Only on Certain Terms	49
Section	802.	Successor SubstitutedARTICLE NINE	56
SUPPLEME	ENTAL :	INDENTURES	56
Section	901.	Supplemental Indentures Without Consent of Holders	50
Section	902.	Supplemental Indenture with Consent of Holders	51
Section	903.	Execution of Supplemental Indentures	52
Section	904.	Effect of Supplemental Indentures	52
Section	905.	Conformity with Trust Indenture Act	53
Section	906.	Reference in Securities to Supplemental Indentures	53
COVENANT	rs		53
Section	1001.	Payment of Principal, Premium and Interest	53
Section	1002.	Maintenance of Office or Agency	53
Section	1003.	Money for Securities Payments to Be Held in Trust	54
Section	1004.	Additional Amounts	55
Section	1005.	Statements as to Compliance	56
Section	1006.	Corporate Existence	56
Section	1007.	Purchase of Securities by Company or Subsidiary	56
Section	1008.	Liens on Assets	57
Section	1009.	Limitation on Sale and Leaseback Transactions	58
Section	1010.	Waiver of Certain Covenants.	50

Section 1306.

Section 1011. ARTICLE ELEVEN Section 1101. Section 1102. Section 1103. Section 1104. Section 1105. Section 1106. Section 1107. ARTICLE TWELVE Section 1201. Applicability of Article.......63 Satisfaction of Sinking Fund Payments with Securities......63 Section 1202. Redemption of Securities for Sinking Fund.......64 Section 1203. ARTICLE THIRTEEN Section 1301. Section 1302. Call, Notice and Place of Meetings......64 Section 1303. Section 1304. Section 1305. 

Between.....x

Page

CROSS REFERENCE SHEET\*

# CROSS REFERENCE SHEET\*

# BETWEEN

Provisions of Sections 310 through 318(a) inclusive of the Trust Indenture Act and the Indenture dated as of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 1997 between The E.W. Scripps Company and The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Trustee.

SECTION OF ACT	SECTION OF INDENTURE
310(a)(1)	609
310(a)(2)	609
310(a)(3)	* *
310(a)(4)	* *
310(b)	608 and 610(d)
310(c)	* *
311(a)	613(a) and 613(c)
311(b)	613(b) ad 613(c)
311(c)	**
312(a)	701 and 702(a)
312(b)	702(b)
312(c)	702(c)
313(a)	703(a)
313(b)	703(b)
313(c)	703(c)
313(d)	703(d) 704 and 1005
314(a)	704 and 1005
314(b)	102
314(c)314(c)(1)	102
314(c)(2)	102
314(c)(3)	**
314(d)	* *
314(e)	102
315(a)	601(a)
315(b)	602
315(C)	601(b)
315(d)(1).	601(a)(i)
315(d)(2)	601(c)(ii)
315(d)(3)	601(c)(iii)
315(e)	514
316(a)	101
316(a)(1)(A)	502 and 512
316(a)(1)(B)	513
316(a)(2)	* *
316(b)	508

317(a)(1)	503
317(a)(2)	504
317(b)	1003
318(a)	108

This cross reference sheet shall not, for any purpose, be deemed to be a part of the Indenture. Not applicable.

Χ

EXHIBIT A

# [FORM OF REGISTERED SECURITY WHICH IS NOT AN ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT SECURITY]

[FORM OF FACE]

## THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

No. [R-]

[U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$]

[If the registered owner of this Security (as indicated below) is The Depository Trust Company (the "Depositary") or a nominee of the Depositary, insert--Unless this certificate is presented by an authorized representative of The Depository Trust Company (55 Water Street, New York, New York) to the Company or its agent for registration of transfer, exchange or payment, and any certificate issued is registered in the name of CEDE & CO., or such other name as requested by an authorized representative of The Depository Trust Company and any payment is made to CEDE & CO. or to such other entity as is requested by an authorized representative of The Depository Trust Company, ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL since the registered owner hereof, CEDE & CO., has an interest herein.]

ISSUE PRICE: INITIAL REDEMPTION DATE:

ORIGINAL ISSUE DATE: STATED MATURITY DATE:

BASE RATE: INITIAL INTEREST RATE:

OPTION TO ELECT

REPAYMENT: \_\_ YES \_\_NO

INDEX MATURITY: OPTIONAL REPAYMENT DATES:

SPREAD (PLUS OR MINUS): OPTIONAL REPAYMENT PRICES:

SPREAD MULTIPLIER: OPTIONAL RESET DATES:

MAXIMUM INTEREST RATE: OPTIONAL EXTENSION:\_\_YES \_\_NO

MINIMUM INTEREST RATE: FINAL MATURITY:

INTEREST RESET PERIOD: DEPOSITARY:

A-1

INTEREST RESET DATES:

REPAYMENT PROVISIONS (If applicable):

INTEREST PAYMENT DATES:

OTHER PROVISIONS:

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY, a corporation duly organized and existing under the laws of Ohio (herein called the "Company," which term includes any successor Person under the Indenture referred to on the reverse hereof), for value received, hereby promises to pay to \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, or registered assigns, the principal sum of [United States Dollars] [specify other payment currency if not payable in United States Dollars] on \_\_\_\_\_\_ and to pay interest thereon from , [19 ][20 ], or from the most recent Interest Payment Date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for in arrears [If applicable, insert--; provided, however, that if this Security has a weekly Interest Rate Reset Period, as shown above, such interest will be paid from the Original Issue Date shown above or from the day following the most recent Regular Record Date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for in arrears]. Interest will be paid [semi-annually in arrears on in each year] [annually in arrears on in each year] ([each] an "Interest Payment Date") commencing [19][20], at the % per annum [or describe formula to calculate rate, e.g. commercial paper rate], until the principal hereof is paid or made available for payment. [If applicable, insert--, and (to the extent that the payment of such interest shall be legally enforceable) at the rate of % per annum on any overdue principal [and premium] and on any overdue installment of interest]. The interest so payable, and punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date will, as provided in such Indenture, be paid to the Person in whose name this Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such interest, which shall be the [or ] (whether or not a Business Day) [, as the case may be,] next preceding such Interest Payment Date; provided, however, that interest payable at Maturity will be payable to the Person to whom principal shall be payable. The first payment of interest on any Security originally issued between a Regular Record Date and an Interest Payment Date will be made on the Interest Payment Date following the next succeeding Regular Record Date to the registered owner on such Regular Record Date. Except as otherwise provided in the Indenture, any such interest not so punctually paid or duly provided for will forthwith cease to be payable to the Holder on such Regular Record Date and may either be paid to the Person in whose name this Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest to be fixed by the Trustee, notice whereof shall be given to Holders of Securities of this series not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date, or be paid at any time in any other lawful manner not inconsistent with the requirements of any securities exchange on which the Securities of this series may be listed, and upon such notice as may be required by such exchange, all as more fully provided in said Indenture. Payment of the principal of [(and premium, if any)] and interest on this Security will be made at [the office or agency of the Company maintained for that purpose in , in such coin or currency of [the United States of America] [home country of payment currency if not United States Dollars] as at the time of payment is legal tender for payment of public and private debts] [the option of the Holder (a) at [the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee] or such other office or agency of the Company as may be designated by it for such purpose in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York or [ ] in such coin or currency of [the United States of America] [home country of payment currency if not United States Dollars] as at the time of payment shall be legal tender for the payment of public and private debts or (b) subject to any laws or regulations applicable thereto and to the right of the Company (limited as provided in the Indenture) to rescind the designation of any such Paying Agent, at the [main] offices of in in in , or at such other offices or agencies as the Company may designate, by [United States Dollar] [payment currency if not United States Dollars] check drawn on, or transfer to a [United States Dollar] [payment currency if not United States Dollars] account maintained by the payee with, a bank in The City of New

York or [ ].] [If applicable, insert--; provided, however, that at the option of the Company payment of interest may be made by [United States Dollar] [payment currency if not United States Dollars] check mailed to the address of the Person entitled thereto as such address shall appear in the Security Register] [or by wire transfer to an account maintained by such Person with a bank in the [continental United States] (so long as the Paying Agent has received proper transfer instructions in writing at least \_\_ Business Days prior to the payment date)].

[If the registered owner of this Security is the Depositary or a nominee of the Depositary, insert--THIS GLOBAL NOTE MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT AS A WHOLE BY THE DEPOSITARY OR BY A NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY TO THE DEPOSITARY OR ANOTHER NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY OR BY THE DEPOSITARY OR ANY SUCH NOMINEE TO A SUCCESSOR OF THE DEPOSITARY OR A NOMINEE OF SUCH SUCCESSOR.]

Reference is hereby made to the further provisions of this Security set forth on the reverse hereof, which further provisions shall for all purposes have the same effect as if set forth in this place.

Unless the certificate of authentication hereon has been executed by the Trustee referred to on the reverse hereof, directly or through an Authenticating Agent, by manual signature of an authorized officer, this Security shall not be entitled to any benefit under the Indenture or be valid or obligatory for any purpose.

purpose.	The indentale of be vo	allu or obligatory for an	у
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the executed under its corporate		is instrument to be duly	
Dated:	THE	E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY	
	Ву		
FORM 3		Authorized office	r
[SEAL]			
ATTEST:			
TRUSTEE	'S CERTIFICATE OF AUTHER	NTICATION	
This is one of the Sec to in the within-mentioned I		esignated herein and refe	rred
The Chase Manhattan Bank, as	Trustee	The Chase Man	hattan Bank, as Trustee
Ву	or	Ву	, as
Authorized Officer		Α	uthenticating Agent

Ву

89

- -----

Authorized Officer

A-4

## [FORM OF REVERSE]

This Security is one of a duly authorized issue of securities of the Company (herein called the "Securities"), issued and to be issued in one or more series under an Indenture, dated as of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 1997 (herein called the "Indenture"), between the Company and The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Trustee (herein called the "Trustee," which term includes any successor trustee under the Indenture), to which Indenture and all Indentures supplemental thereto reference is hereby made for a statement of the respective rights, limitations of rights, duties and immunities thereunder of the Company, the Trustee and the Holders of the Securities and of the terms upon which the Securities are, and are to be, authenticated and delivered. This Security is one of the series designated on the face hereof [, limited in aggregate principal amount to [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$]].

[If applicable, insert--Calculation of the Spread and Spread Multiplier shall be done in accordance with the Indenture, as it may be amended or supplemented to the date hereof.]

[If applicable, insert--The Securities of this series are subject to redemption [(1)] [If applicable, insert--on in any year commencing with the year and ending with the year through operation of the sinking fund for this series at a Redemption Price equal to 100% of the principal amount, [and (2)] [If applicable, insert--at any time [on or after ], as a whole or in part, at the election of the Company, at the following Redemption Prices (expressed as percentages of the principal amount). If redeemed [on or before , %, and if redeemed] during the 12-month period beginning of the years indicated,

_					
	YEAR	REDEMPTION PRICE	YEAR	REDEMPTION PRICE	
-					
_					
-					
-					

and thereafter at a Redemption Price equal to % of the principal amount,] [If applicable, insert--[and ( )] under the circumstances described in the next [two] succeeding paragraph[s] at a Redemption Price equal to 100% of the principal amount,] together in the case of any such redemption [If applicable, insert--(whether through operation of the sinking fund or otherwise)] with accrued interest to the Redemption Date; provided, however, that installments of interest on this Security whose Stated Maturity Date is on or prior to such Redemption Date will be payable to the Holder of this Security, or one or more Predecessor Securities, of record at the close of business on the relevant Record Dates referred to on the face hereof, all as provided in the Indenture.]

[If applicable, insert--The Securities of this series are subject to redemption (1) on in any year commencing with the year and ending with the year through operation of the sinking fund for this series at the Redemption Prices for redemption through operation of the sinking fund (expressed as percentages of the principal amount) set forth in the table below, and (2) at any time [on or after ], as a whole or in part, at the election of the Company, at the Redemption Prices for redemption otherwise than through operation of the sinking fund (expressed as percentages of the principal amount) set forth in the table below: If redeemed during the 12-month period beginning of the years indicated,

YEAR	REDEMPTION PRICES FOR REDEMPTION	REDEMPTION PRICES FOR REDEMPTION OTHERWISE

THROUGH OPERATION OF THE SINKING FUND	THAN THROUGH OPERATION O	F THE SINKING FUND

and thereafter at a Redemption Price equal to % of the principal amount. [If applicable, insert--and (3) under the circumstances described in the next [two] succeeding paragraph[s] at a Redemption Price equal to 100% of the principal amount,] together in the case of any such redemption (whether through operation of the sinking fund or otherwise) with accrued interest to the Redemption Date; provided, however, that installments of interest on this Security whose Stated Maturity Date is on or prior to such Redemption Date will be payable to the Holder of this Security, or one or more Predecessor Securities, of record at the close of business on the relevant Record Dates referred to on the face hereof, all as provided in the Indenture.] [Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company may not, prior to \_\_\_\_, redeem any Securities of this series as contemplated by Clause [(2)] above as a part of, or in anticipation of, any refunding operation by the application, directly or indirectly, of moneys borrowed having an interest cost to the Company (calculated in accordance with generally accepted financial practice) of less than % per annum.]

[If applicable, insert--The sinking fund for this series provides for the redemption on in each year, beginning with the year and ending with the year, of [not less than] [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$] [("mandatory sinking fund") and not more than [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$] aggregate principal amount of Securities of this series. [Securities of this series acquired or redeemed by the Company otherwise than through [mandatory] sinking fund payments may be credited against subsequent [mandatory] sinking fund payments otherwise required to be made--[in the inverse order in which they become due.]]

[If applicable, insert--The Securities of this series are not redeemable prior to maturity.]

Notice of redemption will be given by mail to Holders of Securities, not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption, all as provided in the Indenture.

In the event of redemption of this Security in part only, a new Security or Securities of this series and of like tenor, for the unredeemed portion hereof will be issued in the name of the Holder hereof upon the cancellation hereof.

[If applicable, insert--The Indenture contains provisions for defeasance of (a) the entire indebtedness of this Security and (b) certain restrictive covenants upon compliance by the Company with certain conditions set forth therein.]

[If applicable, insert--If so specified on the face hereof, the interest rate on this Security may be reset by the Company on the date or dates specified on the face hereof (each an "Optional Reset Date"). Not later than days prior to each Optional Reset Date, the Trustee will mail to the Holder of this Security a notice (the "Reset Notice") first-class postage prepaid indicating whether the Company has elected to reset the interest rate, and if so (a) such new interest rate and (b) the provisions, if any, for redemption during the period from such Optional Reset Date to the next Optional Reset Date or if there is no such Optional Reset Date, to the Stated Maturity Date of this Security (each such period a "Subsequent Interest Period"), including the date or dates on which or the period or periods during which and the price or prices at which such redemption may occur during the Subsequent Interest Period.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, not later than days prior to the Optional Reset Date, the Company may, at its option, revoke the interest rate provided for in the Reset Notice and establish a higher interest rate for the Subsequent Interest Period by causing the Trustee to mail notice of such higher interest rate to the Holder of this Security. Such notice shall be irrevocable. All Registered Securities with respect to which the interest rate is reset on an Optional Reset Date will bear such higher interest rate.

The Holder of this Security will have the option to elect repayment by the Company on each Optional Reset Date at a price equal to the principal amount hereof plus interest accrued to such Optional Reset Date. In order to obtain repayment on an Optional Reset Date, the Holder must follow the procedures set forth below for optional repayment except that the period for delivery or notification to the Trustee shall be at least but not more than days prior to such Optional Reset Date and except that, if the Holder has tendered this Security for repayment pursuant to the Reset Notice, the Holder may, by written notice to the Trustee, revoke such tender or repayment until the close of business on the day before such Optional Reset Date.]

[If applicable, insert--If so specified on the face hereof, the Maturity of this Security may be extended at the option of the Company for the period or period of whole years specified on the face hereof (each an "Extension Period") up to but not beyond the date (the "Final Maturity") set forth on the face hereof. If the Company exercises such option, the Trustee will mail to the Holder of this Security not later than days prior to the old Stated Maturity Date a notice (the "Extension Notice") first-class postage prepaid indicating (a) the election of the Company to extend the Maturity, (b) the new Stated Maturity Date, (c) the interest rate applicable to the Extension Period and (d) the provisions, if any, for redemption during such Extension Period. Upon the Trustee's mailing of the Extension Notice, the Maturity of this Security shall be extended automatically and, except as modified by the Extension Notice and as described in the next paragraph, this Security will have the same terms as prior to the mailing of such Notice.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, not later than days before the old Stated Maturity Date of this Security the Company may, at its option, revoke the interest rate provided for in the Extension Notice and establish a higher interest rate for the Extension Period by causing the Trustee to mail notice of such higher interest rate first-class postage prepaid to the Holder of this Security. Such notice shall be irrevocable. All Registered Securities with respect to which the Maturity is extended will bear such higher interest rate.

If the Company extends the Maturity of this Security, the Holder will have the option to elect repayment of this Security by the Company on the old Stated Maturity Date at a price equal to the principal amount hereof, plus interest accrued to such date. In order to obtain repayment on the old Stated Maturity Date once the Company has extended the Maturity hereof, the Holder must follow the procedures set forth below for optional repayment, except that the period for delivery or notification to the Trustee shall be at least but not more than days prior to the old Stated Maturity Date and except that, if the Holder has tendered this Security for repayment pursuant to an Extension Notice, the Holder may by written notice to the Trustee revoke such tender for repayment until the close of business on the day before the old Stated Maturity Date.]

[If applicable, insert--If so specified on the face hereof, this Security will be repayable prior to Maturity at the option of the Holder on the Optional Repayment Dates shown on the face hereof at the Optional Repayment Prices shown on the face hereof together with accrued interest to the date of repayment. In order for this Security to be repaid, the Trustee must receive at least but not more than days prior to an Optional Repayment Date (a) this Security with the form entitled "Option to Elect Repayment" duly completed or (b) a telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter from a member of a national securities exchange or the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. or a commercial bank or

trust company in the United States of America setting forth the name of the Holder of this Security, the principal amount of the Security to be repaid, the certificate number or a description of the tenor and terms of this Security, a statement that the option to elect repayment is being exercised thereby and a guarantee that this Security with the form entitled "Option to Elect Repayment" duly completed will be received by the Trustee not later than Business Days after the date of such telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter. If the procedure described in clause (b) of the preceding sentence is followed, this Security with such form duly completed must be received by the Trustee by such Business Day. Any tender of this Security for repayment [(except pursuant to a Reset Notice or an Extension Notice)] shall be irrevocable. The repayment option may be exercised by the Holder of this Security for less than the entire principal amount of the Security provided that the principal amount of the Security remaining Outstanding after repayment is an authorized denomination. Upon such partial repayment this Security shall be canceled and a new Security or Securities for the remaining principal amount hereof shall be issued in the name of the Holder of this Security.]

If an Event of Default with respect to Securities of this series shall occur and be continuing, the principal of the Securities of this series may be declared due and payable in the manner and with the effect provided in the Indenture.

The Indenture permits, with certain exceptions as therein provided, the amendment thereof and the modification of the rights and obligations of the Company and the rights of the Holders of the Securities of each series to be affected under the Indenture at any time by the Company and the Trustee with the consent of the Holders of 66-2/3% in principal amount of the Securities at the time outstanding of each series to be affected. The Indenture also contains provisions permitting the Holders of specified percentages in principal amount of the Securities of each series at the time Outstanding, on behalf of the Holders of all Securities of such series, to waive compliance by the Company with certain provisions of the Indenture and certain past defaults under the Indenture and their consequences. Any such consent or waiver by the Holder of this Security shall be conclusive and binding upon such Holder and upon all future Holders of this Security and of any Security issued upon the registration of transfer herefor or in exchange hereof or in lieu hereof, whether or not notation of such consent or waiver is made upon this security.

As set forth in, and subject to, the provisions of the Indenture, no Holder of any Security of this series will have any right to institute any proceeding with respect to the Indenture or for any remedy thereunder, unless an Event of Default with respect to this series shall have occurred and be continuing and such Holder shall have previously given to the Trustee written notice of such continuing Event of Default with respect to this series, the Holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of this series shall have made written request, and offered reasonable indemnity, to the Trustee to institute such proceeding as trustee, and the Trustee shall not have received from the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of this series a direction inconsistent with such request and shall have failed to institute such proceeding within 60 days after such notice, request and offer of indemnity; provided, however, that such limitations do not apply to a suit instituted by the Holder hereof for the enforcement of payment of the principal of [(and premium, if any)] or interest on this Security on or after the respective due dates expressed herein.

No reference herein to the Indenture and no provision of this Security or of the Indenture shall alter or impair the obligation of the Company, which is absolute and unconditional, to pay the principal of [(and premium, if any)] and interest on this Security at the times, place[s] and rate, and in the coin or currency, herein prescribed.

As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations therein set forth, the transfer of this Security is registrable in the Security Register, upon surrender of this Security for registration of transfer at

the office or agency of the Company in [any place where the principal of [(and premium, if any)] and interest on this Security are payable] [the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, [Cincinnati, Ohio] or, subject to any laws or regulations applicable thereto and to the right of the Company (limited as provided in the Indenture) to rescind the designation of any such transfer agent, at the [main] offices of in and in or at such other offices or agencies as the Company may designate], duly endorsed by, or accompanied by a written instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to the Company and the Security Registrar duly executed by, the Holder hereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing, and thereupon one or more new Securities of this series and of like tenor, of authorized denominations and for the same aggregate principal amount, will be issued to the designated transferee or transferees.

The Securities of this series are issuable only in registered form, without coupons in denominations of [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$] and any integral multiple thereof. As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations therein set forth, Securities of this series are exchangeable for a like aggregate principal amount of Securities of the series and of like tenor of a different authorized denomination, as requested by the Holder surrendering the same.

[If applicable, insert--If this Security is a global Security (as specified on the face hereof), this Security is exchangeable only if (x) the Depositary notifies the Company that it is unwilling or unable to continue as Depositary for this global Security or if at any time the Depositary ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or (y) the Company in its sole discretion determines that this Security shall be exchangeable for definitive Securities in registered form provided that the definitive Securities so issued in exchange for this permanent global Security shall be in denominations of [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$] and any integral multiple of [\$1,000] in excess thereof and be of like aggregate principal amount and tenor as the portion of this permanent global Security to be exchanged, and provided further that, unless the Company agrees otherwise, Securities of this series in definitive registered form will be issued in exchange for this permanent global Security, or any portion hereof, only if such Securities in definitive registered form were requested by written notice to the Trustee or the Security Registrar by or on behalf of a Person who is beneficial owner of an interest hereof given through the Holder hereof. Except as provided above, owners of beneficial interests in this permanent global Security will not be entitled to receive physical delivery of Securities in definitive registered form and will not be considered the Holders thereof for any purpose under the Indenture.]

No service charge shall be made for any such registration of transfer or exchange, but the Company may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith.

Prior to due presentment of this Security for registration of transfer, the Company, the Trustee and any agent of the Company or the Trustee may treat the Person in whose name this Security is registered as the owner hereof for all purposes, whether or not this Security is overdue, and neither the Company, the Trustee nor any such agent shall be affected by notice of the contrary.

This Security shall be governed by the internal laws (as opposed to conflicts of laws provisions) of the State of Ohio.

All terms used in this Security which are defined in the Indenture shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture.

-----

# ABBREVIATIONS

The following abbreviations, when used in the inscription on the face of this instrument, shall be construed as though they were written out in full according to applicable laws or regulations:

TEN COM--as tenants in common

TEN ENT--as tenants by the entireties

JT TENa in common		n right of s	survivorship and not as tenan	ts
UNIF GIFT MIN ACT-				
	(Cust)		(Minor)	
	Under Uniform Gifts to Minors Act			
(State)				
Additional a	Additional abbreviations may also be used though not in the above list.			
FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned hereby $sell(s)$ , $assign(s)$ and $transfer(s)$ unto				
PLEASE INSERT SOCIAL SECURITY OR OTHER IDENTIFYING NUMBER OF ASSIGNEE				
PLEASE PRINT OR TYPE NAME AND ADDRESS INCLUDING POSTAL ZIP CODE OF ASSIGNEE				
the within Security and all rights thereunder, hereby irrevocably constituting and appointing attorney to transfer said Security on the books of the Company, with full power of substitution in the premises.				
Dated:				
			Signature	

NOTICE: THE SIGNATURE TO THIS ASSIGNMENT MUST CORRESPOND WITH THE NAME AS WRITTEN UPON THE FACE OF THE WITHIN INSTRUMENT IN EVERY PARTICULAR, WITHOUT ALTERATION OR ENLARGEMENT OR ANY CHANGE WHATEVER.

Exhibit B

# [FORM OF REGISTERED SECURITY WHICH IS AN ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT SECURITY]

[FORM OF FACE]

FOR PURPOSES OF SECTIONS 1273 AND 1275 OF THE UNITED STATES INTERNAL REVENUE CODE, THE AMOUNT OF ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT ON THIS SECURITY IS % OF ITS PRINCIPAL AMOUNT, THE ISSUE DATE IS , [19 ][20 ], [AND] THE YIELD TO MATURITY IS % [THE METHOD USED TO DETERMINE THE YIELD IS AND THE AMOUNT OF ORIGINAL ISSUE DISCOUNT APPLICABLE TO THE SHORT ACCRUAL PERIOD OF , [19 ][20 ] TO [19 ][20 ], IS % OF THE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF THIS SECURITY].

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

No. [R-]

[U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$]

[If the registered owner of this Security (as indicated below) is The Depositary Trust Company (the "Depositary") or a nominee of the Depositary, insert--Unless this certificate is presented by an authorized representative of The Depositary Trust Company (55 Water Street, New York, New York) to the Company or its agent for registration of transfer, exchange or payment, and any certificate issued is registered in the name of CEDE & CO., or such other name as requested by an authorized representative of The Depositary Trust Company and any payment is made to CEDE & CO. or to such other entity as is requested by an authorized representative of The Depository Trust Company, ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL since the registered owner hereof, CEDE & CO., has an interest herein.]

ISSUE PRICE: INITIAL REDEMPTION DATE:

ORIGINAL ISSUE DATE: TOTAL AMOUNT OF OID:

STATED MATURITY DATE: YIELD TO MATURITY:

BASE RATE: INITIAL ACCRUAL PERIOD OID:

INITIAL INTEREST RATE: OPTION TO ELECT REPAYMENT: YES NO

INDEX MATURITY: OPTIONAL REPAYMENT DATES:

SPREAD (PLUS OR MINUS): OPTIONAL REPAYMENT PRICES:

SPREAD MULTIPLIER: OPTIONAL RESET DATES:

MAXIMUM INTEREST RATE: OPTIONAL EXTENSION: YES NO

MINIMUM INTEREST RATE: FINAL MATURITY:

INTEREST RESET PERIOD: DEPOSITARY:

INTEREST RESET DATES: REPAYMENT PROVISIONS (If applicable):

INTEREST PAYMENT DATES: OTHER PROVISIONS:

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY, a corporation duly organized and existing under the laws of Ohio (herein called "Company," which term includes any successor Person under the Indenture referred to on the reverse hereof), for value received, hereby promises to pay to , or registered assigns the principal sum of [United States Dollars] [specify other payment currency if not payable in United States Dollars] on [If the Security is interest-bearing, insert --, and to pay interest thereon from , 19 or from the most recent Interest Payment Date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for in arrears [If applicable, insert --; provided, however, that if this Security has a weekly Interest Rate Reset Period, as shown above, such interest will be paid from the Original Issue Date shown above or from the day following the most recent Regular Record Date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for in arrears]. Interest will be paid [semi-annually in arrears on and in each year] [annually in arrears on in each year] ([each] an "Interest Payment Date"), commencing

, 19 at the rate of % [or describe formula to calculate rate, e.g. commercial paper rate] per annum, until the principal hereof is paid or made available for payment. [If applicable, insert --, and (to the extent that the payment of such interest shall be legally enforceable) at the rate of % per annum on any overdue principal [and premium] and on any overdue installment of interest]. The interest so payable, and punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date will, as provided in such Indenture, be paid to the Person in whose name this Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such interest, which shall be the

] (whether or not a Business Day) [, as the case may be,] next preceding such Interest Payment Date; provided, however, that interest payable at Maturity will be payable to the Person to whom principal shall be payable. The first payment of interest on any Security originally issued between a Regular Record Date and an Interest Payment Date will be made on the Interest Payment Date following the next succeeding Regular Record Date to the registered owner on such Regular Record Date. Except as otherwise provided in the Indenture, any such interest not so punctually paid or duly provided for will forthwith cease to be payable to the Holder on such Regular Record Date and may either be paid to the Person in whose name this Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on a Special Record Date for the Payment of such Defaulted Interest to be fixed by the Trustee, notice whereof shall be given to Holders of Securities of this series not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date, or be paid at any time in any other lawful manner not inconsistent with the requirements of any securities exchange on which the Securities of this series may be listed, and upon such notice as may be required by such exchange, all as more fully provided in said Indenture]. [If the Security is not to bear interest prior to Maturity, insert--The principal of this Security shall not bear interest except in the case of a default in payment of principal upon acceleration, upon redemption or at Stated Maturity Date, and in such case the overdue principal of this Security shall bear interest at the rate of % per annum (to the extent that the payment of such interest shall be legally enforceable), which shall accrue from the date of such default in payment to the date payment of

such principal has been made or duly provided for. Interest on any overdue principal shall be payable on demand. Any such interest on any overdue

principal that is not so paid on demand shall bear interest at the rate of
% per annum (to the extent that the payment of such interest shall be
legally enforceable), which shall accrue from the date such principal was due
to the date payment of such interest has been made or duly provided for, and
such interest shall also be payable on demand.] Payment of the principal of
[(and premium, if any)] and [If applicable, insert--any such] interest on this
Security will be made at [the office or agency of the Company maintained for
that purpose in , in such coin or currency of [the United States of
America] [home country of payment currency if not United States Dollars]
as at the time of payment is legal tender for payment of public and private
debts] [the option of the Holder (a) at [the Corporate Trust Office of the
Trustee] or such other office or agency of the Company as may be designated
by it for such purpose in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, or
[Cincinnati, Ohio]], in such coin or currency of [the United States of America]
[home country of payment currency if not United States Dollars] as at the time
of payment shall be legal tender for the payment of public and private debts or
(b) subject to any laws or regulations applicable thereto and to the right of
the Company (limited as provided in the Indenture) to rescind the designation of
any such Paying Agent, at the (main) offices of in , in ,

any sucn Paying Agent, at the (main) offices of in , in , in and in , or at such other offices or agencies as the Company may designate, by [United States Dollar] [payment currency if not United States Dollars] check drawn on, or transfer to a [United States Dollar] [payment currency if not United States Dollars] account maintained by the payee with a bank in The City of New York or [ ]] [If applicable, insert --; provided, however, that at the option of the Company payment of interest may be made by check mailed to the address of the Person entitled thereto as such address shall appear in the Security Register] [or by wire transfer to an account maintained by such Person with a bank in [the continental United States] (so long as the Paying Agent has received proper transfer instructions in writing at least \_\_ Business Days prior to the payment date)].

[If the registered owner of this Security is the Depositary or a nominee of the Depositary, insert--THIS GLOBAL NOTE MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT AS A WHOLE BY THE DEPOSITARY OR BY A NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY TO THE DEPOSITARY OR ANOTHER NOMINEE OF THE DEPOSITARY OR BY THE DEPOSITARY OR ANY SUCH NOMINEE TO A SUCCESSOR OF THE DEPOSITARY OR A NOMINEE OF SUCH SUCCESSOR.]

Reference is hereby made to the further provisions of this Security set forth on the reverse hereof, which further provisions shall for all purposes have the same effect as if set forth at this place.

Unless the certificate of authentication hereon has been executed by the Trustee referred to on the reverse hereof, directly or through an Authenticating Agent, by manual signature of an authorized officer, this Security shall not be entitled to any benefit under the Indenture or be valid or obligatory for any purpose.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused this instrument to be duly executed under its corporate seal.  $\,$ 

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

By \_\_\_\_\_ Authorized Officer

Dated:

[Seal]

ATTEST:

## TRUSTEE'S CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION

ine chase mannattan Bank, as Trustee		ine chase Mannattan Bank, as irustee
Authorized Officer	or	By, as Authenticating Agent
		Ву
Authorized Officer		

B-4

### [FORM OF REVERSE]

This Security is one of a duly authorized issue of securities of the Company (herein called the "Securities"), issued and to be issued in one or more series under an Indenture, dated as of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 1997 (herein called the "Indenture") among the Company and The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Trustee (herein called the "Trustee," which term includes any successor trustee under the Indenture), to which Indenture and all indentures supplemental thereto reference is hereby made for a statement of the respective rights, limitations of rights, duties and immunities thereunder of the Company, the Trustee and the Holders of the Securities and of the terms upon which the Securities are, and are to be, authenticated and delivered. This Security is one of the series designated on the face hereof [, limited in aggregate principal amount to [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$] ].

[If applicable, insert--Calculation of the Spread and Spread Multiplier shall be done in accordance with the Indenture, as it may be amended or supplemented to the date hereof.]

[If applicable, insert--The Securities of this series are subject to redemption [(1) [If applicable, insert--on  $\,$ 

in any year commencing with the year and ending with the year through operation of the sinking fund for this series at a Redemption Price equal to [Insert formula for determining the amount], [and] (2)] [If applicable, insert--at any time [on or after , ], as a whole or in part, at the election of the Company, at the following Redemption Prices (expressed as percentages of the principal amount): If redeemed [on or before

, %, and if redeemed] during the 12-month period beginning  $% \left( 1\right) =\left( 1\right) +\left( 1\right)$ 

 YEAR	REDEMPTION PRICE	YEAR 	REDEMPTION PRICE

and thereafter at a Redemption Price equal to % of the principal amount,] [If applicable, insert--[and ( )] under the circumstances described in the next [two] succeeding paragraph[s] at a Redemption Price equal to [Insert formula for determining the amount]] [If the Security is interest-bearing, insert --, together in the case of any such redemption. [If applicable, insert--(whether through operation of the sinking fund or otherwise)] with accrued interest to the Redemption Date; provided, however, that installments of interest on this Security whose Stated Maturity Date is on or prior to such Redemption Date will be payable to the Holder of this Security, or one or more Predecessor Securities, of record at the close of business on the relevant Record Dates referred to on the face hereof, all as provided in the Indenture.]

[If applicable, insert--The Securities of this series are subject to redemption (1) on in any year commencing with the year and ending with the year through operation of the sinking fund for this

series at the Redemption Prices for redemption through operation of the sinking fund (expressed as percentages of the principal amount) set forth in the table below, and (2) at any time [on or after

, ], as a whole or in part, at the election of the Company, at the Redemption Prices for redemption otherwise than through operation of the sinking fund (expressed as percentages of the principal amount) set forth in the table below: If redeemed during the 12-month period beginning of the years indicated,

YEAR 	REDEMPTION PRICE FOR REDEMPTION THROUGH OPERATION OF THE SINKING FUND	REDEMPTION PRICE FOR REDEMPTION OTHERWISE THAN THROUGH OPERATION OF THE SINKING FUND	

and thereafter at a Redemption Price equal to % of the principal amount. [If applicable, insert--and (3) under the circumstances described in the next [two] succeeding paragraph[s] at a Redemption Price equal to [Insert formula for determining the amount]] [If the Security is interest-bearing, insert --, together in the case of any such redemption (whether through operation of the sinking fund or otherwise) with accrued interest to the Redemption Date; provided, however, the installments of interest on this Security whose Stated Maturity Date is on or prior to such Redemption Date will be payable to the Holder of this Security, or one or more Predecessor Securities, of record at the close of business on the relevant Record Dates referred to on the face hereof, all as provided in the Indenture.] [Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company may not, prior to \_\_\_, redeem any Securities of this series as contemplated by Clause [(2)] above as a part of, or in anticipation of, any refunding operation by the application, directly or indirectly, of moneys borrowed having an interest cost to the Company (calculated in accordance with generally accepted financial practice) of less than \_\_\_%, per annum.]

[If applicable, insert--The sinking fund for this series provides for the redemption on in each year, beginning with the year and ending with the year , of [not less than] [U.S.\$] [payment currency if not U.S.\$] [("mandatory sinking fund") and not more than [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$] aggregate principal amount of Securities of this series. [Securities of this series acquired or redeemed by the Company otherwise than through [mandatory] sinking fund payments may be credited against subsequent [mandatory] sinking fund payments otherwise required to be made -- [in the inverse order in which they become due.]]

[If applicable, insert--The Securities of this series are not redeemable prior to maturity.]  $\begin{tabular}{ll} \hline \end{tabular}$ 

Notice of redemption will be given by mail to Holders of Securities, not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption, all as provided in the Indenture.

In the event of redemption of this Security in part only, a new Security or Securities of this series and of like tenor for the unredeemed portion hereof, will be issued in the name of the Holder hereof upon the cancellation hereof.

[If applicable, insert--The Indenture contains provisions for defeasance of (a) the entire indebtedness of this Security and (b) certain restrictive covenants upon compliance by the Company with certain conditions set forth therein.]

by the Company on the date or dates specified on the face hereof (each an "Optional Reset Date"). Not later than days prior to each Optional Reset Date, the Trustee will mail to the Holder of this Security a notice (the "Reset Notice") first-class postage prepaid indicating whether the Company has elected to reset the interest rate, and if so (a) such new interest rate and (b) the provisions, if any, for redemption during the period from such Optional Reset Date to the Optional Reset Date or if there is no such Optional Reset Date, to the Stated Maturity Date of this Security (each such period a "Subsequent Interest Period"), including the date or dates on which or the period or periods during which and the price or prices at which such redemption may occur during the Subsequent Interest Period.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, not later than days prior to the Optional Reset Date, the Company may, at its option, revoke the interest rate provided for in the Reset Notice and establish a higher interest rate for the Subsequent Interest Period by causing the Trustee to mail notice of such higher interest rate to the Holder of this Security. Such notice shall be irrevocable. All registered Securities with respect to which the interest rate is reset on an Optional Reset Date will bear such higher interest rate.

The Holder of this Security will have the option to elect repayment by the Company on each Optional Reset Date at a price equal to the principal amount hereof plus interest accrued to such Optional Reset Date. In order to obtain repayment on an Optional Reset Date, the Holder must follow the procedures set forth below for optional repayment except that the period for delivery or notification to the Trustee shall be at least but not more than days prior to such Optional Reset Date and except that, if the Holder has tendered this Security for repayment pursuant to the Reset Notice, the Holder may, by written notice to the Trustee, revoke such tender or repayment until the close of business on the day before such Optional Reset Date.]

[If applicable, insert--If so specified on the face hereof, the Maturity of this Security may be extended at the option of the Company for the period or period of whole years specified on the face hereof (each an "Extension Period") up to but not beyond the date (the "Final Maturity") set forth on the face hereof. If the Company exercises such option, the Trustee will mail to the Holder of this Security not later than days prior to the old Stated Maturity Date a notice (the "Extension Notice") first-class postage prepaid indicating (a) the election of the Company to extend the Maturity, (b) the new Stated Maturity Date, (c) the interest rate applicable to the Extension Period and (d) the provisions, if any, for redemption during such Extension Period. Upon the Trustee's mailing of the Extension Notice, the Maturity of this Security shall be extended automatically and, except as modified by the Extension Notice and as described in the next paragraph, this Security will have the same terms as prior to the mailing of such Notice.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, not later than days before the old Stated Maturity Date of this Security the Company may, at its option, revoke the interest rate provided for in the Extension Notice and establish a higher interest rate for the Extension Period by causing the Trustee to mail notice of such higher interest rate first-class postage prepaid to the Holder of this Security. Such notice shall be irrevocable. All Registered Securities with respect to which the Maturity is extended will bear such higher interest rate.

If the Company extends the Maturity of this Security, the Holder will have the option to elect repayment of this Security by the Company on the old Stated Maturity Date at a price equal to the principal amount hereof, plus interest accrued to such date. In order to obtain repayment on the old Stated Maturity Date once the Company has extended the Maturity hereof, the Holder must follow the procedures set forth below for optional repayment except that the period for delivery or notification to the Trustee shall be at least but not more than days prior to the old Stated Maturity Date and except that, if the Holder

days prior to the old Stated Maturity Date and except that, if the Holder has tendered this Note for repayment pursuant to an Extension Notice, the Holder may by written notice to the Trustee revoke such tender for repayment until the close of business on the day before the old Stated

Maturity Date.]

[If applicable, insert--If so specified on the face hereof, this Security will be repayable prior to Maturity at the option of the Holder on the Optional Repayment Dates shown on the face hereof at the Optional Repayment Prices shown on the face hereof together with accrued interest to the date of repayment. In order for this Security to be repaid, the Trustee must receive at least but not more than days prior to an Optional Payment Date (a) this Security with the form entitled "Option to Elect Repayment" duly completed or (b) a telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter from a member of a national securities exchange or the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. or a commercial bank or trust company in the United States of America setting forth the name of the Holder of this Security, the principal amount of the Security to be repaid, the certificate number or a description of the tenor and terms of this Security, a statement that the option to elect repayment is being exercised thereby and a guarantee that this Security with the form entitled "Option to Elect Repayment" duly completed will be received by the Trustee not later than Business Days after the date of such telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter. If the procedure described in clause (b) of the preceding sentence is followed, this Security with such form duly completed must be received by the Trustee by such

Business Day. Any tender of this Security for repayment [(except pursuant to a Reset Notice or an Extension Notice)] shall be irrevocable. The repayment option may be exercised by the Holder of this Security for less than the entire principal amount of the Security provided that the principal amount of the Security remaining Outstanding after repayment is an authorized denomination. Upon such partial repayment this Security shall be canceled and a new Security or Securities for the remaining principal amount hereof shall be issued in the name of the Holder of this Security.]

If an Event of Default with respect to Securities of this series shall occur and be continuing, an amount of principal of the Securities of this series may be declared due and payable in the manner and with the effect provided in the Indenture. Such amount shall be equal to [-- insert formula for determining the amount.] Upon payment (a) of the amount of principal so declared due and payable and (b) of interest on any overdue principal and overdue interest (in each case to the extent that the payment of such interest shall be legally enforceable), all of the Company's obligations in respect of the payment of the principal of and interest, if any, on the Securities of this series shall terminate.

The Indenture permits, with certain exceptions as therein provided, the amendment thereof and the modification of the rights and obligations of the Company and the rights of the Holders of the Securities of each series to be affected under the Indenture at any time by the Company and the Trustee with the consent of the Holders of 66-2/3% in principal amount of the Securities at the time Outstanding of each series to be affected. The Indenture also contains provisions permitting the Holders of specified percentages in principal amount of the Securities of each series at the time Outstanding, on behalf of the Holders of all Securities of such series, to waive compliance by the Company with certain provisions of the Indenture and certain past defaults under the Indenture and their consequences. Any such consent or waiver by the Holder of this Security shall be conclusive and binding upon such Holder and upon all future Holders of this Security and of any Security issued upon the registration of transfer hereof or in exchange herefor or in lieu hereof, whether or not notation of such consent or waiver is made upon this Security.

As set forth in, and subject to, the provisions of the Indenture, no Holder of any Security of this series will have any right to institute any proceeding with respect to the Indenture or for any remedy thereunder, unless an Event of Default with respect to this series shall have occurred and be continuing and such Holder shall have previously given to the Trustee written notice of such continuing Event of Default with respect to this series, the Holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of this series shall have made written request, and offered reasonable indemnity, to the Trustee to institute such

proceeding as trustee, and the Trustee shall not have received from the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities of this series a direction inconsistent with such request and shall have failed to institute such proceeding within 60 days after such notice, request and offer of indemnity; provided, however, that such limitations do not apply to a suit instituted by the Holder hereof for the enforcement of payment of the principal of [(and premium, if any)] or [any] interest on this Security on or after the respective due dates expressed herein.

No reference herein to the Indenture and no provision of this Security or of the Indenture shall alter or impair the obligation of the Company, which is absolute and unconditional, to pay the principal of [(and premium, if any)] and [any] interest on this Security at the times, place[s] and rate, and in the coin or currency, herein described.

As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations therein set forth, the transfer of this Security is registrable in the Security Register, upon surrender of this Security for registration of transfer at the office or agency of the Company in [any place where the principal of [(and premium, if any)] and [any] interest on this Security are payable][the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, [Cincinnati, Ohio], or subject to any laws or regulations applicable thereto and to the right of the Company (limited as provided in the Indenture) to rescind the designation of any such transfer agent, at the [main] offices of in and

in or at such other offices or agencies as the Company may designate], duly endorsed by, or accompanied by a written instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to the Company, the Guarantor and the Security Registrar duly executed by, the Holder hereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing, and thereupon one or more new Securities of this series and of like tenor, of authorized denominations and for the same aggregate principal amount, with duly executed Guarantees endorsed thereon, will be issued to the designated transferee or transferees.

The Securities of this series are issuable only in registered form, without coupons, in denominations of [U.S.\$] [payment currency if not U.S.\$] and any integral multiple thereof. As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations therein set forth, Securities of this series are exchangeable for a like aggregate principal amount of Securities of this series and of like tenor of a different authorized denomination, as requested by the Holder surrendering the same.

[Insert, if applicable--If this Security is a global Security (as specified on the face hereof), this Security is exchangeable only if (x) the Depositary notifies the Company that it is unwilling or unable to continue as Depositary for this global Security or if at any time the Depositary ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended or, (y) the Company in its sole discretion determines that this Security shall be exchangeable for definitive Securities in registered form, provided that the definitive Securities so issued in exchange for this permanent global Security shall be in denominations of [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$] and any integral multiple of [\$1,000] in excess thereof and be of like

and any integral multiple of [\$1,000] in excess thereof and be of like aggregate principal amount and tenor as the portion of this permanent global Security to be exchanged, and provided further that, unless the Company agrees otherwise, Securities of this series in definitive registered form will be issued in exchange for this permanent global Security, or any portion hereof, only if such Securities in definitive registered form were requested by written notice to the Trustee or the Security Registrar by or on behalf of a Person who is beneficial owner of an interest hereof given through the Holder hereof. Except as provided above, owners of beneficial interests in this permanent global Security will not be entitled to receive physical delivery of Securities in definitive registered form and will not be considered the Holders thereof for any purpose under the Indenture.]

No service charge shall be made for any such registration of transfer or exchange, but the Company

may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith.

Prior to due presentment of this Security for registration of transfer, the Company, the Trustee and any agent of the Company, the Guarantor or the Trustee may treat the Person in whose name this Security is registered as the owner hereof for all purposes, whether or not this Security is overdue, and neither the Company, the Trustee nor any such agent shall be affected by notice to the contrary.

This Security shall be governed by the internal laws (as opposed to conflicts of laws provisions) of the State of Ohio.  $\frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{1}{2} \right) = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{1}{2} \right) \left$ 

All terms used in this Security which are defined in the Indenture shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture.

## ABBREVIATIONS

The following abbreviations, when used in the inscription on the face of this instrument, shall be construed as though they were written out in full according to applicable laws or regulations:

TEN COMas tenants in common				
TEN ENTas tenants by the entireties				
JT TENas joint tenan	JT TENas joint tenants with right of survivorship			
and not as tenants i	In common			
UNIF GIFT MIN ACT	Custodia			
	(Cust)	(Minor)		
 U	Under Uniform Gifts t	co Minors Act		
		(State)		
Additional abbreviation	ns may also be used t	chough not in the above list.		
FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned hereby $sell(s)$ , $assign(s)$ and $transfer(s)$ unto				
PLEASE INSERT SOCIAL SECURITY OR OTHER IDENTIFYING NUMBER OF ASSIGNEE				
PLEASE PRINT OR TYPE NAME AND ADDRESS INCLUDING POSTAL ZIP CODE OF ASSIGNEE				
the within Security and all rights thereunder, hereby irrevocably constituting and appointing attorney to transfer said Security on the books of the Company, with full power of substitution in the premises.				

Dated:

Signature

NOTICE: THE SIGNATURE TO THIS ASSIGNMENT MUST CORRESPOND WITH THE NAME AS WRITTEN UPON THE FACE OF THE WITHIN INSTRUMENT IN EVERY PARTICULAR, WITHOUT ALTERATION OR ENLARGEMENT OR ANY CHANGE WHATEVER.

EXHIBIT C

### [FORMS OF CERTIFICATION]

### EXHIBIT C1

[FORM OF CERTIFICATE TO BE GIVEN BY BENEFICIAL OWNER OF BEARER SECURITY]

### CERTIFICATE

-----

[Insert title or sufficient description of Securities to be delivered]

This is to certify that as of the date hereof and except as set forth below [U.S.\$] [payment currency if not U.S.\$] principal amount of the above-captioned Securities held by you for our account (i) is owned by person(s) that are not United States person(s) (as defined below), (ii) is owned by United States person(s) that are (a) foreign branches of United States financial institutions (as defined in Section 1.165-12(c)(1)(v) of the United States Treasury regulations) ("financial institutions") purchasing for their own account or for resale, or (b) United States person(s) who acquired the Securities through foreign branches of United States financial institutions and who hold the Securities through such United States financial institutions on the date hereof (and in either case (a) or (b), each such United States financial institution hereby agrees, on its own behalf or through its agent, that you may advise the Issuer or the Issuer's agent that it will comply with the requirements of Section 165(j)(3)(A), (B) or (C) of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury regulations thereunder), or (iii) is owned by United States or foreign financial institution(s) for the purpose of resale during the restricted period (as defined in Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(7) of the United States Treasury regulations), and in addition if the owner of the Securities is a United States or foreign financial institution described in clause (iii) above (whether or not also described in clause (i) or (ii)) this is to further certify that such financial institution has not acquired the Securities for the purpose of resale directly or indirectly to a United States person or to a person within the United States or its possessions.

We undertake to advise you promptly by tested telex on or prior to the date on which you intend to submit your certification relating to the beneficial interest in the temporary global Security held by you for our account in accordance with your operating procedures if any applicable statement herein is not correct on such date, and in the absence of any such notification it may be assumed that this certification applies as of such date.

This certificate excepts and does not relate to [U.S.\$][payment currency if not U.S.\$] principal amount of Securities held by you for our account as to which we are not able to provide a certificate in this form. We understand that exchange of such portion of the temporary global Security for definitive Bearer Securities or interests in a permanent global Security and that payments, if any, due prior to the Exchange Date with respect to such portion of the temporary global Security cannot be made until we are able to

provide a certificate in this form.

We understand that this certificate is required in connection with certain tax laws and regulations of the United States. If administrative or legal proceedings are commenced or threatened in connection with which this certificate is or would be relevant, we irrevocably authorize you to produce this certificate or a copy thereof to any interested party in such proceedings. "United States person" means (i) a citizen or resident of the United States, (ii) a corporation or partnership created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof, (iii) an estate the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source or (iv) a trust which is subject to the supervision of a court within the United States and the control of a United States fiduciary as described in section 7701(a)(30) of the Code. "United States" means the United States of America (including the states and the District of Columbia) and its "possessions" which include Puerto Rico, the U.S. Virgin Islands, Guam, American Samoa, Wake Island and the Northern Mariana Islands.

Dated: ,[19][20]

[To be dated no earlier than the 15th day before the Exchange Date or Interest Payment Date, as the case may be]

By:
As, or as agent for, the
beneficial owner(s) of the
portion of the temporary
global Security to which
this certificate relates.

### EXHIBIT C2

# [FORM OF CERTIFICATE TO BE GIVEN BY EURO-CLEAR AND CEDEL BANK]

### CERTIFICATE

-----

[INSERT TITLE OR SUFFICIENT DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES TO BE DELIVERED]

The undersigned certifies that, based solely on certifications we have received in writing, by tested telex or by electronic transmission from member organizations appearing in our records as persons being entitled to a portion of the principal amount set forth below (our "Member Organizations") substantially to the effect set forth in the Indenture as of the date hereof, [U.S.\$][payment principal amount of the above-captioned currency if not U.S.\$1 Securities (i) is owned by persons(s) that are not United States person(s) (as defined below), (ii) is owned by United States person(s) that are (a) foreign branches of United States financial institutions (as defined in Section 1.165-12(c)(1)(v) of the United States Treasury regulations) ("financial institutions") purchasing for their own account or for resale, or (b) United States person(s) Who acquired the Securities through foreign branches of United States financial institutions and who hold the Securities through such United States financial institutions on the date hereof (and in either case (a) or (b), each such United States financial institution has agreed, on its own behalf or through its agent, that we may advise the Issuer or the Issuer's agent that it will comply with the requirements of Section 165(j)(3)(A), (B) or (C) of the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury regulations thereunder), or (iii) is owned by United States or foreign financial institution(s) for the purpose of resale during the restricted period (as defined in Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(7) of the United States Treasury regulations), and in addition United States or foreign financial institutions described in clause (iii) above (whether or not also described in clause (i) or (ii)) have certified that they have not acquired the Securities for the purpose of resale directly or indirectly to a United States person or to a person within the United States or it possessions.

We further certify (i) that we are not making available for exchange or collection of any interest any portion of the temporary Global Security excepted in such certifications and (ii) that as of the date hereof we have not received any notification from any of our Member Organizations to the effect that the statements made by such Member Organizations with respect to any portion of the part submitted herewith for exchange or collection of any interest are no longer true and cannot be relied upon as of the date hereof.

We understand that this certificate is required in connection with certain tax laws and regulations of the United States. If administrative or legal proceedings are commenced or threatened in connection with which this certificate is or would be relevant, we irrevocably authorize you to produce this certificate or a copy thereof to any interested party in such proceedings. "United States person" means (i) a citizen or resident of the United States, (ii) a corporation or partnership created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof, (iii) an estate the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source or (iv) a trust which is subject to the supervision of a court within the United States and the control of a United States fiduciary as described in section 7701(a)(30) of the Code. "United States" means the United States of America (including the states and the District of Columbia) and its "possessions" which include Puerto Rico, the U.S. Virgin Islands, Guam, American Samoa, Wake Island and the Northern Mariana Islands.

Dated: , [19 ][20 ]

[To be dated no earlier than the Exchange Date in the case of exchanges or on or after the relevant Interest Payment Date in the case of interest payments]

EXHIBIT D

[FORM OF COUPON]

\_ \_ \_ \_

[INSERT TITLE OR SUFFICIENT DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES TO BE DELIVERED]

No.

ANY UNITED STATES PERSON WHO HOLDS THIS OBLIGATION WILL BE SUBJECT TO LIMITATIONS UNDER THE UNITED STATES INCOME TAX LAWS, INCLUDING THE LIMITATIONS PROVIDED IN SECTIONS 165(j) AND 1287(a) OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE.

### THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

[If the Security to which this coupon relates is a fixed rate Security, insert the following:

This is a coupon for [ ] due on [ ].]

[If the Security to which this coupon relates is a floating rate Security, insert the following: This is a coupon for the amount due on the Interest Payment Date falling on [ ].]

This coupon is payable to bearer (subject to the terms and conditions of the Security to which this coupon appertains, which shall be binding upon the bearer of this coupon whether or not it is for the time being attached to such Security) at the specified offices outside the United States of the Trustee and each Paying Agent set out on the reverse hereof (or any other Trustee or Paying Agent or specified office outside the United States duly appointed or nominated and notified to the Holders of Securities of the Series of which the Security to which this coupon appertains is a part).

[If the Security to which this coupon relates may, by its terms, be repaid prior to maturity, insert the following: If the Security to which this coupon appertains shall have become due and payable before the maturity date of this coupon, this coupon shall become void and no payment shall be made in respect thereof.]

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY

113

By\_\_\_\_ Authorized Officer

D-2

# [Reverse of Coupon]

[Insert names and addresses of Paying Agents]

and/or such other or further agents and/or specified offices outside of the United States as may from time to time be duly appointed or nominated and notified to Holders of Securities of the Series of which the Security to which this coupon appertains is a part.

BAKER & HOSTETLER LLP COUNSELLORS AT LAW

Exhibit 5

September 26, 1997

The E.W. Scripps Company 312 Walnut Street, Suite 2800 Cincinnati, Ohio 45202

Re: Registration Statement on Form S-3 with respect to \$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of Debt Securities of The E. W. Scripps Company

Dear Sirs:

We have acted as counsel to The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), in connection with its Registration Statement on Form S-3 (the "Registration Statement"), filed under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Act"), relating to the proposed public offering of up to \$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the Company's Debt Securities (the "Debt Securities") to be issued from time to time under an Indenture between the Company and the Trustee named on the Form T-1 included as an exhibit to the Registration Statement (the "Indenture").

We have examined originals, or copies certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of such documents as we have deemed necessary for the purposes of this opinion including, without limitation, the Articles of Incorporation and Code of Regulations of the Company and the forms of Underwriting Agreement, Debt Securities, and Indenture filed as exhibits to the Registration Statement.

Based on the foregoing, we are of the opinion that:

When (a) the Indenture shall have been duly executed and delivered in substantially the form filed with the Registration Statement, (b) the Debt Securities shall have been duly executed and authenticated in accordance with the terms of the Indenture, (c) the Registration Statement shall have become effective under the Act, (d) the Indenture shall have been qualified under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 and (e) the Debt Securities shall have been issued and sold as described in the Registration Statement and in a related prospectus supplement, the Debt Securities will be duly authorized and valid and binding obligations of the Company, except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or other laws relating to the enforcement of creditors' rights generally or by general principles of equity.

We hereby consent to the use of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the reference to our firm under "Legal Matters" in the prospectus comprising a part of the Registration Statement.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Baker & Hostetler LLP Baker & Hostetler LLP 1

# EXECUTION COPY

5-YEAR COMPETITIVE ADVANCE AND REVOLVING CREDIT FACILITY AGREEMENT

Dated as of September 26, 1997

among

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY,
as Borrower,
THE BANKS NAMED HEREIN,

THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK,
as Administrative Agent, and
MORGAN GUARANTY TRUST COMPANY OF NEW YORK,
as Documentation Agent

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article	Section		Page
I.	DEFINITIONS		
	1.01. 1.02.	Defined Terms	1 16
II.	THE CRED	ITS	
	2.01.	Commitments	16
	2.02.	Loans	17
	2.03.	Competitive Bid Procedure	18
	2.04.	Standby Borrowing Procedure	21
	2.05.	Refinancings	22
	2.06.	Fees	23
	2.07.	Repayment of Loans; Evidence	
		of Debt	23
	2.08.	Interest on Loans	24
	2.09.	Default Interest	25
	2.10.	Alternate Rate of Interest	25
	2.11.	Termination, Reduction and	
		Extension of Commitments	26
	2.12.	Prepayment	27
	2.13.	Reserve Requirements;	
	0.44	Change in Circumstances	28
	2.14.	Change in Legality	30
	2.15.	Indemnity	31
	2.16. 2.17.	Pro Rata Treatment	32 33
	2.17.	Sharing of Setoffs	33
	2.18.	Payments	33 34
	2.19.	Taxes Mandatory Assignment; Commitment	34
	2.29.	Termination	37
		Terminacion	31
III.	REPRESEN	TATIONS AND WARRANTIES	
	3.01.	Organization; Powers	38
	3.02.	Authorization	38
	3.03.	Enforceability	39
	3.04.	Governmental Approvals	39
	3.05.	Financial Statements	39
	3.06.	No Material Adverse Change	39
	3.07.	Title to Properties; Possession	
		Under Leases	40
	3.08.	Stock of Borrower	40
	3.09.	Litigation; Compliance with Laws	40
	3.10.	Agreements	40
	3.11.	Federal Reserve Regulations	41
	3.12.	Investment Company Act; Public	
		Utility Holding Company Act	41

	3.13. 3.14. 3.15. 3.16. 3.17.	Use of Proceeds	41 41 41 42 42
IV.	CONDITIO	NS OF LENDING	
	4.01. 4.02.	All Borrowings	43 44
٧.	AFFIRMAT	IVE COVENANTS	
VI.	5.01. 5.02. 5.03. 5.04. 5.05. 5.06. 5.07. 5.08. 5.09. NEGATIVE	Existence; Businesses and Properties	45 46 46 47 48 49 50 50
	6.01. 6.02. 6.03. 6.04. 6.05. 6.06.	Indebtedness.  Liens. Sale and Lease-Back Transactions.  Mergers, Consolidations, and Sales of Assets.  Interest Coverage Ratio. Fiscal Year.	50 51 53 53 54 54
VII.	EVENTS 0	F DEFAULT	54
III.	THE AGEN	т	58
IX.	MISCELLA	NEOUS	61
	9.01. 9.02. 9.03. 9.04. 9.05. 9.06. 9.07. 9.08. 9.09.	Notices. Survival of Agreement. Binding Effect. Successors and Assigns. Expenses; Indemnity. Rights of Setoff. Applicable Law. Waivers; Amendment. Interest Rate Limitation. Entire Agreement.	61 62 62 62 66 67 67 67 68 68

9.11. 9.12. 9.13. 9.14. 9.15.	Waiver of Jury Trial	69 69 69
9.16.	of Process	69 70

Exhibit A-1	Form of Competitive Bid Request
Exhibit A-2	Form of Notice of Competitive Bid Request
Exhibit A-3	Form of Competitive Bid
Exhibit A-4	Form of Competitive Bid Accept/Reject Letter
Exhibit A-5	Form of Standby Borrowing Request
Exhibit B	Administrative Questionnaire
Exhibit C	Form of Assignment Acceptance
Exhibit D	Form of Opinion of Counsel
Cohodulo 2 01	Commitments

Schedule 2.01 Commitments
Schedule 3.08 Subsidiaries
Schedule 3.09 Litigation
Schedule 3.17 Environmental
Schedule 6.01 Indebtedness

5-YEAR COMPETITIVE ADVANCE AND REVOLVING CREDIT FACILITY AGREEMENT dated as of September 26, 1997, among THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY, an Ohio corporation (the "Borrower"), the banks listed in Schedule 2.01 (the "Banks"), THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK, a New York banking corporation, as agent for the Banks (in such capacity, the "Agent") and J.P. Morgan & Co., as Documentation Agent.

The Borrower has requested the Banks to extend credit to the Borrower in order to enable it to borrow on a standby revolving credit basis on and after the date hereof and at any time and from time to time prior to the Maturity Date (as herein defined) a principal amount not in excess of \$400,000,000 at any time outstanding. The Borrower has also requested the Banks to provide a procedure pursuant to which the Borrower may invite the Banks to bid on an uncommitted basis on short-term borrowings by the Borrower. The proceeds of such borrowings are to be used for the acquisition of the Harte-Hanks Communications' newspaper and broadcasting properties and general corporate purposes, including repayment of maturing commercial paper notes. The Banks are willing to extend such credit to the Borrower on the terms and subject to the conditions herein set forth.

Accordingly, the Borrower, the Banks and the Agent agree as follows:

### ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS

"ABR Borrowing" shall mean a Borrowing comprised of ABR Loans.

"ABR Loan" shall mean any Standby Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the Alternate Base Rate in accordance with the provisions of Article II.

"Administrative Fees" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.06(b).

"Administrative Questionnaire" shall mean an Administrative Questionnaire in the form of Exhibit B hereto.

"Affiliate" shall mean, when used with respect to a specified person, another person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by or is under common Control with the person specified.

"Alternate Base Rate" shall mean, for any day, a rate per annum (rounded upwards, if necessary, to the next 1/16 of 1%) equal to the greatest of (a) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (b) the Base CD Rate in effect on such day plus 1% and (c) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect on such day plus 1/2 of 1%. For purposes hereof, "Prime Rate" shall mean the rate of interest per annum publicly announced from time to time by the Agent as its prime rate in effect at its principal office in New York City; each change in the Prime Rate shall be effective on the date such change is publicly announced as effective. "Base CD Rate" shall mean the sum of (a) the product of (i) the Three-Month Secondary CD Rate and (ii) Statutory Reserves and (b) the Assessment Rate. "Three-Month Secondary CD Rate" shall mean, for any day, the secondary market rate for three-month certificates of deposit reported as being in effect on such day (or, if such day shall not be a Business Day, the next preceding Business Day) by the Board through the public information telephone line of the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (which rate will, under the current practices of the Board, be published in Federal Reserve Statistical Release H.15(519) during the week following such day), or, if such rate shall not be so reported on such day or such next preceding Business Day, the average of the secondary market quotations for three-month certificates of deposit of major money center banks in New York City received at approximately 10:00 a.m., New York City time, on such day (or, if such day shall not be a Business Day, on the next preceding Business Day) by the Agent from three New York City negotiable certificate of deposit dealers of recognized standing selected by it. "Federal Funds Effective Rate" shall mean, for any day, the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of new York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day which is a Business Day, the average of the quotations for the day of such transactions received by the Agent from three Federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it. If for any reason the Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error) that it is unable to ascertain the Base CD Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate or both for any reason, including the inability or failure of the Agent to obtain

sufficient quotations in accordance with the terms thereof, the Alternate Base Rate shall be determined without regard to clause (b) or (c), or both, of the first sentence of this definition, as appropriate, until the circumstances giving rise to such inability no longer exist. Any change in the Alternate Base Rate due to a change in the Prime Rate, the Three-Month Secondary CD Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate shall be effective on the effective date of such change in the Prime Rate, the Three-Month Secondary CD Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate, respectively.

"Applicable Percentage" shall mean on any date, with respect to the Facility Fee or the Loans comprising any Eurodollar Standby Borrowing, the applicable percentage set forth below based upon the ratings applicable on such date to the Borrower's implied or actual senior, unsecured, non-credit-enhanced long-term indebtedness for borrowed money (the "Index Debt"):

FACILITY	FEE/LIBOR SPREAD	
S&P/Moody's Ratings		LIBOR Spread
Level 1 A+ or higher/ A1 or higher	0.0550%	0.1325%
Level 2 Lower than A+ and higher than BBB+/ Lower than A1 and higher than Baa1	0.0625%	0.1375%
Level 3 BBB+/ Baa1	0.0800%	0.1700%
Level 4 BBB/Baa2	0.0900%	0.2100%
Level 5 BBB- or lower/ Baa3 or lower	0.1250%	0.2250%

For purposes of the foregoing, (a) if no rating for the Index Debt shall be available from either Moody's or S&P (other than by reason of the circumstances referred to in the last sentence of this definition), each such rating agency shall be deemed to have established a rating in Level 3; (b) if only one of Moody's and S&P shall have in effect a rating for the Index Debt, the Applicable Percentage shall be determined by reference to the available rating; (c) if the ratings established or deemed to have been established by Moody's and S&P shall fall within

different categories, the Applicable Percentage shall be based upon the superior (or numerically lower) Level unless the ratings differ by more than one category, in which case the governing rating shall be the rating next below the higher of the two; and (d) if any rating established or deemed to have been established by Moody's or S&P shall be changed (other than as a result of a change in the rating system of either Moody's or S&P), such change shall be effective as of the date on which such change is first announced publicly by the rating agency making such change. Any change in the LIBOR spread due to a change in the applicable Level shall be effective on the effective date of such change in the applicable Level and shall apply to all Eurodollar Standby Loans that are outstanding at any time during the period commencing on the effective date of such change in the applicable Level and ending on the date immediately preceding the effective date of the next such change in the applicable Level. If the rating system of either Moody's or S&P shall change, the Borrower and the Banks shall negotiate in good faith to amend the references to specific ratings in this definition to reflect such changed rating system. If either Moody's or S&P shall cease to be in the business of rating corporate debt obligations, the Borrower and the Banks shall negotiate in good faith to agree upon a substitute rating agency and to amend the references to specific ratings in this definition to reflect the ratings used by such substitute rating agency and, pending such agreement, the Applicable Percentage shall be determined on the basis of the ratings provided by the other rating agency.

"Assessment Rate" shall mean for any date the annual rate (rounded upwards if necessary, to the next 1/100 of 1%) most recently estimated by the Agent as the then current net annual assessment rate that will be employed in determining amounts payable by the Agent to the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (or such successor) of time deposits made in dollars at the Agent's domestic offices.

"Assignment and Acceptance" shall mean an assignment and acceptance entered into by a Bank and an assignee, and accepted by the Agent, in the form of Exhibit C.

"Board" shall mean the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States.  $\,$ 

"Borrowing" shall mean a group of Loans of a single Type made by the Banks (or, in the case of a Competitive Borrowing, by the Bank or Banks whose Competitive Bids have been accepted pursuant to

Section 2.03) on a single date and as to which a single Interest Period is in effect.

"Business Day" shall mean any day (other than a day which is a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday in the State of New York) on which banks are open for business in New York City; provided, however, that, when used in connection with a Eurodollar Loan, the term "Business Day" shall also exclude any day on which banks are not open for dealings in dollar deposits in the London interbank market.

"Capital Lease Obligations" of any person shall mean the obligations of such person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such person under GAAP and, for the purposes of this Agreement, the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP.

A "Change in Control" shall be deemed to have occurred if the Trust or the beneficiaries thereof shall not be the direct or indirect owner, beneficially and of record, of at least 51% of the issued and outstanding Common Voting Shares, \$.01 par value per share, of the Borrower and any other common stock at any time issued by the Borrower, other than the Borrower's Class A Common Shares, \$.01 per share.

"Closing Date" shall mean September 26, 1997.

"Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as the same may be amended from time to time.  $\,$ 

"Commitment" shall mean, with respect to each Bank, the commitment of such Bank hereunder as set forth in Schedule 2.01 hereto, as such Bank's Commitment may be permanently terminated or reduced from time to time pursuant to Section 2.11. The Commitments shall automatically and permanently terminate on the Maturity Date.

"Competitive Bid" shall mean an offer by a Bank to make a Competitive Loan pursuant to Section 2.03.

"Competitive Bid Accept/Reject Letter" shall mean a notification made by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.03(d) in the form of Exhibit A-4.

"Competitive Bid Rate" shall mean, as to any Competitive Bid made by a Bank pursuant to Section 2.03(b),  $\,$ 

(i) in the case of a Eurodollar Loan, the Margin, and (ii) in the case of a Fixed Rate Loan, the fixed rate of interest offered by the Bank making such Competitive Bid.

"Competitive Bid Request" shall mean a request made pursuant to Section 2.03 in the form of Exhibit A-1.

"Competitive Borrowing" shall mean a borrowing consisting of a Competitive Loan or concurrent Competitive Loans from the Bank or Banks whose Competitive Bids for such Borrowing have been accepted by the Borrower under the bidding procedure described in Section 2.03.

"Competitive Loan" shall mean a Loan from a Bank to the Borrower pursuant to the bidding procedure described in Section 2.03. Each Competitive Loan shall be a Eurodollar Competitive Loan or a Fixed Rate Loan.

"Consolidated Cash Flow" shall mean with respect to any person for any period the aggregate operating income of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries plus any depreciation and any amortization of intangibles arising from acquisitions that have been deduced in deriving such operating income, all computed and consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Indebtedness" with respect to any person shall mean the aggregate Indebtedness of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries, consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Interest Expense" with respect to any person shall mean for any period the aggregate interest expense of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries for such period, computed and consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Net Income" with respect to any person shall mean for any period the aggregate net income (or net deficit) of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries for such period equal to gross revenues and other proper income less the aggregate for such person and its consolidated subsidiaries of (i) operating expenses, (ii) selling, administrative and general expenses, (iii) taxes, (iv) depreciation, depletion and amortization of properties and (v) any other items that are treated as expenses under GAAP but excluding from the definition of Consolidated Net Income any extraordinary gains or losses, all computed and consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Stockholders' Equity" with respect to any person shall mean the aggregate Stockholders' Equity of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries, consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Control" shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise, and "Controlling" and "Controlled" shall have meanings correlative thereto.

"Default" shall mean any event or condition which upon notice, lapse of time or both would constitute an Event of Default.

"dollars" or "\$" shall mean lawful money of the United States of America.

"ERISA" shall mean the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as the same may be amended from time to time.

"ERISA Affiliate" shall mean any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) that is a member of a group of which the Borrower is a member and which is treated as a single employer under Section 414 of the Code.

"Eurodollar Borrowing" shall mean a Borrowing comprised of Eurodollar Loans.

"Eurodollar Competitive Loan" shall mean any Competitive Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the LIBO Rate in accordance with the provisions of Article II.

"Eurodollar Loan" shall mean any Eurodollar Competitive Loan or Eurodollar Standby Loan.

"Eurodollar Standby Borrowing" shall mean a Borrowing comprised of Eurodollar Standby Loans.

"Eurodollar Standby Loan" shall mean any Standby Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the LIBO Rate in accordance with the provisions of Article II.

"Event of Default" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in  $\mbox{\sc Article VII.}$ 

"Existing Credit Agreement" shall mean the Competitive Advance and Revolving Credit Facility Agreement dated as of October 1, 1993, as amended, among the Borrower, the banks named therein and The Chase Manhattan Bank, successor by merger to Chemical Bank, as agent.

"Facility Fee" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.06(a).  $\ensuremath{\mbox{}}$ 

"Fee Letter" shall mean the letter agreement dated August 26, 1997, between the Borrower and the Agent, providing for the payment of certain fees or other amounts in connection with the credit facilities established by this Agreement.

"Fees" shall mean the Facility Fee and the Administrative Fees.

"Financial Officer" of any corporation shall mean the chief financial officer, principal accounting officer, Treasurer, Assistant Treasurer or Controller of such corporation.

"Fixed Rate Borrowing" shall mean a Borrowing comprised of Fixed Rate Loans.  $% \label{eq:comprised} % \label{eq:$ 

"Fixed Rate Loan" shall mean any Competitive Loan bearing interest at a fixed percentage rate per annum (expressed in the form of a decimal to no more than four decimal places) specified by the Bank making such Loan in its Competitive Bid.

"GAAP" shall mean generally accepted accounting principles, applied on a consistent basis.

"Governmental Authority" shall mean any Federal, state, local or foreign court or governmental agency, authority, instrumentality or regulatory body.

"Guarantee" of or by any person shall mean any obligation, contingent or otherwise, of such person guaranteeing or having the economic effect of guaranteeing any Indebtedness of any other person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, and including any obligation of such person, direct or indirect, (a) to purchase or pay (or advance or supply funds for the purchase or payment of) such Indebtedness or to purchase (or to advance or supply funds for the purchase of) any security for the payment of such Indebtedness, (b) to purchase property, securities or services for the purpose of assuring the owner of such Indebtedness of the payment of such

Indebtedness or (c) to maintain working capital, equity capital or other financial statement condition or liquidity of the primary obligor so as to enable the primary obligor to pay such Indebtedness; provided, however, that the term Guarantee shall not include endorsements for collection or deposit, in either case in the ordinary course of business.

"Indebtedness" of any person shall mean, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such person for borrowed money or with respect to deposits or advances of any kind, (b) all obligations of such person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such person under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to property or assets purchased by such person, (d) all obligations of such person issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services, (e) all Indebtedness of others secured by (or for which the holder of such Indebtedness has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property owned or acquired by such person, whether or not the obligations secured thereby have been assumed, (f) all Guarantees by such person of Indebtedness of others, (g) all Capital Lease Obligations of such person, (h) all obligations of such person in respect of interest rate protection agreements, foreign currency exchange agreements or other interest or exchange rate hedging arrangements, in such amount which exceeds \$15,000,000 at any time and (i) all obligations of such person as an account party in respect of letters of credit and bankers' acceptances; provided that the definition of Indebtedness shall not include (i) accounts payable to suppliers and (ii) programming rights, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business and not overdue. The Indebtedness of any person shall include the recourse Indebtedness of any partnership in which such person is a general partner. For purposes of this Agreement, the amount of any Indebtedness referred to in clause (h) of the preceding sentence shall be amounts, including any termination payments, required to be paid to a counterparty after giving effect to any contractual netting arrangements, and not any notional amount with regard to which payments may be calculated.

"Interest Payment Date" shall mean, with respect to any Loan, the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto and, in the case of a Eurodollar Loan with an Interest Period of more than three months' duration or a Fixed Rate Loan with an Interest Period of more than 90 days' duration, each day that would have been an Interest Payment Date for such Loan had successive Interest Periods of three months' duration or 90 days' duration, as the case

may be, been applicable to such Loan and, in addition, the date of any refinancing or conversion of such Loan with or to a Loan of a different Type.

"Interest Period" shall mean (a) as to any Eurodollar Borrowing, the period commencing on the date of such Borrowing or on the last day of the immediately preceding Interest Period applicable to such Borrowing, as the case may be, and ending on the numerically corresponding day (or, if there is no numerically corresponding day, on the last day) in the calendar month that is 1, 2, 3 or 6 months (or, if agreed to by all Banks, 9 or 12 months) thereafter, as the Borrower may elect, (b) as to any ABR Borrowing, the period commencing on the date of such Borrowing and ending on the date 90 days thereafter or, if earlier, on the Maturity Date or the date of prepayment of such Borrowing and (c) as to any Fixed Rate Borrowing, the period commencing on the date of such Borrowing and ending on the date specified in the Competitive Bids in which the offer to make the Fixed Rate Loans comprising such Borrowing were extended, which shall not be earlier than seven days after the date of such Borrowing or later than 360 days after the date of such Borrowing; provided, however, that if any Interest Period would end on a day other than a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless, in the case of Eurodollar Loans only, such next succeeding Business Day would fall in the next calendar month, in which case such Interest Period shall end on the next preceding Business Day. Interest shall accrue from and including the first day of an Interest Period to but excluding the last day of such Interest Period.

"LIBO Rate" shall mean, with respect to any Eurodollar Borrowing for any Interest Period, the rate appearing on Page 3750 of the Telerate Service (or on any successor or substitute page of such Service, or any successor to or substitute for such Service, providing rate quotations comparable to those currently provided on such page of such Service, as reasonably determined by the Agent from time to time for purposes of providing quotations of interest rates applicable to dollar deposits in the London interbank market) at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, two Business Days prior to the commencement of such Interest Period, as the rate for dollar deposits with a maturity comparable to such Interest Period. In the event that such rate is not available at such time for any reason, then the "LIBO Rate" with respect to such Eurodollar Borrowing for such Interest Period shall be the rate at which dollar deposits of \$5,000,000 and for a maturity comparable to such Interest Period are offered by the principal London office

of the Agent in immediately available funds in the London interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, two Business Days prior to the commencement of such Interest Period.

"Lien" shall mean, with respect to any asset, (a) any mortgage, deed of trust, lien, pledge, encumbrance, charge or security interest in or on such asset or (b) the interest of a vendor or a lessor under any conditional sale agreement, capital lease or title retention agreement relating to such asset.

"Loan" shall mean a Competitive Loan or a Standby Loan, whether made as a Eurodollar Loan, an ABR Loan or a Fixed Rate Loan, as permitted hereby.

"Loan Documents" shall mean this Agreement and the Fee Letter.

"Margin" shall mean, as to any Eurodollar Competitive Loan, the margin (expressed as a percentage rate per annum in the form of a decimal to no more than four decimal places) to be added to or subtracted from the LIBO Rate in order to determine the interest rate applicable to such Loan, as specified in the Competitive Bid relating to such Loan.

"Margin Stock" shall have the meaning given such term under Regulation  $\ensuremath{\mathsf{U}}\xspace.$ 

"Material Adverse Effect" shall mean (a) a materially adverse effect on the business, assets, operations, or condition, financial or otherwise, of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, (b) material impairment of the ability of the Borrower or any Subsidiary to perform any of its obligations under any Loan Document to which it is or will be a party or (c) material impairment of the rights of or benefits expressly available to the Banks under any Loan Document.

"Maturity Date" shall mean September 26, 2002, or any date to which the Maturity Date shall have been extended pursuant to Section 2.11(d).

"Multiemployer Plan" shall mean a multiemployer plan as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA to which the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate (other than one considered an ERISA Affiliate only pursuant to subsection (m) or (o) of Code Section 414) is making or accruing an obligation to make contributions, or has within any of the preceding five

plan years made or accrued an obligation to make contributions.

 $\ensuremath{\text{"PBGC"}}$  shall mean the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation referred to and defined in ERISA.

"person" shall mean any natural person, corporation, business trust, joint venture, association, company, partnership or government, or any agency or political subdivision thereof.

"Plan" shall mean any pension plan (other than a Multiemployer Plan) subject to the provisions of Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code and which is maintained for employees of the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate.

"Rate" shall include the LIBO Rate, the Alternate Base Rate and the Fixed Rate.  $\,$ 

"Register" shall have the meaning given such term in Section 9.04(d).

"Regulation D" shall mean Regulation D of the Board as from time to time in effect and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Regulation G" shall mean Regulation G of the Board as from time to time in effect and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Regulation U" shall mean Regulation U of the Board as from time to time in effect and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Regulation X" shall mean Regulation X of the Board as from time to time in effect and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Reportable Event" shall mean any reportable event as defined in Section 4043(b) of ERISA or the regulations issued thereunder with respect to a Plan (other than a Plan maintained by an ERISA Affiliate that is considered an ERISA Affiliate only pursuant to subsection (m) or (o) of Code Section 414).

"Required Banks" shall mean, at any time, Banks having Commitments representing at least 51% of the Total Commitment or, for purposes of acceleration pursuant to clause (ii) of Article VII, Banks holding Loans representing at least 51% of the aggregate principal amount of the Loans outstanding.

"Responsible Officer" of any corporation shall mean any executive officer or Financial Officer of such corporation and any other officer or similar official thereof responsible for the administration of the obligations of such corporation in respect of this Agreement.

"Standby Borrowing" shall mean a borrowing consisting of simultaneous Standby Loans from each of the Banks.

"Standby Borrowing Request" shall mean a request made pursuant to Section 2.04 in the form of Exhibit A-5.

"Standby Loans" shall mean the revolving loans made by the Banks to the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.04. Each Standby Loan shall be a Eurodollar Standby Loan or an ABR Loan.

"Statutory Reserves" shall mean a fraction (expressed as a decimal), the numerator of which is the number one and the denominator of which is the number one minus the aggregate of the maximum reserve percentages (including any marginal, special, emergency or supplemental reserves) expressed as a decimal established by the Board and any other banking authority to which the Agent is subject for new negotiable nonpersonal time deposits in dollars of over \$100,000 with maturities approximately equal to the applicable Interest Period. Statutory Reserves shall be adjusted automatically on and as of the effective date of any change in any reserve percentage.

"Stockholders' Equity" shall mean, for any corporation, the consolidated total stockholders' equity of such corporation determined in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.

"subsidiary" shall mean, with respect to any person (herein referred to as the "parent"), any corporation, partnership, association or other business entity (a) of which securities or other ownership interests representing more than 50% of the equity or more than 50% of the ordinary voting power or more than 50% of the general partnership interests are, at the time any determination is being made, owned, controlled or held, or (b) which is, at the time any determination is made, otherwise Controlled by the parent or one or more subsidiaries of the parent.

"Subsidiary" shall mean any subsidiary of the Borrower.

"Total Commitment" shall mean at any time the aggregate amount of the Banks' Commitments, as in effect at such time.

"Transactions" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.02.  $\,$ 

"Trust" shall mean The Edward W. Scripps Trust, being that certain trust for the benefit of descendants of Edward W. Scripps and owning shares of capital stock of the Borrower.

"Type", when used in respect of any Loan or Borrowing, shall refer to the Rate by reference to which interest on such Loan or on the Loans comprising such Borrowing is determined.

"Withdrawal Liability" shall mean liability to a Multiemployer Plan as a result of a complete or partial withdrawal from such Multiemployer Plan, as such terms are defined in Part I of Subtitle E of Title IV of ERISA.

SECTION 1.02. Terms Generally. The definitions in Section 1.01 shall apply equally to both the singular and plural forms of the terms defined. Whenever the context may require, any pronoun shall include the corresponding masculine, feminine and neuter forms. The words "include", "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation". All references herein to Articles, Sections, Exhibits and Schedules shall be deemed references to Articles and Sections of, and Exhibits and Schedules to, this Agreement unless the context shall otherwise require. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all terms of an accounting or financial nature shall be construed in accordance with GAAP, as in effect from time to time; provided, however, that, for purposes of determining compliance with any covenant set forth in Article VI, such terms shall be construed in accordance with GAAP as in effect on the date of this Agreement applied on a basis consistent with the application used in preparing the Borrower's audited financial statements referred to in Section 3.05.

## ARTICLE II. THE CREDITS

SECTION 2.01. Commitments. Subject to the terms and conditions and relying upon the representations and warranties herein set forth, each Bank agrees, severally and not jointly, to make Standby Loans to the Borrower, at any time and from time to time on and after the date hereof and

until the earlier of the Maturity Date and the termination of the Commitment of such Bank as provided in this Agreement, in an aggregate principal amount at any time outstanding not to exceed such Bank's Commitment minus the amount by which the Competitive Loans outstanding at such time shall be deemed to have used such Commitment pursuant to Section 2.16, subject, however, to the conditions that (a) at no time shall (i) the sum of (x) the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Standby Loans made by all Banks plus (y) the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Competitive Loans made by all Banks exceed (ii) the Total Commitment and (b) at all times the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Standby Loans made by each Bank shall equal the product of (i) the percentage which its Commitment represents of the Total Commitment times (ii) the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Standby Loans made pursuant to Section 2.04. Each Bank's Commitment is set forth opposite its respective name in Schedule 2.01. Such Commitments may be terminated, reduced or extended from time to time pursuant to Section 2.11.

Within the foregoing limits, the Borrower may borrow, pay or repay and reborrow hereunder, on and after the Closing Date and prior to the Maturity Date, subject to the terms, conditions and limitations set forth herein.

SECTION 2.02. Loans. (a) Each Standby Loan shall be made as part of a Borrowing consisting of Loans made by the Banks ratably in accordance with their Commitments; provided, however, that the failure of any Bank to make any Standby Loan shall not in itself relieve any other Bank of its obligation to lend hereunder (it being understood, however, that no Bank shall be responsible for the failure of any other Bank to make any Loan required to be made by such other Bank). Each Competitive Loan shall be made in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 2.03. The Standby Loans or Competitive Loans comprising any Borrowing shall be (i) in the case of Competitive Loans, in an aggregate principal amount which is an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 and not less than \$5,000,000 and (ii) in the case of Standby Loans, in an aggregate principal amount which is an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 and not less than \$10,000,000 in the case of Eurodollar Standby Loans and \$5,000,000 in the case of ABR Loans (or an aggregate principal amount equal to the remaining balance of the available Commitments).

(b) Each Competitive Borrowing shall be comprised entirely of Eurodollar Competitive Loans or Fixed Rate Loans, and each Standby Borrowing shall be comprised entirely of Eurodollar Standby Loans or ABR Loans, as the

Borrower may request pursuant to Section 2.03 or 2.04, as applicable. Each Bank may at its option make any Eurodollar Loan by causing any domestic or foreign branch or Affiliate of such Bank to make such Loan; provided that any exercise of such option shall not affect the obligation of the Borrower to repay such Loan in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Borrowings of more than one Type may be outstanding at the same time; provided, however, that the Borrower shall not be entitled to request any Borrowing which, if made, would result in an aggregate of more than five separate Standby Loans of any Bank being outstanding hereunder at any one time. For purposes of the foregoing, Loans having different Interest Periods, regardless of whether they commence on the same date, shall be considered separate Loans.

(c) Subject to Section 2.05, each Bank shall make each Loan to be made by it hereunder on the proposed date thereof by wire transfer of immediately  $\frac{1}{2}$ available funds to the Agent in New York, New York, not later than 12:00 noon, New York City time, and the Agent shall by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, wire transfer the amounts so received to the general deposit account of the Borrower at Mellon Bank (or other general deposit account designated by the Borrower in writing) or, if a Borrowing shall not occur on such date because any condition precedent herein specified shall not have been met, return the amounts so received to the respective Banks. Competitive Loans shall be made by the Bank or Banks whose Competitive Bids therefor are accepted pursuant to Section 2.03 in the amounts so accepted and Standby Loans shall be made by the Banks pro rata in accordance with Section 2.16. Unless the Agent shall have received notice from a Bank prior to the date of any Borrowing that such Bank will not make available to the Agent such Bank's portion of such Borrowing, the Agent may assume that such Bank has made such portion available to the Agent on the date of such Borrowing in accordance with this paragraph (c) and the Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower on such date a corresponding amount. If and to the extent that such Bank shall not have made such portion available to the Agent, such Bank and the Borrower severally agree (without duplication) to repay to the Agent forthwith on demand such corresponding amount together with interest thereon, for each day from the date such amount is made available to the Borrower until the date such amount is repaid to the Agent at (i) in the case of the Borrower, the interest rate applicable at the time to the Loans comprising such Borrowing and (ii) in the case of such Bank, the Federal Funds Effective Rate. If such Bank shall repay to the Agent such corresponding amount, such amount shall constitute such

Bank's Loan as part of such Borrowing for purposes of this Agreement.

(d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Borrower shall not be entitled to request any Borrowing if the Interest Period requested with respect thereto would end after the Maturity Date.

SECTION 2.03. Competitive Bid Procedure. (a) In order to request Competitive Bids, the Borrower shall hand deliver or telecopy to the Agent a duly completed Competitive Bid Request in the form of Exhibit A-1 hereto, to be received by the Agent (i) in the case of a Eurodollar Competitive Borrowing, not later than 10:00 a.m., New York City time, four Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing and (ii) in the case of a Fixed Rate Borrowing, not later than 10:00 a.m., New York City time, one Business Day before a proposed Competitive Borrowing. No ABR Loan shall be requested in, or made pursuant to, a Competitive Bid Request. A Competitive Bid Request that does not conform substantially to the format of Exhibit A-1 may be rejected in the Agent's sole discretion, and the Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower of such rejection by telecopier. Such request shall in each case refer to this Agreement and specify (x) whether the Borrowing then being requested is to be a Eurodollar Borrowing or a Fixed Rate Borrowing, (y) the date of such Borrowing (which shall be a Business Day) and the aggregate principal amount thereof which shall be in a minimum principal amount of \$5,000,000 and in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000, and (z) the Interest Period with respect thereto (which may not end after the Maturity Date). As soon as practicable after its receipt of a Competitive Bid Request that is not rejected as aforesaid, the Agent shall invite by telecopier (in the form set forth in Exhibit A-2 hereto) the Banks to bid, on the terms and conditions of this Agreement, to make Competitive Loans pursuant to the Competitive Bid Request.

(b) Each Bank may, in its sole discretion, make one or more Competitive Bids to the Borrower responsive to a Competitive Bid Request. Each Competitive Bid by a Bank must be received by the Agent via telecopier, in the form of Exhibit A-3 hereto, (i) in the case of a Eurodollar Competitive Borrowing, not later than 9:30 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing and (ii) in the case of a Fixed Rate Borrowing, not later than 9:30 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing. Multiple bids will be accepted by the Agent. Competitive Bids that do not conform substantially to the format of Exhibit A-3 may be rejected by the Agent after conferring with, and upon the instruction

of, the Borrower, such conference between the Agent and the Borrower to occur as soon as practicable following the receipt by the Agent of such Competitive Bid, and the Agent shall notify the Bank making such nonconforming bid of such rejection as soon as practicable. Each Competitive Bid shall refer to this Agreement and specify (x) the principal amount (which shall be in a minimum principal amount of \$5,000,000 and in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 and which may equal the entire principal amount of the Competitive Borrowing requested by the Borrower) of the Competitive Loan or Loans that the Bank is willing to make to the Borrower, (y) the Competitive Bid Rate or Rates at which the Bank is prepared to make the Competitive Loan or Loans and (z) the Interest Period and the last day thereof. If any Bank shall elect not to make a Competitive Bid, such Bank shall so notify the Agent via telecopier (I) in the case of Eurodollar Competitive Loans, not later than 9:30 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing, and (II) in the case of Fixed Rate Loans, not later than 9:30 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing; provided, however, that failure by any Bank to give such notice shall not cause such Bank to be obligated to make any Competitive Loan as part of such Competitive Borrowing. A Competitive Bid submitted by a Bank pursuant to this paragraph (b) shall be irrevocable.

- (c) The Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower by telecopier (i) in the case of Eurodollar Competitive Loans, not later than 10:00 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing, and (ii) in the case of Fixed Rate Loans, not later than 10:00 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing, of all the Competitive Bids made, the Competitive Bid Rate and the principal amount of each Competitive Loan in respect of which a Competitive Bid was made and the identity of the Bank that made each bid. The Agent shall send a copy of all Competitive Bids to the Borrower for its records as soon as practicable after completion of the bidding process set forth in this Section 2.03.
- (d) The Borrower may in its sole and absolute discretion, subject only to the provisions of this paragraph (d), accept or reject any Competitive Bid referred to in paragraph (c) above. The Borrower shall notify the Agent by telephone, confirmed by telecopier in the form of a Competitive Bid Accept/Reject Letter in the form of Exhibit A-4, whether and to what extent it has decided to accept or reject any of or all the bids referred to in paragraph (c) above, (x) in the case of a Eurodollar Competitive

Borrowing, not later than 10:30 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing, and (y) in the case of a Fixed Rate Borrowing, not later than 10:30 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing; provided, however, that (i) the failure by the Borrower to give such notice shall be deemed to be a rejection of all the bids referred to in paragraph (c) above, (ii) the Borrower shall not accept a bid made at a particular Competitive Bid Rate if the Borrower has decided to reject an unrestricted bid made at a lower Competitive Bid Rate, (iii) the aggregate amount of the Competitive Bids accepted by the Borrower shall not exceed the principal amount specified in the Competitive Bid Request, (iv) if the Borrower shall accept a bid or bids made at a particular Competitive Bid Rate but the amount of such bid or bids shall cause the total amount of bids to be accepted by the Borrower to exceed the amount specified in the Competitive Bid Request, then the Borrower shall accept a portion of such bid or bids in an amount equal to the amount specified in the Competitive Bid Request less the amount of all other Competitive Bids accepted with respect to such Competitive Bid Request, which acceptance, in the case of multiple bids at such Competitive Bid Rate, shall be made pro rata in accordance with the amount of each such bid at such Competitive Bid Rate, and (v) except pursuant to clause (iv) above, no bid shall be accepted for a Competitive Loan unless such Competitive Loan is in a minimum principal amount of \$5,000,000 and an integral multiple of \$1,000,000; provided, further, however, that if a Competitive Loan must be in an amount less than \$5,000,000 because of the provisions of clause (iv) above, such Competitive Loan may be for a minimum of \$1,000,000 or any integral multiple thereof, and in calculating the pro rata allocation of acceptances of portions of multiple bids at a particular Competitive Bid Rate pursuant to clause (iv) the amounts shall be rounded to integral multiples of \$1,000,000 in a manner which shall be in the discretion of the Borrower. A notice given by the Borrower pursuant to this paragraph (d) shall be irrevocable.

(e) The Agent shall promptly notify each bidding Bank (i) in the case of Eurodollar Competitive Loans, not later than 11:00 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing, and (ii) in the case of Fixed Rate Loans, not later than 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing, whether or not its Competitive Bid has been accepted (and if so, in what amount and at what Competitive Bid Rate) by telecopy sent by the Agent, and each successful bidder will thereupon become bound, subject to the other

applicable conditions hereof, to make the Competitive Loan in respect of which its bid has been accepted.

- (f) A Competitive Bid Request shall not be made within five Business Days after the date of any previous Competitive Bid Request.
- (g) If the Agent shall elect to submit a Competitive Bid in its capacity as a Bank, it shall submit such bid directly to the Borrower one quarter of an hour earlier than the latest time at which the other Banks are required to submit their bids to the Agent pursuant to paragraph (b) above.
- (h) All Notices required by this Section 2.03 shall be given in accordance with Section 9.01.

SECTION 2.04. Standby Borrowing Procedure. In order to request a Standby Borrowing, the Borrower shall hand deliver or telecopy to the Agent in the form of Exhibit A-5 (a) in the case of a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing, not later than 10:30 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed borrowing and (b) in the case of an ABR Borrowing, not later than 10:30 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed borrowing. No Fixed Rate Loan shall be requested or made pursuant to a Standby Borrowing Request. Such notice shall be irrevocable and shall in each case specify (i) whether the Borrowing then being requested is to be a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing or an ABR Borrowing; (ii) the date of such Standby Borrowing (which shall be a Business Day) and the amount thereof; and (iii) if such Borrowing is to be a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing, the Interest Period with respect thereto. If no election as to the Type of Standby Borrowing is specified in any such notice, then the requested Standby Borrowing shall be an ABR Borrowing. If no Interest Period with respect to any Eurodollar Standby Borrowing is specified in such notice, then the Borrower shall be deemed to have selected an Interest Period of one month's duration. If the Borrower shall not have given notice in accordance with this Section 2.04 of its election to refinance a Standby Borrowing prior to the end of the Interest Period in effect for such Borrowing, then the Borrower shall (unless such Borrowing is repaid at the end of such Interest Period) be deemed to have given notice of an election to refinance such Borrowing with an ABR Borrowing. The Agent shall promptly advise the Banks of any notice given pursuant to this Section 2.04 and of each Bank's portion of the requested Borrowing.

SECTION 2.05. Refinancings. The Borrower may refinance all or any part of any Borrowing with a Borrowing of the same or a different Type made pursuant to Section 2.03 or Section 2.04, subject to the conditions and limitations set forth herein and elsewhere in this Agreement, including refinancings of Competitive Borrowings with Standby Borrowings and Standby Borrowings with Competitive Borrowings. Any Borrowing or part thereof so refinanced shall be repaid in accordance with Section 2.07 with the proceeds of a new Borrowing hereunder and the proceeds of the new Borrowing shall be paid by the Banks to the Agent or by the Agent to the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.02(c); provided, however, that (i) if the principal amount extended by a Bank in a refinancing is greater than the principal amount extended by such Bank in the Borrowing being refinanced, then such Bank shall pay such difference to the Agent for distribution to the Banks described in (ii) below, (ii) if the principal amount extended by a Bank in the Borrowing being refinanced is greater than the principal amount being extended by such Bank in the refinancing, the Agent shall return the difference to such Bank out of amounts received pursuant to (i) above, and (iii) to the extent any Bank fails to pay the Agent amounts due from it pursuant to (i) above, any Loan or portion thereof being refinanced with such amounts shall not be deemed repaid in accordance with Section 2.07 and shall be payable by the Borrower.

SECTION 2.06. Fees. (a) The Borrower agrees to pay to each Bank, through the Agent, on each March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 and on the date on which the Commitment of such Bank shall be terminated as provided herein, a facility fee (a "Facility Fee") at a rate per annum equal to the Applicable Percentage from time to time in effect, on the amount of the Commitment of such Bank, whether used or unused, during the preceding quarter (or shorter period commencing with the date hereof or ending with the Maturity Date or any date on which the Commitment of such Bank shall be terminated as provided in this Agreement). All Facility Fees shall be computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed in a year of 360 days. The Facility Fee due to each Bank shall commence to accrue on the date hereof and shall cease to accrue on the earlier of the Maturity Date and the termination of the Commitment of such Bank as provided herein.

(b) The Borrower agrees to pay the Agent, for its own account, the fees (the "Administrative Fees") at the times and in the amounts agreed upon in the Fee Letter.

(c) All Fees shall be paid on the date due, in immediately available funds, to the Agent for distribution, if and as appropriate, among the Banks.

SECTION 2.07. Repayment of Loans; Evidence of Debt. (a) The Borrower hereby unconditionally promises to pay (i) to the Agent for the account of each Bank the then unpaid principal amount of each Standby Loan on the Maturity Date and (ii) to the Agent for the account of each applicable Bank the then unpaid principal amount of each Competitive Loan on the last day of the Interest Period applicable to such Loan.

- (b) Each Bank shall maintain in accordance with its usual practice an account or accounts evidencing the indebtedness of the Borrower to such Bank resulting from each Loan made by such Bank, including the amounts of principal and interest payable and paid to such Bank from time to time hereunder.
- (c) The Agent shall maintain accounts in which it shall record (i) the amount of each Loan made hereunder, whether such Loan is a Standby Loan or a Competitive Loan, and the Type thereof and the Interest Period applicable thereto, (ii) the amount of any principal or interest due and payable or to become due and payable from the Borrower to each Bank hereunder and (iii) the amount of any sum received by the Agent hereunder for the account of the Banks and each Bank's share thereof.
- (d) The entries made in the accounts maintained pursuant to paragraphs (b) and (c) of this Section shall be prima facie evidence of the existence and amounts of the obligations recorded therein; provided that the failure of any Bank or the Agent to maintain such accounts or any error therein shall not in any manner affect the obligation of the Borrower to repay the Loans in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- (e) Any Bank may request that Loans made by it be evidenced by a promissory note. In such event, the Borrower shall prepare, execute and deliver to such Bank a promissory note payable to the order of such Bank (or, if requested by such Bank, to such Bank and its registered assigns) and in a usual and customary form for such Type approved by the Agent in its reasonable discretion.

SECTION 2.08. Interest on Loans. (a) Subject to the provisions of Section 2.09, the Loans comprising each Eurodollar Borrowing shall bear interest (computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed over a year of

360 days) at a rate per annum equal to (i) in the case of each Eurodollar Standby Loan, the LIBO Rate for the Interest Period in effect for such Borrowing plus the Applicable Percentage, and (ii) in the case of each Eurodollar Competitive Loan, the LIBO Rate for the Interest Period in effect for such Borrowing plus the Margin offered by the Bank making such Loan and accepted by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.03.

- (b) Subject to the provisions of Section 2.09, the Loans comprising each ABR Borrowing shall bear interest (computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed over a year of 365 or 366 days, as the case may be, when determined by reference to the Prime Rate and over a year of 360 days at all other times) at a rate per annum equal to the Alternate Base Rate.
- (c) Subject to the provisions of Section 2.09, each Fixed Rate Loan shall bear interest at a rate per annum (computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed over a year of 360 days) equal to the fixed rate of interest offered by the Bank making such Loan and accepted by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.03.
- (d) Interest on each Loan shall be payable on each Interest Payment Date applicable to such Loan. The LIBO Rate or the Alternate Base Rate for each Interest Period or day within an Interest Period shall be determined by the Agent, and such determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

SECTION 2.09. Default Interest. If the Borrower shall default in the payment of the principal of or interest on any Loan or any other amount becoming due hereunder, whether by scheduled maturity, notice of prepayment, acceleration or otherwise, the Borrower shall on demand from time to time from the Agent pay interest, to the extent permitted by law, on such defaulted amount up to (but not including) the date of actual payment (after as well as before judgment) at a rate per annum (computed as provided in Section 2.08(b)) equal to the Alternate Base Rate plus 1%.

SECTION 2.10. Alternate Rate of Interest. In the event, and on each occasion, that on the day two Business Days prior to the commencement of any Interest Period for a Eurodollar Borrowing the Agent shall have determined that dollar deposits in the principal amounts of the Eurodollar Loans comprising such Borrowing are not generally available in the London interbank market, or that the rates at which such dollar deposits are being offered

will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to any Bank of making or maintaining its Eurodollar Loan during such Interest Period, or that reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining the LIBO Rate, the Agent shall, as soon as practicable thereafter, give written or telecopy notice of such determination to the Borrower and the Banks. In the event of any such determination, until the Agent shall have advised the Borrower and the Banks that the circumstances giving rise to such notice no longer exist, (i) any request by the Borrower for a Eurodollar Competitive Borrowing pursuant to Section 2.03 shall be of no force and effect and shall be denied by the Agent and (ii) any request by the Borrower for a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing pursuant to Section 2.04 shall be deemed to be a request for an ABR Borrowing. Each determination by the Agent hereunder shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

SECTION 2.11. Termination, Reduction and Extension of Commitments. (a) The Commitments shall be automatically terminated on the Maturity Date.

- (b) Upon at least three Business Days' prior irrevocable written or telecopy notice to the Agent, the Borrower may at any time in whole permanently terminate, or from time to time in part permanently reduce, the Total Commitment; provided, however, that (i) each partial reduction of the Total Commitment shall be in an integral multiple of \$5,000,000 and in a minimum principal amount of \$5,000,000 and (ii) no such termination or reduction shall be made which would reduce the Total Commitment to an amount less than the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Competitive Loans.
- (c) Each reduction in the Total Commitment hereunder shall be made ratably among the Banks in accordance with their respective Commitments. The Borrower shall pay to the Agent for the account of the Banks, on the date of each termination or reduction, the Facility Fees on the amount of the Commitments so terminated or reduced accrued to the date of such termination or reduction.
- (d) The Borrower may, by notice to the Agent (which shall promptly deliver a copy to each of the Banks) not less than 30 days and not more than 60 days prior to the first anniversary or the second anniversary of the Closing Date (in each case, the "Anniversary Date"), request that the Banks extend the Maturity Date for an additional one year from the Maturity Date then in effect hereunder (the "Existing Maturity Date"); provided that the Borrower may

request only two extensions pursuant to this paragraph (d). Each Bank shall, by notice to the Borrower and the Agent given not more than 10 Business Days after the date of the Agent's delivery of the Borrower's notice, advise the Borrower whether or not such Bank agrees to such extension (and any Bank that does not advise the Borrower on or before the 10th Business Day after the date of the Agent's delivery of the Borrower's notice shall be deemed to have advised the Borrower that it will not agree to such extension). The Borrower shall have the right on or before the Anniversary Date to require any Bank which shall have advised or been deemed to advise the Borrower that it will not agree to an extension of the Maturity Date (each a "Non-Extending Bank") to transfer without recourse (in accordance with and subject to the restrictions contained in Section 9.04, except that the \$3,500 processing fee set forth in Section 9.04(b)(iv) shall be paid by the Borrower) all its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement to one or more other banks or other financial institutions (any such bank or other financial institution being called a "Substitute Bank"), which may include any Bank, provided that (i) such Substitute Bank, if not already a Bank hereunder, shall be subject to the approval of the Borrower and the Agent (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld) and shall execute all such documentation as the Agent shall reasonably specify to evidence its status as a Bank hereunder, (ii) such assignment shall become effective as of the applicable Anniversary Date and (iii) such Substitute Bank (or the Borrower) shall pay to such Non-Extending Bank in immediately available funds on the effective date of such assignment the principal of and interest accrued to the date of payment on the Loans made by it hereunder and all other amounts accrued for its account or owed to it hereunder. If (and only if) Banks (including Substitute Banks) holding Commitments that represent at least 75% of the Total Commitment shall have agreed to extend the Existing Maturity Date (the "Continuing Banks"), then, (i) the Maturity Date shall be extended to the date one year after the Existing Maturity Date, and (ii) the Commitment of each Non- Extending Bank (subject to any transfer and assignment pursuant to paragraph (b) above) shall terminate (but such Bank shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.13, 2.15, 2.19 and 9.05), and all Loans of such Non-Extending Bank shall become due and payable, together with all interest accrued thereon and all other amounts owed to such Bank hereunder, on the Existing Maturity Date.

SECTION 2.12. Prepayment. (a) The Borrower shall have the right at any time and from time to time to prepay any Standby Borrowing, in whole or in part, upon giving written or telecopy notice (or telephone notice

promptly confirmed by written or telecopy notice) to the Agent: (i) before 10:00 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days prior to prepayment, in the case of Eurodollar Loans and (ii) before 10:00 a.m., New York City time, one Business Day prior to prepayment, in the case of ABR Loans; provided, however, that each partial prepayment shall be in an amount which is an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 and not less than \$10,000,000. The Borrower shall not have the right to prepay any Competitive Borrowing.

- (b) On the date of any termination or reduction of the Commitments pursuant to Section 2.11, the Borrower shall pay or prepay so much of the Standby Borrowings as shall be necessary in order that the aggregate principal amount of the Competitive Loans and Standby Loans outstanding will not exceed the Total Commitment after giving effect to such termination or reduction.
- (c) Each notice of prepayment shall specify the prepayment date and the principal amount of each Borrowing (or portion thereof) to be prepaid, shall be irrevocable and shall commit the Borrower to prepay such Borrowing (or portion thereof) by the amount stated therein on the date stated therein. All prepayments under this Section 2.12 shall be subject to Section 2.15 but otherwise without premium or penalty. All prepayments under this Section 2.12 shall be accomplished by accrued interest on the principal amount being prepaid to the date of payment.

SECTION 2.13. Reserve Requirements; Change in Circumstances. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision herein, if after the date of this Agreement any change in applicable law or regulation or in the interpretation or administration thereof by any governmental authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof (whether or not having the force of law) shall change the basis of taxation of payments to any Bank of the principal of or interest on any Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan made by such Bank or any Fees or other amounts payable hereunder (other than changes in respect of taxes imposed on the overall net income of such Bank by the jurisdiction in which such Bank has its principal office or by any political subdivision or taxing authority therein), or shall impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve, special deposit or similar requirement against assets of, deposits with or for the account of or credit extended by such Bank, or shall impose on such Bank or the London interbank market any other condition affecting this Agreement or any Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan made by such Bank, and the result of any of the foregoing shall be to increase the cost to such Bank of making or maintaining any Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan

or to reduce the amount of any sum received or receivable by such Bank hereunder (whether of principal, interest or otherwise) by an amount deemed by such Bank to be material, then the Borrower will pay to such Bank within 30 days of demand such additional costs incurred or reduction suffered. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Bank shall be entitled to request compensation under this paragraph with respect to any Competitive Loan if it shall have been aware of the change giving rise to such request at the time of submission of the Competitive Bid pursuant to which such Competitive Loan shall have been made.

(b) If any Bank shall have determined that the applicability of any law, rule, regulation or guideline adopted pursuant to or arising out of the July 1988 report of the Basle Committee on Banking Regulations and Supervisory Practices entitled "International Convergence of Capital Measurement and Capital Standards", or the adoption after the date hereof of any other law, rule, regulation or guideline regarding capital adequacy, or any change in any of the foregoing or in the interpretation or administration of any of the foregoing by any governmental authority, central bank or comparable agency charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or compliance by any Bank (or any lending office of such Bank) or any Bank's holding company with any request or directive regarding capital adequacy (whether or not having the focus of law) of any such authority, central bank or comparable agency, has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Bank's capital or on the capital of such Bank's holding company, if any, as a consequence of this Agreement or the Loans made by such Bank pursuant hereto to a level below that which such Bank or such Bank's holding company could have achieved but for such applicability, adoption, change or compliance (taking into consideration such Bank's policies and the policies of such Bank's holding company with respect to capital adequacy) by an amount deemed by such Bank to be material, then from time to time the Borrower shall pay to such Bank such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Bank or such Bank's holding company for any such reduction suffered. It is acknowledged that the Facility Fee provided for in this Agreement has been determined on the understanding that the Banks will not be required to maintain capital against their Commitments under currently applicable law, rules, regulations and regulatory guidelines. In the event the Banks shall be advised by bank regulatory authorities responsible for interpreting or administering such applicable laws, rules, regulations and guidelines or shall otherwise determine, on the basis of applicable laws, rules, regulations, guidelines or other requests or statements (whether or not having

force of law) of such bank regulatory authorities, that such understanding is incorrect, it is agreed that the Banks will be entitled to make claims under this paragraph based upon prevailing market requirements for commitments under comparable credit facilities against which capital is required to be maintained.

- (c) A certificate of a Bank setting forth such amount or amounts as shall be necessary to compensate such Bank as specified in paragraph (a) or (b) above, as the case may be, shall be delivered to the Borrower and shall be conclusive absent manifest error. The Borrower shall pay each Bank the amount shown as due on any such certificate delivered by it within 30 days after the receipt of the same. If any Bank subsequently receives a refund of any such amount paid by the Borrower it shall remit such refund to the Borrower.
- (d) Failure on the part of any Bank to demand compensation for any increased costs or reduction in amounts received or receivable or reduction in return on capital with respect to any period shall not constitute a waiver of such Bank's right to demand compensation with respect to any other period; provided that if any Bank fails to make such demand within 90 days after it obtains knowledge of the event giving rise to the demand such Bank shall, with respect to amounts payable pursuant to this Section 2.13 resulting from such event, only be entitled to payment under this Section 2.13 for such costs incurred or reduction in amounts or return on capital from and after the date 90 days prior to the date that such Bank does make such demand. The protection of this Section shall be available to each Bank regardless of any possible contention of the invalidity or inapplicability of the law, rule, regulation, guideline or other change or condition which shall have occurred or been imposed.
- SECTION 2.14. Change in Legality. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision herein, if any change in any law or regulation or in the interpretation thereof by any governmental authority charged with the administration or interpretation thereof shall make it unlawful for any Bank to make or maintain any Eurodollar Loan or to give effect to its obligations as contemplated hereby with respect to any Eurodollar Loan, then, by written or telecopy notice to the Borrower and to the Agent, such Bank may:
  - (i) declare that Eurodollar Loans will not thereafter be made by such Bank hereunder, whereupon such Bank shall not submit a Competitive Bid in

response to a request for Eurodollar Competitive Loans and any request by the Borrower for a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing shall, as to such Bank only, be deemed a request for an ABR Loan unless such declaration shall be subsequently withdrawn; and

(ii) require that all outstanding Eurodollar Loans made by it be converted to ABR Loans, in which event all such Eurodollar Loans shall be automatically converted to ABR Loans as of the effective date of such notice as provided in paragraph (b) below.

In the event any Bank shall exercise its rights under (i) or (ii) above, all payments and prepayments of principal which would otherwise have been applied to repay the Eurodollar Loans that would have been made by such Bank or the converted Eurodollar Loans of such Bank shall instead be applied to repay the ABR Loans made by such Bank in lieu of, or resulting from the conversion of, such Eurodollar Loans.

(b) For purposes of this Section 2.14, a notice to the Borrower by any Bank shall be effective as to each Eurodollar Loan, if lawful, on the last day of the Interest Period currently applicable to such Eurodollar Loan; in all other cases such notice shall be effective on the date of receipt by the Borrower.

SECTION 2.15. Indemnity. The Borrower shall indemnify each Bank against any loss or expense which such Bank may sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) any failure by the Borrower to fulfill on the date of any borrowing hereunder the applicable conditions set forth in Article IV, (b) any failure by the Borrower to borrow or to refinance or continue any Loan hereunder after irrevocable notice of such borrowing, refinancing or continuation has been given pursuant to Section 2.03 or 2.04, (c) any payment, prepayment or conversion of a Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan required by any other provision of this Agreement or otherwise made or deemed made on a date other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, (d) any default in payment or prepayment of the principal amount of any Loan or any part thereof or interest accrued thereon, as and when due and payable (at the due date thereof, whether by scheduled maturity, acceleration, irrevocable notice of prepayment or otherwise) or (e) the occurrence of any Event of Default, including, in each such case, any loss or reasonable expense sustained or incurred or to be sustained or incurred in liquidating or employing deposits from third parties acquired to effect or maintain such Loan or any part thereof as a Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan. Such loss or reasonable expense shall include an

amount equal to the excess, if any, as reasonably determined by such Bank, of (i) its cost of obtaining the funds for the Loan being paid, prepaid, converted or not borrowed (assumed to be the LIBO Rate or, in the case of a Fixed Rate Loan, the fixed rate of interest applicable thereto) for the period from the date of such payment, prepayment or failure to borrow to the last day of the Interest Period for such Loan (or, in the case of a failure to borrow, the Interest Period for such Loan which would have commenced on the date of such failure) over (ii) the amount of interest (as reasonably determined by such Bank) that would be realized by such Bank in reemploying the funds so paid, prepaid or not borrowed for the remainder of such period or Interest Period, as the case may be. A certificate of any Bank setting forth any amount or amounts which such Bank is entitled to receive pursuant to this Section shall be delivered to the Borrower and shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

Each Bank shall have a duty to mitigate the damages to such Bank that may arise as a consequence of clause (a), (b), (c), (d) or (e) above to the extent that such mitigation will not, in the reasonable judgment of such Bank, entail any cost or disadvantage to such Bank that such Bank is not reimbursed or compensated for by the Borrower.

SECTION 2.16. Pro Rata Treatment. Except as required under Section 2.14, each Standby Borrowing, each payment or prepayment of principal of any Standby Borrowing, each payment of interest on the Standby Loans, each payment of the Facility Fees, each reduction of the Commitments and each refinancing of any Borrowing with a Standby Borrowing of any Type, shall be allocated pro rata among the Banks in accordance with their respective Commitments (or, if such Commitments shall have expired or been terminated, in accordance with the respective principal amounts of their outstanding Standby Loans). Each payment of principal of any Competitive borrowing shall be allocated pro rata among the Banks participating in such Borrowing in accordance with the respective principal amounts of their outstanding Competitive Loans comprising such Borrowing. Each payment of interest on any Competitive Borrowing shall be allocated pro rata among the Banks participating in such Borrowing in accordance with the respective amounts of accrued and unpaid interest on their outstanding Competitive Loans comprising such Borrowing. For purposes of determining the available Commitments of the Banks at any time, each outstanding Competitive Borrowing shall be deemed to have utilized the Commitments of the Banks (including those Banks which shall not have made Loans as part of such Competitive Borrowing) pro rata in accordance with such respective Commitments.

Each Bank agrees that in computing such Bank's portion of any Borrowing to be made hereunder, the Agent may, in its discretion, round each Bank's percentage of such Borrowing to the next higher or lower whole dollar amount.

SECTION 2.17. Sharing of Setoffs. Each Bank agrees that if it shall, through the exercise of a right of banker's lien, setoff or counterclaim against the Borrower, or pursuant to, a secured claim under Section 506 of title 11 of the United States Code or other security or interest arising from, or in lieu of, such secured claim received by such Bank under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law or otherwise, or by any other means, obtain payment (voluntary or involuntary) in respect of any Standby Loan or Loans as a result of which the unpaid principal portion of the Standby Loans shall be proportionately less than the unpaid principal portion of the Standby Loans of any other Bank, it shall be deemed simultaneously to have purchased from such other Bank at face value, and shall promptly pay to such other Bank the purchase price for, a participation in the Standby Loans of such other Bank, so that the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Standby Loans and participations in the Standby Loans held by each Bank shall be in the same proportion to the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Standby Loans then outstanding as the principal amount of its Standby Loans prior to such exercise of banker's lien, setoff or counterclaim or other event was to the principal amount of all Standby Loans outstanding prior to such exercise of banker's lien, setoff or counterclaim or other event; provided, however, that, if any such purchase or purchases or adjustment shall be made pursuant to this Section 2.17 and the payment giving rise thereto shall thereafter be recovered, such purchase or purchases or adjustments shall be rescinded to the extent of such recovery and the purchase price or prices or adjustments restored without interest. The Borrower expressly consents to the foregoing arrangements and agrees that any Bank holding a participation in a Standby Loan deemed to have been so purchased may exercise any and all rights of banker's lien, setoff or counterclaim with respect to any and all moneys owing by the Borrower to such Bank by reason thereof as fully as if such Bank had made a Standby Loan directly to the Borrower in the amount of such participation.

SECTION 2.18. Payments. (a) The Borrower shall initiate each payment (including principal of or interest on any Borrowing or any Fees or other amounts) hereunder and under any other Loan Document not later than 12:00 (noon), New York City time, on the date when due in dollars to the

Agent at its offices at 270 Park Avenue, New York, New York, in immediately available funds.

SECTION 2.19. Taxes. (a) Any and all payments by the Borrower hereunder shall be made, in accordance with Section 2.18, free and clear of and without deduction for any and all current or future taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges or withholdings, and all liabilities with respect thereto, excluding (i) income taxes imposed on the net income of the Agent or any Bank (or any transferee or assignee thereof, including a participation holder (any such entity a "Transferee")) and (ii) franchise taxes imposed on the net income of the Agent or any Bank (or Transferee), in each case by the jurisdiction under the laws of which the Agent or such Bank (or Transferee) is organized or has its principal place of business or any political subdivision thereof (all such nonexcluded taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges, withholdings and liabilities, collectively or individually, "Taxes"). If the Borrower shall be required to deduct any Taxes from or in respect of any sum payable hereunder to any Bank (or any Transferee) or the Agent, (i) the sum payable shall be increased by the amount (an "additional amount") necessary so that after making all required deductions (including deductions applicable to additional sums payable under this Section 2.19) such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent (as the case may be) shall receive an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction been made, (ii) the Borrower shall make such deductions and (iii) the Borrower shall pay the full amount deducted to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law.

(b) In addition, the Borrower agrees to pay to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law any current or future stamp or documentary taxes or any other excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies that arise from any payment made hereunder or from the execution, delivery or registration of, or otherwise with respect to, this Agreement or any other Loan Document ("Other Taxes").

(c) The Borrower will indemnify each Bank (or Transferee) and the Agent for the full amount of Taxes and Other Taxes paid by such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent, as the case may be, and any liability (including penalties, interest and expenses (including reasonable attorney's fees and expenses)) arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes or Other Taxes were correctly or legally asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability prepared by a Bank, or the Agent on its behalf, absent

manifest error, shall be final, conclusive and binding for all purposes. Such indemnification shall be made within 30 days after the date the Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent, as the case may be, makes written demand therefor.

(d) If a Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent shall become aware that it is entitled to claim a refund from a Governmental Authority in respect of Taxes or Other Taxes as to which it has been indemnified by the Borrower, or with respect to which the Borrower has paid additional amounts, pursuant to this Section 2.19, it shall promptly notify the borrower of the availability of such refund claim and shall, within 30 days after receipt of a request by the Borrower, make a claim to such Governmental Authority for such refund at the Borrower's expense. If a Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent receives a refund (including pursuant to a claim for refund made pursuant to the preceding sentence) in respect of any Taxes or Other Taxes as to which it has been indemnified by the Borrower or with respect to which the Borrower has paid additional amounts pursuant to this Section 2.19, it shall within 30 days from the date of such receipt pay over such refund to the Borrower (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made, or additional amounts paid, by the Borrower under this Section 2.19 with respect to the Taxes or Other Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses of such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent and without interest (other than interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund); provided, however, that the Borrower, upon the request of such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent, agrees to repay the amount paid over to the Borrower (plus penalties, interest or other Charges) to such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) o

(e) As soon as practicable after the date of any payment of Taxes or Other Taxes by the Borrower to the relevant Governmental Authority, the Borrower will deliver to the Agent, at its address referred to in Section 9.01, the original or a certified copy of a receipt issued by such Governmental Authority evidencing payment thereof.

(f) Without prejudice to the survival of any other agreement contained herein, the agreements and obligations contained in this Section 2.19 shall survive the payment in full of the principal of and interest on all Loans made hereunder.

(g) Each Bank (or Transferee) that is organized under the laws of a jurisdiction other than the United  $\,$ 

States, any State thereof or the District of Columbia (a "Non-U.S. Bank") shall deliver to the Borrower and the Agent two copies of either United States
Internal Revenue Service Form 1001 or Form 4224, or, in the case of a Non-U.S. Bank claiming exemption from U.S. Federal withholding tax under Section 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code with respect to payments of "portfolio interest", a Form W-8, or any subsequent versions thereof or successors thereto (and, if such Non-U.S. Bank delivers a Form W-8, a certificate representing that such Non-U.S. Bank is not a bank for purposes of Section 881(c) of the Code, is not a 10-percent shareholder (within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code) of the Borrower and is not a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower (within the meaning of Section 864(d)(4) of the Code)), properly completed and duly executed by such Non-U.S. Bank claiming complete exemption from, or reduced rate of, U.S. Federal withholding tax on payments by the Borrower under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Such forms shall be delivered by each Non- U.S. Bank on or before the date it becomes a party to this Agreement (or, in the case of a Transferee that is a participation holder, on or before the date such participation holder becomes a Transferee hereunder) and on or before the date, if any, such Non-U.S. Bank changes its applicable lending office by designating a different lending office (a "New Lending Office"). In addition, each Non-U.S. Bank shall deliver such forms promptly upon the obsolescence or invalidity of any form previously delivered by such Non-U.S. Bank. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section 2.19(g), a Non-U.S. Bank shall not be required to deliver any form pursuant to this Section 2.19(g) that such Non-U.S. Bank is not legally able to deliver.

(h) The Borrower shall not be required to indemnify any Non-U.S. Bank, or to pay any additional amounts to any Non-U.S. Bank, in respect of United States Federal withholding tax pursuant to paragraph (a) or (c) above to the extent that (i) the obligation to withhold amounts with respect to United States Federal withholding tax existed on the date such Non-U.S. Bank became a party to this Agreement (or, in the case of a Transferee that is a participation holder, on the date such participation holder became a Transferee hereunder) or, with respect to payments to a New Lending Office, the date such Non-U.S. Bank designated such New Lending Office with respect to a Loan; provided, however, that this clause (i) of this subsection 2.19(h) shall not apply to any Transferee or New Lending Office that becomes a Transferee or New Lending Office as a result of an assignment, participation, transfer or designation made at the request of the Borrower; and provided further, however, that this clause (i) of this

subsection 2.19(h) shall not apply to the extent the indemnity payment or additional amounts any Transferee, or Bank (or Transferee) through a New Lending Office, would be entitled to receive (without regard to this clause (i) of this subsection 2.19(h)) do not exceed the indemnity payment or additional amounts that the person making the assignment, participation or transfer to such Transferee, or Bank (or Transferee) making the designation of such New Lending Office, would have been entitled to receive in the absence of such assignment, participation, transfer or designation or (ii) the obligation to pay such additional amounts would not have arisen but for a failure by such Non-U.S. Bank to comply with the provisions of paragraph (g) above.

(i) Any Bank (or Transferee) claiming any additional amounts payable under this Section 2.19 shall (A) to the extent legally able to do so, upon written request from the Borrower, file any certificate or document if such filing would avoid the need for or reduce the amount of any such additional amounts which may thereafter accrue, and the Borrower shall not be obligated to pay such additional amounts if, after the Borrower's request, any Bank (or Transferee) could have filed such certificate or document and failed to do so; or (B) consistent with legal and regulatory restrictions, use reasonable efforts to change the jurisdiction of its applicable lending office if the making of such change would avoid the need for or reduce the amount of any additional amounts which may thereafter accrue and would not, in the sole determination of such Bank (or Transferee), be otherwise disadvantageous to such Bank (or Transferee).

(j) Nothing contained in this Section 2.19 shall require any Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent to make available any of its tax returns (or any other information that it deems to be confidential or proprietary).

SECTION 2.20. Mandatory Assignment; Commitment Termination. In the event any Bank delivers to the Agent or the Borrower, as appropriate, a certificate in accordance with Section 2.13(c) or a notice in accordance with Section 2.10 or 2.14, or the Borrower is required to pay any additional amounts or other payments in accordance with Section 2.19, the Borrower may, at its own expense, and in its sole discretion (a) require such Bank to transfer and assign in whole or in part, without recourse (in accordance with Section 9.04), all or part of its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement (other than outstanding Competitive Loans) to an assignee which shall assume such assigned obligations (which assignee may be another Bank, if a Bank accepts such assignment); provided that (i) such

assignment shall not conflict with any law, rule or regulation or order of any court or other Governmental Authority and (ii) the Borrower or such assignee shall have paid to the assigning Bank in immediately available funds the principal of and interest accrued to the date of such payment on the Loans made by it hereunder and all other amounts owed to it hereunder or (b) terminate the Commitment of such Bank and prepay all outstanding Loans (other than Competitive Loans) of such Bank; provided that (x) such termination of the Commitment of such Bank and prepayment of Loans does not conflict with any law, rule or regulation or order of any court or Governmental Authority and (y) the Borrower shall have paid to such Bank in immediately available funds the principal of and interest accrued to the date of such payment on the Loans (other than Competitive Loans) made by it hereunder and all other amounts owed to it hereunder.

## ARTICLE III. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

The Borrower represents and warrants to each of the Banks

that:

SECTION 3.01. Organization; Powers. The Borrower and each Subsidiary of the Borrower (a) is a corporation or other entity duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, (b) has all requisite corporate or other entity power and authority to own its property and assets and to carry on its business as now conducted, (c) is qualified to do business in every jurisdiction where such qualification is required, except where the failure so to qualify would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (d) in the case of the Borrower, has the corporate power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and each other agreement or instrument contemplated thereby to which it is or will be a party and to borrow hereunder.

SECTION 3.02. Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance by the Borrower of this Agreement and the execution, delivery and performance of each of the other Loan Documents and the borrowings hereunder (collectively, the "Transactions") (a) have been duly authorized by all requisite corporate and, if required, stockholder action and (b) will not (i) violate (A) any provision of law, statute, rule or regulation, or of the certificate or articles of incorporation or other constitutive documents or by-laws (or code of regulations)

of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, (B) any order of any Governmental Authority or (C) any provision of any indenture, agreement or other instrument to which the Borrower or any Subsidiary is a party or by which any of them or any of their property is or may be bound, (ii) be in conflict with, result in a breach of or constitute (alone or with notice or lapse of time or both) a default under any such indenture, agreement or other instrument and (iii) result in the creation or imposition of any Lien upon or with respect to any property or assets now owned or hereafter acquired by the Borrower or any Subsidiary, except for any such violation, conflict creation or imposition which does not impair the Borrower's ability to enter into and perform the Transactions or would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect or materially impair the position of the Banks with respect to any other creditors of the Borrower.

SECTION 3.03. Enforceability. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Borrower and constitutes, and each other Loan document when executed and delivered by the Borrower will constitute, a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Borrower, enforceable against the Borrower in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar laws of general application affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights or by general principles of equity.

SECTION 3.04. Governmental Approvals. No action, consent or approval of, registration or filing with or any other action by any Governmental Authority is or will be required by the Borrower in connection with the Transactions, except such as have been made or obtained and are in full force and effect.

SECTION 3.05. Financial Statements. The Borrower has heretofore furnished to the Banks the consolidated balance sheet and consolidated statements of income, retained earnings and cash flows of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries (a) as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1996, audited by and accompanied by the opinion of Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent public accountants, and (b) as of and for the fiscal quarter and the portion of the fiscal year ended June 30, 1997, certified by the chief financial officer of the Borrower. Such financial statements (subject, in the case of such interim statements, to normal year-end audit adjustments) present fairly in all material respects the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as of such dates and for such

periods. Such balance sheets and the notes thereto disclose, in accordance with GAAP, all material liabilities, direct or contingent, of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the dates thereof. Such financial statements were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis, except that such interim financial statements do not contain footnotes.

SECTION 3.06. No Material Adverse Change. There has been no change in the business, assets, operations or condition, financial or otherwise, of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries since June 30, 1997 that would constitute a Material Adverse Effect which is not reflected in the financial statements referred to in Section 3.05(b).

SECTION 3.07. Title to Properties; Possession Under Leases. (a) Each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries has good and marketable title to, or valid leasehold interests in , all its properties and assets, except for defects in title that would not, in the aggregate, be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. All material properties and assets are free and clear of Liens, other than Liens expressly permitted by Section 6.02.

(b) Each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries has complied with all obligations under all leases to which it is a party, all such leases are in full force and effect and each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries enjoys peaceful and undisturbed possession under all such leases, except for any noncompliance, ineffectiveness or other conditions that would not, in the aggregate, be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 3.08. Stock of Borrower. More than 51% of the outstanding Common Voting Shares, par value \$.01, of the Borrower are owned legally, beneficially and of record by the Trust or the beneficiaries thereof.

SECTION 3.09. Litigation; Compliance with Laws. (a) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.09 or otherwise disclosed to the Banks in writing, there are not any actions, suits or proceedings at law or in equity or by or before any Governmental Authority now pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened against or affecting the Borrower or any Subsidiary or any business, property or rights of any such person (i) which involve any Loan Document or the Transactions or (ii) as to which there is a reasonable possibility of an adverse determination and which, if adversely determined, would, individually or in

the aggregate, be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(b) None of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in violation of any law, rule or regulation, or in default with respect to any judgment, writ, injunction or decree of any Governmental Authority, where such violation or default would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 3.10. Agreements. (a) None of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any agreement or instrument or subject to any corporate restriction that has resulted or would be reasonably likely to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

(b) None of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in default in any manner under any provision of any indenture or other agreement or instrument evidencing Indebtedness, or any other material agreement or instrument to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets are or may be bound, where such default would be reasonably like to have a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 3.11. Federal Reserve Regulations. (a) None of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is engaged principally, or as one of its important activities, in the business of extending credit for the purpose of purchasing or carrying Margin Stock.

(b) No part of the proceeds of any Loan will be used, whether directly or indirectly, and whether immediately, incidentally or ultimately, (i) to purchase or carry Margin Stock or to extend credit to others for the purpose of purchasing or carrying Margin Stock or to refund indebtedness originally incurred for such purpose, or (ii) for any purpose which entails a violation of, or which is inconsistent with, the provisions of the Regulations of the Board, including Regulation G, U or X.

SECTION 3.12. Investment Company Act; Public Utility Holding Company Act. None of the Borrower nor any Subsidiary is (a) an "investment company" as defined in, or subject to regulation under, the Investment Company Act of 1940 or (b) a "holding company" as defined in, or subject to regulation under, the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935.

SECTION 3.13. Use of Proceeds. The Borrower will use the proceeds of the Loans only for the purposes specified in the preamble to this Agreement.

SECTION 3.14. Tax Returns. Each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries has filed or caused to be filed all Federal, state and local tax returns required to have been filed by it and has paid or caused to be paid all taxes shown to be due and payable on such returns or on any assessments received by it, except taxes that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which the Borrower shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves.

SECTION 3.15. No Material Misstatements. No material information, report, financial statement, exhibit or schedule furnished by the Borrower in writing to the Agent or any Bank in connection with the negotiation of any Loan Document or included therein or delivered pursuant thereto contained, contains or will contain any material misstatement of fact or omitted, omits or will omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were, are or will be made, not misleading.

SECTION 3.16. Employee Benefit Plans. The Borrower and each of its ERISA Affiliates is in compliance with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code and the regulations and published interpretations thereunder, except for violations which, in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Reportable Event has occurred in respect of any plan of the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate that would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. The present value of all benefit liabilities under each Plan (based on those assumptions used to fund such Plan) did not, as of the last annual valuation date applicable thereto, exceed by more than \$20,000,000 the value of the assets of such Plan, and the present value of all benefit liabilities of all underfunded Plans (based on those assumptions used to fund each such Plan) did not, as of the last annual valuation dates applicable thereto, exceed \$40,000,000. Neither the Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate has incurred any Withdrawal Liability that materially adversely affects the financial condition of the Borrower and its ERISA Affiliates taken as a whole. Neither the Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate has received any notification that any Multiemployer Plan is in reorganization or has been terminated, within the meaning of Title IV of ERISA, and no Multiemployer Plan is reasonably expected to be in reorganization or to be terminated, where such reorganization or termination has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in the contributions required to be made to such Plan that would materially and adversely affect the financial condition of the Borrower and its ERISA Affiliates taken as a whole.

SECTION 3.17 Environmental and Safety Matters. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or otherwise previously disclosed to the Banks in writing, each of the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has complied with all Federal, state, local and other statutes, ordinances, orders, judgments, rulings and regulations relating to environmental pollution or to environmental regulation or control or to employee health or safety, except for violations which, in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or otherwise previously disclosed to the Banks in writing, none of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries has received notice of any failure so to comply. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or otherwise previously disclosed to the Banks in writing, the Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' plants do not manage any hazardous wastes, hazardous substances, hazardous materials, toxic substances, toxic pollutants, or substances similarly denominated, as those terms or similar terms are used in the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the Comprehensive Environmental Response Compensation and Liability Act, the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, the Toxic Substance Control Act, the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water Act or any other applicable law relating to environmental pollution or employee health and safety, in violation in any material respect of any law or any regulations promulgated pursuant thereto, except for violations which, in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or otherwise previously disclosed to the Banks in writing, none of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is aware of any events, conditions or circumstances involving environmental pollution or contamination or employee health or safety that is reasonably expected to result in liability which would have a Material Adverse Effect.

## ARTICLE IV. CONDITIONS OF LENDING

The obligations of the Banks to make Loans hereunder are subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions:

SECTION 4.01. All Borrowings. On the date of each Borrowing, including each Borrowing in which Loans are refinanced with new Loans as contemplated by Section 2.05:

(a) The Agent shall have received a notice of such Borrowing as required by Section 2.03 or Section 2.04, as applicable.

- (b) The representations and warranties set forth in Article III hereof (except, subject to Section 4.02(e), the representations set forth in Section 3.06) shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the date of such Borrowing with the same effect as though made on and as of such date, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date.
- (c) At the time of and immediately after such Borrowing no Event of Default or Default shall have occurred and be continuing.

Each Borrowing shall be deemed to constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower on the date of such Borrowing as to the matters specified in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this Section 4.01.

SECTION 4.02. First Borrowing. On the Closing

Date:

- (a) The Agent shall have received a favorable written opinion of Baker & Hostetler LLP, counsel for the Borrower, dated the Closing Date and addressed to the Banks, to the effect set forth in Exhibit D hereto, and the Borrower hereby instructs such counsel to deliver such opinion to the Agent.
- (b) All legal matters incident to this Agreement and the borrowings hereunder shall be satisfactory to the Banks and their counsel and to Cravath, Swaine & Moore, counsel for the Agent.
- (c) The Agent shall have received (i) a copy of the articles of incorporation, including all amendments thereto, of the Borrower, certified as of a recent date by the Secretary of State of the state of its organization, and a certificate as to the good standing of the Borrower as of a recent date, from such Secretary of State; (ii) a certificate of the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of the Borrower dated the Closing Date and certifying (A) that attached thereto is a true and complete copy of the code of regulations of the Borrower as in effect on the Closing Date and at all times since a date prior to the date of the resolutions described in clause (B) below, (B) that attached thereto is a true and complete copy of resolutions duly adopted by the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors of the Borrower authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents and the borrowings hereunder, and that such

resolutions have not been modified, rescinded or amended and are in full force and effect, (C) that the articles of incorporation of the Borrower have not been amended since the date of the last amendment thereto shown on the certificate of good standing furnished pursuant to clause (i) above, and (D) as to the incumbency and specimen signature of each officer executing any Loan document or any other document delivered in connection herewith on behalf of the Borrower; (iii) a certificate of another officer as to the incumbency and specimen signature of the Secretary or Assistant Secretary executing the certificate pursuant to (ii) above; and (iv) such other documents as the Banks or their counsel or Cravath, Swaine & Moore, counsel for the Agent, may reasonably request.

- (d) The Agent shall have received a certificate from the Borrower, dated the Closing Date and signed by a Financial Officer thereof, confirming compliance with the conditions precedent set forth in paragraphs (b) and (c) of Section 4.01.
- (e) The representations and warranties set forth in Section 3.06 shall be true and correct in all material respects.
- (f) Concurrently with the transactions contemplated hereby on the Closing Date, the Borrower, the applicable Banks and the Agent shall have executed a side letter whereby all competitive loans under the Existing Credit Agreement shall be deemed to be Competitive Loans hereunder. The Borrower shall have repaid in full all other amounts due under the Existing Credit Agreement and under each other agreement related thereto, and the Agent shall have received duly executed documentation either evidencing or necessary for (i) the termination of the Existing Credit Agreement and each other agreement related thereto and (ii) the cancelation of all commitments thereunder.
- (g) The Agent shall have received all Fees and other amounts due and payable on or prior to the Closing Date.

## ARTICLE V. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower covenants and agrees with each Bank that, so long as this Agreement shall remain in effect or the principal of or interest on any Loan, any Fees or any other expenses or amounts payable under any Loan Document

shall be unpaid, unless the Required Banks shall otherwise consent in writing, it will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to:

SECTION 5.01. Existence; Businesses and Properties. (a) Do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its legal existence, except as otherwise expressly permitted under Section 6.04 and except with respect to the Subsidiaries of the Borrower where such failure would not reasonably be likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(b) Except to the extent that the failure to do or cause the same to be done would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, do or cause to be done all things necessary to obtain, preserve, renew, extend and keep in full force and effect the rights, licenses, permits, franchises, authorizations, patents, copyrights, trademarks and trade names material to the conduct of its business; maintain and operate such business in substantially the manner in which it is presently conducted and operated (subject to changes in the ordinary course of business); comply in all material respects with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and orders of any Governmental Authority, whether now in effect or hereafter enacted; and at all times maintain and preserve all property material to the conduct of such business and keep such property in good repair, working order and condition and from time to time make, or cause to be made all needful and proper repairs, renewals, additions, improvements and replacements thereto necessary in order that the business carried on in connection therewith may be properly conducted at all times.

SECTION 5.02. Insurance. (a) Keep its insurable properties adequately insured at all times by financially sound and reputable insurers; (b) maintain such other insurance, to such extent and against such risks, including fire and other risks insured against by extended coverage, as is customary with companies in the same or similar businesses, including public liability insurance against claims for personal injury or death or property damage occurring upon, in, about or in connection with the use of any properties owned, occupied or controlled by it, and (c) maintain such other insurance as may be required by law; provided, however, that, in lieu of or supplementing any such insurance described in (a) or (b) above, it may adopt such other plan or method of protection conforming to its self-insurance practices existing on the date hereof.

SECTION 5.03. Obligations and Taxes. Except to the extent the failure to do so would not, in the aggregate,

be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, pay its Indebtedness and other obligations promptly and in accordance with their terms and pay and discharge promptly when due all taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon it or upon it or upon its income or profits or in respect of its property, before the same shall become delinquent or in default, as well as all lawful claims for labor, materials and supplies or otherwise which, if unpaid, might give rise to a Lien upon such properties or any part thereof; provided, however, that such payment and discharge shall not be required with respect to any such tax, assessment, charge, levy or claim so long as the validity or amount thereof shall be contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and the Borrower shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves with respect thereto.

 $$\operatorname{\mathtt{SECTION}}$  5.04. Financial Statements, Reports, etc. Furnish to the Agent and each Bank:

- (a) within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries, the related consolidated statements of operations and the related consolidated statements of stockholders' equity and cash flows, showing the financial condition of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the close of such fiscal year and the results of its operations during such year, all such consolidated financial statements audited by and accompanied by the report thereon of Deloitte & Touche LLP or other independent public accountants of recognized national standing reasonably acceptable to the Required Banks and accompanied by an opinion of such accountants (which shall not be qualified in any material respect) to the effect that such consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower on a consolidated basis;
- (b) within 60 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters of each fiscal year of the Borrower, consolidated balance sheets and related consolidated statements of income, retained earnings and cash flows, showing the financial condition of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the close of such fiscal quarter and the results of its operations during such fiscal quarter and the then elapsed portion of the fiscal year, all certified by a Financial Officer of the Borrower as fairly presenting in all material respects the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP consistently applied,

subject to normal year-end audit adjustments and except for the absence of footnotes in the case of quarterly statements;

- (c) concurrently with any delivery of financial statements under (a) above, a certificate of the independent public accountants opining on or certifying such statements (which certificate may be limited to accounting matters and disclaim responsibility for legal interpretations) certifying that no Event of Default or Default has occurred or, if such an Event of Default has occurred, specifying the nature and extent thereof and any corrective action taken or proposed to be taken with respect thereto;
- (d) concurrently with any delivery of financial statements under (a) or (b) above, a certificate of a Financial Officer of the Borrower opining on or certifying such statements (i) certifying that no Event of Default or Default has occurred or, if such an Event of Default or Default has occurred, specifying the nature and extent thereof and any corrective action taken or proposed to be taken with respect thereto and (ii) setting forth computations in reasonable detail satisfactory to the Agent demonstrating compliance with the covenants contained in Sections 6.01(a) and (b)(v), 6.03 and 6.05;
- (e) promptly after the same become publicly available, copies of all material periodic and other reports, proxy statements and other materials filed by the Borrower or any Subsidiary with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or any governmental authority succeeding to any of or all the functions of said Commission, or with any national securities exchange, or distributed to its public shareholders, as the case may be; and
- (f) promptly after the same become publicly available, copies of all material reports pertaining to any change in ownership filed by the Borrower or any Subsidiary with any Governmental Authority; and
- (g) promptly, from time to time, such other information regarding the operations, business affairs and financial condition of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, or compliance with the terms of any Loan Document, as the Agent or any Bank may reasonably request.

SECTION 5.05. Litigation and Other Notices. Furnish to the Agent and each Bank prompt written notice of the following:

- (b) the filing or commencement of, or any threat or notice of intention of any person to file or commence, any action, suit or proceeding, whether at law or in equity or by or before any Governmental Authority, against the Borrower or any Affiliate thereof which could be reasonably anticipated to be adversely determined and, if adversely determined, could result in a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (c) any development that has resulted in, or could reasonably be anticipated by the Borrower to result in, a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 5.06. ERISA. (a) Comply with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code except to the extent of such noncompliance which, in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect and (b) furnish to the Agent (i) as soon as possible after, and in any event with 30 days after any Responsible Officer of the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate knows or has reason to know that any Reportable Event has occurred that alone or together with any other Reportable Event could reasonably be expected to result in liability of the Borrower to the PBGC in an aggregate amount exceeding \$10,000,000, a statement of a Financial Officer setting forth details as to such Reportable Event and the action proposed to be taken with respect thereto, together with a copy of the notice, if any, of such Reportable Event given to the PBGC, (ii) promptly after receipt thereof, a copy of any notice that the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate may receive from the PBGC relating to the intention of the PBGC to terminate any Plan or Plans (other than a Plan maintained by an ERISA Affiliate that is considered an ERISA Affiliate only pursuant to subsection (m) or (0) of Code Section 414 or to appoint a trustee to administer any such Plan, (iii) within 10 days after the due date for filing with the PBGC pursuant to Section 412(n) of the Code of a notice of failure to make a required installment or other payment with respect to a Plan, a statement of a Financial Officer setting forth details as to such failure and the action proposed to be taken with respect thereto, together with a copy of such notice given to the PBGC and (iv) promptly and in any event within 30 days after receipt thereof by the Borrower or any

ERISA Affiliate from the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan, a copy of each notice received by the Borrower, or any ERISA Affiliate concerning (A) the imposition of Withdrawal Liability or (B) a determination that a Multiemployer Plan is, or is expected to be, terminated or in reorganization, in each case within the meaning of Title IV of ERISA.

SECTION 5.07. Maintaining Records; Access to Properties and Inspections. Maintain all financial records in accordance with GAAP and permit any representatives designated by any Bank to visit and inspect the financial records and the properties of the Borrower or any Subsidiary upon reasonable prior notice at reasonable times and as often as reasonably requested and to make extracts from and copies of such financial records, and permit any representatives designated by any Bank to discuss the affairs, finances and condition of the Borrower or any Subsidiary with the officers thereof and independent accountants therefor; provided that each person obtaining such information shall hold all such information in strict confidence in accordance with the restrictions set forth in Section 9.16.

SECTION 5.08. Use of Proceeds. Use the proceeds of the Loans only for the purposes set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

SECTION 5.09. Filings. Make all material filings required to be made by it with any Governmental Authority.

# ARTICLE VI. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower covenants and agrees with each Bank and the Agent that, so long as this Agreement shall remain in effect or the principal of or interest on any Loan, any Fees or any other expenses or amounts payable under any Loan Document shall be unpaid, unless the Required Banks shall otherwise consent in writing, it will not, and will not cause or permit any of its Subsidiaries to:

SECTION 6.01. Indebtedness. (a) Permit the ratio of Consolidated Indebtedness of the Borrower to Consolidated Cash Flow of the Borrower at the end of and for the most recently ended four consecutive calendar quarters at any time to be greater than 5.0 to 1.0.

(b) Permit any Subsidiary of the Borrower to incur, create, assume or permit to exist any Indebtedness, except:

- (i) Indebtedness existing on the date hereof as set forth in Schedule 6.01 hereto, and additional Indebtedness incurred pursuant to commitments by persons to lend to any Subsidiary but only to the extent such commitments are available and unused as of the date hereof as set forth in Schedule 6.01 hereto;
- (ii) Indebtedness of a Subsidiary or business existing at the time such Subsidiary or business was acquired by the Borrower or a Subsidiary; provided that such Indebtedness was not incurred in contemplation of such acquisition;
- $\mbox{(iii)}$  Indebtedness to the Borrower or to another Subsidiary of the Borrower; and
- (iv) other Indebtedness in addition to the Indebtedness permitted by clauses (i) through (iii) above in an aggregate amount at any time outstanding which, when added to the aggregate Indebtedness secured by Liens permitted by Section 6.02(k) and to the aggregate amount incurred by the Borrower and any of the Subsidiaries pursuant to Section 6.03(ii) herein, shall not exceed 15% of the Consolidated Stockholders' Equity of the Borrower at such time.

SECTION 6.02. Liens. Create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Lien on any property or assets (including stock or other securities of any person, including any Subsidiary) now owned or hereafter acquired by it or on any income or revenues or rights in respect of any thereof, except:

- (a) Liens incurred or pledges and deposits made in the ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and old-age pensions and other social security benefits:
- (b) Liens securing the performance of bids, tenders, leases, contracts (other than for the repayment of borrowed money), statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds and other obligations of like nature, incurred as an incident to and in the ordinary course of business;
- (c) Liens imposed by law, such as carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, suppliers', repairmen's and vendors' liens, incurred in good faith in the ordinary course of business with respect to obligations not delinquent or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to

which the Borrower or a Subsidiary shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves:

- (d) Liens securing the payment of taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies, either (i) not delinquent or (ii) being contested in good faith by appropriate legal or administrative proceedings and as to which the Borrower or a Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves;
- (e) zoning restrictions, easements, licenses, reservations, restrictions on the use of real property or minor irregularities incident thereto (and with respect to leasehold interests: mortgages, obligations, liens and other encumbrances that are incurred, created, assumed or permitted to exist and arise by, through or under or are asserted by a landlord or owner of the leased property, with or without consent of the lessee) which were not incurred in connection with the borrowing of money or the obtaining of advances or credit and which do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of the property or assets of the Borrower or a Subsidiary, as the case may be, or impair the use of such property for the purposes for which such property is held by the Borrower or such Subsidiary;
- (f) Liens to secure the purchase price of real or personal property acquired, constructed or improved after the date hereof; provided that any such Lien is existing or created at the time of, or substantially simultaneously with, the acquisition, construction or improvement by the Borrower or a Subsidiary of the property so acquired and at all times covers only such property;
- (g) Liens on property of a Subsidiary in favor of the Borrower or another Subsidiary;  $\,$
- (h) Liens created by or resulting from any litigation or proceeding which is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which (i) levy and execution have been stayed and continue to be stayed and (ii) the Borrower or a Subsidiary shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves;
- (i) Liens on property of a Subsidiary existing at the time it becomes a Subsidiary; provided that such Liens were not created in contemplation of the  $\,$

acquisition by the Borrower or another Subsidiary of such Subsidiary;

- (j) Liens on the property of the Borrower or a Subsidiary incidental to the conduct of its business or the ownership of its property which were not incurred in connection with the borrowing of money or the obtaining of advances or credit or other financial accommodations (including but not limited to interest rate swap obligations or letter of credit obligations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary), and which do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of its property or assets or impair the use thereof in the operation of its business;
- (k) the Borrower and any Subsidiary may incur Liens not otherwise permitted by this covenant securing Indebtedness in an aggregate amount at any time outstanding which, when added to the aggregate amount incurred by Subsidiaries under Section 6.01(b)(iv) and to the aggregate amount incurred by the Borrower and the Subsidiaries under Section 6.03(ii) does not exceed 15% of Consolidated Stockholders' Equity of the Borrower at such time;
- $\hbox{ (1) judgment Liens that do not constitute an Event of Default;} \\$
- (m) Liens on property acquired by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries after the Closing Date so long as such Liens are limited to the property acquired and were not created in contemplation of the acquisition.

SECTION 6.03. Sale and Lease-Back Transactions. Enter into any arrangement, directly or indirectly, with any person whereby it shall sell or transfer any property, real or personal, used or useful in its business, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, and thereafter rent or lease such property or other property which it intends to use for substantially the same purpose or purposes as the property being sold or transferred, except that (i) any Subsidiary may enter into such an arrangement for the sale or transfer of its property to another Subsidiary or to the Borrower and (ii) the Borrower and the Subsidiaries may enter into any such arrangements provided that the aggregate sale price of all property subject to such arrangements (other than arrangements described in clause (i) above), when added to the aggregate amount of Indebtedness incurred by Subsidiaries under Section 6.01(b)(v) and to the aggregate amount of Indebtedness secured by Liens permitted by

Section 6.02(k), shall not exceed 15% of the Consolidated Stockholders' Equity of the Borrower at such time.

SECTION 6.04. Mergers, Consolidations and Sales of Assets. Merge into or consolidate with any other person, or permit any other person to merge into or consolidate with it, or sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of (in one transaction or in a series of transactions) all or substantially all of its assets (whether now owned or hereafter acquired) or purchase, lease or otherwise acquire (in one transaction or a series of transactions) all or substantially all of the assets of any other person, except that if at the time thereof and immediately after giving effect thereto no Event of Default or Default shall have occurred and be continuing, (a) the Borrower or a Subsidiary may merge with another corporation in a transaction in which the surviving entity is the Borrower or such Subsidiary, respectively, and, in the case of a Subsidiary, the surviving entity is a wholly owned Subsidiary, (b) any Subsidiary may merge into the Borrower or another Subsidiary; and (c) the Borrower or a Subsidiary may purchase, lease or otherwise acquire any assets of any other person.

SECTION 6.05. Interest Coverage Ratio. Permit the ratio of Consolidated Cash Flow of the Borrower to Consolidated Interest Expense of the Borrower for the period of four consecutive calendar quarters most recently ended at any time to be less than 2.5 to 1.0.

SECTION 6.06. Fiscal Year. Change its fiscal year.

## ARTICLE VII. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

 $\label{thm:case of the happening of any of the following events ("Events of Default"):} \\$ 

- (a) any representation or warranty made or deemed made in or in connection with any Loan Document or the borrowings hereunder, or any representation, warranty, statement or information contained in any report, certificate, financial statement or other instrument furnished in connection with or pursuant to any Loan Document, shall prove to have been false or misleading in any material respect when so made, deemed made or furnished;
- (b) default shall be made in the payment of any principal of any Loan when and as the same shall become

due and payable, whether at the due date thereof or at a date fixed for prepayment thereof or by acceleration thereof or otherwise;

- (c) default shall be made in the payment of any interest on any Loan or any Fee or any other amount (other than an amount referred to in (b) above) due under any Loan Document, when and as the same shall become due and payable, and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 5 Business Days;
- (d) default shall be made in the due observance or performance by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of any covenant, condition or agreement contained in Section 5.01(a) or 5.05(a) or in Article VI;
- (e) default shall be made in the due observance or performance by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of any covenant, condition or agreement contained in any Loan Document (other than those specified in (b), (c) or (d) above) and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days after notice thereof from the Agent or any Bank to the Borrower;
- (f) the Borrower or any Subsidiary shall (i) fail to pay any principal or interest, regardless of amount, due in respect of any Indebtedness in a principal amount in excess of \$10,000,000, when and as the same shall become due and payable, or (ii) fail to observe or perform any other term, covenant, condition or agreement contained in any agreement or instrument evidencing or governing any such Indebtedness if the effect of any failure referred to in this clause (ii) is to cause such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity;
- (g) an involuntary proceeding shall be commenced or an involuntary petition shall be filed in a court of competent jurisdiction seeking (i) relief in respect of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, or of a substantial part of the property or assets of the Borrower or a Subsidiary, under Title 11 of the United States Code, as now constituted or hereafter amended, or any other Federal or state bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar law, (ii) the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, sequestrator, conservator or similar official for the Borrower or any Subsidiary or for a substantial part of the property or assets of the Borrower or a Subsidiary or (iii) the winding-up or liquidation of the Borrower or any Subsidiary; and such proceeding or petition shall continue undismissed for

90 days or an order or decree approving or ordering any of the foregoing shall be unstayed and in effect for 90 days;

- (h) the Borrower or any Subsidiary shall (i) voluntarily commence any proceeding or file any petition seeking relief under Title 11 of the United States Code, as now constituted or hereafter amended, or any other Federal or state bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar law, (ii) consent to the institution of, or fail to contest in a timely and appropriate manner, any proceeding or the filing of any petition described in (g) above, (iii) apply for or consent to the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, sequestrator, conservator or similar official for the Borrower or any Subsidiary or for a substantial part of the property or assets of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, (iv) file an answer admitting the material allegations of a petition filed against it in any such proceeding, (v) make a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, (vi) become unable, admit in writing its inability or fail generally to pay its debts as they become due or (vii) take any action for the purpose of effecting any of the foregoing;
- (i) one or more final judgments for the payment of money in excess of \$10,000,000, excluding such amounts which are covered by insurance, shall be rendered against the Borrower, any Subsidiary or any combination thereof and the same shall remain undischarged for a period of 30 consecutive days during which execution shall not be effectively stayed, or any action shall be legally taken by a judgment creditor to levy upon assets or properties of the Borrower or any Subsidiary to enforce any such judgment;
- (j) a Reportable Event or Reportable Events, or a failure to make a required installment or other payment (within the meaning of Section 412(n)(1) of the Code), shall have occurred with respect to any Plan or Plans that reasonably could be expected to result in liability of the Borrower to the PBGC or to a Plan in an aggregate amount exceeding \$10,000,000 and, within 30 days after the reporting of any such Reportable Event to the Agent or after the receipt by the Agent of the statement required pursuant to Section 5.06, the Agent shall have notified the Borrower in writing that (i) the Required Banks have made a determination that, on the basis of such Reportable Event or Reportable Events or he failure to make a required payment, there

are reasonable grounds (A) for the termination of such Plan or Plans by the PBGC, (B) for the appointment by the appropriate United States District Court of a trustee to administer such Plan or Plans or (C) for the imposition of a lien in favor of a Plan and (ii) as a result thereof an Event of Default exists hereunder; or a trustee shall be appointed by a United States District Court to administer any such Plan or Plans; or the PBGC shall institute proceedings to terminate any Plan or Plans; or

- (k) (i) the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate shall have been notified by the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan that it has incurred Withdrawal Liability to such Multiemployer Plan, (ii) the Borrower or such ERISA Affiliate does not have reasonable grounds for contesting such Withdrawal Liability or is not contesting such Withdrawal Liability in a timely and appropriate manner and (iii) the amount of such Withdrawal Liability specified in such notice, when aggregated with all other amounts required to be paid to Multiemployer Plans in connection with Withdrawal Liabilities (determined as of the date or dates of such notification), either (A) exceeds \$10,000,000 or requires payments exceeding \$10,000,000 in any year or (B) is less than \$10,000,000 but any Withdrawal Liability payment remains unpaid 30 days after such payment is due;
- (1) the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate shall have been notified by the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan that such Multiemployer Plan is in reorganization or is being terminated, within the meaning of Title IV of ERISA, if solely as a result of such reorganization or termination the aggregate annual contributions of the Borrower and its ERISA Affiliates to all Multiemployer Plans that are then in reorganization or have been or are being terminated have been or will be increased over the amounts required to be contributed to such Multiemployer Plans for their most recently completed plan years by an amount exceeding \$10,000,000; or
  - (m) there shall have occurred a Change in Control;

then, and in every such event (other than an event with respect to the Borrower described in paragraph (g) or (h) above), and at any time thereafter during the continuance of such event, the Agent, at the request of the Required Banks, shall, by notice to the Borrower, take either or both of the following actions, at the same or different times: (i) terminate forthwith the Commitments and (ii) declare the

Loans then outstanding to be forthwith due and payable in whole or in part, whereupon the principal of the Loans so declared to be due and payable, together with accrued interest thereon and any unpaid accrued Fees and all other liabilities of the Borrower accrued hereunder and under any other Loan Document, shall become forthwith due and payable, without presentment, demand, protest or any other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower, anything contained herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary notwithstanding; and in any event with respect to the Borrower described in paragraph (g) or (h) above, the Commitments shall automatically terminate and the principal of the Loans then outstanding, together with accrued interest thereon and any unpaid accrued Fees and all other liabilities of the Borrower accrued hereunder and under any other Loan Document, shall automatically become due and payable, without presentment, demand, protest or any other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower, anything contained herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary notwithstanding.

## ARTICLE VIII. THE AGENT

In order to expedite the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, The Chase Manhattan Bank is hereby appointed to act as Agent on behalf of the Banks. Each of the Banks, and each transferee of any Bank, hereby irrevocably authorizes the Agent to take such actions on behalf of such Bank or transferee and to exercise such powers as are specifically delegated to the Agent by the terms and provisions hereof and of the other Loan Documents, together with such actions and powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. The Agent is hereby expressly authorized by the Banks, without hereby limiting any implied authority, (a) to receive on behalf of the Banks all payments of principal of and interest on the Loans and all other amounts due to the Banks hereunder, and promptly to distribute to each Bank its proper share of each payment so received; (b) to give notice on behalf of each of the Banks to the Borrower of any Event of Default specified in this Agreement of which the Agent has actual knowledge acquired in connection with its agency hereunder; and (c) to distribute to each Bank copies of all notices, financial statements and other materials delivered by the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement as received by the Agent.

Neither the Agent nor any of its directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable as such for any action taken or omitted by any of them except for its or his own gross negligence or wilful misconduct, or

responsible for any statement, warranty or representation herein or the contents of any document delivered in connection herewith, or be required to ascertain or to make any inquiry concerning the performance or observance by the Borrower of any of the terms, conditions, covenants or agreements contained in any Loan Document. The Agent shall not be responsible to the Banks for the due execution, genuineness, validity, enforceability or effectiveness of this Agreement or any other Loan Documents or other instruments or agreements. The Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or refraining from acting, in accordance with written instructions signed by the Required Banks and, except as otherwise specifically provided herein, such instructions and any action or inaction pursuant thereto shall be binding on all the Banks. The Agent shall, in the absence of knowledge to the contrary, be entitled to rely on any instrument or document believed by it in good faith to be genuine and correct and to have been signed or sent by the proper person or persons. Neither the Agent nor any of its directors, officers, employees or agents shall have any responsibility to the Borrower on account of the failure of or delay in performance or breach by any Bank of any of its obligations hereunder or to any Bank on account of the failure of or delay in performance or breach by any other Bank or the Borrower of any of their respective obligations hereunder or under any other Loan Document or in connection herewith or therewith. The Agent may execute any and all duties hereunder by or through agents or employees and shall be entitled to rely upon the advice of legal counsel selected by it with respect to all matters arising hereunder and shall not be liable for any action taken or suffered in good faith by it in accordance with the advice of such counsel.

The Banks hereby acknowledge that the Agent shall be under no duty to take any discretionary action permitted to be taken by it pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement unless it shall be requested in writing to do so by the Required Banks.

Subject to the appointment and acceptance of a successor Agent as provided below, the Agent may resign at any time by notifying the Banks and the Borrower. Upon any such resignation, the Required Banks shall have the right to appoint a successor. If no successor shall have been so appointed by the Required Banks and shall have accepted such appointment within 30 days after the retiring Agent gives notice of its resignation, then the retiring Agent may, on behalf of the Banks, appoint a successor Agent which shall be a bank with an office in New York, New York, having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$500,000,000 or an

Affiliate of any such bank. Upon the acceptance of any appointment as Agent hereunder by a successor bank, such successor shall succeed to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Agent and the retiring Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations hereunder. After the Agent's resignation hereunder, the provisions of this Article and Section 9.05 shall continue in effect for its benefit in respect of any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was acting as Agent.

With respect to the Loans made by it hereunder, the Agent in its individual capacity and not as Agent shall have the same rights and powers as any other Bank and may exercise the same as though it were not the Agent, and the Agent and its Affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to and generally engage in any kind of business with the Borrower or any Subsidiary or other Affiliate thereof as if it were not the Agent.

Each Bank agrees (i) to reimburse the Agent, on demand, in the amount of its pro rata share (based on its Commitment hereunder) of any expenses incurred for the benefit of the Banks by the Agent, including counsel fees and compensation of agents and employees paid for services rendered on behalf of the Banks, which shall not have been reimbursed by the Borrower and (ii) to indemnify and hold harmless the Agent and any of its directors, officers, employees or agents, on demand, in the amount of such pro rata share, from and against any and all liabilities, taxes, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever which may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against it in its capacity as the Agent or any of them in any way relating to or arising out of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or any action taken or omitted by it or any of them under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, to the extent the same shall not have been reimbursed by the Borrower; provided that no Bank shall be liable to the Agent for any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements resulting from the gross negligence or wilful misconduct of the Agent or any of its directors, officers, employees or agents.

Each Bank acknowledges that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Agent or any other Bank and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement. Each Bank also acknowledges that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Agent

or any other Bank and based on such documents and information as it shall from time to time deem appropriate, continue to make its own decisions in taking or not taking action under or based upon this Agreement or any other Loan Document, any related agreement or any document furnished hereunder or thereunder.

## ARTICLE IX. MISCELLANEOUS

SECTION 9.01. Notices. Notices and other communications provided for herein shall be in writing and shall be delivered by hand or overnight courier service, mailed by certified or registered mail or sent by telecopy, as follows:

- (a) if to the Borrower, to it at 312 Walnut Street, 28th Floor, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202, Attention of Treasurer (Telecopy No. 513-977-3729) with a copy to Baker & Hostetler LLP, counsel for the Borrower, to it at 3200 National City Center, Cleveland, Ohio 44114, Attention of John H. Burlingame, Esq. (Telecopy No. 216-696-0740) and 312 Walnut Street, Suite 2650, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202, Attention of William Appleton (Telecopy No. 513-929-0303);
- (b) if to the Agent, to The Chase Manhattan Bank, One Chase Manhattan Plaza, New York, New York 10081, Attention of Ganesh Persaud (Telecopy No. 212-552- 5700), with copies to The Chase Manhattan Bank, 270 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10017, Attention of Mitch Gervis (Telecopy No. 212-270-4584); and
- (c) if to a Bank, to it at its address (or telecopy number) set forth in Schedule 2.01 or in the Assignment and Acceptance pursuant to which such Bank shall have become a party hereto.

All notices and other communications given to any party hereto in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed to have been given on the date of receipt if delivered by hand or overnight courier service or sent by telecopy, in each case delivered, sent or mailed (properly addressed) to such party as provided in this Section 9.01 or in accordance with the latest unrevoked direction from such party given in accordance with this Section 9.01.

SECTION 9.02. Survival of Agreement. All covenants, agreements, representations and warranties made by the Borrower herein and in the certificates or other material instruments prepared or delivered in connection

with or pursuant to this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall be considered to have been relied upon by the Banks and shall survive the making by the Banks of the Loans, regardless of any investigation made by the Banks or on their behalf, and shall continue in full force and effect as long as the principal of or any accrued interest on any Loan or any Fee or any other amount payable under this Agreement or any other Loan Document is outstanding and unpaid and so long as the Commitments have not been terminated.

SECTION 9.03. Binding Effect. This Agreement shall become effective when it shall have been executed by the Borrower and the Agent and when the Agent shall have received copies hereof which, when taken together, bear the signatures of each Bank, and thereafter shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Borrower, the Agent and each Bank and their respective successors and assigns, except that the Borrower shall not have the right to assign its rights hereunder or any interest herein without the prior consent of all the Banks.

SECTION 9.04. Successors and Assigns. (a) Whenever in this Agreement any of the parties hereto is referred to, such reference shall be deemed to include the successors and assigns of such party; and all covenants, promises and agreement by or on behalf of the Borrower, the Agent or the Banks that are contained in this Agreement shall bind and inure to the benefit of their respective successors and assigns.

(b) Each Bank may assign to one or more assignees all or a portion of its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment and the Loans at the time owing to it); provided, however, that (i) except in the case of an assignment to a Bank or an Affiliate of such Bank, the Borrower and the Agent must give their prior written consent to such assignment (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld), (ii) each such assignment shall be of a constant, and not a varying, percentage of all the assigning Bank's rights and obligations under this Agreement, (iii) the amount of the Commitment of the assigning Bank subject to each such assignment (determined as of the date the Assignment and Acceptance with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Agent) shall not be less than \$5,000,000, (iv) the parties to each such assignment shall execute and deliver to the Agent an Assignment and Acceptance, together with a processing and recordation fee of \$3,500 and (v) the assignee, if it shall not be a Bank, shall deliver to the Agent an Administrative Questionnaire. Upon acceptance and

recording pursuant to paragraph (e) of this Section 9.04, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Acceptance, which effective date shall be at least five Business Days after the execution thereof, (A) the assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Acceptance, have the rights and obligations of a Bank under this Agreement and (B) the assigning Bank thereunder shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Acceptance, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Acceptance covering all or the remaining portion of an assigning Bank's rights and obligations under this agreement, such Bank shall cease to be a party hereto (but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.13, 2.15, 2.19 and 9.05, as well as to any Fees accrued for its account hereunder and not yet paid)). Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Bank assigning its rights and obligations under this Agreement may retain any Competitive Loans made by it outstanding at such time, and in such case shall retain its rights hereunder in respect of any Loans so retained until such Loans have been repaid in full accordance with this Agreement.

(c) By executing and delivering an Assignment and Acceptance, the assigning Bank thereunder and the assignee thereunder shall be deemed to confirm to and agree with each other and the other parties hereto as follows: (i) such assigning Bank warrants that it is the legal and beneficial owner of the interest being assigned thereby free and clear of any adverse claim and that its Commitment, and the outstanding balances of its Standby Loans and Competitive Loans, in each case without giving effect to assignments thereof which have not become effective, are as set forth in such Assignment and Acceptance, (ii) except as set forth in (i) above, such assigning Bank makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with this Agreement, or the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or the financial condition of the Borrower or any Subsidiary or the performance or observance by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of any of its obligations under this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto; (iii) such assignee represents and warrants that it is legally authorized to enter into such Assignment and Acceptance; (iv) such assignee confirms that it has received a copy of this Agreement, together with copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to

Section 5.04 and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decisions to enter into such Assignment and Acceptance; (v) such assignee will independently and without reliance upon the Agent, such assigning Bank or any other Bank and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement; (vi) such assignee appoints and authorizes the Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under this Agreement as are delegated to the Agent by the terms hereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto; and (vii) such assignee agrees that it will perform in accordance with their terms all the obligations which by the terms of this Agreement are required to be performed by it as a Bank.

(d) The Agent shall maintain at one of its offices in The City of New York a copy of each Assignment and Acceptance delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Banks, and the Commitment of, and principal amount of the Loans owing to, each Bank pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error and the Borrower, the Agent and the Banks may treat each person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Bank hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower and any Bank, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.

(e) Upon its receipt of a duly completed Assignment and Acceptance executed by an assigning Bank, an Administrative Questionnaire completed in respect of the assignee (unless the assignee shall already be a Bank hereunder), the processing and recordation fee referred to in paragraph (b) above and, if required, the written consent of the Borrower and the Agent to such assignment, the Agent shall (i) accept such Assignment and Acceptance, (ii) record the information contained therein in the Register and (iii) give prompt notice thereof to the Banks.

(f) Each Bank may without the consent of the Borrower or the Agent sell participations to one or more banks or other entities in all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment and the Loans owing to it); provided, however, that (i) such Bank's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) such Bank shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for

the performance of such obligations, (iii) the participating banks or other entities shall be entitled to the benefit of the cost protection provisions contained in Sections 2.13, 2.15 and 2.19 to the same extent as if they were Banks and (iv) the Borrower, the Agent and the other Banks shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Bank in connection with such Bank's rights and obligations under this Agreement, and such Bank shall retain the sole right to enforce the obligations of the Borrower relating to the Loans and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement (other than amendments, modifications or waivers decreasing any fees payable hereunder or the amount of principal of or the rate at which interest is payable on the Loans, extending any scheduled principal payment date or date fixed for the payment of interest on the Loans or changing or extending the Commitments).

- (g) Any Bank or participant may, in connection with any assignment or participation or proposed assignment or participation pursuant to this Section 9.04, disclose to the assignee or participant or proposed assignee or participant any information relating to the Borrower, furnished to such Bank by or on behalf of the Borrower; provided that, prior to any such disclosure of information designated by the Borrower as confidential, each such assignee or participant or proposed assignee or participant shall execute an agreement whereby such assignee or participant shall agree (subject to customary exceptions) to preserve the confidentiality of such confidential information on terms no less restrictive than those applicable to Lenders pursuant to Section 9.16. Confidential information relating to the Borrower will only be provided in connection with assignments or participations of Competitive Loans with the consent of the Borrower (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld).
- (h) Any Bank may at any time assign all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement to a Federal Reserve Bank; provided that no such assignment shall release a Bank from any of its obligations hereunder.
- $\mbox{\ \ (i)}$  The Borrower shall not assign or delegate any of its rights or duties hereunder.

SECTION 9.05. Expenses; Indemnity. (a) The Borrower agrees to pay all out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Agent in connection with the preparation of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or in connection with any amendments, modifications or waivers of the provisions hereof or thereof (whether or not the transactions hereby

contemplated shall be consummated) or incurred by the Agent or any Bank in connection with the enforcement or protection of their rights in connection with this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or in connection with the Loans made hereunder, including the reasonable fees, charges and disbursements of Cravath, Swaine & Moore, counsel for the Agent, and, in connection with any such enforcement or protection, the reasonable fees, charges and disbursements of any other counsel for the Agent or any Bank. The Borrower further agrees that it shall indemnify the Banks from and hold them harmless against any documentary taxes, assessments or charges made by any Governmental Authority by reason of the execution and delivery of this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents.

(b) The Borrower agrees to indemnify the Agent, each Bank and each of their respective directors, officers, employees and agents (each such person being called an "Indemnitee") against, and to hold each Indemnitee harmless from, any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and related expenses, including reasonable counsel fees, charges and disbursements, incurred by or asserted against any Indemnitee arising out of, in any way connected with, or as a result of (i) the execution or delivery of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated thereby, the performance by the parties thereto of their respective obligations thereunder or the consummation of the Transactions and the other transactions contemplated thereby, (ii) the use of the proceeds of the Loans or (iii) any claim, litigation, investigation or proceeding relating to any of the foregoing, whether or not any Indemnitee is a party thereto; provided that such indemnity shall not, as to any Indemnitee, be available to the extent that such losses, claims, damages, liabilities or related expenses are determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by final and nonappealable judgment to have resulted from (A) in the case of the Agent or any Bank, any unexcused breach by the Agent or such Bank of any of its obligations under this Agreement or (b) the gross negligence or wilful misconduct of such Indemnitee.

(c) The provisions of this Section 9.05 shall remain operative and in full force and effect regardless of the expiration of the term of this Agreement, the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, the repayment of any of the Loans, the invalidity or unenforceability of any term or provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or any investigation made by or on behalf of the Agent or any Bank. All amounts due under this Section 9.05 shall be payable on written demand therefor.

SECTION 9.06. Rights of Setoff. If an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, each Bank is hereby authorized at any time and from time to time, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to set off and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final) at any time held and other indebtedness at any time owing by such Bank to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower against any of and all the obligations of the Borrower now or hereafter existing under this Agreement and other Loan Documents held by such Bank, irrespective of whether or not such Bank shall have made any demand under this Agreement or such other Loan Document and although such obligations may be unmatured. The rights of each Bank under this Section are in addition to other rights and remedies (including other rights of Setoff) which such Bank may have.

SECTION 9.07. APPLICABLE LAW. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH AND GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

SECTION 9.08. Waivers; Amendment. (a) No failure or delay of the Agent or any Bank in exercising any power or right hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right or power, or any abandonment or discontinuance of steps to enforce such a right or power, preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right or power. The rights and remedies of the Agent and the Banks hereunder and under the other Loan Documents are cumulative and are not exclusive of any rights or remedies which they would otherwise have. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or consent to any departure by the Borrower therefrom shall in any event be effective unless the same shall be permitted by paragraph (b) below, and then such waiver or consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the purpose for which given. No notice or demand on the Borrower in any case shall entitle the Borrower to any other or further notice or demand in similar or other circumstances.

(b) Neither this Agreement nor any provision hereof may be waived, amended or modified except pursuant to an agreement or agreements in writing entered into by the Borrower, and the Required Banks; provided, however, that no such agreement shall (i) decrease the principal amount of, or extend the maturity of or any scheduled principal payment date or date for the payment of any interest on any Loan, or waive or excuse any such payment of or any part thereof, or decrease the rate of interest on any Loan, without the prior written consent of each Bank affected thereby, (ii) change

or extend the Commitment or decrease the Facility Fees of any Bank without the prior written consent of such Bank, or (iii) amend or modify the provisions of Section 2.16, the provisions of this Section, or the definition of "Required Banks", without the prior written consent of each Bank; provided further that no such agreement shall amend, modify or otherwise affect the rights or duties of the Agent hereunder without the prior written consent of the Agent.

SECTION 9.09. Interest Rate Limitation. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if at any time the applicable interest rate, together with all fees and charges which are treated as interest under applicable law (collectively the "Charges"), as provided for herein or in any other document executed in connection herewith, or otherwise contracted for, charged, received, taken or reserved by any Bank, shall exceed the maximum lawful rate (the "Maximum Rate") which may be contracted for, charged, taken, received or reserved by such Bank in accordance with applicable law, the rate of interest payable hereunder, together with all Charges payable to such Bank, shall be limited to the Maximum Rate.

SECTION 9.10. Entire Agreement. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents constitute the entire contract between the parties relative to the subject matter hereof. Any previous agreement among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof is superseded by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Nothing in this Agreement or in the other Loan Documents, expressed or implied, is intended to confer upon any party other than the parties hereto and thereto any rights, remedies, obligations or liabilities under or by reason of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents.

SECTION 9.11. Waiver of Jury Trial. Each party hereto hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, any right it may have to a trial by jury in respect of any litigation directly or indirectly arising out of, under or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents. Each party hereto (a) certifies that no representative, agent or attorney of any other party has represented, expressly or otherwise, that such other party would not, in the event of litigation, seek to enforce the foregoing waiver and (b) acknowledges that it and the other parties hereto have been induced to enter into this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, as applicable, by, among other things, the mutual waivers and certifications in this Section 9.11.

SECTION 9.12. Severability. In the event any one or more of the provisions contained in this Agreement or in any other Loan Document should be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions contained herein and therein shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby. The parties shall endeavor in good-faith negotiations to replace the invalid, illegal or unenforceable provisions with valid provisions the economic effect of which comes as close as possible so that of the invalid, illegal or unenforceable provisions.

SECTION 9.13. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original but all of which when taken together shall constitute but one contract, and shall become effective as provided in Section 9.03.

SECTION 9.14. Headings. Article and Section headings and the Table of Contents used herein are for convenience of reference only, are not part of this Agreement and are not to affect the construction of, or to be taken into consideration in interpreting, this Agreement.

SECTION 9.15. Jurisdiction; Consent to Service of Process.

(a) The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits, for itself and its property, to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of any New York State court or Federal court of the United States of America sitting in New York City, and any appellate court from any thereof, in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, or for recognition or enforcement of any judgment, and each of the parties hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally agrees that all claims in respect of any such action or proceeding may be heard and determined in such New York State or, to the extent permitted by law, in such Federal court. Each of the parties hereto agrees that a final judgment in any such action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdiction by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by law. Nothing in this Agreement shall affect any right that any Bank may otherwise have to bring any action or proceeding relating to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents against the Borrower or its properties in the courts of any jurisdiction.

(b) The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally waives, to the fullest extent it may legally and effectively do so, any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this agreement or

the other Loan Documents in any New York State or Federal court. Each of the parties hereto hereby irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, the defense of an inconvenient forum to the maintenance of such action or proceeding in any such court.

(c) Each party to this Agreement irrevocably consents to service of process in the manner provided for notices in Section 9.01. Nothing in this Agreement will affect the right of any party to this Agreement to serve process in any other manner permitted by law.

SECTION 9.16. Confidentiality. (a) Each Lender agrees to keep confidential (and to cause its respective officers, directors, employees, agents and representatives to keep confidential) the Information (as defined below), except that any Lender shall be permitted to disclose Information (i) to such of its officers, directors, employees, agents and representatives (including outside counsel) as need to know such Information; (ii) to the extent required by applicable laws and regulations or by any subpoena or similar legal process, or requested by any bank regulatory authority (provided that such Lender shall, except (A) as prohibited by law and (B) for Information requested by any such bank regulatory authority, promptly notify Borrower of the circumstances and content of each such disclosure and shall request confidential treatment of any information so disclosed); (iii) to the extent such Information (A) becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Agreement, (B) becomes available to such Lender on a non-confidential basis from a source other than the Borrower or its Affiliates or (C) was available to such Lender on a non-confidential basis prior to its disclosure to such Lender by the Borrower or its Affiliates; or (iv) to the extent the Borrower shall have consented to such disclosure in writing. As used in this Section 9.16, as to any Lender, "Information" shall mean any financial statements, materials, documents and other information that the Borrower or any of its Affiliates may have furnished or made available or may hereafter furnish or make available to the

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Borrower, the Agent and the Banks have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

THE E. W. SCRIPPS COMPANY, as Borrower,  $% \left( \frac{1}{2}\right) =\frac{1}{2}\left( \frac{1}{2}\right) \left( \frac{$ 

by\_\_\_\_ Name: Title:

EXECUTION COPY

\_\_\_\_\_

364-DAY COMPETITIVE ADVANCE AND REVOLVING CREDIT FACILITY AGREEMENT

Dated as of September 26, 1997

among

THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY,
as Borrower,
THE BANKS NAMED HEREIN,

THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK,

as Administrative Agent, and

MORGAN GUARANTY TRUST COMPANY OF NEW YORK,

as Documentation Agent

\_\_\_\_\_

rticle	Section		Page
I.	DEFINITIONS		
	1.01.	Defined Terms	1
	1.02.	Terms Generally	16
II.	THE CREDITS		
	2.01.	Commitments	16
	2.02.	Loans	17
	2.03.	Competitive Bid Procedure	18
	2.04.	Standby Borrowing Procedure	21
	2.05.	Refinancings	22
	2.06.	Fees	23
	2.07.	Repayment of Loans; Evidence	
		of Debt	23
	2.08.	Interest on Loans	24
	2.09.	Default Interest	25
	2.10.	Alternate Rate of Interest	25
	2.11.	Termination, Reduction and	0.0
	0.40	Extension of Commitments	26
	2.12.	Prepayment	27
	2.13.	Reserve Requirements;	00
	0.44	Change in Circumstances	28
	2.14.	Change in Legality	30
	2.15.	Indemnity	31
	2.16.	Pro Rata Treatment	32
	2.17.	Sharing of Setoffs	33
	2.18.	Payments	33
	2.19.	Taxes	34
	2.29.	Mandatory Assignment; Commitment Termination	37
		TOT METALES	0,
III.	REPRESENTATI	ONS AND WARRANTIES	
	3.01.	Organization; Powers	38
	3.02.	Authorization	38
	3.03.	Enforceability	39
	3.04.	Governmental Approvals	39
	3.05.	Financial Statements	39
	3.06.	No Material Adverse Change	39
	3.07.	Title to Properties; Possession	
	-	Under Leases	40
	3.08.	Stock of Borrower	40
	3.09.	Litigation; Compliance with Laws	40
	3.10.	Agreements	40
	3.11.	Federal Reserve Regulations	41
	3.12.	Investment Company Act; Public	
		Utility Holding Company Act	41

	3.13.	Use of Proceeds	41			
	3.14.	Tax Returns	41			
	3.15.	No Material Misstatements	41			
	3.16.	Employee Benefit Plans	42			
	3.17.	Environmental and Safety Matters	42			
IV.	CONDITIONS OF LENDING					
	4.01.	All Borrowings	43			
	4.02.	First Borrowing	44			
٧.	AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS					
	5.01.	Existence; Businesses and				
		Properties	45			
	5.02.	Insurance	46			
	5.03.	Obligations and Taxes	46			
	5.04.	Financial Statements, Reports, etc	47			
	5.05.	Litigation and Other Notices	48			
	5.06.	ERISĂ	49			
	5.07.	Maintaining Records; Access to				
		Properties and Inspections	49			
	5.08.	Use of Proceeds	50			
	5.09.	Filings	50			
VI.	NEGATIVE COVENANTS					
	6.01.	Indebtedness	50			
	6.02.	Liens	51			
	6.03.	Sale and Lease-Back Transactions	53			
	6.04.	Mergers, Consolidations, and Sales of Assets	53			
	6.05.	Interest Coverage Ratio	54			
	6.06.	Fiscal Year	54			
	0.00.	FISCAL ICAI	54			
VII.	EVENTS OF DEFAULT		54			
VIII.	THE AGENT		58			
IX.	MISCELLANEOUS6					
	9.01.	Notices	61			
	9.02.	Survival of Agreement	62			
	9.03.	Binding Effect	62			
	9.04.	Successors and Assigns	62			
	9.05.	Expenses; Indemnity	66			
	9.06.	Rights of Setoff	67			
	9.07.	Applicable Law	67			
	9.08.	Waivers; Amendment	67			
	9.00.	Interest Rate Limitation	68			
	9.10.	Entire Agreement	68			
	J. 10.	Liter o Agricomontification of the control of the c	50			

	9.11. 9.12. 9.13. 9.14. 9.15.	Waiver of Jury TrialSeverabilityCounterpartsHeadingsJurisdiction; Consent to Service	69 69 69 69
	9.16.	Confidentiality.	70
Exhibit A-1 Exhibit A-2 Exhibit A-3 Exhibit A-4 Exhibit A-5 Exhibit B Exhibit C Exhibit D	Form of N Form of C Form of C Form of S Administr Form of A	ompetitive Bid Request otice of Competitive Bid Request ompetitive Bid ompetitive Bid ompetitive Bid Accept/Reject Letter tandby Borrowing Request ative Questionnaire ssignment Acceptance pinion of Counsel	

Schedule 2.01 Schedule 3.08 Schedule 3.09 Schedule 3.17 Schedule 6.01 Commitments Subsidiaries Litigation Environmental Indebtedness 364-DAY COMPETITIVE ADVANCE AND REVOLVING CREDIT FACILITY AGREEMENT dated as of September 26, 1997, among THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY, an Ohio corporation (the "Borrower"), the banks listed in Schedule 2.01 (the "Banks"), THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK, a New York banking corporation, as agent for the Banks (in such capacity, the "Agent") and J.P. Morgan & Co., as Documentation Agent.

The Borrower has requested the Banks to extend credit to the Borrower in order to enable it to borrow on a standby revolving credit basis on and after the date hereof and at any time and from time to time prior to the Maturity Date (as herein defined) a principal amount not in excess of \$400,000,000 at any time outstanding. The Borrower has also requested the Banks to provide a procedure pursuant to which the Borrower may invite the Banks to bid on an uncommitted basis on short-term borrowings by the Borrower. The proceeds of such borrowings are to be used for the acquisition of the Harte-Hanks Communications' newspaper and broadcasting properties and general corporate purposes, including repayment of maturing commercial paper notes. The Banks are willing to extend such credit to the Borrower on the terms and subject to the conditions herein set forth.

Accordingly, the Borrower, the Banks and the Agent agree as

follows:

## ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS

SECTION 1.01. Defined Terms. As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings specified below:

"ABR Borrowing" shall mean a Borrowing comprised of ABR Loans.

"ABR Loan" shall mean any Standby Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the Alternate Base Rate in accordance with the provisions of Article II.

"Administrative Fees" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.06(b).

"Administrative Questionnaire" shall mean an Administrative Questionnaire in the form of Exhibit B hereto.

"Affiliate" shall mean, when used with respect to a specified person, another person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, Controls or is Controlled by or is under common Control with the person specified.

"Alternate Base Rate" shall mean, for any day, a rate per annum (rounded upwards, if necessary, to the next 1/16 of 1%) equal to the greatest of (a) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (b) the Base CD Rate in effect on such day plus 1% and (c) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect on such day plus 1/2 of 1%. For purposes hereof, "Prime Rate" shall mean the rate of interest per annum publicly announced from time to time by the Agent as its prime rate in effect at its principal office in New York City; each change in the Prime Rate shall be effective on the date such change is publicly announced as effective. "Base CD Rate" shall mean the sum of (a) the product of (i) the Three-Month Secondary CD Rate and (ii) Statutory Reserves and (b) the Assessment Rate. "Three-Month Secondary CD Rate" shall mean, for any day, the secondary market rate for three-month certificates of deposit reported as being in effect on such day (or, if such day shall not be a Business Day, the next preceding Business Day) by the Board through the public information telephone line of the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (which rate will, under the current practices of the Board, be published in Federal Reserve Statistical Release H.15(519) during the week following such day), or, if such rate shall not be so reported on such day or such next preceding Business Day, the average of the secondary market quotations for three-month certificates of deposit of major money center banks in New York City received at approximately 10:00 a.m., New York City time, on such day (or, if such day shall not be a Business Day, on the next preceding Business Day) by the Agent from three New York City negotiable certificate of deposit dealers of recognized standing selected by it. "Federal Funds Effective Rate" shall mean, for any day, the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of new York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day which is a Business Day, the average of the quotations for the day of such transactions received by the Agent from three Federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it. If for any reason the Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error) that it is unable to ascertain the Base CD Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate or both for any reason, including the inability or failure of the Agent to obtain

sufficient quotations in accordance with the terms thereof, the Alternate Base Rate shall be determined without regard to clause (b) or (c), or both, of the first sentence of this definition, as appropriate, until the circumstances giving rise to such inability no longer exist. Any change in the Alternate Base Rate due to a change in the Prime Rate, the Three-Month Secondary CD Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate shall be effective on the effective date of such change in the Prime Rate, the Three-Month Secondary CD Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate, respectively.

"Applicable Percentage" shall mean on any date, with respect to the Facility Fee or the Loans comprising any Eurodollar Standby Borrowing, the applicable percentage set forth below based upon the ratings applicable on such date to the Borrower's implied or actual senior, unsecured, non-credit-enhanced long-term indebtedness for borrowed money (the "Index Debt"):

FACILITY FEE/LIBOR SPREAD						
S&P/Moody's Ratings		LIBOR Spread				
Level 1						
A+ or higher/ A1 or higher	0.0450%	0.1425%				
Level 2						
Lower than A+ and higher than BBB+/ Lower than A1 and higher than Baa1	0.0450%	0.1550%				
Level 3  BBB+/ Baa1	0.0450%	0.2050%				
Level 4 BBB/Baa2	0.0450%	0.2550%				
Level 5 BBB- or lower/ Baa3 or lower	0.0450%	0.3050%				

For purposes of the foregoing, (a) if no rating for the Index Debt shall be available from either Moody's or S&P (other than by reason of the circumstances referred to in the last sentence of this definition), each such rating agency shall be deemed to have established a rating in Level 3; (b) if only one of Moody's and S&P shall have in effect a rating for the Index Debt, the Applicable Percentage shall be determined by reference to the available rating; (c) if the ratings established or deemed to have been established by Moody's and S&P shall fall within

different categories, the Applicable Percentage shall be based upon the superior (or numerically lower) Level unless the ratings differ by more than one category, in which case the governing rating shall be the rating next below the higher of the two; and (d) if any rating established or deemed to have been established by Moody's or S&P shall be changed (other than as a result of a change in the rating system of either Moody's or S&P), such change shall be effective as of the date on which such change is first announced publicly by the rating agency making such change. Any change in the LIBOR spread due to a change in the applicable Level shall be effective on the effective date of such change in the applicable Level and shall apply to all Eurodollar Standby Loans that are outstanding at any time during the period commencing on the effective date of such change in the applicable Level and ending on the date immediately preceding the effective date of the next such change in the applicable Level. If the rating system of either Moody's or S&P shall change, the Borrower and the Banks shall negotiate in good faith to amend the references to specific ratings in this definition to reflect such changed rating system. If either Moody's or S&P shall cease to be in the business of rating corporate debt obligations, the Borrower and the Banks shall negotiate in good faith to agree upon a substitute rating agency and to amend the references to specific ratings in this definition to reflect the ratings used by such substitute rating agency and, pending such agreement, the Applicable Percentage shall be determined on the basis of the ratings provided by the other rating agency.

"Assessment Rate" shall mean for any date the annual rate (rounded upwards if necessary, to the next 1/100 of 1%) most recently estimated by the Agent as the then current net annual assessment rate that will be employed in determining amounts payable by the Agent to the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (or such successor) of time deposits made in dollars at the Agent's domestic offices.

"Assignment and Acceptance" shall mean an assignment and acceptance entered into by a Bank and an assignee, and accepted by the Agent, in the form of Exhibit C.

"Board" shall mean the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States.  $\,$ 

"Borrowing" shall mean a group of Loans of a single Type made by the Banks (or, in the case of a Competitive Borrowing, by the Bank or Banks whose Competitive Bids have been accepted pursuant to Section 2.03) on a single date and as to which a single Interest Period is in effect.

"Business Day" shall mean any day (other than a day which is a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday in the State of New York) on which banks are open for business in New York City; provided, however, that, when used in connection with a Eurodollar Loan, the term "Business Day" shall also exclude any day on which banks are not open for dealings in dollar deposits in the London interbank market.

"Capital Lease Obligations" of any person shall mean the obligations of such person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such person under GAAP and, for the purposes of this Agreement, the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP.

A "Change in Control" shall be deemed to have occurred if the Trust or the beneficiaries thereof shall not be the direct or indirect owner, beneficially and of record, of at least 51% of the issued and outstanding Common Voting Shares, \$.01 par value per share, of the Borrower and any other common stock at any time issued by the Borrower, other than the Borrower's Class A Common Shares, \$.01 per share.

"Closing Date" shall mean September 26, 1997.

"Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as the same may be amended from time to time.

"Commitment" shall mean, with respect to each Bank, the commitment of such Bank hereunder as set forth in Schedule 2.01 hereto, as such Bank's Commitment may be permanently terminated or reduced from time to time pursuant to Section 2.11. The Commitments shall automatically and permanently terminate on the Maturity Date.

"Competitive Bid" shall mean an offer by a Bank to make a Competitive Loan pursuant to Section 2.03.  $\,$ 

"Competitive Bid Accept/Reject Letter" shall mean a notification made by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.03(d) in the form of Exhibit A-4.

"Competitive Bid Rate" shall mean, as to any Competitive Bid made by a Bank pursuant to Section 2.03(b),  $\,$ 

(i) in the case of a Eurodollar Loan, the Margin, and (ii) in the case of a Fixed Rate Loan, the fixed rate of interest offered by the Bank making such Competitive Bid.

"Competitive Bid Request" shall mean a request made pursuant to Section 2.03 in the form of Exhibit A-1.

"Competitive Borrowing" shall mean a borrowing consisting of a Competitive Loan or concurrent Competitive Loans from the Bank or Banks whose Competitive Bids for such Borrowing have been accepted by the Borrower under the bidding procedure described in Section 2.03.

"Competitive Loan" shall mean a Loan from a Bank to the Borrower pursuant to the bidding procedure described in Section 2.03. Each Competitive Loan shall be a Eurodollar Competitive Loan or a Fixed Rate Loan.

"Consolidated Cash Flow" shall mean with respect to any person for any period the aggregate operating income of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries plus any depreciation and any amortization of intangibles arising from acquisitions that have been deduced in deriving such operating income, all computed and consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Indebtedness" with respect to any person shall mean the aggregate Indebtedness of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries, consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Interest Expense" with respect to any person shall mean for any period the aggregate interest expense of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries for such period, computed and consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Net Income" with respect to any person shall mean for any period the aggregate net income (or net deficit) of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries for such period equal to gross revenues and other proper income less the aggregate for such person and its consolidated subsidiaries of (i) operating expenses, (ii) selling, administrative and general expenses, (iii) taxes, (iv) depreciation, depletion and amortization of properties and (v) any other items that are treated as expenses under GAAP but excluding from the definition of Consolidated Net Income any extraordinary gains or losses, all computed and consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Stockholders' Equity" with respect to any person shall mean the aggregate Stockholders' Equity of such person and its consolidated subsidiaries, consolidated in accordance with GAAP.

"Control" shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise, and "Controlling" and "Controlled" shall have meanings correlative thereto.

"Default" shall mean any event or condition which upon notice, lapse of time or both would constitute an Event of Default.

"dollars" or "\$" shall mean lawful money of the United States of America.

"ERISA" shall mean the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as the same may be amended from time to time.

"ERISA Affiliate" shall mean any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) that is a member of a group of which the Borrower is a member and which is treated as a single employer under Section 414 of the Code.

 $\hbox{\tt "Eurodollar Borrowing" shall mean a Borrowing comprised of } \\ \hbox{\tt Eurodollar Loans.}$ 

"Eurodollar Competitive Loan" shall mean any Competitive Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the LIBO Rate in accordance with the provisions of Article II.

"Eurodollar Loan" shall mean any Eurodollar Competitive Loan or Eurodollar Standby Loan.

 $\hbox{\tt "Eurodollar Standby Borrowing" shall mean a Borrowing comprised of Eurodollar Standby Loans.}\\$ 

"Eurodollar Standby Loan" shall mean any Standby Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the LIBO Rate in accordance with the provisions of Article II.

"Event of Default" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Article VII.  $\,$ 

"Existing Credit Agreement" shall mean the Competitive Advance and Revolving Credit Facility Agreement dated as of October 1, 1993, as amended, among the Borrower, the banks named therein and The Chase Manhattan Bank, successor by merger to Chemical Bank, as agent.

"Facility Fee" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 2.06(a).

"Fee Letter" shall mean the letter agreement dated August 26, 1997, between the Borrower and the Agent, providing for the payment of certain fees or other amounts in connection with the credit facilities established by this Agreement.

"Fees" shall mean the Facility Fee and the Administrative

Fees.

"Financial Officer" of any corporation shall mean the chief financial officer, principal accounting officer, Treasurer, Assistant Treasurer or Controller of such corporation.

 $\mbox{\tt "Fixed Rate Borrowing"}$  shall mean a Borrowing comprised of Fixed Rate Loans.

"Fixed Rate Loan" shall mean any Competitive Loan bearing interest at a fixed percentage rate per annum (expressed in the form of a decimal to no more than four decimal places) specified by the Bank making such Loan in its Competitive Bid.

 $\mbox{\tt "GAAP"}$  shall mean generally accepted accounting principles, applied on a consistent basis.

"Governmental Authority" shall mean any Federal, state, local or foreign court or governmental agency, authority, instrumentality or regulatory body.

"Guarantee" of or by any person shall mean any obligation, contingent or otherwise, of such person guaranteeing or having the economic effect of guaranteeing any Indebtedness of any other person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, and including any obligation of such person, direct or indirect, (a) to purchase or pay (or advance or supply funds for the purchase or payment of) such Indebtedness or to purchase (or to advance or supply funds for the purchase of) any security for the payment of such Indebtedness, (b) to purchase property, securities or services for the purpose of assuring the owner of such Indebtedness of the payment of such

Indebtedness or (c) to maintain working capital, equity capital or other financial statement condition or liquidity of the primary obligor so as to enable the primary obligor to pay such Indebtedness; provided, however, that the term Guarantee shall not include endorsements for collection or deposit, in either case in the ordinary course of business.

"Indebtedness" of any person shall mean, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such person for borrowed money or with respect to deposits or advances of any kind, (b) all obligations of such person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such person under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to property or assets purchased by such person, (d) all obligations of such person issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services, (e) all Indebtedness of others secured by (or for which the holder of such Indebtedness has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property owned or acquired by such person, whether or not the obligations secured thereby have been assumed, (f) all Guarantees by such person of Indebtedness of others, (g) all Capital Lease Obligations of such person, (h) all obligations of such person in respect of interest rate protection agreements, foreign currency exchange agreements or other interest or exchange rate hedging arrangements, in such amount which exceeds \$15,000,000 at any time and (i) all obligations of such person as an account party in respect of letters of credit and bankers' acceptances; provided that the definition of Indebtedness shall not include (i) accounts payable to suppliers and (ii) programming rights, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business and not overdue. The Indebtedness of any person shall include the recourse Indebtedness of any partnership in which such person is a general partner. For purposes of this Agreement, the amount of any Indebtedness referred to in clause (h) of the preceding sentence shall be amounts, including any termination payments, required to be paid to a counterparty after giving effect to any contractual netting arrangements, and not any notional amount with regard to which payments may be calculated.

"Interest Payment Date" shall mean, with respect to any Loan, the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto and, in the case of a Eurodollar Loan with an Interest Period of more than three months' duration or a Fixed Rate Loan with an Interest Period of more than 90 days' duration, each day that would have been an Interest Payment Date for such Loan had successive Interest Periods of three months' duration or 90 days' duration, as the case

may be, been applicable to such Loan and, in addition, the date of any refinancing or conversion of such Loan with or to a Loan of a different Type.

"Interest Period" shall mean (a) as to any Eurodollar Borrowing, the period commencing on the date of such Borrowing or on the last day of the immediately preceding Interest Period applicable to such Borrowing, as the case may be, and ending on the numerically corresponding day (or, if there is no numerically corresponding day, on the last day) in the calendar month that is 1, 2, 3 or 6 months (or, if agreed to by all Banks, 9 or 12 months) thereafter, as the Borrower may elect, (b) as to any ABR Borrowing, the period commencing on the date of such Borrowing and ending on the date 90 days thereafter or, if earlier, on the Maturity Date or the date of prepayment of such Borrowing and (c) as to any Fixed Rate Borrowing, the period commencing on the date of such Borrowing and ending on the date specified in the Competitive Bids in which the offer to make the Fixed Rate Loans comprising such Borrowing were extended, which shall not be earlier than seven days after the date of such Borrowing or later than 360 days after the date of such Borrowing; provided, however, that if any Interest Period would end on a day other than a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless, in the case of Eurodollar Loans only, such next succeeding Business Day would fall in the next calendar month, in which case such Interest Period shall end on the next preceding Business Day. Interest shall accrue from and including the first day of an Interest Period to but excluding the last day of such Interest Period.

"LIBO Rate" shall mean, with respect to any Eurodollar Borrowing for any Interest Period, the rate appearing on Page 3750 of the Telerate Service (or on any successor or substitute page of such Service, or any successor to or substitute for such Service, providing rate quotations comparable to those currently provided on such page of such Service, as reasonably determined by the Agent from time to time for purposes of providing quotations of interest rates applicable to dollar deposits in the London interbank market) at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, two Business Days prior to the commencement of such Interest Period, as the rate for dollar deposits with a maturity comparable to such Interest Period. In the event that such rate is not available at such time for any reason, then the "LIBO Rate" with respect to such Eurodollar Borrowing for such Interest Period shall be the rate at which dollar deposits of \$5,000,000 and for a maturity comparable to such Interest Period are offered by the principal London office

of the Agent in immediately available funds in the London interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, two Business Days prior to the commencement of such Interest Period.

"Lien" shall mean, with respect to any asset, (a) any mortgage, deed of trust, lien, pledge, encumbrance, charge or security interest in or on such asset or (b) the interest of a vendor or a lessor under any conditional sale agreement, capital lease or title retention agreement relating to such asset.

"Loan" shall mean a Competitive Loan or a Standby Loan, whether made as a Eurodollar Loan, an ABR Loan or a Fixed Rate Loan, as permitted hereby.

"Loan Documents" shall mean this Agreement and the Fee Letter.

"Margin" shall mean, as to any Eurodollar Competitive Loan, the margin (expressed as a percentage rate per annum in the form of a decimal to no more than four decimal places) to be added to or subtracted from the LIBO Rate in order to determine the interest rate applicable to such Loan, as specified in the Competitive Bid relating to such Loan.

"Margin Stock" shall have the meaning given such term under

Regulation U.

"Material Adverse Effect" shall mean (a) a materially adverse effect on the business, assets, operations, or condition, financial or otherwise, of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, (b) material impairment of the ability of the Borrower or any Subsidiary to perform any of its obligations under any Loan Document to which it is or will be a party or (c) material impairment of the rights of or benefits expressly available to the Banks under any Loan Document.

"Maturity Date" shall mean September 25, 1998.

"Multiemployer Plan" shall mean a multiemployer plan as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA to which the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate (other than one considered an ERISA Affiliate only pursuant to subsection (m) or (o) of Code Section 414) is making or accruing an obligation to make contributions, or has within any of the preceding five plan years made or accrued an obligation to make contributions.

"PBGC" shall mean the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation referred to and defined in ERISA.  $\,$ 

"person" shall mean any natural person, corporation, business trust, joint venture, association, company, partnership or government, or any agency or political subdivision thereof.

"Plan" shall mean any pension plan (other than a Multiemployer Plan) subject to the provisions of Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code and which is maintained for employees of the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate.

"Rate" shall include the LIBO Rate, the Alternate Base Rate and the Fixed Rate.  $\,$ 

"Register" shall have the meaning given such term in Section 9.04(d).

"Regulation D" shall mean Regulation D of the Board as from time to time in effect and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Regulation G" shall mean Regulation G of the Board as from time to time in effect and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Regulation U" shall mean Regulation U of the Board as from time to time in effect and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Regulation X" shall mean Regulation X of the Board as from time to time in effect and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Reportable Event" shall mean any reportable event as defined in Section 4043(b) of ERISA or the regulations issued thereunder with respect to a Plan (other than a Plan maintained by an ERISA Affiliate that is considered an ERISA Affiliate only pursuant to subsection (m) or (o) of Code Section 414).

"Required Banks" shall mean, at any time, Banks having Commitments representing at least 51% of the Total Commitment or, for purposes of acceleration pursuant to clause (ii) of Article VII, Banks holding Loans representing at least 51% of the aggregate principal amount of the Loans outstanding.

"Responsible Officer" of any corporation shall mean any executive officer or Financial Officer of such

corporation and any other officer or similar official thereof responsible for the administration of the obligations of such corporation in respect of this Agreement.

"Standby Borrowing" shall mean a borrowing consisting of simultaneous Standby Loans from each of the Banks.

"Standby Borrowing Request" shall mean a request made pursuant to Section 2.04 in the form of Exhibit A-5.

"Standby Loans" shall mean the revolving loans made by the Banks to the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.04. Each Standby Loan shall be a Eurodollar Standby Loan or an ABR Loan.

"Statutory Reserves" shall mean a fraction (expressed as a decimal), the numerator of which is the number one and the denominator of which is the number one minus the aggregate of the maximum reserve percentages (including any marginal, special, emergency or supplemental reserves) expressed as a decimal established by the Board and any other banking authority to which the Agent is subject for new negotiable nonpersonal time deposits in dollars of over \$100,000 with maturities approximately equal to the applicable Interest Period. Statutory Reserves shall be adjusted automatically on and as of the effective date of any change in any reserve percentage.

"Stockholders' Equity" shall mean, for any corporation, the consolidated total stockholders' equity of such corporation determined in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.

"subsidiary" shall mean, with respect to any person (herein referred to as the "parent"), any corporation, partnership, association or other business entity (a) of which securities or other ownership interests representing more than 50% of the equity or more than 50% of the ordinary voting power or more than 50% of the general partnership interests are, at the time any determination is being made, owned, controlled or held, or (b) which is, at the time any determination is made, otherwise Controlled by the parent or one or more subsidiaries of the parent or by the parent and one or more subsidiaries of the parent.

"Subsidiary" shall mean any subsidiary of the Borrower.

"Total Commitment" shall mean at any time the aggregate amount of the Banks' Commitments, as in effect at such time.

"Transactions" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Section 3.02.

"Trust" shall mean The Edward W. Scripps Trust, being that certain trust for the benefit of descendants of Edward W. Scripps and owning shares of capital stock of the Borrower.

"Type", when used in respect of any Loan or Borrowing, shall refer to the Rate by reference to which interest on such Loan or on the Loans comprising such Borrowing is determined.

"Withdrawal Liability" shall mean liability to a Multiemployer Plan as a result of a complete or partial withdrawal from such Multiemployer Plan, as such terms are defined in Part I of Subtitle E of Title IV of ERISA.

SECTION 1.02. Terms Generally. The definitions in Section 1.01 shall apply equally to both the singular and plural forms of the terms defined. Whenever the context may require, any pronoun shall include the corresponding masculine, feminine and neuter forms. The words "include", "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation". All references herein to Articles, Sections, Exhibits and Schedules shall be deemed references to Articles and Sections of, and Exhibits and Schedules to, this Agreement unless the context shall otherwise require. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all terms of an accounting or financial nature shall be construed in accordance with GAAP, as in effect from time to time; provided, however, that, for purposes of determining compliance with any covenant set forth in Article VI, such terms shall be construed in accordance with GAAP as in effect on the date of this Agreement applied on a basis consistent with the application used in preparing the Borrower's audited financial statements referred to in Section 3.05.

## ARTICLE II. THE CREDITS

SECTION 2.01. Commitments. Subject to the terms and conditions and relying upon the representations and warranties herein set forth, each Bank agrees, severally and not jointly, to make Standby Loans to the Borrower, at any time and from time to time on and after the date hereof and

until the earlier of the Maturity Date and the termination of the Commitment of such Bank as provided in this Agreement, in an aggregate principal amount at any time outstanding not to exceed such Bank's Commitment minus the amount by which the Competitive Loans outstanding at such time shall be deemed to have used such Commitment pursuant to Section 2.16, subject, however, to the conditions that (a) at no time shall (i) the sum of (x) the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Standby Loans made by all Banks plus (y) the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Competitive Loans made by all Banks exceed (ii) the Total Commitment and (b) at all times the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Standby Loans made by each Bank shall equal the product of (i) the percentage which its Commitment represents of the Total Commitment times (ii) the outstanding aggregate principal amount of all Standby Loans made pursuant to Section 2.04. Each Bank's Commitment is set forth opposite its respective name in Schedule 2.01. Such Commitments may be terminated, reduced or extended from time to time pursuant to Section 2.11.

Within the foregoing limits, the Borrower may borrow, pay or repay and reborrow hereunder, on and after the Closing Date and prior to the Maturity Date, subject to the terms, conditions and limitations set forth herein.

SECTION 2.02. Loans. (a) Each Standby Loan shall be made as part of a Borrowing consisting of Loans made by the Banks ratably in accordance with their Commitments; provided, however, that the failure of any Bank to make any Standby Loan shall not in itself relieve any other Bank of its obligation to lend hereunder (it being understood, however, that no Bank shall be responsible for the failure of any other Bank to make any Loan required to be made by such other Bank). Each Competitive Loan shall be made in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 2.03. The Standby Loans or Competitive Loans comprising any Borrowing shall be (i) in the case of Competitive Loans, in an aggregate principal amount which is an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 and not less than \$5,000,000 and (ii) in the case of Standby Loans, in an aggregate principal amount which is an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 and not less than \$10,000,000 in the case of Eurodollar Standby Loans and \$5,000,000 in the case of ABR Loans (or an aggregate principal amount equal to the remaining balance of the available Commitments).

(b) Each Competitive Borrowing shall be comprised entirely of Eurodollar Competitive Loans or Fixed Rate Loans, and each Standby Borrowing shall be comprised entirely of Eurodollar Standby Loans or ABR Loans, as the

Borrower may request pursuant to Section 2.03 or 2.04, as applicable. Each Bank may at its option make any Eurodollar Loan by causing any domestic or foreign branch or Affiliate of such Bank to make such Loan; provided that any exercise of such option shall not affect the obligation of the Borrower to repay such Loan in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Borrowings of more than one Type may be outstanding at the same time; provided, however, that the Borrower shall not be entitled to request any Borrowing which, if made, would result in an aggregate of more than five separate Standby Loans of any Bank being outstanding hereunder at any one time. For purposes of the foregoing, Loans having different Interest Periods, regardless of whether they commence on the same date, shall be considered separate Loans.

(c) Subject to Section 2.05, each Bank shall make each Loan to be made by it hereunder on the proposed date thereof by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the Agent in New York, New York, not later than 12:00 noon, New York City time, and the Agent shall by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, wire transfer the amounts so received to the general deposit account of the Borrower at Mellon Bank (or other general deposit account designated by the Borrower in writing) or, if a Borrowing shall not occur on such date because any condition precedent herein specified shall not have been met, return the amounts so received to the respective Banks. Competitive Loans shall be made by the Bank or Banks whose Competitive Bids therefor are accepted pursuant to Section 2.03 in the amounts so accepted and Standby Loans shall be made by the Banks pro rata in accordance with Section 2.16. Unless the Agent shall have received notice from a Bank prior to the date of any Borrowing that such Bank will not make available to the Agent such Bank's portion of such Borrowing, the Agent may assume that such Bank has made such portion available to the Agent on the date of such Borrowing in accordance with this paragraph (c) and the Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower on such date a corresponding amount. If and to the extent that such Bank shall not have made such portion available to the Agent, such Bank and the Borrower severally agree (without duplication) to repay to the Agent forthwith on demand such corresponding amount together with interest thereon, for each day from the date such amount is made available to the Borrower until the date such amount is repaid to the Agent at (i) in the case of the Borrower, the interest rate applicable at the time to the Loans comprising such Borrowing and (ii) in the case of such Bank, the Federal Funds Effective Rate. If such Bank shall repay to the Agent such corresponding amount, such amount shall constitute such

Bank's Loan as part of such Borrowing for purposes of this Agreement.

(d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Borrower shall not be entitled to request any Borrowing if the Interest Period requested with respect thereto would end after the Maturity Date.

SECTION 2.03. Competitive Bid Procedure. (a) In order to request Competitive Bids, the Borrower shall hand deliver or telecopy to the Agent a duly completed Competitive Bid Request in the form of Exhibit A-1 hereto, to be received by the Agent (i) in the case of a Eurodollar Competitive Borrowing, not later than 10:00 a.m., New York City time, four Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing and (ii) in the case of a Fixed Rate Borrowing, not later than 10:00 a.m., New York City time, one Business Day before a proposed Competitive Borrowing. No ABR Loan shall be requested in, or made pursuant to, a Competitive Bid Request. A Competitive Bid Request that does not conform substantially to the format of Exhibit A-1 may be rejected in the Agent's sole discretion, and the Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower of such rejection by telecopier. Such request shall in each case refer to this Agreement and specify (x) whether the Borrowing then being requested is to be a Eurodollar Borrowing or a Fixed Rate Borrowing, (y) the date of such Borrowing (which shall be a Business Day) and the aggregate principal amount thereof which shall be in a minimum principal amount of \$5,000,000 and in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000, and (z) the Interest Period with respect thereto (which may not end after the Maturity Date). As soon as practicable after its receipt of a Competitive Bid Request that is not rejected as aforesaid, the Agent shall invite by telecopier (in the form set forth in Exhibit A-2 hereto) the Banks to bid, on the terms and conditions of this Agreement, to make Competitive Loans pursuant to the Competitive Bid Request.

(b) Each Bank may, in its sole discretion, make one or more Competitive Bids to the Borrower responsive to a Competitive Bid Request. Each Competitive Bid by a Bank must be received by the Agent via telecopier, in the form of Exhibit A-3 hereto, (i) in the case of a Eurodollar Competitive Borrowing, not later than 9:30 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing and (ii) in the case of a Fixed Rate Borrowing, not later than 9:30 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing. Multiple bids will be accepted by the Agent. Competitive Bids that do not conform substantially to the format of Exhibit A-3 may be rejected by the Agent after conferring with, and upon the instruction

of, the Borrower, such conference between the Agent and the Borrower to occur as soon as practicable following the receipt by the Agent of such Competitive Bid, and the Agent shall notify the Bank making such nonconforming bid of such rejection as soon as practicable. Each Competitive Bid shall refer to this Agreement and specify (x) the principal amount (which shall be in a minimum principal amount of \$5,000,000 and in an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 and which may equal the entire principal amount of the Competitive Borrowing requested by the Borrower) of the Competitive Loan or Loans that the Bank is willing to make to the Borrower, (y) the Competitive Bid Rate or Rates at which the Bank is prepared to make the Competitive Loan or Loans and (z) the Interest Period and the last day thereof. If any Bank shall elect not to make a Competitive Bid, such Bank shall so notify the Agent via telecopier (I) in the case of Eurodollar Competitive Loans, not later than 9:30 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing, and (II) in the case of Fixed Rate Loans, not later than 9:30 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing; provided, however, that failure by any Bank to give such notice shall not cause such Bank to be obligated to make any Competitive Loan as part of such Competitive Borrowing. A Competitive Bid submitted by a Bank pursuant to this paragraph (b) shall be irrevocable.

(c) The Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower by telecopier (i) in the case of Eurodollar Competitive Loans, not later than 10:00 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing, and (ii) in the case of Fixed Rate Loans, not later than 10:00 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing, of all the Competitive Bids made, the Competitive Bid Rate and the principal amount of each Competitive Loan in respect of which a Competitive Bid was made and the identity of the Bank that made each bid. The Agent shall send a copy of all Competitive Bids to the Borrower for its records as soon as practicable after completion of the bidding process set forth in this Section 2.03.

(d) The Borrower may in its sole and absolute discretion, subject only to the provisions of this paragraph (d), accept or reject any Competitive Bid referred to in paragraph (c) above. The Borrower shall notify the Agent by telephone, confirmed by telecopier in the form of a Competitive Bid Accept/Reject Letter in the form of Exhibit A-4, whether and to what extent it has decided to accept or reject any of or all the bids referred to in paragraph (c) above, (x) in the case of a Eurodollar Competitive

Borrowing, not later than 10:30 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing, and (y) in the case of a Fixed Rate Borrowing, not later than 10:30 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing; provided, however, that (i) the failure by the Borrower to give such notice shall be deemed to be a rejection of all the bids referred to in paragraph (c) above, (ii) the Borrower shall not accept a bid made at a particular Competitive Bid Rate if the Borrower has decided to reject an unrestricted bid made at a lower Competitive Bid Rate, (iii) the aggregate amount of the Competitive Bids accepted by the Borrower shall not exceed the principal amount specified in the Competitive Bid Request, (iv) if the Borrower shall accept a bid or bids made at a particular Competitive Bid Rate but the amount of such bid or bids shall cause the total amount of bids to be accepted by the Borrower to exceed the amount specified in the Competitive Bid Request, then the Borrower shall accept a portion of such bid or bids in an amount equal to the amount specified in the Competitive Bid Request less the amount of all other Competitive Bids accepted with respect to such Competitive Bid Request, which acceptance, in the case of multiple bids at such Competitive Bid Rate, shall be made pro rata in accordance with the amount of each such bid at such Competitive Bid Rate, and (v) except pursuant to clause (iv) above, no bid shall be accepted for a Competitive Loan unless such Competitive Loan is in a minimum principal amount of \$5,000,000 and an integral multiple of \$1,000,000; provided, further, however, that if a Competitive Loan must be in an amount less than \$5,000,000 because of the provisions of clause (iv) above, such Competitive Loan may be for a minimum of \$1,000,000 or any integral multiple thereof, and in calculating the pro rata allocation of acceptances of portions of multiple bids at a particular Competitive Bid Rate pursuant to clause (iv) the amounts shall be rounded to integral multiples of \$1,000,000 in a manner which shall be in the discretion of the Borrower. A notice given by the Borrower pursuant to this paragraph (d) shall be irrevocable.

(e) The Agent shall promptly notify each bidding Bank (i) in the case of Eurodollar Competitive Loans, not later than 11:00 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed Competitive Borrowing, and (ii) in the case of Fixed Rate Loans, not later than 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed Competitive Borrowing, whether or not its Competitive Bid has been accepted (and if so, in what amount and at what Competitive Bid Rate) by telecopy sent by the Agent, and each successful bidder will thereupon become bound, subject to the other

applicable conditions hereof, to make the Competitive Loan in respect of which its bid has been accepted.

- (f) A Competitive Bid Request shall not be made within five Business Days after the date of any previous Competitive Bid Request.
- (g) If the Agent shall elect to submit a Competitive Bid in its capacity as a Bank, it shall submit such bid directly to the Borrower one quarter of an hour earlier than the latest time at which the other Banks are required to submit their bids to the Agent pursuant to paragraph (b) above.
- (h) All Notices required by this Section 2.03 shall be given in accordance with Section 9.01.

SECTION 2.04. Standby Borrowing Procedure. In order to request a Standby Borrowing, the Borrower shall hand deliver or telecopy to the Agent in the form of Exhibit A-5 (a) in the case of a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing, not later than 10:30 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days before a proposed borrowing and (b) in the case of an ABR Borrowing, not later than 10:30 a.m., New York City time, on the day of a proposed borrowing. No Fixed Rate Loan shall be requested or made pursuant to a Standby Borrowing Request. Such notice shall be irrevocable and shall in each case specify (i) whether the Borrowing then being requested is to be a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing or an ABR Borrowing; (ii) the date of such Standby Borrowing (which shall be a Business Day) and the amount thereof; and (iii) if such Borrowing is to be a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing, the Interest Period with respect thereto. If no election as to the Type of Standby Borrowing is specified in any such notice, then the requested Standby Borrowing shall be an ABR Borrowing. If no Interest Period with respect to any Eurodollar Standby Borrowing is specified in such notice, then the Borrower shall be deemed to have selected an Interest Period of one month's duration. If the Borrower shall not have given notice in accordance with this Section 2.04 of its election to refinance a Standby Borrowing prior to the end of the Interest Period in effect for such Borrowing, then the Borrower shall (unless such Borrowing is repaid at the end of such Interest Period) be deemed to have given notice of an election to refinance such Borrowing with an ABR Borrowing. The Agent shall promptly advise the Banks of any notice given pursuant to this Section 2.04 and of each Bank's portion of the requested Borrowing.

SECTION 2.05. Refinancings. The Borrower may refinance all or any part of any Borrowing with a Borrowing of the same or a different Type made pursuant to Section 2.03 or Section 2.04, subject to the conditions and limitations set forth herein and elsewhere in this Agreement, including refinancings of Competitive Borrowings with Standby Borrowings and Standby Borrowings with Competitive Borrowings. Any Borrowing or part thereof so refinanced shall be repaid in accordance with Section 2.07 with the proceeds of a new Borrowing hereunder and the proceeds of the new Borrowing shall be paid by the Banks to the Agent or by the Agent to the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.02(c); provided, however, that (i) if the principal amount extended by a Bank in a refinancing is greater than the principal amount extended by such Bank in the Borrowing being refinanced, then such Bank shall pay such difference to the Agent for distribution to the Banks described in (ii) below, (ii) if the principal amount extended by a Bank in the Borrowing being refinanced is greater than the principal amount being extended by such Bank in the refinancing, the Agent shall return the difference to such Bank out of amounts received pursuant to (i) above, and (iii) to the extent any Bank fails to pay the Agent amounts due from it pursuant to (i) above, any Loan or portion thereof being refinanced with such amounts shall not be deemed repaid in accordance with Section 2.07 and shall be payable by the Borrower.

SECTION 2.06. Fees. (a) The Borrower agrees to pay to each Bank, through the Agent, on each March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 and on the date on which the Commitment of such Bank shall be terminated as provided herein, a facility fee (a "Facility Fee") at a rate per annum equal to the Applicable Percentage from time to time in effect, on the amount of the Commitment of such Bank, whether used or unused, during the preceding quarter (or shorter period commencing with the date hereof or ending with the Maturity Date or any date on which the Commitment of such Bank shall be terminated as provided in this Agreement). All Facility Fees shall be computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed in a year of 360 days. The Facility Fee due to each Bank shall commence to accrue on the date hereof and shall cease to accrue on the earlier of the Maturity Date and the termination of the Commitment of such Bank as provided herein.

(b) The Borrower agrees to pay the Agent, for its own account, the fees (the "Administrative Fees") at the times and in the amounts agreed upon in the Fee Letter.

(c) All Fees shall be paid on the date due, in immediately available funds, to the Agent for distribution, if and as appropriate, among the Banks.

SECTION 2.07. Repayment of Loans; Evidence of Debt. (a) The Borrower hereby unconditionally promises to pay (i) to the Agent for the account of each Bank the then unpaid principal amount of each Standby Loan on the Maturity Date and (ii) to the Agent for the account of each applicable Bank the then unpaid principal amount of each Competitive Loan on the last day of the Interest Period applicable to such Loan.

- (b) Each Bank shall maintain in accordance with its usual practice an account or accounts evidencing the indebtedness of the Borrower to such Bank resulting from each Loan made by such Bank, including the amounts of principal and interest payable and paid to such Bank from time to time hereunder.
- (c) The Agent shall maintain accounts in which it shall record (i) the amount of each Loan made hereunder, whether such Loan is a Standby Loan or a Competitive Loan, and the Type thereof and the Interest Period applicable thereto, (ii) the amount of any principal or interest due and payable or to become due and payable from the Borrower to each Bank hereunder and (iii) the amount of any sum received by the Agent hereunder for the account of the Banks and each Bank's share thereof.
- (d) The entries made in the accounts maintained pursuant to paragraphs (b) and (c) of this Section shall be prima facie evidence of the existence and amounts of the obligations recorded therein; provided that the failure of any Bank or the Agent to maintain such accounts or any error therein shall not in any manner affect the obligation of the Borrower to repay the Loans in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- (e) Any Bank may request that Loans made by it be evidenced by a promissory note. In such event, the Borrower shall prepare, execute and deliver to such Bank a promissory note payable to the order of such Bank (or, if requested by such Bank, to such Bank and its registered assigns) and in a usual and customary form for such Type approved by the Agent in its reasonable discretion.
- SECTION 2.08. Interest on Loans. (a) Subject to the provisions of Section 2.09, the Loans comprising each Eurodollar Borrowing shall bear interest (computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed over a year of

360 days) at a rate per annum equal to (i) in the case of each Eurodollar Standby Loan, the LIBO Rate for the Interest Period in effect for such Borrowing plus the Applicable Percentage, and (ii) in the case of each Eurodollar Competitive Loan, the LIBO Rate for the Interest Period in effect for such Borrowing plus the Margin offered by the Bank making such Loan and accepted by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.03.

- (b) Subject to the provisions of Section 2.09, the Loans comprising each ABR Borrowing shall bear interest (computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed over a year of 365 or 366 days, as the case may be, when determined by reference to the Prime Rate and over a year of 360 days at all other times) at a rate per annum equal to the Alternate Base Rate.
- (c) Subject to the provisions of Section 2.09, each Fixed Rate Loan shall bear interest at a rate per annum (computed on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed over a year of 360 days) equal to the fixed rate of interest offered by the Bank making such Loan and accepted by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.03.
- (d) Interest on each Loan shall be payable on each Interest Payment Date applicable to such Loan. The LIBO Rate or the Alternate Base Rate for each Interest Period or day within an Interest Period shall be determined by the Agent, and such determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

SECTION 2.09. Default Interest. If the Borrower shall default in the payment of the principal of or interest on any Loan or any other amount becoming due hereunder, whether by scheduled maturity, notice of prepayment, acceleration or otherwise, the Borrower shall on demand from time to time from the Agent pay interest, to the extent permitted by law, on such defaulted amount up to (but not including) the date of actual payment (after as well as before judgment) at a rate per annum (computed as provided in Section 2.08(b)) equal to the Alternate Base Rate plus 1%.

SECTION 2.10. Alternate Rate of Interest. In the event, and on each occasion, that on the day two Business Days prior to the commencement of any Interest Period for a Eurodollar Borrowing the Agent shall have determined that dollar deposits in the principal amounts of the Eurodollar Loans comprising such Borrowing are not generally available in the London interbank market, or that the rates at which such dollar deposits are being offered

will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to any Bank of making or maintaining its Eurodollar Loan during such Interest Period, or that reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining the LIBO Rate, the Agent shall, as soon as practicable thereafter, give written or telecopy notice of such determination to the Borrower and the Banks. In the event of any such determination, until the Agent shall have advised the Borrower and the Banks that the circumstances giving rise to such notice no longer exist, (i) any request by the Borrower for a Eurodollar Competitive Borrowing pursuant to Section 2.03 shall be of no force and effect and shall be denied by the Agent and (ii) any request by the Borrower for a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing pursuant to Section 2.04 shall be deemed to be a request for an ABR Borrowing. Each determination by the Agent hereunder shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

SECTION 2.11. Termination, Reduction and Extension of Commitments. (a) The Commitments shall be automatically terminated on the Maturity Date.

- (b) Upon at least three Business Days' prior irrevocable written or telecopy notice to the Agent, the Borrower may at any time in whole permanently terminate, or from time to time in part permanently reduce, the Total Commitment; provided, however, that (i) each partial reduction of the Total Commitment shall be in an integral multiple of \$5,000,000 and in a minimum principal amount of \$5,000,000 and (ii) no such termination or reduction shall be made which would reduce the Total Commitment to an amount less than the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Competitive Loans.
- (c) Each reduction in the Total Commitment hereunder shall be made ratably among the Banks in accordance with their respective Commitments. The Borrower shall pay to the Agent for the account of the Banks, on the date of each termination or reduction, the Facility Fees on the amount of the Commitments so terminated or reduced accrued to the date of such termination or reduction.

SECTION 2.12. Prepayment. (a) The Borrower shall have the right at any time and from time to time to prepay any Standby Borrowing, in whole or in part, upon giving written or telecopy notice (or telephone notice promptly confirmed by written or telecopy notice) to the Agent: (i) before 10:00 a.m., New York City time, three Business Days prior to prepayment, in the case of Eurodollar Loans and (ii) before 10:00 a.m., New York City time, one

Business Day prior to prepayment, in the case of ABR Loans; provided, however, that each partial prepayment shall be in an amount which is an integral multiple of \$1,000,000 and not less than \$10,000,000. The Borrower shall not have the right to prepay any Competitive Borrowing.

- (b) On the date of any termination or reduction of the Commitments pursuant to Section 2.11, the Borrower shall pay or prepay so much of the Standby Borrowings as shall be necessary in order that the aggregate principal amount of the Competitive Loans and Standby Loans outstanding will not exceed the Total Commitment after giving effect to such termination or reduction.
- (c) Each notice of prepayment shall specify the prepayment date and the principal amount of each Borrowing (or portion thereof) to be prepaid, shall be irrevocable and shall commit the Borrower to prepay such Borrowing (or portion thereof) by the amount stated therein on the date stated therein. All prepayments under this Section 2.12 shall be subject to Section 2.15 but otherwise without premium or penalty. All prepayments under this Section 2.12 shall be accomplished by accrued interest on the principal amount being prepaid to the date of payment.
- SECTION 2.13. Reserve Requirements; Change in Circumstances. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision herein, if after the date of this Agreement any change in applicable law or regulation or in the interpretation or administration thereof by any governmental authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof (whether or not having the force of law) shall change the basis of taxation of payments to any Bank of the principal of or interest on any Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan made by such Bank or any Fees or other amounts payable hereunder (other than changes in respect of taxes imposed on the overall net income of such Bank by the jurisdiction in which such Bank has its principal office or by any political subdivision or taxing authority therein), or shall impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve, special deposit or similar requirement against assets of, deposits with or for the account of or credit extended by such Bank, or shall impose on such Bank or the London interbank market any other condition affecting this Agreement or any Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan made by such Bank, and the result of any of the foregoing shall be to increase the cost to such Bank of making or maintaining any Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan or to reduce the amount of any sum received or receivable by such Bank hereunder (whether of principal, interest or otherwise) by an amount deemed by such Bank to be material, then the Borrower will pay to such Bank within 30 days of

demand such additional costs incurred or reduction suffered. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Bank shall be entitled to request compensation under this paragraph with respect to any Competitive Loan if it shall have been aware of the change giving rise to such request at the time of submission of the Competitive Bid pursuant to which such Competitive Loan shall have been made.

(b) If any Bank shall have determined that the applicability of any law, rule, regulation or guideline adopted pursuant to or arising out of the July 1988 report of the Basle Committee on Banking Regulations and Supervisory Practices entitled "International Convergence of Capital Measurement and Capital Standards", or the adoption after the date hereof of any other law, rule, regulation or guideline regarding capital adequacy, or any change in any of the foregoing or in the interpretation or administration of any of the foregoing by any governmental authority, central bank or comparable agency charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or compliance by any Bank (or any lending office of such Bank) or any Bank's holding company with any request or directive regarding capital adequacy (whether or not having the focus of law) of any such authority, central bank or comparable agency, has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Bank's capital or on the capital of such Bank's holding company, if any, as a consequence of this Agreement or the Loans made by such Bank pursuant hereto to a level below that which such Bank or such Bank's holding company could have achieved but for such applicability, adoption, change or compliance (taking into consideration such Bank's policies and the policies of such Bank's holding company with respect to capital adequacy) by an amount deemed by such Bank to be material, then from time to time the Borrower shall pay to such Bank such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Bank or such Bank's holding company for any such reduction suffered. It is acknowledged that the Facility Fee provided for in this Agreement has been determined on the understanding that the Banks will not be required to maintain capital against their Commitments under currently applicable law, rules, regulations and regulatory guidelines. In the event the Banks shall be advised by bank regulatory authorities responsible for interpreting or administering such applicable laws, rules, regulations and guidelines or shall otherwise determine, on the basis of applicable laws, rules, regulations, guidelines or other requests or statements (whether or not having the force of law) of such bank regulatory authorities, that such understanding is incorrect, it is agreed that the Banks will be entitled to make claims under this paragraph based upon prevailing market requirements for commitments under

comparable credit facilities against which capital is required to be maintained.

- (c) A certificate of a Bank setting forth such amount or amounts as shall be necessary to compensate such Bank as specified in paragraph (a) or (b) above, as the case may be, shall be delivered to the Borrower and shall be conclusive absent manifest error. The Borrower shall pay each Bank the amount shown as due on any such certificate delivered by it within 30 days after the receipt of the same. If any Bank subsequently receives a refund of any such amount paid by the Borrower it shall remit such refund to the Borrower.
- (d) Failure on the part of any Bank to demand compensation for any increased costs or reduction in amounts received or receivable or reduction in return on capital with respect to any period shall not constitute a waiver of such Bank's right to demand compensation with respect to any other period; provided that if any Bank fails to make such demand within 90 days after it obtains knowledge of the event giving rise to the demand such Bank shall, with respect to amounts payable pursuant to this Section 2.13 resulting from such event, only be entitled to payment under this Section 2.13 for such costs incurred or reduction in amounts or return on capital from and after the date 90 days prior to the date that such Bank does make such demand. The protection of this Section shall be available to each Bank regardless of any possible contention of the invalidity or inapplicability of the law, rule, regulation, guideline or other change or condition which shall have occurred or been imposed.

SECTION 2.14. Change in Legality. (a) Notwithstanding any other provision herein, if any change in any law or regulation or in the interpretation thereof by any governmental authority charged with the administration or interpretation thereof shall make it unlawful for any Bank to make or maintain any Eurodollar Loan or to give effect to its obligations as contemplated hereby with respect to any Eurodollar Loan, then, by written or telecopy notice to the Borrower and to the Agent, such Bank may:

(i) declare that Eurodollar Loans will not thereafter be made by such Bank hereunder, whereupon such Bank shall not submit a Competitive Bid in response to a request for Eurodollar Competitive Loans and any request by the Borrower for a Eurodollar Standby Borrowing shall, as to such Bank only, be deemed a request for an ABR Loan unless such declaration shall be subsequently withdrawn: and

(ii) require that all outstanding Eurodollar Loans made by it be converted to ABR Loans, in which event all such Eurodollar Loans shall be automatically converted to ABR Loans as of the effective date of such notice as provided in paragraph (b) below.

In the event any Bank shall exercise its rights under (i) or (ii) above, all payments and prepayments of principal which would otherwise have been applied to repay the Eurodollar Loans that would have been made by such Bank or the converted Eurodollar Loans of such Bank shall instead be applied to repay the ABR Loans made by such Bank in lieu of, or resulting from the conversion of, such Eurodollar Loans.

(b) For purposes of this Section 2.14, a notice to the Borrower by any Bank shall be effective as to each Eurodollar Loan, if lawful, on the last day of the Interest Period currently applicable to such Eurodollar Loan; in all other cases such notice shall be effective on the date of receipt by the Borrower.

SECTION 2.15. Indemnity. The Borrower shall indemnify each Bank against any loss or expense which such Bank may sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) any failure by the Borrower to fulfill on the date of any borrowing hereunder the applicable conditions set forth in Article IV, (b) any failure by the Borrower to borrow or to refinance or continue any Loan hereunder after irrevocable notice of such borrowing, refinancing or continuation has been given pursuant to Section 2.03 or 2.04, (c) any payment, prepayment or conversion of a Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan required by any other provision of this Agreement or otherwise made or deemed made on a date other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, (d) any default in payment or prepayment of the principal amount of any Loan or any part thereof or interest accrued thereon, as and when due and payable (at the due date thereof, whether by scheduled maturity, acceleration, irrevocable notice of prepayment or otherwise) or (e) the occurrence of any Event of Default, including, in each such case, any loss or reasonable expense sustained or incurred or to be sustained or incurred in liquidating or employing deposits from third parties acquired to effect or maintain such Loan or any part thereof as a Eurodollar Loan or Fixed Rate Loan. Such loss or reasonable expense shall include an amount equal to the excess, if any, as reasonably determined by such Bank, of (i) its cost of obtaining the funds for the Loan being paid, prepaid, converted or not borrowed (assumed

to be the LIBO Rate or, in the case of a Fixed Rate Loan, the fixed rate of interest applicable thereto) for the period from the date of such payment, prepayment or failure to borrow to the last day of the Interest Period for such Loan (or, in the case of a failure to borrow, the Interest Period for such Loan which would have commenced on the date of such failure) over (ii) the amount of interest (as reasonably determined by such Bank) that would be realized by such Bank in reemploying the funds so paid, prepaid or not borrowed for the remainder of such period or Interest Period, as the case may be. A certificate of any Bank setting forth any amount or amounts which such Bank is entitled to receive pursuant to this Section shall be delivered to the Borrower and shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

Each Bank shall have a duty to mitigate the damages to such Bank that may arise as a consequence of clause (a), (b), (c), (d) or (e) above to the extent that such mitigation will not, in the reasonable judgment of such Bank, entail any cost or disadvantage to such Bank that such Bank is not reimbursed or compensated for by the Borrower.

SECTION 2.16. Pro Rata Treatment. Except as required under Section 2.14, each Standby Borrowing, each payment or prepayment of principal of any Standby Borrowing, each payment of interest on the Standby Loans, each payment of the Facility Fees, each reduction of the Commitments and each refinancing of any Borrowing with a Standby Borrowing of any Type, shall be allocated pro rata among the Banks in accordance with their respective Commitments (or, if such Commitments shall have expired or been terminated, in accordance with the respective principal amounts of their outstanding Standby Loans). Each payment of principal of any Competitive borrowing shall be allocated pro rata among the Banks participating in such Borrowing in accordance with the respective principal amounts of their outstanding Competitive Loans comprising such Borrowing. Each payment of interest on any Competitive Borrowing shall be allocated pro rata among the Banks participating in such Borrowing in accordance with the respective amounts of accrued and unpaid interest on their outstanding Competitive Loans comprising such Borrowing. For purposes of determining the available Commitments of the Banks at any time, each outstanding Competitive Borrowing shall be deemed to have utilized the Commitments of the Banks (including those Banks which shall not have made Loans as part of such Competitive Borrowing) pro rata in accordance with such respective Commitments. Each Bank agrees that in computing such Bank's portion of any Borrowing to be made hereunder, the Agent may, in its

discretion, round each Bank's percentage of such Borrowing to the next higher or lower whole dollar amount.

SECTION 2.17. Sharing of Setoffs. Each Bank agrees that if it shall, through the exercise of a right of banker's lien, setoff or counterclaim against the Borrower, or pursuant to, a secured claim under Section 506 of title against the Bollower, of pursuant to, a secured claim under section soo of the life of the United States Code or other security or interest arising from, or in lieu of, such secured claim received by such Bank under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law or otherwise, or by any other means, obtain payment (voluntary or involuntary) in respect of any Standby Loan or Loans as a result of which the unpaid principal portion of the Standby Loans shall be proportionately less than the unpaid principal portion of the Standby Loans of any other Bank, it shall be deemed simultaneously to have purchased from such other Bank at face value, and shall promptly pay to such other Bank the purchase price for, a participation in the Standby Loans of such other Bank, or that the aggregate when the purchase price for a participation in the Standby Loans of such other Bank, so that the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the  $\rm \overset{\cdot}{S}tandby\ Loans$  and participations in the Standby Loans held by each Bank shall be in the same proportion to the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Standby Loans then outstanding as the principal amount of its Standby Loans prior to such exercise of banker's lien, setoff or counterclaim or other event was to the principal amount of all Standby Loans outstanding prior to such exercise of banker's lien, setoff or counterclaim or other event; provided, however, that, if any such purchase or purchases or adjustment shall be made pursuant to this Section 2.17 and the payment giving rise thereto shall thereafter be recovered, such purchase or purchases or adjustments shall be rescinded to the extent of such recovery and the purchase price or prices or adjustments restored without interest. The Borrower expressly consents to the foregoing arrangements and agrees that any Bank holding a participation in a Standby Loan deemed to have been so purchased may exercise any and all rights of banker's lien, setoff or counterclaim with respect to any and all moneys owing by the Borrower to such Bank by reason thereof as fully as if such Bank had made a Standby Loan directly to the Borrower in the amount of such participation.

SECTION 2.18. Payments. (a) The Borrower shall initiate each payment (including principal of or interest on any Borrowing or any Fees or other amounts) hereunder and under any other Loan Document not later than 12:00 (noon), New York City time, on the date when due in dollars to the Agent at its offices at 270 Park Avenue, New York, New York, in immediately available funds.

SECTION 2.19. Taxes. (a) Any and all payments by the Borrower hereunder shall be made, in accordance with Section 2.18, free and clear of and without deduction for any and all current or future taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges or withholdings, and all liabilities with respect thereto, excluding (i) income taxes imposed on the net income of the Agent or any Bank (or any transferee or assignee thereof, including a participation holder (any such entity a "Transferee")) and (ii) franchise taxes imposed on the net income of the Agent or any Bank (or Transferee), in each case by the jurisdiction under the laws of which the Agent or such Bank (or Transferee) is organized or has its principal place of business or any political subdivision thereof (all such nonexcluded taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges, withholdings and liabilities, collectively or individually, "Taxes"). If the Borrower shall be required to deduct any Taxes from or in respect of any sum payable hereunder to any Bank (or any Transferee) or the Agent, (i) the sum payable shall be increased by the amount (an "additional amount") necessary so that after making all required deductions (including deductions applicable to additional sums payable under this Section 2.19) such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent (as the case may be) shall receive an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction been made, (ii) the Borrower shall make such deductions and (iii) the Borrower shall pay the full amount deducted to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law.

(b) In addition, the Borrower agrees to pay to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law any current or future stamp or documentary taxes or any other excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies that arise from any payment made hereunder or from the execution, delivery or registration of, or otherwise with respect to, this Agreement or any other Loan Document ("Other Taxes").

(c) The Borrower will indemnify each Bank (or Transferee) and the Agent for the full amount of Taxes and Other Taxes paid by such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent, as the case may be, and any liability (including penalties, interest and expenses (including reasonable attorney's fees and expenses)) arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes or Other Taxes were correctly or legally asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability prepared by a Bank, or the Agent on its behalf, absent manifest error, shall be final, conclusive and binding for all purposes. Such indemnification shall be made within 30

days after the date the Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent, as the case may be, makes written demand therefor.

- (d) If a Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent shall become aware that it is entitled to claim a refund from a Governmental Authority in respect of Taxes or Other Taxes as to which it has been indemnified by the Borrower, or with respect to which the Borrower has paid additional amounts, pursuant to this Section 2.19, it shall promptly notify the borrower of the availability of such refund claim and shall, within 30 days after receipt of a request by the Borrower, make a claim to such Governmental Authority for such refund at the Borrower's expense. If a Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent receives a refund (including pursuant to a claim for refund made pursuant to the preceding sentence) in respect of any Taxes or Other Taxes as to which it has been indemnified by the Borrower or with respect to which the Borrower has paid additional amounts pursuant to this Section 2.19, it shall within 30 days from the date of such receipt pay over such refund to the Borrower (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made, or additional amounts paid, by the Borrower under this Section 2.19 with respect to the Taxes or Other Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses of such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent and without interest (other than interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund); provided, however, that the Borrower, upon the request of such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent, agrees to repay the amount paid over to the Borrower (plus penalties, interest or other Charges) to such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent in the event such Bank (or Transferee) o
- (e) As soon as practicable after the date of any payment of Taxes or Other Taxes by the Borrower to the relevant Governmental Authority, the Borrower will deliver to the Agent, at its address referred to in Section 9.01, the original or a certified copy of a receipt issued by such Governmental Authority evidencing payment thereof.
- (f) Without prejudice to the survival of any other agreement contained herein, the agreements and obligations contained in this Section 2.19 shall survive the payment in full of the principal of and interest on all Loans made hereunder.
- (g) Each Bank (or Transferee) that is organized under the laws of a jurisdiction other than the United States, any State thereof or the District of Columbia (a "Non-U.S. Bank") shall deliver to the Borrower and the Agent

two copies of either United States Internal Revenue Service Form 1001 or Form 4224, or, in the case of a Non-U.S. Bank claiming exemption from U.S. Federal withholding tax under Section 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code with respect to payments of "portfolio interest", a Form W-8, or any subsequent versions thereof or successors thereto (and, if such Non-U.S. Bank delivers a Form W-8, a certificate representing that such Non-U.S. Bank is not a bank for purposes of Section 881(c) of the Code, is not a 10-percent shareholder (within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code) of the Borrower and is not a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower (within the meaning of Section 864(d)(4) of the Code)), properly completed and duly executed by such Non-U.S. Bank claiming complete exemption from, or reduced rate of, U.S. Federal withholding tax on payments by the Borrower under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Such forms shall be delivered by each Non-U.S. Bank on or before the date it becomes a party to this Agreement (or, in the case of a Transferee that is a participation holder, on or before the date such participation holder becomes a Transferee hereunder) and on or before the date, if any, such Non-U.S. Bank changes its applicable lending office by designating a different lending office (a "New Lending Office"). In addition, each Non-U.S. Bank shall deliver such forms promptly upon the obsolescence or invalidity of any form previously delivered by such Non-U.S. Bank shall not be required to deliver any form pursuant to this Section 2.19(g) that such Non-U.S. Bank is not legally able to deliver.

(h) The Borrower shall not be required to indemnify any Non-U.S. Bank, or to pay any additional amounts to any Non-U.S. Bank, in respect of United States Federal withholding tax pursuant to paragraph (a) or (c) above to the extent that (i) the obligation to withhold amounts with respect to United States Federal withholding tax existed on the date such Non-U.S. Bank became a party to this Agreement (or, in the case of a Transferee that is a participation holder, on the date such participation holder became a Transferee hereunder) or, with respect to payments to a New Lending Office, the date such Non-U.S. Bank designated such New Lending Office with respect to a Loan; provided, however, that this clause (i) of this subsection 2.19(h) shall not apply to any Transferee or New Lending Office that becomes a Transferee or New Lending Office as a result of an assignment, participation, transfer or designation made at the request of the Borrower; and provided further, however, that this clause (i) of this subsection 2.19(h) shall not apply to the extent the indemnity payment or additional amounts any Transferee, or

Bank (or Transferee) through a New Lending Office, would be entitled to receive (without regard to this clause (i) of this subsection 2.19(h)) do not exceed the indemnity payment or additional amounts that the person making the assignment, participation or transfer to such Transferee, or Bank (or Transferee) making the designation of such New Lending Office, would have been entitled to receive in the absence of such assignment, participation, transfer or designation or (ii) the obligation to pay such additional amounts would not have arisen but for a failure by such Non-U.S. Bank to comply with the provisions of paragraph (g) above.

- (i) Any Bank (or Transferee) claiming any additional amounts payable under this Section 2.19 shall (A) to the extent legally able to do so, upon written request from the Borrower, file any certificate or document if such filing would avoid the need for or reduce the amount of any such additional amounts which may thereafter accrue, and the Borrower shall not be obligated to pay such additional amounts if, after the Borrower's request, any Bank (or Transferee) could have filed such certificate or document and failed to do so; or (B) consistent with legal and regulatory restrictions, use reasonable efforts to change the jurisdiction of its applicable lending office if the making of such change would avoid the need for or reduce the amount of any additional amounts which may thereafter accrue and would not, in the sole determination of such Bank (or Transferee), be otherwise disadvantageous to such Bank (or Transferee).
- (j) Nothing contained in this Section 2.19 shall require any Bank (or Transferee) or the Agent to make available any of its tax returns (or any other information that it deems to be confidential or proprietary).

SECTION 2.20. Mandatory Assignment; Commitment Termination. In the event any Bank delivers to the Agent or the Borrower, as appropriate, a certificate in accordance with Section 2.13(c) or a notice in accordance with Section 2.10 or 2.14, or the Borrower is required to pay any additional amounts or other payments in accordance with Section 2.19, the Borrower may, at its own expense, and in its sole discretion (a) require such Bank to transfer and assign in whole or in part, without recourse (in accordance with Section 9.04), all or part of its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement (other than outstanding Competitive Loans) to an assignee which shall assume such assigned obligations (which assignee may be another Bank, if a Bank accepts such assignment); provided that (i) such assignment shall not conflict with any law, rule or regulation or order of any court or other Governmental

Authority and (ii) the Borrower or such assignee shall have paid to the assigning Bank in immediately available funds the principal of and interest accrued to the date of such payment on the Loans made by it hereunder and all other amounts owed to it hereunder or (b) terminate the Commitment of such Bank and prepay all outstanding Loans (other than Competitive Loans) of such Bank; provided that (x) such termination of the Commitment of such Bank and prepayment of Loans does not conflict with any law, rule or regulation or order of any court or Governmental Authority and (y) the Borrower shall have paid to such Bank in immediately available funds the principal of and interest accrued to the date of such payment on the Loans (other than Competitive Loans) made by it hereunder and all other amounts owed to it hereunder.

### ARTICLE III. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

The Borrower represents and warrants to each of the Banks that:

SECTION 3.01. Organization; Powers. The Borrower and each Subsidiary of the Borrower (a) is a corporation or other entity duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, (b) has all requisite corporate or other entity power and authority to own its property and assets and to carry on its business as now conducted, (c) is qualified to do business in every jurisdiction where such qualification is required, except where the failure so to qualify would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (d) in the case of the Borrower, has the corporate power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and each other agreement or instrument contemplated thereby to which it is or will be a party and to borrow hereunder.

SECTION 3.02. Authorization. The execution, delivery and performance by the Borrower of this Agreement and the execution, delivery and performance of each of the other Loan Documents and the borrowings hereunder (collectively, the "Transactions") (a) have been duly authorized by all requisite corporate and, if required, stockholder action and (b) will not (i) violate (A) any provision of law, statute, rule or regulation, or of the certificate or articles of incorporation or other constitutive documents or by-laws (or code of regulations) of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, (B) any order of any Governmental Authority or (C) any provision of any

indenture, agreement or other instrument to which the Borrower or any Subsidiary is a party or by which any of them or any of their property is or may be bound, (ii) be in conflict with, result in a breach of or constitute (alone or with notice or lapse of time or both) a default under any such indenture, agreement or other instrument and (iii) result in the creation or imposition of any Lien upon or with respect to any property or assets now owned or hereafter acquired by the Borrower or any Subsidiary, except for any such violation, conflict creation or imposition which does not impair the Borrower's ability to enter into and perform the Transactions or would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect or materially impair the position of the Banks with respect to any other creditors of the Borrower.

SECTION 3.03. Enforceability. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Borrower and constitutes, and each other Loan document when executed and delivered by the Borrower will constitute, a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Borrower, enforceable against the Borrower in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar laws of general application affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights or by general principles of equity.

SECTION 3.04. Governmental Approvals. No action, consent or approval of, registration or filing with or any other action by any Governmental Authority is or will be required by the Borrower in connection with the Transactions, except such as have been made or obtained and are in full force and effect.

SECTION 3.05. Financial Statements. The Borrower has heretofore furnished to the Banks the consolidated balance sheet and consolidated statements of income, retained earnings and cash flows of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries (a) as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1996, audited by and accompanied by the opinion of Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent public accountants, and (b) as of and for the fiscal quarter and the portion of the fiscal year ended June 30, 1997, certified by the chief financial officer of the Borrower. Such financial statements (subject, in the case of such interim statements, to normal year-end audit adjustments) present fairly in all material respects the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as of such dates and for such periods. Such balance sheets and the notes thereto disclose, in accordance with GAAP, all material liabilities,

direct or contingent, of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the dates thereof. Such financial statements were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis, except that such interim financial statements do not contain footnotes.

SECTION 3.06. No Material Adverse Change. There has been no change in the business, assets, operations or condition, financial or otherwise, of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries since June 30, 1997 that would constitute a Material Adverse Effect which is not reflected in the financial statements referred to in Section 3.05(b).

SECTION 3.07. Title to Properties; Possession Under Leases. (a) Each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries has good and marketable title to, or valid leasehold interests in , all its properties and assets, except for defects in title that would not, in the aggregate, be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. All material properties and assets are free and clear of Liens, other than Liens expressly permitted by Section 6.02.

(b) Each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries has complied with all obligations under all leases to which it is a party, all such leases are in full force and effect and each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries enjoys peaceful and undisturbed possession under all such leases, except for any noncompliance, ineffectiveness or other conditions that would not, in the aggregate, be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 3.08. Stock of Borrower. More than 51% of the outstanding Common Voting Shares, par value \$.01, of the Borrower are owned legally, beneficially and of record by the Trust or the beneficiaries thereof.

SECTION 3.09. Litigation; Compliance with Laws. (a) Except as set forth in Schedule 3.09 or otherwise disclosed to the Banks in writing, there are not any actions, suits or proceedings at law or in equity or by or before any Governmental Authority now pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened against or affecting the Borrower or any Subsidiary or any business, property or rights of any such person (i) which involve any Loan Document or the Transactions or (ii) as to which there is a reasonable possibility of an adverse determination and which, if adversely determined, would, individually or in the aggregate, be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(b) None of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in violation of any law, rule or regulation, or in default with respect to any judgment, writ, injunction or decree of any Governmental Authority, where such violation or default would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 3.10. Agreements. (a) None of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any agreement or instrument or subject to any corporate restriction that has resulted or would be reasonably likely to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

(b) None of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in default in any manner under any provision of any indenture or other agreement or instrument evidencing Indebtedness, or any other material agreement or instrument to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets are or may be bound, where such default would be reasonably like to have a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 3.11. Federal Reserve Regulations. (a) None of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is engaged principally, or as one of its important activities, in the business of extending credit for the purpose of purchasing or carrying Margin Stock.

(b) No part of the proceeds of any Loan will be used, whether directly or indirectly, and whether immediately, incidentally or ultimately, (i) to purchase or carry Margin Stock or to extend credit to others for the purpose of purchasing or carrying Margin Stock or to refund indebtedness originally incurred for such purpose, or (ii) for any purpose which entails a violation of, or which is inconsistent with, the provisions of the Regulations of the Board, including Regulation G, U or X.

SECTION 3.12. Investment Company Act; Public Utility Holding Company Act. None of the Borrower nor any Subsidiary is (a) an "investment company" as defined in, or subject to regulation under, the Investment Company Act of 1940 or (b) a "holding company" as defined in, or subject to regulation under, the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935.

SECTION 3.13. Use of Proceeds. The Borrower will use the proceeds of the Loans only for the purposes specified in the preamble to this Agreement.

 $\,$  SECTION 3.14. Tax Returns. Each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries has filed or caused to be filed all

Federal, state and local tax returns required to have been filed by it and has paid or caused to be paid all taxes shown to be due and payable on such returns or on any assessments received by it, except taxes that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which the Borrower shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves.

SECTION 3.15. No Material Misstatements. No material information, report, financial statement, exhibit or schedule furnished by the Borrower in writing to the Agent or any Bank in connection with the negotiation of any Loan Document or included therein or delivered pursuant thereto contained, contains or will contain any material misstatement of fact or omitted, omits or will omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were, are or will be made, not misleading.

SECTION 3.16. Employee Benefit Plans. The Borrower and each of its ERISA Affiliates is in compliance with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code and the regulations and published interpretations thereunder, except for violations which, in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Reportable Event has occurred in respect of any plan of the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate that would be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. The present value of all benefit liabilities under each Plan (based on those assumptions used to fund such Plan) did not, as of the last annual valuation date applicable thereto, exceed by more than \$20,000,000 the value of the assets of such Plan, and the present value of all benefit liabilities of all underfunded Plans (based on those assumptions used to fund each such Plan) did not, as of the last annual valuation dates applicable thereto, exceed \$40,000,000. Neither the Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate has incurred any Withdrawal Liability that materially adversely affects the financial condition of the Borrower and its ERISA Affiliates taken as a whole. Neither the Borrower nor any ERISA Affiliate has received any notification that any Multiemployer Plan is in reorganization or has been terminated, within the meaning of Title IV of ERISA, and no Multiemployer Plan is reasonably expected to be in reorganization or to be terminated, where such reorganization or termination has resulted or would reasonably be expected to result in the contributions required to be made to such Plan that would materially and adversely affect the financial condition of the Borrower and its ERISA Affiliates taken as a whole.

SECTION 3.17 Environmental and Safety Matters. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or otherwise previously disclosed to the Banks in writing, each of the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has complied with all Federal, state, local and other statutes, ordinances, orders, judgments, rulings and regulations relating to environmental pollution or to environmental regulation or control or to employee health or safety, except for violations which, in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or otherwise previously disclosed to the Banks in writing, none of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries has received notice of any failure so to comply. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or otherwise previously disclosed to the Banks in writing, the Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' plants do not manage any hazardous wastes, hazardous substances, hazardous materials, toxic substances, toxic pollutants, or substances similarly denominated, as those terms or similar terms are used in the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the Comprehensive Environmental Response Compensation and Liability Act, the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, the Toxic Substance Control Act, the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water Act or any other applicable law relating to environmental pollution or employee health and safety, in violation in any material respect of any law or any regulations promulgated pursuant thereto, except for violations which, in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.17 or otherwise previously disclosed to the Banks in writing, none of the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is aware of any events, conditions or circumstances involving environmental pollution or contamination or employee health or safety that is reasonably expected to result in liability which would have a Material Adverse Effect.

# ARTICLE IV. CONDITIONS OF LENDING

The obligations of the Banks to make Loans hereunder are subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions:

SECTION 4.01. All Borrowings. On the date of each Borrowing, including each Borrowing in which Loans are refinanced with new Loans as contemplated by Section 2.05:

(a) The Agent shall have received a notice of such Borrowing as required by Section 2.03 or Section 2.04, as applicable.

- (b) The representations and warranties set forth in Article III hereof (except, subject to Section 4.02(e), the representations set forth in Section 3.06) shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the date of such Borrowing with the same effect as though made on and as of such date, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date.
- (c) At the time of and immediately after such Borrowing no Event of Default or Default shall have occurred and be continuing.

Each Borrowing shall be deemed to constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower on the date of such Borrowing as to the matters specified in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this Section 4.01.

SECTION 4.02. First Borrowing. On the Closing Date:

- (a) The Agent shall have received a favorable written opinion of Baker & Hostetler LLP, counsel for the Borrower, dated the Closing Date and addressed to the Banks, to the effect set forth in Exhibit D hereto, and the Borrower hereby instructs such counsel to deliver such opinion to the Agent.
- (b) All legal matters incident to this Agreement and the borrowings hereunder shall be satisfactory to the Banks and their counsel and to Cravath, Swaine & Moore, counsel for the Agent.
- (c) The Agent shall have received (i) a copy of the articles of incorporation, including all amendments thereto, of the Borrower, certified as of a recent date by the Secretary of State of the state of its organization, and a certificate as to the good standing of the Borrower as of a recent date, from such Secretary of State; (ii) a certificate of the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of the Borrower dated the Closing Date and certifying (A) that attached thereto is a true and complete copy of the code of regulations of the Borrower as in effect on the Closing Date and at all times since a date prior to the date of the resolutions described in clause (B) below, (B) that attached thereto is a true and complete copy of resolutions duly adopted by the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors of the Borrower authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents and the borrowings hereunder, and that such

resolutions have not been modified, rescinded or amended and are in full force and effect, (C) that the articles of incorporation of the Borrower have not been amended since the date of the last amendment thereto shown on the certificate of good standing furnished pursuant to clause (i) above, and (D) as to the incumbency and specimen signature of each officer executing any Loan document or any other document delivered in connection herewith on behalf of the Borrower; (iii) a certificate of another officer as to the incumbency and specimen signature of the Secretary or Assistant Secretary executing the certificate pursuant to (ii) above; and (iv) such other documents as the Banks or their counsel or Cravath, Swaine & Moore, counsel for the Agent, may reasonably request.

- (d) The Agent shall have received a certificate from the Borrower, dated the Closing Date and signed by a Financial Officer thereof, confirming compliance with the conditions precedent set forth in paragraphs (b) and (c) of Section 4.01.
- (e) The representations and warranties set forth in Section 3.06 shall be true and correct in all material respects.
- (f) Concurrently with the transactions contemplated hereby on the Closing Date, the Borrower, the applicable Banks and the Agent shall have executed a side letter whereby all competitive loans under the Existing Credit Agreement shall be deemed to be Competitive Loans hereunder. The Borrower shall have repaid in full all other amounts due under the Existing Credit Agreement and under each other agreement related thereto, and the Agent shall have received duly executed documentation either evidencing or necessary for (i) the termination of the Existing Credit Agreement and each other agreement related thereto and (ii) the cancellation of all commitments thereunder.
- (g) The Agent shall have received all Fees and other amounts due and payable on or prior to the Closing Date.

### ARTICLE V. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower covenants and agrees with each Bank that, so long as this Agreement shall remain in effect or the principal of or interest on any Loan, any Fees or any other expenses or amounts payable under any Loan Document shall be unpaid, unless the Required Banks shall otherwise consent in writing, it will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to:

SECTION 5.01. Existence; Businesses and Properties. (a) Do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its legal existence, except as otherwise expressly permitted under Section 6.04 and except with respect to the Subsidiaries of the Borrower where such failure would not reasonably be likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(b) Except to the extent that the failure to do or cause the same to be done would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, do or cause to be done all things necessary to obtain, preserve, renew, extend and keep in full force and effect the rights, licenses, permits, franchises, authorizations, patents, copyrights, trademarks and trade names material to the conduct of its business; maintain and operate such business in substantially the manner in which it is presently conducted and operated (subject to changes in the ordinary course of business); comply in all material respects with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and orders of any Governmental Authority, whether now in effect or hereafter enacted; and at all times maintain and preserve all property material to the conduct of such business and keep such property in good repair, working order and condition and from time to time make, or cause to be made all needful and proper repairs, renewals, additions, improvements and replacements thereto necessary in order that the business carried on in connection therewith may be properly conducted at all times.

SECTION 5.02. Insurance. (a) Keep its insurable properties adequately insured at all times by financially sound and reputable insurers; (b) maintain such other insurance, to such extent and against such risks, including fire and other risks insured against by extended coverage, as is customary with companies in the same or similar businesses, including public liability insurance against claims for personal injury or death or property damage occurring upon, in, about or in connection with the use of any properties owned, occupied or controlled by it, and (c) maintain such other insurance as may be required by law; provided, however, that, in lieu of or supplementing any such insurance described in (a) or (b) above, it may adopt such other plan or method of protection conforming to its self-insurance practices existing on the date hereof.

SECTION 5.03. Obligations and Taxes. Except to the extent the failure to do so would not, in the aggregate,  $\,$ 

be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect, pay its Indebtedness and other obligations promptly and in accordance with their terms and pay and discharge promptly when due all taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon it or upon it or upon its income or profits or in respect of its property, before the same shall become delinquent or in default, as well as all lawful claims for labor, materials and supplies or otherwise which, if unpaid, might give rise to a Lien upon such properties or any part thereof; provided, however, that such payment and discharge shall not be required with respect to any such tax, assessment, charge, levy or claim so long as the validity or amount thereof shall be contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and the Borrower shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves with respect thereto.

SECTION 5.04. Financial Statements, Reports, etc. Furnish to the Agent and each Bank:

- (a) within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries, the related consolidated statements of operations and the related consolidated statements of stockholders' equity and cash flows, showing the financial condition of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the close of such fiscal year and the results of its operations during such year, all such consolidated financial statements audited by and accompanied by the report thereon of Deloitte & Touche LLP or other independent public accountants of recognized national standing reasonably acceptable to the Required Banks and accompanied by an opinion of such accountants (which shall not be qualified in any material respect) to the effect that such consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower on a consolidated basis;
- (b) within 60 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters of each fiscal year of the Borrower, consolidated balance sheets and related consolidated statements of income, retained earnings and cash flows, showing the financial condition of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the close of such fiscal quarter and the results of its operations during such fiscal quarter and the then elapsed portion of the fiscal year, all certified by a Financial Officer of the Borrower as fairly presenting in all material respects the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP consistently applied,

subject to normal year-end audit adjustments and except for the absence of footnotes in the case of quarterly statements:

- (c) concurrently with any delivery of financial statements under (a) above, a certificate of the independent public accountants opining on or certifying such statements (which certificate may be limited to accounting matters and disclaim responsibility for legal interpretations) certifying that no Event of Default or Default has occurred or, if such an Event of Default has occurred, specifying the nature and extent thereof and any corrective action taken or proposed to be taken with respect thereto;
- (d) concurrently with any delivery of financial statements under (a) or (b) above, a certificate of a Financial Officer of the Borrower opining on or certifying such statements (i) certifying that no Event of Default or Default has occurred or, if such an Event of Default or Default has occurred, specifying the nature and extent thereof and any corrective action taken or proposed to be taken with respect thereto and (ii) setting forth computations in reasonable detail satisfactory to the Agent demonstrating compliance with the covenants contained in Sections 6.01(a) and (b)(v), 6.03 and 6.05;
- (e) promptly after the same become publicly available, copies of all material periodic and other reports, proxy statements and other materials filed by the Borrower or any Subsidiary with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or any governmental authority succeeding to any of or all the functions of said Commission, or with any national securities exchange, or distributed to its public shareholders, as the case may be; and
- (f) promptly after the same become publicly available, copies of all material reports pertaining to any change in ownership filed by the Borrower or any Subsidiary with any Governmental Authority; and
- (g) promptly, from time to time, such other information regarding the operations, business affairs and financial condition of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, or compliance with the terms of any Loan Document, as the Agent or any Bank may reasonably request.

SECTION 5.05. Litigation and Other Notices. Furnish to the Agent and each Bank prompt written notice of the following:

- (a) any Event of Default or Default, specifying the nature and extent thereof and the corrective action (if any) proposed to be taken with respect thereto;
- (b) the filing or commencement of, or any threat or notice of intention of any person to file or commence, any action, suit or proceeding, whether at law or in equity or by or before any Governmental Authority, against the Borrower or any Affiliate thereof which could be reasonably anticipated to be adversely determined and, if adversely determined, could result in a Material Adverse Effect; and
- (c) any development that has resulted in, or could reasonably be anticipated by the Borrower to result in, a Material Adverse Effect.

SECTION 5.06. ERISA. (a) Comply with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code except to the extent of such noncompliance which, in the aggregate, would not be reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect and (b) furnish to the Agent (i) as soon as possible after, and in any event with 30 days after any Responsible Officer of the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate knows or has reason to know that any Reportable Event has occurred that alone or together with any other Reportable Event could reasonably be expected to result in liability of the Borrower to the PBGC in an aggregate amount exceeding \$10,000,000, a statement of a Financial Officer setting forth details as to such Reportable Event and the action proposed to be taken with respect thereto, together with a copy of the notice, if any, of such Reportable Event given to the PBGC, (ii) promptly after receipt thereof, a copy of any notice that the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate may receive from the PBGC relating to the intention of the PBGC to terminate any Plan or Plans (other than a Plan maintained by an ERISA Affiliate that is considered an ERISA Affiliate only pursuant to subsection (m) or (0) of Code Section 414 or to appoint a trustee to administer any such Plan, (iii) within 10 days after the due date for filing with the PBGC pursuant to Section 412(n) of the Code of a notice of failure to make a required installment or other payment with respect to a Plan, a statement of a Financial Officer setting forth details as to such failure and the action proposed to be taken with respect thereto, together with a copy of such notice given to the PBGC and (iv) promptly and in any event within 30 days after receipt thereof by the Borrower or any

ERISA Affiliate from the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan, a copy of each notice received by the Borrower, or any ERISA Affiliate concerning (A) the imposition of Withdrawal Liability or (B) a determination that a Multiemployer Plan is, or is expected to be, terminated or in reorganization, in each case within the meaning of Title IV of ERISA.

SECTION 5.07. Maintaining Records; Access to Properties and Inspections. Maintain all financial records in accordance with GAAP and permit any representatives designated by any Bank to visit and inspect the financial records and the properties of the Borrower or any Subsidiary upon reasonable prior notice at reasonable times and as often as reasonably requested and to make extracts from and copies of such financial records, and permit any representatives designated by any Bank to discuss the affairs, finances and condition of the Borrower or any Subsidiary with the officers thereof and independent accountants therefor; provided that each person obtaining such information shall hold all such information in strict confidence in accordance with the restrictions set forth in Section 9.16.

SECTION 5.08. Use of Proceeds. Use the proceeds of the Loans only for the purposes set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

SECTION 5.09. Filings. Make all material filings required to be made by it with any Governmental Authority.

### ARTICLE VI. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower covenants and agrees with each Bank and the Agent that, so long as this Agreement shall remain in effect or the principal of or interest on any Loan, any Fees or any other expenses or amounts payable under any Loan Document shall be unpaid, unless the Required Banks shall otherwise consent in writing, it will not, and will not cause or permit any of its Subsidiaries to:

SECTION 6.01. Indebtedness. (a) Permit the ratio of Consolidated Indebtedness of the Borrower to Consolidated Cash Flow of the Borrower at the end of and for the most recently ended four consecutive calendar quarters at any time to be greater than 5.0 to 1.0.

(b) Permit any Subsidiary of the Borrower to incur, create, assume or permit to exist any Indebtedness, except:

- (i) Indebtedness existing on the date hereof as set forth in Schedule 6.01 hereto, and additional Indebtedness incurred pursuant to commitments by persons to lend to any Subsidiary but only to the extent such commitments are available and unused as of the date hereof as set forth in Schedule 6.01 hereto;
- (ii) Indebtedness of a Subsidiary or business existing at the time such Subsidiary or business was acquired by the Borrower or a Subsidiary; provided that such Indebtedness was not incurred in contemplation of such acquisition;
- $\mbox{(iii)}$  Indebtedness to the Borrower or to another Subsidiary of the Borrower; and
- (iv) other Indebtedness in addition to the Indebtedness permitted by clauses (i) through (iii) above in an aggregate amount at any time outstanding which, when added to the aggregate Indebtedness secured by Liens permitted by Section 6.02(k) and to the aggregate amount incurred by the Borrower and any of the Subsidiaries pursuant to Section 6.03(ii) herein, shall not exceed 15% of the Consolidated Stockholders' Equity of the Borrower at such time.

SECTION 6.02. Liens. Create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Lien on any property or assets (including stock or other securities of any person, including any Subsidiary) now owned or hereafter acquired by it or on any income or revenues or rights in respect of any thereof, except:

- (a) Liens incurred or pledges and deposits made in the ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and old-age pensions and other social security benefits;
- (b) Liens securing the performance of bids, tenders, leases, contracts (other than for the repayment of borrowed money), statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds and other obligations of like nature, incurred as an incident to and in the ordinary course of business;
- (c) Liens imposed by law, such as carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, suppliers', repairmen's and vendors' liens, incurred in good faith in the ordinary course of business with respect to obligations not delinquent or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to

which the Borrower or a Subsidiary shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves;

- (d) Liens securing the payment of taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies, either (i) not delinquent or (ii) being contested in good faith by appropriate legal or administrative proceedings and as to which the Borrower or a Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves;
- (e) zoning restrictions, easements, licenses, reservations, restrictions on the use of real property or minor irregularities incident thereto (and with respect to leasehold interests: mortgages, obligations, liens and other encumbrances that are incurred, created, assumed or permitted to exist and arise by, through or under or are asserted by a landlord or owner of the leased property, with or without consent of the lessee) which were not incurred in connection with the borrowing of money or the obtaining of advances or credit and which do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of the property or assets of the Borrower or a Subsidiary, as the case may be, or impair the use of such property for the purposes for which such property is held by the Borrower or such Subsidiary;
- (f) Liens to secure the purchase price of real or personal property acquired, constructed or improved after the date hereof; provided that any such Lien is existing or created at the time of, or substantially simultaneously with, the acquisition, construction or improvement by the Borrower or a Subsidiary of the property so acquired and at all times covers only such property;
- (g) Liens on property of a Subsidiary in favor of the Borrower or another Subsidiary;  $% \left( 1\right) =\left( 1\right) \left( 1\right) \left($
- (h) Liens created by or resulting from any litigation or proceeding which is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and as to which (i) levy and execution have been stayed and continue to be stayed and (ii) the Borrower or a Subsidiary shall have set aside on its books adequate reserves;
- (i) Liens on property of a Subsidiary existing at the time it becomes a Subsidiary; provided that such Liens were not created in contemplation of the

acquisition by the Borrower or another Subsidiary of such Subsidiary;

- (j) Liens on the property of the Borrower or a Subsidiary incidental to the conduct of its business or the ownership of its property which were not incurred in connection with the borrowing of money or the obtaining of advances or credit or other financial accommodations (including but not limited to interest rate swap obligations or letter of credit obligations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary), and which do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of its property or assets or impair the use thereof in the operation of its business;
- (k) the Borrower and any Subsidiary may incur Liens not otherwise permitted by this covenant securing Indebtedness in an aggregate amount at any time outstanding which, when added to the aggregate amount incurred by Subsidiaries under Section 6.01(b)(iv) and to the aggregate amount incurred by the Borrower and the Subsidiaries under Section 6.03(ii) does not exceed 15% of Consolidated Stockholders' Equity of the Borrower at such time:
  - (1) judgment Liens that do not constitute an Event of Default; and
- (m) Liens on property acquired by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries after the Closing Date so long as such Liens are limited to the property acquired and were not created in contemplation of the acquisition.

SECTION 6.03. Sale and Lease-Back Transactions. Enter into any arrangement, directly or indirectly, with any person whereby it shall sell or transfer any property, real or personal, used or useful in its business, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, and thereafter rent or lease such property or other property which it intends to use for substantially the same purpose or purposes as the property being sold or transferred, except that (i) any Subsidiary may enter into such an arrangement for the sale or transfer of its property to another Subsidiary or to the Borrower and (ii) the Borrower and the Subsidiaries may enter into any such arrangements provided that the aggregate sale price of all property subject to such arrangements (other than arrangements described in clause (i) above), when added to the aggregate amount of Indebtedness incurred by Subsidiaries under Section 6.01(b)(v) and to the aggregate amount of Indebtedness secured by Liens permitted by

Section 6.02(k), shall not exceed 15% of the Consolidated Stockholders' Equity of the Borrower at such time.

SECTION 6.04. Mergers, Consolidations and Sales of Assets. Merge into or consolidate with any other person, or permit any other person to merge into or consolidate with it, or sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of (in one transaction or in a series of transactions) all or substantially all of its assets (whether now owned or hereafter acquired) or purchase, lease or otherwise acquire (in one transaction or a series of transactions) all or substantially all of the assets of any other person, except that if at the time thereof and immediately after giving effect thereto no Event of Default or Default shall have occurred and be continuing, (a) the Borrower or a Subsidiary may merge with another corporation in a transaction in which the surviving entity is the Borrower or such Subsidiary, respectively, and, in the case of a Subsidiary, the surviving entity is a wholly owned Subsidiary, (b) any Subsidiary may merge into the Borrower or another Subsidiary; and (c) the Borrower or a Subsidiary may purchase, lease or otherwise acquire any assets of any other person.

SECTION 6.05. Interest Coverage Ratio. Permit the ratio of Consolidated Cash Flow of the Borrower to Consolidated Interest Expense of the Borrower for the period of four consecutive calendar quarters most recently ended at any time to be less than 2.5 to 1.0.

SECTION 6.06. Fiscal Year. Change its fiscal year.

#### ARTICLE VII. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

 $\,$   $\,$  In case of the happening of any of the following events ("Events of Default"):

- (a) any representation or warranty made or deemed made in or in connection with any Loan Document or the borrowings hereunder, or any representation, warranty, statement or information contained in any report, certificate, financial statement or other instrument furnished in connection with or pursuant to any Loan Document, shall prove to have been false or misleading in any material respect when so made, deemed made or furnished;

due and payable, whether at the due date thereof or at a date fixed for prepayment thereof or by acceleration thereof or otherwise:

- (c) default shall be made in the payment of any interest on any Loan or any Fee or any other amount (other than an amount referred to in (b) above) due under any Loan Document, when and as the same shall become due and payable, and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 5 Business Days;
- (d) default shall be made in the due observance or performance by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of any covenant, condition or agreement contained in Section 5.01(a) or 5.05(a) or in Article VI;
- (e) default shall be made in the due observance or performance by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of any covenant, condition or agreement contained in any Loan Document (other than those specified in (b), (c) or (d) above) and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days after notice thereof from the Agent or any Bank to the Borrower;
- (f) the Borrower or any Subsidiary shall (i) fail to pay any principal or interest, regardless of amount, due in respect of any Indebtedness in a principal amount in excess of \$10,000,000, when and as the same shall become due and payable, or (ii) fail to observe or perform any other term, covenant, condition or agreement contained in any agreement or instrument evidencing or governing any such Indebtedness if the effect of any failure referred to in this clause (ii) is to cause such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity;
- (g) an involuntary proceeding shall be commenced or an involuntary petition shall be filed in a court of competent jurisdiction seeking (i) relief in respect of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, or of a substantial part of the property or assets of the Borrower or a Subsidiary, under Title 11 of the United States Code, as now constituted or hereafter amended, or any other Federal or state bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar law, (ii) the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, sequestrator, conservator or similar official for the Borrower or any Subsidiary or for a substantial part of the property or assets of the Borrower or any Subsidiary; and such proceeding or petition shall continue undismissed for

90 days or an order or decree approving or ordering any of the foregoing shall be unstayed and in effect for 90 days;

- (h) the Borrower or any Subsidiary shall (i) voluntarily commence any proceeding or file any petition seeking relief under Title 11 of the United States Code, as now constituted or hereafter amended, or any other Federal or state bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar law, (ii) consent to the institution of, or fail to contest in a timely and appropriate manner, any proceeding or the filing of any petition described in (g) above, (iii) apply for or consent to the appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, sequestrator, conservator or similar official for the Borrower or any Subsidiary or for a substantial part of the property or assets of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, (iv) file an answer admitting the material allegations of a petition filed against it in any such proceeding, (v) make a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, (vi) become unable, admit in writing its inability or fail generally to pay its debts as they become due or (vii) take any action for the purpose of effecting any of the foregoing;
- (i) one or more final judgments for the payment of money in excess of \$10,000,000, excluding such amounts which are covered by insurance, shall be rendered against the Borrower, any Subsidiary or any combination thereof and the same shall remain undischarged for a period of 30 consecutive days during which execution shall not be effectively stayed, or any action shall be legally taken by a judgment creditor to levy upon assets or properties of the Borrower or any Subsidiary to enforce any such judgment;
- (j) a Reportable Event or Reportable Events, or a failure to make a required installment or other payment (within the meaning of Section 412(n)(1) of the Code), shall have occurred with respect to any Plan or Plans that reasonably could be expected to result in liability of the Borrower to the PBGC or to a Plan in an aggregate amount exceeding \$10,000,000 and, within 30 days after the reporting of any such Reportable Event to the Agent or after the receipt by the Agent of the statement required pursuant to Section 5.06, the Agent shall have notified the Borrower in writing that (i) the Required Banks have made a determination that, on the basis of such Reportable Event or Reportable Events or he failure to make a required payment, there

are reasonable grounds (A) for the termination of such Plan or Plans by the PBGC, (B) for the appointment by the appropriate United States District Court of a trustee to administer such Plan or Plans or (C) for the imposition of a lien in favor of a Plan and (ii) as a result thereof an Event of Default exists hereunder; or a trustee shall be appointed by a United States District Court to administer any such Plan or Plans; or the PBGC shall institute proceedings to terminate any Plan or Plans; or

- (k) (i) the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate shall have been notified by the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan that it has incurred Withdrawal Liability to such Multiemployer Plan, (ii) the Borrower or such ERISA Affiliate does not have reasonable grounds for contesting such Withdrawal Liability or is not contesting such Withdrawal Liability in a timely and appropriate manner and (iii) the amount of such Withdrawal Liability specified in such notice, when aggregated with all other amounts required to be paid to Multiemployer Plans in connection with Withdrawal Liabilities (determined as of the date or dates of such notification), either (A) exceeds \$10,000,000 or requires payments exceeding \$10,000,000 in any year or (B) is less than \$10,000,000 but any Withdrawal Liability payment remains unpaid 30 days after such payment is due;
- (1) the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate shall have been notified by the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan that such Multiemployer Plan is in reorganization or is being terminated, within the meaning of Title IV of ERISA, if solely as a result of such reorganization or termination the aggregate annual contributions of the Borrower and its ERISA Affiliates to all Multiemployer Plans that are then in reorganization or have been or are being terminated have been or will be increased over the amounts required to be contributed to such Multiemployer Plans for their most recently completed plan years by an amount exceeding \$10,000,000; or
  - (m) there shall have occurred a Change in Control;

then, and in every such event (other than an event with respect to the Borrower described in paragraph (g) or (h) above), and at any time thereafter during the continuance of such event, the Agent, at the request of the Required Banks, shall, by notice to the Borrower, take either or both of the following actions, at the same or different times: (i) terminate forthwith the Commitments and (ii) declare the

Loans then outstanding to be forthwith due and payable in whole or in part, whereupon the principal of the Loans so declared to be due and payable, together with accrued interest thereon and any unpaid accrued Fees and all other liabilities of the Borrower accrued hereunder and under any other Loan Document, shall become forthwith due and payable, without presentment, demand, protest or any other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower, anything contained herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary notwithstanding; and in any event with respect to the Borrower described in paragraph (g) or (h) above, the Commitments shall automatically terminate and the principal of the Loans then outstanding, together with accrued interest thereon and any unpaid accrued Fees and all other liabilities of the Borrower accrued hereunder and under any other Loan Document, shall automatically become due and payable, without presentment, demand, protest or any other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower, anything contained herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary notwithstanding.

#### ARTICLE VIII. THE AGENT

In order to expedite the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, The Chase Manhattan Bank is hereby appointed to act as Agent on behalf of the Banks. Each of the Banks, and each transferee of any Bank, hereby irrevocably authorizes the Agent to take such actions on behalf of such Bank or transferee and to exercise such powers as are specifically delegated to the Agent by the terms and provisions hereof and of the other Loan Documents, together with such actions and powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. The Agent is hereby expressly authorized by the Banks, without hereby limiting any implied authority, (a) to receive on behalf of the Banks all payments of principal of and interest on the Loans and all other amounts due to the Banks hereunder, and promptly to distribute to each Bank its proper share of each payment so received; (b) to give notice on behalf of each of the Banks to the Borrower of any Event of Default specified in this Agreement of which the Agent has actual knowledge acquired in connection with its agency hereunder; and (c) to distribute to each Bank copies of all notices, financial statements and other materials delivered by the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement as received by the Agent.

Neither the Agent nor any of its directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable as such for any action taken or omitted by any of them except for its or his own gross negligence or wilful misconduct, or be

responsible for any statement, warranty or representation herein or the contents of any document delivered in connection herewith, or be required to ascertain or to make any inquiry concerning the performance or observance by the Borrower of any of the terms, conditions, covenants or agreements contained in any Loan Document. The Agent shall not be responsible to the Banks for the due execution, genuineness, validity, enforceability or effectiveness of this Agreement or any other Loan Documents or other instruments or agreements. The Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or refraining from acting, in accordance with written instructions signed by the Required Banks and, except as otherwise specifically provided herein, such instructions and any action or inaction pursuant thereto shall be binding on all the Banks. The Agent shall, in the absence of knowledge to the contrary, be entitled to rely on any instrument or document believed by it in good faith to be genuine and correct and to have been signed or sent by the proper person or persons. Neither the Agent nor any of its directors, officers, employees or agents shall have any responsibility to the Borrower on account of the failure of or delay in performance or breach by any Bank on account of the failure of or delay in performance or breach by any other Bank or the Borrower of any of their respective obligations hereunder or under any other Loan Document or in connection herewith or therewith. The Agent may execute any and all duties hereunder by or through agents or employees and shall be entitled to rely upon the advice of legal counsel selected by it with respect to all matters arising hereunder and shall not be liable for any action taken or suffered in good faith by it in accordance with the advice of such counsel.

The Banks hereby acknowledge that the Agent shall be under no duty to take any discretionary action permitted to be taken by it pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement unless it shall be requested in writing to do so by the Required Banks.

Subject to the appointment and acceptance of a successor Agent as provided below, the Agent may resign at any time by notifying the Banks and the Borrower. Upon any such resignation, the Required Banks shall have the right to appoint a successor. If no successor shall have been so appointed by the Required Banks and shall have accepted such appointment within 30 days after the retiring Agent gives notice of its resignation, then the retiring Agent may, on behalf of the Banks, appoint a successor Agent which shall be a bank with an office in New York, New York, having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$500,000,000 or an

Affiliate of any such bank. Upon the acceptance of any appointment as Agent hereunder by a successor bank, such successor shall succeed to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Agent and the retiring Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations hereunder. After the Agent's resignation hereunder, the provisions of this Article and Section 9.05 shall continue in effect for its benefit in respect of any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was acting as Agent.

With respect to the Loans made by it hereunder, the Agent in its individual capacity and not as Agent shall have the same rights and powers as any other Bank and may exercise the same as though it were not the Agent, and the Agent and its Affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to and generally engage in any kind of business with the Borrower or any Subsidiary or other Affiliate thereof as if it were not the Agent.

Each Bank agrees (i) to reimburse the Agent, on demand, in the amount of its pro rata share (based on its Commitment hereunder) of any expenses incurred for the benefit of the Banks by the Agent, including counsel fees and compensation of agents and employees paid for services rendered on behalf of the Banks, which shall not have been reimbursed by the Borrower and (ii) to indemnify and hold harmless the Agent and any of its directors, officers, employees or agents, on demand, in the amount of such pro rata share, from and against any and all liabilities, taxes, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever which may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against it in its capacity as the Agent or any of them in any way relating to or arising out of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or any action taken or omitted by it or any of them under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, to the extent the same shall not have been reimbursed by the Borrower; provided that no Bank shall be liable to the Agent for any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements resulting from the gross negligence or wilful misconduct of the Agent or any of its directors, officers, employees or agents.

Each Bank acknowledges that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Agent or any other Bank and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement. Each Bank also acknowledges that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Agent

or any other Bank and based on such documents and information as it shall from time to time deem appropriate, continue to make its own decisions in taking or not taking action under or based upon this Agreement or any other Loan Document, any related agreement or any document furnished hereunder or thereunder.

# ARTICLE IX. MISCELLANEOUS

SECTION 9.01. Notices. Notices and other communications provided for herein shall be in writing and shall be delivered by hand or overnight courier service, mailed by certified or registered mail or sent by telecopy, as follows:

- (a) if to the Borrower, to it at 312 Walnut Street, 28th Floor, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202, Attention of Treasurer (Telecopy No. 513-977-3729) with a copy to Baker & Hostetler LLP, counsel for the Borrower, to it at 3200 National City Center, Cleveland, Ohio 44114, Attention of John H. Burlingame, Esq. (Telecopy No. 216-696-0740) and 312 Walnut Street, Suite 2650, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202, Attention of William Appleton (Telecopy No. 513-929-0303);
- (b) if to the Agent, to The Chase Manhattan Bank, One Chase Manhattan Plaza, New York, New York 10081, Attention of Ganesh Persaud (Telecopy No. 212-552-5700), with copies to The Chase Manhattan Bank, 270 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10017, Attention of Mitch Gervis (Telecopy No. 212-270-4584); and
- (c) if to a Bank, to it at its address (or telecopy number) set forth in Schedule 2.01 or in the Assignment and Acceptance pursuant to which such Bank shall have become a party hereto.

All notices and other communications given to any party hereto in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed to have been given on the date of receipt if delivered by hand or overnight courier service or sent by telecopy, in each case delivered, sent or mailed (properly addressed) to such party as provided in this Section 9.01 or in accordance with the latest unrevoked direction from such party given in accordance with this Section 9.01.

SECTION 9.02. Survival of Agreement. All covenants, agreements, representations and warranties made by the Borrower herein and in the certificates or other material instruments prepared or delivered in connection

with or pursuant to this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall be considered to have been relied upon by the Banks and shall survive the making by the Banks of the Loans, regardless of any investigation made by the Banks or on their behalf, and shall continue in full force and effect as long as the principal of or any accrued interest on any Loan or any Fee or any other amount payable under this Agreement or any other Loan Document is outstanding and unpaid and so long as the Commitments have not been terminated.

SECTION 9.03. Binding Effect. This Agreement shall become effective when it shall have been executed by the Borrower and the Agent and when the Agent shall have received copies hereof which, when taken together, bear the signatures of each Bank, and thereafter shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Borrower, the Agent and each Bank and their respective successors and assigns, except that the Borrower shall not have the right to assign its rights hereunder or any interest herein without the prior consent of all the Banks.

SECTION 9.04. Successors and Assigns. (a) Whenever in this Agreement any of the parties hereto is referred to, such reference shall be deemed to include the successors and assigns of such party; and all covenants, promises and agreement by or on behalf of the Borrower, the Agent or the Banks that are contained in this Agreement shall bind and inure to the benefit of their respective successors and assigns.

(b) Each Bank may assign to one or more assignees all or a portion of its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment and the Loans at the time owing to it); provided, however, that (i) except in the case of an assignment to a Bank or an Affiliate of such Bank, the Borrower and the Agent must give their prior written consent to such assignment (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld), (ii) each such assignment shall be of a constant, and not a varying, percentage of all the assigning Bank's rights and obligations under this Agreement, (iii) the amount of the Commitment of the assigning Bank subject to each such assignment (determined as of the date the Assignment and Acceptance with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Agent) shall not be less than \$5,000,000, (iv) the parties to each such assignment shall execute and deliver to the Agent an Assignment and Acceptance, together with a processing and recordation fee of \$3,500 and (v) the assignee, if it shall not be a Bank, shall deliver to the Agent an Administrative Questionnaire. Upon acceptance and

recording pursuant to paragraph (e) of this Section 9.04, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Acceptance, which effective date shall be at least five Business Days after the execution thereof, (A) the assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Acceptance, have the rights and obligations of a Bank under this Agreement and (B) the assigning Bank thereunder shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Acceptance, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Acceptance covering all or the remaining portion of an assigning Bank's rights and obligations under this agreement, such Bank shall cease to be a party hereto (but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.13, 2.15, 2.19 and 9.05, as well as to any Fees accrued for its account hereunder and not yet paid)). Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Bank assigning its rights and obligations under this Agreement may retain any Competitive Loans made by it outstanding at such time, and in such case shall retain its rights hereunder in respect of any Loans so retained until such Loans have been repaid in full accordance with this Agreement.

(c) By executing and delivering an Assignment and Acceptance, the assigning Bank thereunder and the assignee thereunder shall be deemed to confirm to and agree with each other and the other parties hereto as follows: (i) such assigning Bank warrants that it is the legal and beneficial owner of the interest being assigned thereby free and clear of any adverse claim and that its Commitment, and the outstanding balances of its Standby Loans and Competitive Loans, in each case without giving effect to assignments thereof which have not become effective, are as set forth in such Assignment and Acceptance, (ii) except as set forth in (i) above, such assigning Bank makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with this Agreement, or the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or the financial condition of the Borrower or any Subsidiary or the performance or observance by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of any of its obligations under this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto; (iii) such assignee represents and warrants that it is legally authorized to enter into such Assignment and Acceptance; (iv) such assignee confirms that it has received a copy of this Agreement, together with copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to

Section 5.04 and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decisions to enter into such Assignment and Acceptance; (v) such assignee will independently and without reliance upon the Agent, such assigning Bank or any other Bank and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement; (vi) such assignee appoints and authorizes the Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under this Agreement as are delegated to the Agent by the terms hereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto; and (vii) such assignee agrees that it will perform in accordance with their terms all the obligations which by the terms of this Agreement are required to be performed by it as a Bank.

- (d) The Agent shall maintain at one of its offices in The City of New York a copy of each Assignment and Acceptance delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Banks, and the Commitment of, and principal amount of the Loans owing to, each Bank pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error and the Borrower, the Agent and the Banks may treat each person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Bank hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower and any Bank, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.
- (e) Upon its receipt of a duly completed Assignment and Acceptance executed by an assigning Bank, an Administrative Questionnaire completed in respect of the assignee (unless the assignee shall already be a Bank hereunder), the processing and recordation fee referred to in paragraph (b) above and, if required, the written consent of the Borrower and the Agent to such assignment, the Agent shall (i) accept such Assignment and Acceptance, (ii) record the information contained therein in the Register and (iii) give prompt notice thereof to the Banks.
- (f) Each Bank may without the consent of the Borrower or the Agent sell participations to one or more banks or other entities in all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment and the Loans owing to it); provided, however, that (i) such Bank's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) such Bank shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for

the performance of such obligations, (iii) the participating banks or other entities shall be entitled to the benefit of the cost protection provisions contained in Sections 2.13, 2.15 and 2.19 to the same extent as if they were Banks and (iv) the Borrower, the Agent and the other Banks shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Bank in connection with such Bank's rights and obligations under this Agreement, and such Bank shall retain the sole right to enforce the obligations of the Borrower relating to the Loans and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement (other than amendments, modifications or waivers decreasing any fees payable hereunder or the amount of principal of or the rate at which interest is payable on the Loans, extending any scheduled principal payment date or date fixed for the payment of interest on the Loans or changing or extending the Commitments).

- (g) Any Bank or participant may, in connection with any assignment or participation or proposed assignment or participation pursuant to this Section 9.04, disclose to the assignee or participant or proposed assignee or participant any information relating to the Borrower, furnished to such Bank by or on behalf of the Borrower; provided that, prior to any such disclosure of information designated by the Borrower as confidential, each such assignee or participant or proposed assignee or participant shall execute an agreement whereby such assignee or participant shall agree (subject to customary exceptions) to preserve the confidentiality of such confidential information on terms no less restrictive than those applicable to Lenders pursuant to Section 9.16. Confidential information relating to the Borrower will only be provided in connection with assignments or participations of Competitive Loans with the consent of the Borrower (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld).
- (h) Any Bank may at any time assign all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement to a Federal Reserve Bank; provided that no such assignment shall release a Bank from any of its obligations hereunder.
- (i) The Borrower shall not assign or delegate any of its rights or duties hereunder.

SECTION 9.05. Expenses; Indemnity. (a) The Borrower agrees to pay all out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Agent in connection with the preparation of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or in connection with any amendments, modifications or waivers of the provisions hereof or thereof (whether or not the transactions hereby

contemplated shall be consummated) or incurred by the Agent or any Bank in connection with the enforcement or protection of their rights in connection with this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or in connection with the Loans made hereunder, including the reasonable fees, charges and disbursements of Cravath, Swaine & Moore, counsel for the Agent, and, in connection with any such enforcement or protection, the reasonable fees, charges and disbursements of any other counsel for the Agent or any Bank. The Borrower further agrees that it shall indemnify the Banks from and hold them harmless against any documentary taxes, assessments or charges made by any Governmental Authority by reason of the execution and delivery of this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents.

- (b) The Borrower agrees to indemnify the Agent, each Bank and each of their respective directors, officers, employees and agents (each such person being called an "Indemnitee") against, and to hold each Indemnitee harmless from, any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities and related expenses, including reasonable counsel fees, charges and disbursements, incurred by or asserted against any Indemnitee arising out of, in any way connected with, or as a result of (i) the execution or delivery of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated thereby, the performance by the parties thereto of their respective obligations thereunder or the consummation of the Transactions and the other transactions contemplated thereby, (ii) the use of the proceeds of the Loans or (iii) any claim, litigation, investigation or proceeding relating to any of the foregoing, whether or not any Indemnitee is a party thereto; provided that such indemnity shall not, as to any Indemnitee, be available to the extent that such losses, claims, damages, liabilities or related expenses are determined by a court of competent jurisdiction by final and nonappealable judgment to have resulted from (A) in the case of the Agent or any Bank, any unexcused breach by the Agent or such Bank of any of its obligations under this Agreement or (b) the gross negligence or wilful misconduct of such Indemnitee.
- (c) The provisions of this Section 9.05 shall remain operative and in full force and effect regardless of the expiration of the term of this Agreement, the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, the repayment of any of the Loans, the invalidity or unenforceability of any term or provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or any investigation made by or on behalf of the Agent or any Bank. All amounts due under this Section 9.05 shall be payable on written demand therefor.

SECTION 9.06. Rights of Setoff. If an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, each Bank is hereby authorized at any time and from time to time, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to set off and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final) at any time held and other indebtedness at any time owing by such Bank to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower against any of and all the obligations of the Borrower now or hereafter existing under this Agreement and other Loan Documents held by such Bank, irrespective of whether or not such Bank shall have made any demand under this Agreement or such other Loan Document and although such obligations may be unmatured. The rights of each Bank under this Section are in addition to other rights and remedies (including other rights of Setoff) which such Bank may have.

SECTION 9.07. APPLICABLE LAW. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH AND GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

SECTION 9.08. Waivers; Amendment. (a) No failure or delay of the Agent or any Bank in exercising any power or right hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right or power, or any abandonment or discontinuance of steps to enforce such a right or power, preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right or power. The rights and remedies of the Agent and the Banks hereunder and under the other Loan Documents are cumulative and are not exclusive of any rights or remedies which they would otherwise have. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or consent to any departure by the Borrower therefrom shall in any event be effective unless the same shall be permitted by paragraph (b) below, and then such waiver or consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the purpose for which given. No notice or demand on the Borrower in any case shall entitle the Borrower to any other or further notice or demand in similar or other circumstances.

(b) Neither this Agreement nor any provision hereof may be waived, amended or modified except pursuant to an agreement or agreements in writing entered into by the Borrower, and the Required Banks; provided, however, that no such agreement shall (i) decrease the principal amount of, or extend the maturity of or any scheduled principal payment date or date for the payment of any interest on any Loan, or waive or excuse any such payment of or any part thereof, or decrease the rate of interest on any Loan, without the prior written consent of each Bank affected thereby, (ii) change

or extend the Commitment or decrease the Facility Fees of any Bank without the prior written consent of such Bank, or (iii) amend or modify the provisions of Section 2.16, the provisions of this Section, or the definition of "Required Banks", without the prior written consent of each Bank; provided further that no such agreement shall amend, modify or otherwise affect the rights or duties of the Agent hereunder without the prior written consent of the Agent.

SECTION 9.09. Interest Rate Limitation. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if at any time the applicable interest rate, together with all fees and charges which are treated as interest under applicable law (collectively the "Charges"), as provided for herein or in any other document executed in connection herewith, or otherwise contracted for, charged, received, taken or reserved by any Bank, shall exceed the maximum lawful rate (the "Maximum Rate") which may be contracted for, charged, taken, received or reserved by such Bank in accordance with applicable law, the rate of interest payable hereunder, together with all Charges payable to such Bank, shall be limited to the Maximum Rate.

SECTION 9.10. Entire Agreement. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents constitute the entire contract between the parties relative to the subject matter hereof. Any previous agreement among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof is superseded by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents. Nothing in this Agreement or in the other Loan Documents, expressed or implied, is intended to confer upon any party other than the parties hereto and thereto any rights, remedies, obligations or liabilities under or by reason of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents.

SECTION 9.11. Waiver of Jury Trial. Each party hereto hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, any right it may have to a trial by jury in respect of any litigation directly or indirectly arising out of, under or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents. Each party hereto (a) certifies that no representative, agent or attorney of any other party has represented, expressly or otherwise, that such other party would not, in the event of litigation, seek to enforce the foregoing waiver and (b) acknowledges that it and the other parties hereto have been induced to enter into this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, as applicable, by, among other things, the mutual waivers and certifications in this Section 9.11.

SECTION 9.12. Severability. In the event any one or more of the provisions contained in this Agreement or in any other Loan Document should be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions contained herein and therein shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby. The parties shall endeavor in good-faith negotiations to replace the invalid, illegal or unenforceable provisions with valid provisions the economic effect of which comes as close as possible so that of the invalid, illegal or unenforceable provisions.

SECTION 9.13. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original but all of which when taken together shall constitute but one contract, and shall become effective as provided in Section 9.03.

SECTION 9.14. Headings. Article and Section headings and the Table of Contents used herein are for convenience of reference only, are not part of this Agreement and are not to affect the construction of, or to be taken into consideration in interpreting, this Agreement.

SECTION 9.15. Jurisdiction; Consent to Service of Process. (a) The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits, for itself and its property, to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of any New York State court or Federal court of the United States of America sitting in New York City, and any appellate court from any thereof, in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, or for recognition or enforcement of any judgment, and each of the parties hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally agrees that all claims in respect of any such action or proceeding may be heard and determined in such New York State or, to the extent permitted by law, in such Federal court. Each of the parties hereto agrees that a final judgment in any such action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdiction by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by law. Nothing in this Agreement shall affect any right that any Bank may otherwise have to bring any action or proceeding relating to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents against the Borrower or its properties in the courts of any jurisdiction.

(b) The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally waives, to the fullest extent it may legally and effectively do so, any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any suit, action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this agreement or

the other Loan Documents in any New York State or Federal court. Each of the parties hereto hereby irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, the defense of an inconvenient forum to the maintenance of such action or proceeding in any such court.

(c) Each party to this Agreement irrevocably consents to service of process in the manner provided for notices in Section 9.01. Nothing in this Agreement will affect the right of any party to this Agreement to serve process in any other manner permitted by law.

SECTION 9.16. Confidentiality. (a) Each Lender agrees to keep confidential (and to cause its respective officers, directors, employees, agents and representatives to keep confidential) the Information (as defined below), except that any Lender shall be permitted to disclose Information (i) to such of its officers, directors, employees, agents and representatives (including outside counsel) as need to know such Information; (ii) to the extent required by applicable laws and regulations or by any subpoena or similar legal process, or requested by any bank regulatory authority (provided that such Lender shall, except (A) as prohibited by law and (B) for Information requested by any such bank regulatory authority, promptly notify Borrower of the circumstances and content of each such disclosure and shall request confidential treatment of any information so disclosed); (iii) to the extent such Information (A) becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Agreement, (B) becomes available to such Lender on a non-confidential basis from a source other than the Borrower or its Affiliates or (C) was available to such Lender on a non-confidential basis prior to its disclosure to such Lender by the Borrower or its Affiliates; or (iv) to the extent the Borrower shall have consented to such disclosure in writing. As used in this Section 9.16, as to any Lender, "Information" shall mean any financial statements, materials, documents and other information that the Borrower or any of its Affiliates may have furnished or made available or may hereafter furnish or make available to the

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Borrower, the Agent and the Banks have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

THE E. W. SCRIPPS COMPANY, as Borrower,

Name: Title:

(AMOUNTS IN THOUSANDS)	1992	YEARS   1993	ENDED DECEM	BER 31, 1995	1996		MONTHS JUNE 30, 1997
EARNINGS AS DEFINED: Earnings from operations before income taxes after eliminating undistributed earnings of 20%- to							
50%-owned affiliates Fixed charges excluding capitalized interest and preferred stock dividends of majority-owned subsidiary		\$209,278	\$185,611	\$179,127	\$221,565	\$89,042	\$121,993
companies	38,150	30,240	20,966	15,652	13,050	5,325	6,859
Earnings as defined	\$203,516	\$239,518	\$206,577	\$194,779	\$234,615	\$94,367	\$128,852
FIXED CHARGES AS DEFINED: Interest expense, including amortization of debt issue costs Interest capitalized Portion of rental expense representative of the interest	\$ 33,792 4,458	\$ 26,397 66	\$ 16,274	\$ 11,223 447	\$ 9,629 749	\$ 3,637 409	\$ 5,050 421
factor (estimated at 33% of rent expense) Preferred stock dividends of majority-owned subsidiary	3,920	3,181	3,696	4,429	3,421	1,688	1,809
company Share of interest expense related to guaranteed debt 50%-owned affiliated company	119 438	82 662	80 996	80	80	40	40
Fixed charges as defined	\$ 42,727	\$ 30,388	\$ 21,046	\$ 16,179	\$ 13,879	\$ 5,774	\$ 7,320
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	4.76	7.88	9.82	12.04	16.90	16.34	17.60

1

Exhibit 23.1

Deloitte & Touche LLP

[LOGO]

250 East Fifth Street Telephone: (513) 784-7100

P.O. Box 5340

Cincinnati, Ohio 45201-5340

# INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' CONSENT

We consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement of The E.W. Scripps Company on Form S-3 of our report dated January 22, 1997, appearing in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of The E.W. Scripps Company for the year ended December 31, 1996, and to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in the Prospectus, which is part of this Registration Statement.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Cincinnati, Ohio September 24, 1997

Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu International

Exhibit 23.2

# INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' CONSENT

The Board of Directors Harte Hanks Communications, Inc.

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statement (No. 33-xxxx) on Form S-3 of The E.W. Scripps Company of our report dated April 14, 1997, with respect to the balance sheets of Harte Hanks Newspapers as of December 31, 1996 and 1995, and the related statements of operations and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 1996, which report appears in the Form 8-K of The E.W. Scripps Company dated September 4, 1997.

/s/ KPMG Peat Marwick LLP KPMB Peat Marwick LLP

San Antonio, Texas September 25, 1997 Exhibit 23.3

# INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' CONSENT

The Board of Directors Harte Hanks Communications, Inc.

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statement (No. 33-xxxx) on Form S-3 of The E.W. Scripps Company of our report dated April 14, 1997, with respect to the balance sheets of Harte Hanks Television as of December 31, 1996 and 1995, and the related statements of operations and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 1996, which report appears in the Form 8-K of The E.W. Scripps Company dated September 4, 1997.

/s/ KPMG Peat Marwick LLP KPMB Peat Marwick LLP

San Antonio, Texas September 25, 1997

# INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' CONSENT

The Partners Television Food Network, G.P.

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statement (No. 33-xxxx) on Form S-3 of The E.W. Scripps Company of our report dated February 28, 1997, with respect to the consolidated balance sheets of Television Food Network, G.P. and subsidiary as of December 31, 1996 and 1995, and the related consolidated statements of operations, partners' capital, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 1996, which report appears in the Form 8-K of The E.W. Scripps Company dated September 4, 1997.

/s/ KPMG Peat Marwick LLP KPMB Peat Marwick LLP

Providence, Rhode Island September 25, 1997

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

	/s/ Nicholas B. Paumgarten
Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director
Daniel J. Meyer	

Daniel J. Meyer Director

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
	/s/ Julie A. Wrigley
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
/s/ William R. Burleigh	
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director
Daniel J. Meyer	

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
/s/ John H. Burlingame	
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director
Daniel J. Meyer	

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

/s/ Lawrence A. Leser	
Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director
Daniel J. Meyer	

# POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
	/s/ Paul K. Scripps
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
/s/ Charles E. Scripps	
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director
Daniel J. Meyer	

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director
/s/ Daniel J. Meyer	
Daniel J. Meyer	

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
	/s/ Ronald W. Tysoe
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director
Daniel J. Mever	

#### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT: Each of the undersigned officers and directors of The E.W. Scripps Company, an Ohio corporation (the "Company"), has made, constituted and appointed, and by this instrument does make, constitute and appoint, William Appleton, John H. Burlingame, Daniel J. Castellini, M. Denise Kuprionis and Craig C. Standen, any of whom may act, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to affix for such person and in such person's name, place and stead, in any and all capacities as attorney-in-fact, such person's signature to a Registration Statement on Form S-3 or other form registering under the Securities Act of 1933 (and Rule 415 of such Act, if appropriate) the Company's debt securities containing such terms and provisions as the Board of Directors or Executive Committee of the Company may specify and to any and all amendments, post-effective amendments, supplements and exhibits to such Registration Statement, and to any and all applications and other documents pertaining thereto, giving and granting to each such attorney-in-fact full power and authority to do and perform every act and thing whatsoever requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully as such person might or could do if personally present, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of such attorneys-in-fact or any such substitute shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Lawrence A. Leser Chairman of the Board and Director	Nicholas B. Paumgarten Director
William R. Burleigh President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	Paul K. Scripps Director
	/s/ Robert P. Scripps
Daniel J. Castellini Senior Vice President/Finance and Administration (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	Robert P. Scripps Director
Charles E. Scripps Chairman of the Executive Committee of Board of Directors	Ronald W. Tysoe Director
John H. Burlingame Director	Julie A. Wrigley Director
Daniel J. Meyer	

EXHIBIT
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D. C. 20549
FORM T-1
STATEMENT OF ELIGIBILITY UNDER THE TRUST INDENTURE ACT OF 1939 OF A CORPORATION DESIGNATED TO ACT AS TRUSTEE
CHECK IF AN APPLICATION TO DETERMINE ELIGIBILITY OF A TRUSTEE PURSUANT TO SECTION 305(b)(2)
THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK (Exact name of trustee as specified in its charter)
NEW YORK 13-499465 (State of incorporation (I.R.S. employed identification No.
270 PARK AVENUE  NEW YORK, NEW YORK  (Address of principal executive offices)  (Zip Code
William H. McDavid General Counsel 270 Park Avenue New York, New York 10017 Tel: (212) 270-2611 (Name, address and telephone number of agent for service)
THE E.W. SCRIPPS COMPANY (Exact name of obligor as specified in its charter)
OHIO 31-122333 (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) identification No.
312 Walnut Street Cincinnati, OH 4526 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code
Debt Securities (Title of the indenture securities)

GENERAL

# Item 1. General Information.

Furnish the following information as to the trustee:

(a) Name and address of each examining or supervising authority to which it is subject.

New York State Banking Department, State House, Albany, New York 12110.

Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Washington, D.C., 20551

Federal Reserve Bank of New York, District No. 2, 33 Liberty Street, New York, N.Y.

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Washington, D.C., 20429.

# Item 2. Affiliations with the Obligor.

If the obligor is an affiliate of the trustee, describe each such affiliation.  $% \label{eq:control_eq} % \label{eq:control_eq}$ 

None.

Item 16. List of Exhibits

List below all exhibits filed as a part of this Statement of Eligibility.

- 1. A copy of the Articles of Association of the Trustee as now in effect, including the Organization Certificate and the Certificates of Amendment dated February 17, 1969, August 31, 1977, December 31, 1980, September 9, 1982, February 28, 1985, December 2, 1991 and July 10, 1996 (see Exhibit 1 to Form T-1 filed in connection with Registration Statement No. 333-06249, which is incorporated by reference).
- 2. A copy of the Certificate of Authority of the Trustee to Commence Business (see Exhibit 2 to Form T-1 filed in connection with Registration Statement No. 33-50010, which is incorporated by reference. On July 14, 1996, in connection with the merger of Chemical Bank and The Chase Manhattan Bank (National Association), Chemical Bank, the surviving corporation, was renamed The Chase Manhattan Bank).
- 3. None, authorization to exercise corporate trust powers being contained in the documents identified above as Exhibits 1 and 2.
- 4. A copy of the existing By-Laws of the Trustee (see Exhibit 4 to Form T-1 filed in connection with Registration Statement No. 333-06249, which is incorporated by reference).
  - 5. Not applicable.
- 6. The consent of the Trustee required by Section 321(b) of the Act (see Exhibit 6 to Form T-1 filed in connection with Registration Statement No. 33-50010, which is incorporated by reference. On July 14, 1996, in connection with the merger of Chemical Bank and The Chase Manhattan Bank (National Association), Chemical Bank, the surviving corporation, was renamed The Chase Manhattan Bank).
- 7. A copy of the latest report of condition of the Trustee, published pursuant to law or the requirements of its supervising or examining authority.
  - 8. Not applicable.
  - 9. Not applicable.

# SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 the Trustee, The Chase Manhattan Bank, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of New York, has duly caused this statement of eligibility to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, all in the City of New York and State of New York, on the 26th day of August, 1997.

THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK

By /s/ Michael A. Smith
/s/ Michael A. Smith
Vice President

# Exhibit 7 to Form T-1

# Bank Call Notice

# RESERVE DISTRICT NO. 2 CONSOLIDATED REPORT OF CONDITION OF

The Chase Manhattan Bank of 270 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10017 and Foreign and Domestic Subsidiaries, a member of the Federal Reserve System,

at the close of business June 30, 1997, in accordance with a call made by the Federal Reserve Bank of this District pursuant to the provisions of the Federal Reserve Act.

ASSETS	DOLLAR AMOUNTS IN MILLIONS
Cash and balances due from depository institutions: Noninterest-bearing balances and	
currency and coin	\$ 13,892
Interest-bearing balances	4,282
Securities:	0.057
Held to maturity securities	2,857
Federal Funds sold and securities purchased under	34,091
agreements to resell	29,970
Loans and lease financing receivables:	
Loans and leases, net of unearned income\$124,827	
Less: Allowance for loan and lease losses2,753	
Less: Allocated transfer risk reserve13	
Loans and leases, net of unearned income,	
allowance, and reserve	122,061
Trading Assets	56,042
Premises and fixed assets (including capitalized	
leases)	2,904
Other real estate owned	306
Investments in unconsolidated subsidiaries and	
associated companies	232
Customers' liability to this bank on acceptances	
outstanding	2,092
Intangible assets	1,532
Other assets	10,448
TOTAL ACCETS	#200 700
TOTAL ASSETS	\$280,709 =====

# LIABILITIES

Deposits In domestic offices	\$ 91,249
In foreign offices, Edge and Agreement subsidiaries, and IBF's	70,192
Federal funds purchased and securities sold under agreements to repurchase	35,185 1,000 42,307
Other Borrowed money (includes mortgage indebtedness and obligations under capitalized leases): With a remaining maturity of one year or less	4,593 260 146 2,092
Subordinated notes and debentures	5,715 11,373
TOTAL LIABILITIES	264,112
EQUITY CAPITAL	
Perpetual Preferred stock and related surplus  Common stock  Surplus (exclude all surplus related to preferred stock)  Undivided profits and capital reserves  Net unrealized holding gains (Losses) on available-for-sale securities  Cumulative foreign currency translation adjustments	0 1,211 10,283 5,280 (193) 16
TOTAL EQUITY CAPITAL	16,597
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND EQUITY CAPITAL	\$280,709 ======

I, Joseph L. Sclafani, E.V.P. & Controller of the above-named bank, do hereby declare that this Report of Condition has been prepared in conformance with the instructions issued by the appropriate Federal regulatory authority and is true to the best of my knowledge and belief.

# JOSEPH L. SCLAFANI

We, the undersigned directors, attest to the correctness of this Report of Condition and declare that it has been examined by us, and to the best of our knowledge and belief has been prepared in conformance with the instructions issued by the appropriate Federal regulatory authority and is true and correct.

WALTER V. SHIPLEY )
THOMAS G. LABRECQUE ) DIRECTORS
WILLIAM B. HARRISON, JR.)